# UC Irvine UC Irvine Electronic Theses and Dissertations

# Title

When the Target Fights Back: Economic Coercion and Interstate Conflict in the Era of Global Value Chains

**Permalink** https://escholarship.org/uc/item/240950rx

Author Moon, Phoebe WooRim

Publication Date

\_ - - - -

# **Copyright Information**

This work is made available under the terms of a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License, available at <u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/</u>

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

## UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, IRVINE

When the Target Fights Back: Economic Coercion and Interstate Conflict in the Era of Global Value Chains

## DISSERTATION

submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of

## DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in Political Science

by

Phoebe W. Moon

Dissertation Committee: Professor Etel Solingen, Chair Associate Professor Robert Uriu Assistant Professor Erin Lockwood Assistant Professor Gustavo Oliveira

© 2022 Phoebe W. Moon

# DEDICATION

То

My family

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
List of figures	iv
List of tables	v
Acknowledgements	vii
Vita	ix
Abstract of the dissertation	xii
Chapter One. Introduction	1
1.1 What Are Global Value Chains and Why Do They Matter?	6
1.2 GVCs in International Relations Studies: What Has and Has Not Been Done	16
1.3 The Dissertation's Theoretical Framework	18
1.4 Roadmap of the Dissertation	21
Chapter Two. Competing Theories of Economic Coercion Receptivity	24
2.1 Discussion on Key Concepts and Scope Conditions	24
2.2 Expected Value Theory and Expected Utility Theory	32
2.3 Sender-Centric Theories	36
2.4 Target-Centric Theories	40
2.5 Prospect Theory, Global Value Chains, and Economic Coercion	50
2.6 Comparing Two Models' Theoretical Prediction	64
2.7 Methodology	69
2.8 Operationalization of Variables	73
Chapter Three. Case I: Japan-South Korea Trade Conflict	79
3.1 Historical Background	79
3.2 Reference Point and Domain of Loss	82
3.3 Policy Options	96
3.4 Empirical Outcomes	120
Chapter Four. Case II: China-South Korea Conflict on THAAD	128
4.1 Historical Background	128
4.2 Reference Point and Domain of Gain	131
4.3 Policy Options	146
4.4 Empirical Outcomes	174
Chapter Five. Experiment on Prospect Theory and Trade Relationship	183
5.1 Introduction	183
5.2 Experiment I	186
5.3 Experiment II	193
5.4 Discussion	200
Chapter Six. Conclusion	206
6.1 Introduction	206
6.2 Summary of the Findings	207
6.3 External Validity of the Theoretical Framework	213
6.4 Implications of the Dissertation	217
6.5 Future Trajectories of the Project	224
Reference	228

# LIST OF FIGURES

		Page
Figure 1.1	Makers of equipment and machines for the front-end manufacturing process of semiconductors	8
Figure 1.2	Makers of materials for the front-end manufacturing process of semiconductors	9
Figure 1.3	Gross bilateral intermediate and final goods trade between Country A and Country B	10
Figure 1.4	GVC flows as a percentage of total trade flows, 1990-2018	
Figure 1.5	Smile curve of activities in a GVC	
Figure 2.6	Chronological process of sender-target interaction in economic sanctions	
Figure 2.7	2.7 A hypothetical outcome function of expected value theory	
Figure 2.8	gure 2.8 A hypothetical value function of expected utility theory	
Figure 2.9	A hypothetical value function of prospect theory	54
Figure 2.10	A hypothetical weighting function of prospect theory	56
Figure 3.11	are 3.11 Gross trade and indirect value-added trade between South Korea and Japan (2000-2018)	
Figure 3.12	Types of Japanese goods imported to South Korea, 2018	85
Figure 3.13	Types of South Korean goods exported to Japan, 2018	85
Figure 3.14	South Korean public opinion on sentiment towards Japan, 1991-2019	103
Figure 3.15	5 South Korean and Japanese public opinion on sentiment towards each other, 2013-2019	
Figure 4.16	Gross trade and indirect value-added trade between South Korea and China, 2000-2018	
Figure 4.17	4.17 Types of Chinese goods imported to South Korea, 2015	
Figure 4.18	Types of South Korean goods exported to China, 2015	135
Figure 4.19	Technological gap in manufacturing between South Korea and China, in years	146
Figure 4.20	Number of Chinese tourists visiting South Korea, 2000-2018	149
Figure 4.21	Stock price fluctuation of major South Korean entertainment companies from July 2016 to March 2017, in percentage	150
Figure 4.22	Cultural contents exports between China and South Korea, in million USD	
Figure 4.23	Estimation of the impact of China's non-tariff barriers on South Korea's macroeconomy, in percentage	155
Figure 5.24	Experiment I results, in percentage	191
Figure 5.25	Experiment II results, in percentage	198

# LIST OF TABLES

		Page
Table 1.1	The fourfold pattern of decision-making under risk	20
Table 2.2	Theoretical predictions of expected utility theory and prospect theory	
Table 3.3	Trade Specialization Index of twenty most traded products (by value) between Japan and South Korea in 2018	87
Table 3.4	Product Complexity Index of twenty most exported products (by value) from South Korea to Japan in 2018	
Table 3.5	Product Complexity Index of twenty most imported products (by value) to South Korea from Japan in 2018	
Table 3.6	Revealed Comparative Advantage of the twenty most traded products (by value) between Japan and South Korea in 2018	
Table 3.7	Products that South Korea relies on Japan for more than 90% of its total imports, 2018	99
Table 3.8	South Korea and Japan's imports and exports of the three regulated products	100
Table 3.9	Changes in GDP resulting from a trade conflict between South Korea and Japan	105
Table 3.10	Summary of the policy outcomes in the Japan-South Korea trade dispute case	113
Table 3.11	Simple summarization of the four competing theories' independent variables and outcome predictions	118
Table 3.12	Quarterly public approval rates of the government in South Korea since 1988, in percentage	119
Table 4.13	Trade Specialization Index of twenty most traded products (by value) between China and South Korea in 2015	137
Table 4.14	ble 4.14 Product Complexity Index of twenty most exported products (by value) from South Korea to China in 2015	
Table 4.15	Product Complexity Index of twenty most imported products (by value) to South Korea from China in 2015	140
Table 4.16	Revealed Comparative Advantage of the twenty most traded products (by value) between China and South Korea in 2015	140
Table 4.17	Estimation of economic losses from the THAAD conflict, in Korean won	152
Table 4.18	Expected impact of China's economic coercion	154
Table 4.19	Changes in production and trade in various industries, in percentage	156
Table 4.20	Survey result of the impact of THAAD installment on South Korean companies doing businesses with China	160
Table 4.21	Foreign investment in China and South Korea	167
Table 4.22	Survey result of South Korean companies doing businesses with China on their expected duration of China's THAAD-related economic coercion	167
Table 4.23	ble 4.23 Summary of the policy outcomes in the China-South Korea trade dispute case	

Table 4.24	Simple summary of the four competing theories' independent variables and outcome predictions	173
Table 5.25	Descriptive statistics of Experiment I subjects	
Table 5.26	5.26 Experiment I hypothetical scenarios	
Table 5.27	27 Experiment I chi-square test results	
Table 5.28	e 5.28 Descriptive statistics of Experiment II subjects	
Table 5.29Experiment II hypothetical scenarios		196
Table 5.30	Experiment II chi-square test results	198

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Nothing that I have achieved in life so far has been done through myself alone. In every step, I had my family, mentors, friends, and colleagues who believed in me and supported me in all the ways they could, and then some more. I surely am forgetting a lot of people here. I wish they could forgive me for this error and remember that I always am grateful for their support. First and foremost, I would like to express the deepest appreciation to my committee chair, Professor Etel Solingen, who always inspires me to become a better scholar and a mentor. She is the one who guided me towards this incredibly relevant and important topic even before trade conflict and global value chains were all over the media. Without her mentoring, feedback, and recommendation letters, I would not have been able to be where I am today. Her endless passion as a scholar, a teacher, a mentor, and a mother has left me with overwhelming admiration and respect for her.

I would like to thank my committee members, Professor Robert Uriu, Professor Erin Lockwood, and Professor Gustavo Oliveira. Throughout this extreme, unusual time of COVID-19 where each one of us was living in a crisis, they have not only helped me academically, but also have provided the emotional and psychological support that a graduate student with a small child writing a PhD dissertation during a pandemic desperately needed. Their encouragement and warm words of acknowledgement meant so much more than they can imagine.

I gratefully acknowledge the research funding provided by the University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation, UC Irvine, and Cato Institute Junior Scholar Symposium. With this generous support, I was able to fully focus on my research in my last year as a PhD candidate. I also thank Cambridge University Press and IGCC for letting me use my published book chapter and policy brief, respectively, in my dissertation.

Many colleagues from the UCI Political Science department supported me. My friends from the "brother country" of Turkey, Nazim Uras Demir and Melisa Perut, have provided support in so many ways, including, yes, that thing that we talk about every other day. Hannah June Kim has been a great mentor, a friend, and a coauthor from day one and even after she graduated and moved to Omaha. Nathan Chan and Pooya Safarzadeh were there from the beginning to the end, going through so many lows and highs together. I would also like to thank Bryan Fitzgerald for his help with Qualtrics and beers, but also for introducing me to his lovely family, Sarah and Nicholas. Professor Heidi Hardt, Professor Mary McThomas, Professor Kristen Monroe, Professor Michael Tesler, Professor Keith Topper, and Professor Samantha Vortherms have all been great mentors and friends, each in their own special way.

I also would like to thank the UCI Childcare for their exceptional service. Knowing that my son is in good hands from 8 am to 6 pm took so much burden off me and allowed me to concentrate on my work. The entire time I was at UCI, but especially when I was a single mom, teachers at UCI Childcare supported me with so much patience and empathy.

Many interviewees from South Korea, Japan, and China not only provided me with information and their time, but also encouragement. Most of them understood how hard it is to write a PhD dissertation and were eager to offer support above and beyond what I have expected.

Lastly and most importantly, my biggest gratitude and love go to my family. I thank my parents, Il Moon and Younghee Son, whose love, patience, and support let me be who I am. They always motivate me to be a daughter they can be proud of. I haven't been able to see them for more than two years because of the pandemic and I really miss them. I also want to thank my grandparents for always praying for me and supporting me. My "special boy" Yoobin also deserves a sentence or two here for being such a low-maintenance son who is full of love and care. His laughter makes everything in the world seem okay, even in the most stressful days. My furry family members also deserve to be acknowledged for their purrs and meows: Pumpkin, Butternut, and Huey. Most importantly, I wish to thank the love of my life, Benjamin Hoyt. His love and protection brought me out from the darkest period of my life when everything seemed like it was my fault. I also owe him for letting me have a loving family here in the US, ten thousand kilometers away from home: Katherine, Leo, and Aimee Hoyt (and Ryan). My fate has led me to meet him coming from the opposite side of the globe, and I am excited to see where life will take our family next.

All errors in this dissertation are of my own and no part of this dissertation reflects views of individuals and institutions mentioned above.

## VITA Phoebe W. Moon

### **EDUCATION**

Doctor of Philosophy (2022), Political Science, University of California, Irvine

Master of Arts (2021), Political Science, University of California, Irvine

Master of Arts (2015), Political Science and International Relations, Korea University (Seoul, Republic of Korea)

**Bachelor of Arts (2012),** French Literature and Political Science and International Relations (Dual degree), Korea University (Seoul, Republic of Korea)

#### ACADEMIC POSITIONS

Assistant Professor, Department of Political Science, Mercer University (2022-)

**Herb York IGCC Dissertation Fellow,** UC Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation (2021–2022) **Korea Foundation Junior Scholar,** Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars (2013–2014)

#### PUBLICATIONS

- Moon, Phoebe W. (2021) "Why Escalate? Cognitive Theory and Global Supply Chains in Northeast Asia." In Solingen, Etel. ed. *Geopolitics, Supply Chains and International Relations in East Asia.* New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Moon, Phoebe W. (2021) "Global Value Chains, Risk Perception, and Economic Statecraft." UC Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation (IGCC) Policy Brief.

#### WORKING MANUSCRIPTS

"COVID-19 and Gender in South Korea" (Coauthored with Hannah June Kim)

"Military Intervention in Civil Wars: Individual-level Explanation of Leaders' Decisions"

"The Global and Regional Impact of The US-China Trade War" (Coauthored with Nazim Uras Demir)

#### AWARDS AND FELLOWSHIPS

#### International Studies Association (ISA)

· Carl Beck Award (The most innovative graduate student paper), 2022

- University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation (IGCC)
- · Herb York Dissertation Fellowship, 2021–2022
- · IGCC Great Powers Summer Training tuition grant, 2019

### University of California, Irvine

- · Grant for National Center for Faculty Development and Diversity's WriteNow Access program, 2021
- · Associate Dean's Fellowship, 2021, 2019
- · Summer Research Fellowship, 2020, 2019, 2018, 2017
- · David Easton Award (Best research paper in Political Science), 2019
- · Center for Asian Studies graduate student grant, 2019
- · Non-resident tuition fellowship, 2016–2021

#### **Korea Foundation**

· KF Global Think Tank Internship grant, 2013–2014

#### **Korea University**

- · Research assistant scholarship, 2013, 2012
- · General scholarship, 2012
- · Creative Challenger scholarship, 2009
- · Welfare Section scholarship, 2009

#### **CONFERENCE PRESENTATIONS**

"Gender Equality and COVID-19 in South Korea" (coauthored with Hannah Kim)

· American Political Science Association Annual Meeting, 2021

"Why Escalate? Cognitive Theory and Global Supply Chains in Northeast Asia"

· International Studies Association Annual Convention, 2021

"The Impact of Leaders' Military Experience on Third Party Military Interventions"

- · American Political Science Association Annual Meeting, 2019
- · UCI Center for Global Peace and Conflict Studies Graduate Student Conference, 2019
- "Believe Me, I Know How This Works: Leaders' Military Experience and Third-Party Intervention"
- · Midwest Political Science Association Annual Meeting, 2019
- · International Studies Association West Annual Convention, 2018
- "Between Rollback and Containment- How Presidents Choose to Stop "-isms""
- · The Korean Association of International Studies Annual Conference, 2014

### **RESEARCH EXPERIENCE**

#### Research Assistant

- Dr. Etel Solingen, The Role of Design and Production Networks in East Asia Peace and Security project (UCI, 2018–2019)
- · Dr. Heidi Hardt, NATO and gender research project (UCI, 2017–2018)
- · Dr. Dong Sun Lee, North Korean security project (Korea University, 2013)
- · Dr. Nam-Kook Kim, European Union project (Korea University, 2012)

#### Internship

- Korea Foundation Junior Scholar, Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars (Washington, DC, 2013– 2014)
- · Asan Institute for Policy Studies (Seoul, South Korea, 2011)
- · Republic of Korea Permanent Mission to the United Nations (New York, NY, 2009)

#### **PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT**

#### Academic Training and Workshops

- The National Center for Faculty Development and Diversity WriteNow Access program, 2021
- · The University of North Carolina of Chapel Hill, 2021 Data Matters Data Science Short Course Series, 2021
- · IGCC, Great Power Competition in the 21st Century Graduate Student and Postdoc Workshop, 2021
- · Role of Design and Production Networks in East Asia's International Relations workshop, 2019
- · IGCC, The 2019 Geo-Economic and Geostrategic Dimensions of Great Power Competition in the 21st Century Summer Training, 2019
- · UCI, Center for Global Peace and Conflict Studies workshop, 2019

### **Pedagogical Training**

- · UCI, Preparing for a Faculty Career Certificate Program, 2021
- · UCI Graduate Division, Mentoring Excellence Program, 2021
- · UCI Center for Engaged Instruction, Course Design Certificate program, 2016

#### **TEACHING EXPERIENCE**

#### Courses as Instructor of Record (UC Irvine)

· Intro to Political Science Analysis (PS 11A), Summer 2020

#### Courses as Instructor of Record (Chapman University)

- · Asian Politics (POSC 324), Spring 2020
- Women in Politics (POSC 318), Fall 2019
- · Intro to International Relations (POSC 120), Fall 2019

### **Courses as Teaching Assistant (UC Irvine)**

 Probabilities and Statistics in Social Science, Seminar on Conflict Resolution, Intro to International Relations, Personality Theory, International Organizations, International Security, Intro to Political Science: Analysis, Intro to Psychology

#### **Guest Lectures (UC Irvine)**

- · "Individual Level Analysis in IR" (Fall 2020)
- · "Evolving South and North Korea Relations" (Fall 2018, Fall 2019, Spring, Fall 2021)
- · "Impact of States: The Cold War and MAD Threats" (Winter 2018)
- "Counter-Terrorism: From Prevention to Response" (Winter 2018)
- · "Impact of Institutions: Peacebuilding" (Winter 2018)
- · "International Conflict Management" (Fall 2017)
- · "Intervention: Legitimacy and Consequences" (Fall 2017)
- · "Climate Change and the Global Environmental Regime" (Fall 2017)
- · "Regionalism in Asia, Americas and the Middle East" (Fall 2017)

"Reforming Aging Country Clubs" (Fall 2017)"Terrorism" (Winter 2017)

## **ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION**

When the Target Fights Back: Economic Coercion and Interstate Conflict in the Era of Global Value Chains by Phoebe W. Moon

Doctor of Philosophy in Political Science University of California, Irvine, 2022 Professor Etel Solingen, Chair

When exposed to economic coercion, why do some target states choose to escalate a conflict by retaliating instead of acquiescing or ignoring it altogether? More broadly, what is the nature of the relationship between economic interdependence and conflict today? Whereas many scholars examine economic coercion as tools to be used against "rogue" states, economic pressure applied by partners within shared GVCs represents a fast-growing form of conflict in the 21st century as a substitute to military action. Moreover, GVC centered economic interdependence is distinct from that based on traditional trade, making it plausible that these distinctive economic relationships impact actors in distinct ways.

In this dissertation, I use prospect theory to show that decisionmakers are influenced by their perceived position in GVCs, relative to the sender, in formulating their response to economic pressure. When a target's key industries are more dependent on the sender within their shared GVCs, its leaders are more likely to escalate conflicts. This asymmetry in dependency makes policymakers see themselves as strategically disadvantaged. The prospect of losing the sender's less replaceable GVC inputs predisposes them towards more risk-seeking behavior. By contrast,

when a target holds relative dominance, its leaders are less likely to risk conflict escalation. They perceive themselves as occupying a superior strategic position and will act in a relatively risk-averse manner to avoid potential losses. For them, the opponent's inputs are easier to replace and, as a consequence, the incentive to retain them is less meaningful relative to the risk of conflict escalation.

The empirical section of the dissertation largely draws on two methods. First, I use a process-tracing method and within-case congruence tests to conduct in-depth case analysis on two contemporary East Asian cases: the ongoing Japan-South Korea trade conflict and the China-South Korea conflict over THAAD. Additionally, I conduct two experiments to further highlight how GVCs and traditional forms of economic interdependence can influence actors differently.

# **Chapter One**

# Introduction

"I don't believe any country in the world is going to retaliate, for the simple reason that we [the United States] are the most lucrative and biggest market in the world." (Peter Navarro, 2018)

The Trump administration's team of advisors were confident going into what eventually became a paradigm-shifting trade war with China. The explanation Peter Navarro's comments provides above well illustrates the rationale behind this sentiment: the United States had an economy that was superior to that of any other countries in the world, including China (PBS NewsHour 2018). Contrary to their expectations, however, China refused to acquiesce and America's tariffs were immediately met by China's retaliatory tariffs. While this is the landmark event that signaled the start of the era of trade wars, Washington was not alone in believing that economic power could directly translate into a successful political coercion. In 2019, Japan announced plans to regulate its export of critical intermediate materials to South Korea. Politicians in Tokyo were confident that, by leveraging their economic and technological superiority, they could coerce Seoul into changing its policies regarding their long-lasting historical disputes. This attempt was also met with fierce retaliation as in the case of the US-China trade war. Similarly, three years before this conflict, China had imposed economic regulations on Seoul to stop it from installing an American

anti-missile system in South Korea. In this case, Seoul did not retaliate and, in fact, publicly displayed extreme reticence, fearing the prospect of what an escalated conflict might entail.

There have been numerous other cases of trade partners weaponizing their interdependence to achieve political goals since the start of the 21st century, involving countries such as Australia, Brazil, European Union member states, Canada, etc. An examination of interstate conflict trends over the last several decades reveals a shift in how states exert coercion. Since the end of the Cold War, various circumstances, including the advent of nuclear weapons (Knorr 1966), domestic ruling coalitions' desire to remain in the global economy (Solingen 2007), and global norms against violence (Senese 1997), have made armed conflict a less desirable option for states (Fattore 2009; Young and Levy 2011). However, not all coercive policies succeeded—some even escalated into tit-for-tat trade wars as in the case of the US and China.

The two cases involving South Korea further highlight this puzzle. As will be explained in more detail later, in both cases, South Korea was the state targeted by the initial coercive policies. In each instance, China and Japan were among its closest trading partners. Each conflict was politically motivated. South Korea's history with both China and Japan also represented a straightforward way for national leaders to garner political capital by standing up to these larger states. In spite of how similar the cases might seem, each led to a strikingly different result.

In this light, this dissertation revisits some of the oldest questions of international relations (IR) and offers novel interpretations of the interconnections between economic coercion, national security, and economic interdependence in the contemporary global environment. My research questions are: When exposed to economic coercion, why do some target states choose to escalate a conflict by retaliating instead of acquiescing or ignoring it altogether? More broadly, what is the nature of the relationship between economic interdependence and conflict today?

In addressing these timely questions, my dissertation examines how economic interdependence based on global value chains (GVCs) influences policymakers' psychology and how this mechanism pushes them to make one decision as opposed to another. I argue that understanding trade war onset requires (1) taking into consideration how the global production and trade operate today and what impact they have on policymakers and (2) conceptualizing trade war onset as a process in which a unilateral coercive policy of the sender state fails and becomes a mutual conflict as the target state decides to retaliate.

During economic coercion, a state(s) (the *sender*) threatens to use or uses coercive economic tools to disrupt economic relations with another state (the *target*). Such coercion has largely taken the place of interstate war, even if it is an imperfect substitute (Baldwin, 2020; Drezner, 2021; Pape, 1997). Increasingly, more states use economic means to reach their political goals which brought about the increase in weaponization of economic interdependence (Doxey 1987; Farrell and Newman 2019). Between 1945 and 2005, there were 1,412 threatened and imposed economic sanction cases (Morgan et al. 2014), compared against a mere two cases in the 1920s, and 47 in the 1990s (Hufbauer et al. 1990).

Whereas many consider economic coercion to be a policy used only against "rogue" states such as North Korea and Iran (Peksen 2019b; Kaplowitz 1998; Bapat et al. 2013), the realities of international conflict today show increasing usage of economic tools against "normal" states (Drezner 1999; 2001; Goenner 2007; Busch 2000). The US and China are perhaps the most widely discussed examples, but many other countries have been embroiled in trade wars over the last halfdecade. This reality should compel scholars to stop disregarding such conflicts as mere "commercial disputes (Elliott 1998; Pape 1997)" and instead incorporate them into the study of economic statecraft and conflict. Especially in East Asia and Asia-Pacific regions, there have been no major militarized conflicts between industrialized countries for decades. However, recent political upheaval, including the resurgence of Great Power politics and the US-China trade war, calls into question the stability of this peace (Solingen 2021) and, more fundamentally, whether our narrow focus on interstate conflict as armed disputes is keeping us from seeing the bigger picture of this "hot peace."

These conflicts have been further complicated by the rise of GVC production. The rapid decline of transportation and communication costs since the 1990s has facilitated the fragmentation of production processes across interstate lines. Multinational corporations (MNCs) design their GVCs in a way that minimizes costs while maximizing profits by outsourcing different production steps to firms across the world (Gereffi 2014; Ravenhill 2014). As a result, GVCs bind countries and firms together within a single manufacturing system in a fashion that renders them more intertwined than in traditional methods of trade. While GVCs now represent more than half of all global trade, scholarship has largely remained focused on gross national trade and foreign direct investment when considering the question of economic interdependence (Barbieri 1996; Copeland 2015; Mansfield and Pollins 2001).

Therefore, I suggest that it is crucial to understand the prevalence of trade wars today using the lens of GVC interdependence and how this new paradigm of production and trade influence a target state's reaction to its GVC partner's economic coercion. In addressing this issue, I propose that the psychological framework provided by prospect theory (Kahneman and Tversky 1979; Tversky and Kahneman 1992) represents a strong, credible foundation for understanding economic coercion results in a global economy marked by GVC trade. Under normal circumstances, states are content with the absolute gains of GVC interdependence. There would not be any trade agreements otherwise (Hirschman 1945). However, once a conflict starts, GVC interdependence, with its logic of embeddedness and replaceability, creates different psychological conditions for differentially situated policymakers. Policymakers will think in zero-sum terms and weigh expected gains and losses in deciding how to react to the GVC partner's coercion. I argue that a target state's relative position within this system of trade will have a significant impact on policymakers' reaction to economic coercion. States which occupy a more favorable position (the domain of gain described by prospect theory) will be less likely to retaliate in the face of economic pressure. States in the domain of gain act in a risk-averse manner to avoid further losses, relatively secure in knowing that what they offer to their opponent is less-substitutable than what their opponent offers them. The fear of potential conflict escalation, for these states, exceeds the expected utility of maintaining the senders relatively more replaceable GVC inputs. Meanwhile, states whose position is less advantageous (those in the *domain of loss*) will be more likely to retaliate and escalate in a conflict. For the domain-of-loss actors, the expected losses from losing access to the opponent's scarcer GVC inputs weigh more than the risk of conflict escalation. Over the course of my dissertation I will demonstrate how my theoretical framework is better suited to the nuances of GVC trade than other potential explanations grounded in rational choice assumptions.

The remaining introductory chapter consists of four sections. First, I explain in greater detail what GVCs are and why they are central to understanding global politics and economy, especially economic and coercion interdependence. Second, I introduce existing studies in international relations that specifically investigate GVCs and highlight what my dissertation adds to this area of research. This section serves as a brief survey of this nascent literature, and I present a more extensive review of the economic coercion success in my second chapter. Third, I discuss

my theoretical framework and account of how GVCs influence state actors' response to their GVC partner's economic coercion. Fourth, I provide a brief roadmap of the rest of the dissertation.

## 1.1 What Are Global Value Chains and Why Do They Matter?

The world has observed extensive economic globalization and an increase in international trade flows in the past, most famously during the "First Globalization (1870-1914)." However, the rise of GVCs has transformed the world economy and production in a distinctive and fundamental way. The 1990s marked a critical turning point as the cost of transportation and communication decreased and information technology developed. In addition, the global trend of economic liberalization allowed trade barriers to go down, making it easier for firms to unbundle production and make the processes fragmented. Rather than making a product from stage A to Z within a single state's borders in a Ricardian manner (i.e., the exchange of wine and cloth), MNCs dissected production processes into multiple stages, such as product design, manufacturing, and sales. They then offshored labor-intense stages, simple manufacturing in most cases, to countries with cheaper labor. China's economic liberalization and the World Trade Organization (WTO) membership accelerated this development as MNCs scrambled to take advantage of China's abundant labor and large market (V. Shih 2021; Demir and Solingen 2021).

Consequently, companies' specializations became more vertical than horizontal, meaning that they concentrated on certain stages of production rather than a complete product (or service) itself (Baldwin, 2013; Gereffi, 2014, 2019). For example, a semiconductor crosses national borders 70 times on average in its GVCs —companies in the US design it, Japanese companies make the necessary equipment, South Korean companies provide the materials, and Chinese firms

manufacture the finished chips. Even for one type of material or intermediate goods that goes into the process, it is not a single firm within a single country that manufactures them. For instance, *Figures 1.1* and *1.2* illustrate a semiconductor's front-end manufacturing process and the machines and materials that go into it.<sup>1</sup> Semiconductor polysilicon and silicon wafers make base wafers for semiconductors. In making this one intermediate product, various companies participate from around the world, such as Wacker (Germany), Tokuyama (Japan), and Hemlock (Germany) for polysilicon and Shin-Etsu (Japan), Sumco (Japan), and Global Wafers (Taiwan) for silicon wafers. Whereas the traditional form of trade usually involves only two countries, GVC trade crosses borders of multiple countries many times. In this sense, GVCs are complex networks that "bind a group of firms into a larger economic unit (Sturgeon 2001)" through fragmenting production processes, "with each stage adding value, and with at least two stages being produced in different countries (Antràs 2020)."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In many cases there are more than three vendors, but I only list the top three due to space constraints. For further information, *see* Kim, 2020.



Figure 1.1 Makers of equipment and machines for the front-end manufacturing process of semiconductors (Source: Kim, 2020)



Figure 1.2 Makers of materials for the front-end manufacturing process of semiconductors (Source: Kim, 2020)



*Figure 1.3 Gross bilateral intermediate and final goods trade between Country A and Country B (Source: Wang et al., 2014)* 

A country's gross export consists of value added abroad (Foreign Value Added; FVA) and value added domestically (Domestic Value Added; DVA), and FVA is also called also called a country's backward GVC participation. Within a system of GVC production, total GVC is the sum of FVA and indirect value added (DVX). *Figure 1.3* describes gross bilateral trade relationship between trading partners A and B. Commodities that Country A exports to Country B have four different types of value-added embedded (Z. Wang, Wei, and Zhu 2014):

- Domestic value-added, absorbed abroad (DVA) = (Final goods exports from A to B) + (Intermediate goods exports absorbed by B) + (Intermediate goods sent to B and reexported to C)
- 2) Domestic value-added, exported and returned home (RDV)

- Foreign value-added (FVA) = (Foreign value added in final goods exports) + (Foreign value added in intermediate goods exports)
- 4) Pure double counted terms (PDC)<sup>2</sup> = (Pure double counting from domestic sources) +
  (Pure double counting from foreign sources)

These measures of GVC participation help to highlight the crucial role that GVC embeddedness plays in shaping a state's economic outlook. In analyzing a country's embeddedness in GVCs, experts usually look at the proportion of DVA and FVA in gross exports. When a country has a lower DVA and higher FVA, it has more developed forward linkages, meaning that its industries import intermediate goods, manufacture and process them, and re-export. On the other hand, when a country has a higher DVA and a lower FVA, it has more developed backward linkages, meaning that its industries have a higher proportion of DVA in their gross exports. However, since the 2000s there has been an overall decrease of DVA globally, as more countries began to participate in GVCs and offshoring has increased. As a country's economy develops, the proportion of RDV and PDC also show an increase on average. This is because a country with more backward linkages exports higher value-added intermediate goods and imports final goods already manufactured in other countries.

However, while these numbers can show overall trends, more nuance is needed in understanding an industry's level of development and sophistication. For example, both China and Japan have a high proportion of DVA\_FIN —China's high quantity of final goods exports largely

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> PDC in included in gross trade amount but is excluded when calculating gross domestic production.

constitute DVA\_FIN, while Japan's high level of DVA\_FIN comes from the high amount of valueadded in its final goods exports (J. M. Lee and Yoon 2016).

Among the range of terms used to describe this economic phenomenon, I choose GVC for mainly two reasons. First, one of the most important mechanisms through which this fragmentation of production processes influences interstate conflict is the difference between states in value added. This contrasts with other similar expressions including global commodity chain, activities chain, and production chain which similarly highlight the fragmented nature and the chain-like connection of production processes. In particular, although very similar, compared to value chains, supply chains focus more on the business aspect of the production, including effective management and minimization of costs (Feller, Shunk, and Callarman 2006). Second, I focus on the state-level dyadic relationship rather than ties involving three or more states, private companies, or individuals. Other concepts such as production network and value network are defined as "a set of inter-firm relationships that bind a group of firms into a larger economic unit," emphasizing the web-like characteristics of producers and laborers across the world (Sturgeon 2001). When necessary I do mention the role of third countries, but I largely focus on dyadic relationships to better analyze how two countries view each other in a shared production process. Therefore, against models that emphasize the web-like characteristics of these systems, I use GVC to better depict the dyadic and linear relationship between trading partners.

Why then is the GVC system important and what distinctive implications does it have compared to the traditional form of trade? First, GVC trade is the predominant method of trade and production, increasing from approximately 37% of global trade in 1970 to almost 55% in 2018

(*Figure 1.4*).<sup>3</sup> The growth of GVCs has stagnated since the 2008 global economic crisis due to the overall decline in economic growth. The recent COVID-19 pandemic and the general rise of geopolitical tension exacerbated the trend. Nonetheless, the GVC system remains in the center of both political and business concerns, which are reflected in the prevalence of trade conflicts and new industrial policy announcements (e.g., The US's CHIPS for America Act, the EU's new Industrial Strategy, China's Made in China 2025, and Japan's Semiconductor • Digital Industry Strategy).



*Figure 1.4* GVC flows as a percentage of total trade flows, 1990-2018 (Source: UNCTAD Eora GVC Dataset)

In addition to their uniquely meteoric rise in the global economy, GVCs also connect states and firms in a more intimate and intertwined way than traditional trade. Many scholars have understood economic interdependence between trading states as one of the key motivations for interstate peace. For instance, when there are sufficient economic ties, states will perceive dispute

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Depending on the measurement, some estimate the proportion of GVC in global trade to be as high as two-third of the global trade (OECD 2018; "WITS Database," n.d.)

with a trading partner as potential loss of opportunity costs (Oneal and Russett 1997) or as risking a strategic loss which might destabilize a domestic ruling coalition aiming to internationalize (Solingen 2007). Nonetheless, it is relatively easier to lower dependency on a single trading partner by substituting and diversifying partners in final goods trade (Hirschman 1945). In contrast, GVCs connect their contributors in more co-dependent ways and "the potential costs of armed conflict disrupting economic linkages are magnified by the termination of access to inputs critical to international competitiveness as well as the loss of export markets (Ravenhill 2014)." In other words, the global economy has become more integrated not only in quantitative terms but also shows qualitative changes distinctive from pre-WWI era economic interdependence.

Lastly, GVCs have their own internal logic that sets them apart from other instruments of trade. Most importantly, Shih (1996), the founder of a Taiwanese technology firm Acer, proposed that the amount of value-added in different production processes forms a "smile curve," with both ends adding more value compared with those in the middle (*Figure 1.5*). Upstream stages include production processes like R&D and branding, and downstream is the distribution stage where marketing, sales, and after-sales service take place. Both upstream and downstream activities tend to occur in more developed countries with better technological infrastructure and more capital. Conversely, the midstream of industry is defined by the product assembly stage, which includes processes like manufacturing and packaging. Midstream is usually concentrated in developing countries where labor and land are both cheap and abundant.<sup>4</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> There are other forms of production curves such as "W curve" and "frown curve" depending on the industry. For example, the petrochemical industry's value-added curve has a high midstream and low up and downstream. Refining and manufacturing of petrochemical products adds more value than the acquisition of raw materials or distribution processes. For this study, the emphasis is on the fact that different production stages add different amounts of value, rather than which part of the production process adds the most value. Moreover, I do not use the terminology "upstream" or "downstream" to describe GVC positionality in my theory for this same reason — depending on the industry, upstream may not necessarily equal to higher level of technology and lower level of replaceability.



Figure 1.5 Smile curve of activities in a GVC (Sources: Gereffi, 2019; Shih, 1996)

By extension, the contributions of states can be measured by their "replaceability." The different locations (such as upstream and downstream) on the value-added curves are determined by each stage's entry barrier and accumulation of capability. More value is added in production stages where it is hard for newcomers to enter and there is a greater accumulation of capability. For example, in making computers, producing microchips and software requires accumulated technology and technical expertise. It is harder for countries seeking to occupy an upstream position within a GVC to start obtaining the requisite know-how and skilled technicians when there are existing countries and organizations that already have those resources in abundance. China has been trying to move up the value chain and be less dependent on Western companies by heavily investing in high-tech industry including semiconductor development for the past 40 years. Despite the Chinese Communist Party's efforts, as of 2019, little more than 15% of the semiconductors used within China were domestically produced, and more than half were still made by foreign companies (Lewis 2019). Moving up/downstream from midstream is not an easy task, meaning that within any given GVC companies and countries that occupy up/downstream

positions within an industry are not easily replaceable. Whereas it is not difficult to build new assembly factories and hire factory workers, there are only a handful of firms around the world that occupy both ends of a smile curve. As I will discuss later, these considerations—concerning the relative value of a state's contribution to a GVC—have the potential to exert influence on the decision making of state leaders, especially in a region like Northeast Asia where a wide range of highly profitable GVCs currently operate.

### 1.2 GVCs in International Relations Studies: What Has and Has Not Been Done

Scholars of international relations have recently started paying attention to GVCs, even though the topic remains largely the purview of economists and statisticians. The existing literature on the relationship between GVCs and global politics largely focuses on their impact on three key topics: economic interdependence and peace, economic development, and global inequality.

First, recent studies have begun probing whether GVC integration promotes interstate peace in the same manner as final-goods trade. Brooks (2005) observes that GVCs have become vital sources of raw materials and technology, making great powers unable to produce weaponry individually. GVC economies also substantially reduce incentives for military conquest and allow corporations to maintain stable GVCs and regional economic integration. In the context of Great Power politics, Kim and Solingen (2017) show that global production networks are positively correlated with interstate political cooperation in East Asia, although it does not affect the incidence or intensity of dyadic conflicts. Similarly, Green (2016) argues that East Asian states' GVCs reduce regional disputes over the South China Sea. Moreover, Dorussen and Ward (2010) and Kinne (2012; 2013) use network analysis in exploring how GVC connection influenced interstate cooperation.

Second, some studies examine GVCs' contribution to lowering entry barriers for countries that might otherwise be excluded from the global economic system. Before GVCs, only a handful of countries such as Germany or the US that possessed the requisite industrial infrastructure and technical expertise could compete within the global marketplace. GVCs have helped many developing economies, such as China and Mexico, benefit from global economic growth, and they help to alleviate global poverty (Baldwin, 2013; Raei et al., 2019). For instance, Demir and Solingen (2021) analyze how the outward-oriented regime survival model of the Chinese leadership pushed China to be integrated into Western-led GVCs and how forward GVC participation contributed to its economic growth. Likewise, Xing (2021) delineates the process in which China gained competitiveness in the US market by using GVCs to lower entry barriers.

Third, in a contrasting context, some scholars analyze the GVC system's role behind the worsening global inequality. As explained in the previous section, GVCs have a unique structure in which some participants create more value and reap more benefits than others. Suwandi (2019) argues that this structure is imperialist by nature due to the global capital-labor relations it creates where MNCs in the Global North exploit the South. Similarly, Oliveira (2022) examines the sociopolitical and ecological impact of soybean commodity chains in South America as elites exploit the rural indigenous people. At a domestic elite level, Lockwood (2021) explores how GVCs influenced the rhetorical framing in US politics surrounding the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) during the 2016 presidential election in the context of rising inequality.

This dissertation contributes to this growing scholarship by offering a unique combination of international political economy and political psychology in understanding trade war onset and economic coercion. I thus far have explained what the GVC system is, how it is different from the traditional form of trade, why it is crucial to incorporate GVCs in the study of international relations. I also provided a brief overview of the existing studies of international relations that specifically investigate GVCs. Now, I turn to my theoretical framework that explains how GVCs can influence trade war onset by shaping policymakers' risk perception on a GVC partner's economic coercion.

## **1.3** The Dissertation's Theoretical Framework

This dissertation seeks to expand the economic coercion literature, addressing why some target states choose to escalate a conflict by retaliating, instead of acquiescing or ignoring it altogether, when exposed to economic coercion. By extension, it also re-examines the nature of the relationship between economic interdependence and peace in a contemporary context. Building on my pre-dissertation research, I focus on how GVC-based economic integration influences the target's policy (Moon 2021b; 2021a). I draw on prospect theory (Kahneman and Tversky 1979; Tversky and Kahneman 1992) to hypothesize that the target state frames its response according to its perceived position within the GVCs, relative to the sender. I suggest that when a target's key industries are more dependent on the sender within their shared GVCs, its policymakers will be more likely to act in a risk-seeking manner, retaliating and escalating conflicts. By contrast, when a target holds relative dominance, its leaders are more likely to show a risk-averse behavior, meaning that they are less likely to risk conflict escalation and thus prefer to acquiesce or ignore the sender's request.

The dissertation's main argument has three principal pillars. First, in responding to a trading partner's economic coercion, a target's policymakers pay acute attention to where their key industry is within shared GVCs vis-à-vis the sender. While the gross trade amount is still important, actors will also put stock in their GVC-specific relationship considering whether they are relatively dependent on or superior towards the sender. In other words, individuals are "more sensitive to their relative position (Davis and McDermott 2021, 152)." When the target state provides less replaceable GVC inputs compared to the sender (e.g., non-memory semiconductor design), its decision-makers will perceive themselves to be in the *domain of gain*, or a relatively dominant position. On the other hand, when the target state contributes relatively more substitutable GVC inputs (e.g., low labor cost in simple manufacturing), its decision-makers will see themselves in the *domain of loss*, or a relatively dependent position. Moreover, in this stage, the target's policymakers set (or describe what they already see as) their *reference point*, or the status which individuals define to be the status quo and by extension the state where they aim to return to once the conflict takes place.

Second, using the information established in the first stage, actors will put different weights on the expected gains and losses of each policy option. In this stage, decision-makers will consider both the policy result's direction from their reference point (i.e., gain or loss) as well as the probability of it happening. *Table 1.1* describes people's four different emotional reactions and behavior depending on the situation. For instance, a militarized dispute between highly industrialized countries has a very low probability of happening, but once it does happen, the expected losses are immense. Therefore, a policymaker in this situation will see the option that entails this possibility with 'fear of large loss' and demonstrate risk aversion, resulting in the acceptance of an otherwise unfavorable settlement. Contrarily, the sender retracting its coercive policy and returning to the target's reference point will be a gain, with varying probability. If the target's leader does not expect her retaliation to have a great success rate, then a policy option entailing this result will be a 'risk-seeking' option.

	Gains	Losses
	95% chance to win \$10,000	95% chance to lose \$10,000
High probability	Fear of disappointment	Hopes to avoid loss
	Risk averse	Risk seeking
	Accept unfavorable settlement	Reject favorable settlement
	5% chance to win \$10,000	5% chance to lose \$10,000
Low probability	Hope of large gain	Fear of large loss
	Risk seeking	Risk averse
	Reject favorable settlement	Accept unfavorable settlement

Table 1.1 The fourfold pattern of decision-making under risk (Source: Kahneman, 2011, pp. 316-

319)

Third, the policymaker will make a final policy decision by comparing different expected utilities calculated, which involves the domain she is in, the direction of results from her reference point, and the expected probability of each option. Suppose that two policymakers are facing similar policy options. They may see expected outcomes differently depending on the domain they are in. If a leader considers her country's key industry to be in the domain of gain, the risk of conflict escalation and militarized conflict will loom much larger compared to potential gains from getting the sender's relatively substitutable inputs back. Whereas shifting GVCs by moving factories and hiring new employees is costly, it carries less value than the risk conflict escalation entails. In contrast, a leader faced with the same options but in the domain of loss will have different calculations. Because losing access to the sender's less substitutable inputs is critical to her industry and economy, the 'hope of large gain' will trump the 'fear of large loss.'

This is different from rationality-based theories which assume that target states only focus on the net value of a policy. For example, many studies claim that economic coercion will succeed when it creates sufficient economic loss for the target regardless of the situation they are in (Dizaji and van Bergeijk 2013; Drury 1998; Galtung 1967; Hirschman 1945). Then, in predicting a target's behavior, they pay attention to how dependent it is on the sender state and surmise that the target will refrain from retaliating when the sender has a dominant position. Because of the fear of further loss once it retaliates, the target will show risk-averse behavior. While my theoretical framework predicts the same for a target in a domain of gain, it provides a more nuanced and sophisticated understanding of the policy reaction of targets in a domain of loss.

I make four central hypotheses that are closely connected to the unique nature of GVCs and prospect theory's understanding of human behavior. **1**) In assessing their relationship with the sender, target's policymakers will use the pre-conflict GVC relationship as a reference point. **2**) Using this reference point, policymakers will position themselves in either a domain of loss or domain of gain. **3**) When the policymakers see themselves in what prospect theory defines as a domain of loss, they will act in a more risk-seeking manner; however, they will act in a more risk-averse manner when they see themselves in a domain of gain. **4**) In assessing different policy options, a loss from the status quo will loom larger than a comparable gain.

## **1.4** Roadmap of the Dissertation

In the following second chapter, I first define the key terms and variables I use in my theoretical framework. Then, I provide an overview of the existing studies on economic coercion success.
After identifying the strengths and weaknesses of alternative explanations, I build my theoretical framework and conclude the chapter with brief explanations on coding my key variables.

Chapter 3 will examine the ongoing trade conflict between Japan and South Korea which started in 2019 due to the South Korean Supreme Court ruling on the reparation of wartime forced labor victims. This is the case in which South Korea is in the domain of loss, meaning that it is more dependent on Japanese inputs to the shared GVCs and South Korea's contribution to the shared GVCs was relatively more replaceable than that of Japan. I start this chapter by providing an overview of the economic relationship between South Korea and Japan, and explain why I identified South Korea as the more dependent partner. Then, I compare two policy options, retaliation and non-retaliation, and analyze what competing theories would predict the result to be. Lastly, I compare the different predictions to the empirical result.

Chapter 4 is also a case study on the conflict between China and South Korea in 2016 concerning the installation of the US THAAD missile system in South Korea. This serves as a case in which South Korea, in contrast to the previous chapter, is in the domain of gain, meaning that it occupied a relatively superior position within the shared GVCs with China and that South Korean contributions to the GVCs were less replaceable compared to those of China. As the previous chapter, I illustrate the Sino-Korea trade relationship and explain why I operationalized South Korea as the less dependent partner. Next, I compare the same policy options and compare them to the empirical result.

Chapter 5 uses a different methodology to study the connection between GVC positionality and conflict escalation. In this chapter, I use the experimental method to further explore how one's position within GVCs as well as the GVC system itself, compared to final goods trade, can influence decisions on retaliation against economic coercion. This chapter contains two experiments that test the same set of hypotheses using different experimental designs.

Lastly, chapter 6 concludes the dissertation by providing a summary of the theory and cases and a brief examination of an additional case of economic coercion between the US and China. I also discuss the academic and policy implications of the study results and my future research trajectories extending from this dissertation.

# **Chapter Two**

# **Competing Theories of Economic Coercion Receptivity**

This chapter provides an overview of the competing logics of economic coercion outcomes to improve our understanding of the target receptivity to economic coercion. My ultimate purpose is to offer a novel account of trade war onset and the ties between economic interdependence and peace in the contemporary GVC economy. I begin by defining some of the key concepts I use throughout the dissertation. Next, I will turn to expected value theory and expected utility theory, explaining some of the key distinguishing features of these rational-choice models, and then examine the existing literature on economic sanction outcomes. After reviewing the existing studies, I describe prospect theory in detail and use this framework to offer a more persuasive basis for the research on economic coercion in the era of GVC trade. Lastly, I will conclude by providing an account of the research design I will use in the following chapters.

# 2.1 Discussion on Key Concepts and Scope Conditions

### Economic Coercion

Economic coercion encompasses "international instruments that punish or deny benefits to leaders, ruling coalitions, or broader constituencies (Solingen 2012, 5)" using economic means aimed to accomplish political goals. While the term 'economic coercion' used in this dissertation is conceptually similar to how scholars more widely define 'economic sanction,' I distinguish the

terms in two ways.<sup>5</sup> Economic sanction "emphasizes intended effects rather than the means for achieving those effects (Baldwin, 2020, p. 35)," meaning that it fails to clarify the economic traits of the coercive policy tool. Moreover, given its historical association with sanctioning against "rogue" states, I wish to avoid confusion by, instead, opting for a different term. Additionally, I highlight the relational aspect and the importance of the target's perception by using the term 'economic coercion' rather than 'economic statecraft,' which focuses more on the sender state's undertakings (*Ibid*, pp. 37-39).

#### Target Retaliation

How do we know a failed economic coercion policy when we see one? There is no agreed definition of what makes coercion a success or a failure. For instance, Galtung (1967) measured economic sanction success by looking at the degree of punishment that the target suffered and whether it modified its behavior to comply with the sender's formal goals. Barber (1979) extended the scope by adding goals beyond immediate, formal purposes, including the coercive policy's influence on international audiences. Hufbauer et al. (1990) suggest sanction success "scores" as a continuous scale, combining "the extent to which the policy result sought by the sender country was in fact achieved and the contribution to success made by sanctions." Pape (1997) criticizes this measurement for being too broad, arguing for a clearer causality between the coercive policy and target compliance instead, as opposed to concurrent deployment of other coercive strategies such as military threat.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> When referring to a specific study that uses terms other than 'economic coercion,' I employ the study's original terminology.

This disagreement, on the conceptual boundaries of a successful or failed economic coercion, remains and threatens to undermine the viability of this oft-used foreign policy tool. However, if successful coercion pulls the target closer to what the sender wants from it and all other cases are failures, how can we make sense of a situation in which the target strays even further away from the sender's request? This sender-biased view of coercion omits a crucial third type of result, in which a target state retaliates, or a policy "backfires." Here, I borrow from Peksen and Jeong (2021, p. 2) and define target retaliation as "economic punitive measures initiated by target countries against their senders before initial sanctions are lifted." To use an extreme example, the US oil embargo on Japan was partially responsible for the attack on Pearl Harbor. Is this a case in which the coercive policy failed and the target did not concede, or a case of a target retaliation (Byman, Waxman, and Larson 1999)? The existing literature does not adequately scrutinize the target's response as a potential transition from the sender's initial coercion to trade war onset. There have been surprisingly few attempts to understand this transitional process even though a target state's retaliation is what converts a sender's one-sided coercion into a mutual conflict. Therefore, this dissertation addresses another fundamental gap in the literature: the theoretical narrowness of the "success/failure" dichotomy.

The question of what makes a policy distinctively "retaliatory" is a fraught one. The most straightforward example I shall return to throughout this dissertation concerns a target state employing the same types of targeted economic instruments as the sender, such as imposing retaliatory tariffs or quotas. For instance, the Trump administration's initial 25 percent tariffs on Chinese imports in 2018 was subsequently followed by China's retaliatory tariff on American goods. The fact that the US and China imposed tariffs on the same amount (25 percent tariff to \$16 billions worth of imports) of the opponent's imports only one day apart from each other, makes

it abundantly clear that the Chinese policy was a retaliatory one. However, states do not necessarily use the same type of countermeasure in responding to the sender's coercive policies. Many target governments respond to, for example, tariffs and embargoes by taking their cases to the WTO and/or releasing strongly worded public statements. Whether these reactions are retaliatory or rhetorical depends on the context.

Similarly, the dividing line between retaliation and defensive measures is also blurry. On the one hand, for instance, a target state's government providing a profuse support for its domestic industry to replace the sender's imports can be a defensive measure aiming to minimize the impact of losing access to the sender's imports. On the other hand, substituting the sender can be a retaliatory policy, especially if the two economies share thick GVCs. By no longer relying on the initial sender for the imports in question, the originally targeted state will be able to inflict losses to the sender within the intertwined GVC ties. Even if the sender wishes to normalize the trade relationship in the future to reap the benefits of economic interdependence again, the target has the choice not to cooperate. As mentioned before, states make trade agreements for mutual benefits although their relative gains can be different. In other words, the level of interdependence between the target and the sender correlates with the target's leveraging capacities. Therefore, a target's defensive policy can be simultaneously retaliatory in many cases.

Because of this ambiguity, it is important to examine cases in a detailed, comprehensive manner taking all different forms of retaliatory behavior into account. In this dissertation, I will hold that a targeted state imposed retaliatory measures when they have put into effect at least one policy that can generate concrete economic losses for the sender. This means that if the target only engages in verbal denouncements, I do not code it as an instance of retaliation. Rather, this would be a rhetorical display for the country's domestic constituents. Such public statements can be a part of an overall retaliatory strategy but they must accompany tangible policies including, but not limited to, retaliatory tariffs, embargo, disadvantaging the sender's companies doing business in the target state, and officially taking the case to the WTO.

#### Conflict Escalation

Probing target reciprocity inevitably brings forward the question of conflict escalation (nonmilitary conflict, in this case) and trade war onset. Conflict escalation describes the point at which a unilateral coercive policy becomes a mutually coercive conflict as a result of the target state's retaliation. I define conflict escalation as a situation in which the target decides to retaliate in a proportionate or an overwhelming manner (Braithwaite and Lemke 2011), not when a state initiates a hostile policy, either diplomatic or economic. By conflict escalation, I assume that conflict has already begun and both sender and target are aware of the conflict and its political motivations. I also assume that the target actors might not predict the extent to which the sender will react, but are aware that retaliating entails conflict escalation. However, a scenario in which the sender abandons its coercive behavior in response to the target's retaliation is a part of target policymakers' calculations, with varying levels of expected gains and possibilities depending on the situation.

Conflict escalation is mostly discussed in the context of militarized conflicts such as interstate or civil warfare (Braithwaite and Lemke 2011; Goldsmith 2013; Morrow 1999). In discussing the escalation of international conflicts, Wright (1965) divides a conflict in a broad sense into four stages: awareness of inconsistencies, rise of tensions, measures short of military action to resolve the issue, and militarized war. Within this framework, most scholars focus on the

third and fourth categories, and see conflict escalation, narrowly, as the process going from the third stage to the fourth. *Figure 2.6* outlines the stages of decision-making involved in situations of imposed economic coercion. To fill this gap within the existing theoretical frameworks of economic coercion receptivity, I specifically address the various decisions available to targeted states in the  $t_4$  column.

Moreover, I specifically investigate a target state's reaction immediately following the sender's coercive policy to isolate variables that may influence the target's decision over time. By focusing on the target state's reaction approximately within six months since the sender's initial set of coercive attempts, I expect to minimize the impact of possible intervening variables, such as third-party country's influence or *ex ante* changes in domestic public opinion. In other words, any subsequent developments, temporally remote from the initial economic pressure, are not within this dissertation's scope of inquiry. In the following empirical chapters, my interests lie with South Korea's response to the forms of surgically targeted economic coercion implemented by Japan and China. I see state-level reactions to this type of precisely specified economic coercion among GVC partners as an undertheorized topic, one that I can contribute to, so I start my analysis at the point at which one side brings this kind of coercion to bear and the other must decide how to react. I do not aim to explain the causal historical processes behind a sender's initial coercive policy to any great degree, and my framework does not have much to say about how these conflicts play out over a grander sweep of time.



Figure 2.6 Chronological process of sender-target interaction in economic sanctions

#### Dependency and Substitutability in GVCs

Studies on trade and peace show that economic exchange entails economic dependence, and GVC relationships are no exception. When country A is dependent on B, country A is "determined or significantly affected by the external forces" of country B. In this case, country A can be sensitive to country B's policies and economies, and changes in country B's conditions can induce quick responsiveness in country A if the level of sensitivity is high. In addition, when country A is vulnerable to country B, then A is liable to "suffer costs imposed by external events even after policies have been altered" and it is costly to make "effective adjustments to a changed environment over a period of time (Keohane and Nye 1977, 12–13)."

While this account of dependency seems relatively intuitive, scholars do not agree on the implications for interstate dependency. In particular, there is no consensus about whether such relationships entail a greater proclivity towards conflict or peace. On the one hand, neorealists understand dependency as a source of conflict, affording governments powerful leverage against

their trade partners. In an anarchic international system, states must be more aware of relative gains than absolute gains, therefore it is not in their best interest to indirectly support others' (military) power through trade (Hirschman 1945; Waltz 2010). For instance, in the early postwar period the US refrained from trading with communist states including the Soviet Union and China, because it was "in America's national security interest to deny the benefits of international economic exchange (Mastanduno 1988, 122)" to them. On the other hand, many liberalists see (mutual) dependence as a source of peace assuming that states are rational actors wanting to maximize their welfare (Morrow 1997). Therefore, to the extent that trade brings economic gains, states will try not to jeopardize the relationship (Oneal and Russett 1999; Keohane and Nye 1977). Therefore, the effectiveness of economic coercion largely relies on the economic dependence of the target state on the sender state. For targets (but also for senders), "the price of being belligerent is an implicit price that increases with the level of trade (Polachek 1980, 61)."

Directly stemming from issue of dependency, one of the key concepts in the studies of economic interdependence and coercion is substitutability. The outcomes of economic coercion depend on how easily the targets can replace senders, regardless of how powerful the senders are (Galtung, 1967). There are largely two strategies for a target state to substitute imports from senders: internal and external substitution. In the 1960s and 1970s Rhodesia relied on an internal substitution strategy and avoided severe consequences from foreign sanctions by replacing sanctioned imports with domestic sources. South Africa employed an external substitution strategy when it recovered 86% of its export losses during Apartheid by finding new trade partners within a year of sanction onset (Kavaklı, Chatagnier, and Hatipoğlu 2020). When country A is substitutable or replaceable in the eyes of country B in the shared GVCs, it means that country B can obtain country A's GVC inputs from either another foreign country or produce it domestically.

Within GVCs the level of substitutability of a state or a firm varies depending on its main contributions to GVCs. Going back to the example of semiconductor manufacturing, as seen in *Figure 1.2*, Japanese companies are the top three producers of blank masks used in photolithography process. On the other hand, the top three producers of deposition gas used in deposition process each come from France, the US, and Japan respectively. In this case, a coercion target seeking to substitute Japan's GVC inputs will face more challenges finding an alternative supplier for blank masks than deposition gas. Therefore, if a target state mainly imports blank masks from Japan to fulfill its own role in this semiconductor GVC, it is dependent on Japan and Japan has the more dominant position. Moreover, Japan is less substitutable in the blank masks market than in the deposition gas market. A country mainly occupying production stages that require deposition gas will be less dependent on Japan than a target state that locates itself mostly in stages that need blank masks. The last section of this chapter will further discuss specific measures of dependency and substitutability in GVCs.

### 2.2 Expected Value Theory and Expected Utility Theory

People have, for centuries, contemplated how to make good decisions under conditions of uncertainty. One of the earliest forms of decision theory was EVT, which suggested that the ideal way of making such a decision is by choosing an option with the highest expected value. Here, the expected value of an option is defined as probability p multiplied by outcome value x. Therefore:

$$EV = px$$

Consider the following example of three different lottery tickets:

<u>Ticket A</u>: 1% chance to win \$500

Ticket B: 10% chance to win \$50

Ticket C: 50% chance to win \$10

In this selection three lottery tickets with different chances to win and amount of prize money, the ticket's expected values are: 500\*0.01 = 5, 50\*0.1 = 5, and 10\*0.5 = 5, respectively. All three tickets have the same expected value; therefore, it does not matter which one you choose. In fact, it would be irrational in the eyes of EVT to have a preference for one option over another. *Figure 2.7* depicts a hypothetical outcome function of EVT.



Figure 2.6 A hypothetical outcome function of expected value theory (Kahneman and Tversky 1979)

Bernoulli (1954) and Von Neumann and Morgenstern (1947) improved upon EVT by suggesting that the value attached to most options is psychological and subjective. Therefore, it is more realistic to model payoffs as *utility*, not (objective) value. EUT is one such revised model and its normative framework assumes that a rational individual will obey its basic axioms (i.e., completeness, transitivity, continuity, and independence) maximizing their net utility (Bernoulli

1954; Von Neumann and Morgenstern 1947). As *Figure 2.8* shows, EUT focuses on the relationship between wealth (*x*-axis) and the utility (*y*-axis) the actor receives from it. When a choice yields the outcome *x* with the probability of *p*, then its overall utility is:  $U(x_1, p_1; ...; x_n, p_n) = p_1u(x_1) + ... + p_nu(x_n)$ , where  $p_1 + ... + p_n = 1$  ( $p \ge 0$ ).<sup>6</sup> Here, the utility of the prospect is the sum of the expected utility of its outcomes. Moreover, individuals accept the prospect ( $x_1, p_1; ...; x_n, p_n$ ) if and only if  $U(w + x_1, p_1; ...; w + x_n, p_n) > u(w)$ , where *w* is one's asset position. In other words, regardless of the actor's initial standing, a choice is acceptable only when it yields more utility than the risk-free assets they possess.



Figure 2.7 A hypothetical value function of expected utility theory (Kahneman and Tversky 1979)

Also, the concavity of the utility curve implies the *law of diminishing marginal utility*, in which one's psychological utility gained from wealth decreases as the amount of wealth increases. Here,  $U(x) > \overline{U}$  where  $\overline{U}$  is the utility a risk-neutral individual perceives from *x* amount of wealth

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Null outcome is omitted for the purpose of simplification. Therefore, we assume that (x, p) is equivalent to the choice (x, p; 0, 1-p) where the outcome x is produced with the probability of p and 0 with 1-p.

in a risky gamble and U(x) is the amount of utility coming from a guaranteed gain of x wealth (Jensen 1906). This mechanism indicates, in turn, that people are *risk-averse* – they prefer a certain prospect over any risky prospect of the same amount (Arrow 1971; Pratt 1964). For example, going back to the three lottery tickets with an equal expected gain of \$5, many people will choose ticket C with the 50% chance of winning.<sup>7</sup> People's levels of risk tolerance vary, and someone who chooses ticket A or B over C is more risk-accepting or risk-seeking. However, EUT posits that most people will choose ticket C over A or B because people tend to be risk-averse. People prefer options with lower variance between losing and winning and prefer more certainty in an option.

In sum, decision-making models based on strong rationality assumptions suggest that actors largely focus on the final absolute welfare independent from their initial standing.<sup>8</sup> The axioms of EVT and EUT advise that it is rational for actors to aim for an option with the highest payoff whenever possible and assume that people make such decisions in reality. Under these assumptions, policymakers avoid options with low possibilities and prefer options with high possibilities, resulting in a universally risk-averse attitude. Moreover, among different options, actors will look for the one with the highest utility of the final outcome.

Few studies in IR explicitly claim to have EUT as their basis (Bueno de Mesquita 1988; Simowitz and Price 1990; Özdamar 2019; Fuchs, Kugler, and Pachon 1997) outside of game theoretical models. In fact, by themselves, neither EUT nor prospect theory "generate substantive predictions about international outcomes or the foreign policy behavior of states." This calls for a scholarly imagination firmly grounded on precise understanding of these theories that allows one

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> When  $U(x_1, p_1; ...; x_n, p_n) = p_1 u(x_1) + ... + p_n u(x_n)$ , U(A) = 0.01\*500 = 5; U(B) = 0.1\*50 + (1-0.1)\*0 = 5; and U(C) = 0.5\*10 + (1-0.5)\*0 = 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Although the outcome is commonly expressed as "assets" in economics, it may include various values such as subjective feeling of welfare and monetary wealth.

to "embed concepts from these decision theories into specific theories of foreign policy and international politics (Taliaferro 2004, 33)." Within IR studies that operate according to either an implicit or explicit EUT framework, actors will behave in specific discernable ways. First, a target's assumed primary motivation will be to maximize the absolute net utility it can reap from interacting with the sender, not how much it gains compared to the status quo. In IR, this mechanism is often represented by the difference between relative and absolute gains (McDermott 2004). Second, actors will be presumed to show predominately risk-averse behavior vis-à-vis the sender's coercive policy, meaning they will prefer to acquiesce or maintain the policy in question. The target will be reluctant to increase expected risks by further antagonizing the sender, resulting from their calculation of the expected outcomes' values and possibilities. Third, a decision-maker will not, EUT holds, be affected by how decision-making elements are presented. Instead, they will "compute" the expected utility of different policies and have clear preferences based on the utility's absolute amount. In the trade and peace literature, many studies that focus on trade as opportunity costs of fighting use this assumption in discussing states' ex-ante expectations (Polachek 1980; Wagner 1988).

#### 2.3 Sender-Centric Theories

In questioning what makes economic coercion successful, many scholars focus on how to maximize the target's economic pain from the sender's point of view. As Schelling (1966) states, the power to hurt is the power to coerce. Explicitly or implicitly, sender-centric studies assume that the target will acquiesce if the sender's coercion creates sufficient pressure; and if this policy fails, it means that the sender was not able to impose enough costs on the target (Bapat et al. 2013; Dashti-Gibson, Davis, and Radcliff 1997; Dizaji and van Bergeijk 2013; Galtung 1967). Therefore,

connecting it back to EVT and EUT's rational-choice assumptions, these studies posit that coercion will succeed as long as senders can convince that acquiescing will yield the best net value or utility. The following section provides an overview of three main sets of variables in accounting for the success or failure of economic coercion.

# International Cooperation

Some studies show that multilateral economic coercion led by international institutions can induce more economic pain than that imposed by a single government or *ad hoc* coalition (Bapat and Clifton 2009; Drezner 2000; Early and Spice 2015; Martin 1994). Institutionalized sanctions can reduce the possibility of free-riding and defection among sender states through monitoring and punitive measures (Bapat and Clifton 2009; Drezner 2000; Martin 1994). For instance, the United Nations Security Council Resolution 1718 (2006) on sanctioning North Korea states: "In order to ensure compliance with the requirements [...], all Member States are called upon to take, in accordance with their national authorities and legislation, and consistent with international law, cooperative action including through inspection of cargo to and from the DPRK, as necessary."

In a similar context, multilateral cooperation can also prevent 'sanctions busting,' in which opportunistic third-party countries or individuals provide the target with alternative trade routes. Because the target becomes able to substitute the sender in its economy, the effectiveness of the sender's pressure diminishes (Early 2009; 2011; Early and Spice 2015). For example, Iran relies on countries such as the United Arab Emirates and China to circumvent Washington's economic sanctions. Black markets and other forms of illicit trade also help target states obtain resources that they are denied access to, such as materials for nuclear weapons development programs or luxury

goods. South Africa was able to find states willing to trade with it despite the UN arms embargo and Iraq managed to find alternative oil buyers through Jordan, as well as using smugglers and other illicit groups.

In understanding economic coercion outcomes within a GVC partnership, if this theoretical framework holds, I expect a multilateral coercive attempt to have a higher chance of changing the target's behavior. In contrast, if senders are a single country or an *ad hoc* group of a few governments, the target will be less likely to acquiesce to the senders' request. In addition, in the absence of international cooperation, the target will find alternative trade partners and third-party countries/individuals will attempt 'sanction busting' by offering to supply commodities the sender used to contribute to the GVCs. In these situations, therefore, it should be less likely to acquiesce.

#### Coercive Strategy

Another sender-centric body of literature concerns the effectiveness of different sanctioning strategies. Studies show that economic coercion is less effective in achieving core or existential policy goals such as regime change and major military alteration (Ang and Peksen 2007; Lindsay 1986). Peksen and Jeong (2021) suggest that when initial sanctions involve highly salient issues, targets recognize senders' strong commitment and acquiesce rather than impose counter-sanctions. In fact, pressing for regime change using economic means are not only more likely to fail, but also can disproportionately hurt the welfare of civilians and worsen the humanitarian conditions as the ruling elites monopolize necessary resources to survive (Adam and Tsarsitalidou 2019; Peksen 2009; Wood 2008). For instance, in Zimbabwe, Western sanctions resulted in a slight increase in polity score, but also in an increase in poverty level and decrease in employment rate while the

government largely remained autocratic (Pindiriri 2020). Similarly, Drury and Peksen (2014) find that women are more likely to be among the casualties of foreign economic coercion than men.

Some scholars distinguish targeted sanctions (or smart sanctions) from conventional or comprehensive sanctions (Gordon 2011; Lucena Carneiro and Apolinário 2016). Conventional sanctions have a sweeping impact on the target state's macro-economy and macro-politics and therefore have the potential to harm civilians before reaching the elites. Instead, targeted sanctions freeze elites' assets abroad, stop exporting luxury goods, impose arms embargos, etc. However, many studies show that targeted sanctions do not necessarily have a better success rate than conventional ones (Cortright and Lopez 2002; Drezner 2011; Eriksson 2011; Tostensen and Bull 2002). In particular, Biersteker et al. (2016) calculate UN-led targeted economic sanctions' success rate to be as low as 22%, which is lower than the comprehensive sanctions' general success rate of 37% (Hufbauer, Schott, Elliott, et al., 1990).

Employing these models to understand GVC trade and economic coercion outcomes, I surmise that when the sender's request is of a core sovereignty-related issue or a major military issue, the likelihood of the coercive policy succeeding will be lower. Also, coercive attempts that have a narrower elite-level target will be more effective in changing the target's behavior than ones with a broader range of civilian suffering. We can also extrapolate that initial coercion attempts with more salient issues and broader civilian impact will be more likely to result in targets' retaliatory behavior.

Alliance between the Sender and the Target

39

The last group of sender-centered models suggests that allies can make economic coercion more costly for the target than rival states and, therefore, have a better success rate. Whereas governments can be more sensitive to losing domestic support by capitulating to a rival's pressure, they prefer not to damage further political and strategic ties they share with an ally (Hufbauer et al. 1990; Whang 2010; Peksen and Jeong 2021). For example, Drezner (1999) explains that, *ceteris paribus*, allies are more likely to concede than adversaries because the target is less worried about the relationship turning zero-sum. "Ironically, a sender will obtain the most favorable distribution of payoffs when it cares the least about the relative distribution of gains (p. 5)."

Then, it is possible to deduce that when the sender and the target are allies and GVC trade partners simultaneously, the target will be more predisposed to acquiescence. On the other hand, when they are adversaries, the target will react more defiantly. There will be extensive discussion on the target's media and in the government emphasizing the value of their alliance and overall diplomatic relationship with the GVC partner.

# 2.4 Target-Centric Theories

The studies I have discussed so far assume that maximum pressure directly yields target states' concession, but many scholars rightfully point out that A does not necessarily lead to B. In fact, it is crucial to understand different characteristics of the target state in finding what determines successful economic coercion. In this section, I introduce different explanations on economic coercion outcomes that study target states.

#### Political Regime and Domestic Institution

Some research focuses on the potential linkage between target states' political institutions and coercion outcomes. Many argue that external economic pressures are more likely to change the behaviors of democratic targets than autocratic ones (Allen, 2005; Brooks, 2002; Lektzian & Souva, 2007; Major, 2012; Peksen, 2019a). As previously mentioned, in a society where a small number of elites make political decisions, it tends to be the civilians and the socioeconomically disadvantaged who bear the cost of economic coercion. Therefore, even if the sender creates significant costs for the target, authoritarian leaders are less prone to acquiesce as long as they can circumvent the losses. On the other hand, democratic regimes potentially suffer greater losses of domestic support in the presence of foreign economic pressure since policymakers need to satisfy a larger body of constituencies. Democratic governments also in most cases are bounded by the rule of law and thus are unable to oppress civilian protests as their authoritarian counterparts do.

Despite the authoritarian nature and relative freedom to make policy decisions, some researchers argue that economic coercion can succeed against personalist regimes (Escribà-Folch and Wright 2010; Peksen 2019b). In a personalist regime one dictator and her small group of elites hold all the power. Even though the dictator may not be held accountable vis-à-vis non-elite civilians, she still must keep the elites satisfied to sustain in power. External economic coercion will put economic restrictions on the dictator and make her less capable of rewarding her supporters. However, when an autocratic government is more institutionalized through an established political party or military junta, senders will face more challenges in similarly affecting it. Institutionalized rules will effectively oppress possible domestic oppositions to the ruling government and keep the dissatisfied elites in check.

Putting this into the context of GVC trade and target retaliation, we can assume that democracies will be more inclined to concede and change their behavior than autocracies. When a

democratic country faces economic coercion from its GVC partner, its citizens will protest the resulting economic cost. Moreover, democratic citizens will voice their concerns and discontent to their government and push it towards conflict resolution. It is also possible to deduce that the individuals more influenced by the economic coercion will express more dissatisfaction and be more active in trying to pressure their government into changing its policy than people who are less impacted.

# Rally 'round the Flag

Although they are not studies of economic coercion or interdependence *per se*, investigations of the rally 'round the flag effect provide an alternative social psychological framework for understanding target behavior (Mastanduno 2016). Early models of this phenomenon (Mueller 1970; Kernell 1978) connect a "specific, dramatic, and sharply focused" international crisis that involves the US, and the president in particular, to a stronger domestic public support. This included various events such as American military intervention, US-Soviet summits, and the Soviet atomic test. Some studies found that it is not only the executive leader but also other national symbols such as flags (Barnett and Roselle 2008; Skitka 2005). However, Baker and Oneal (2001) argue that only military events are likely to increase the president's approval rate and many other scholars question the validity of the theory itself (Brody 1992; James and Oneal 1991; James and Rioux 1998; Oneal and Bryan 1995).

There are largely two mechanisms through which international crises can increase the public's support for a national leader. First, the "patriotism" argument (Brody 1992; Mueller 1970) maintains that a crisis involving a foreign country motivates citizens to see their country in a more

positive light. This salience of "us versus them" framing is linked to stronger support for symbolic and practical representations of the ingroup, resulting in an increased approval rate of the president as the head of the state. People also may fear that their opposition to the president may jeopardize the chance of their nation's success. On the other hand, the "opinion leadership" explanation (Brody 1992; Zaller 1992) highlights the unique nature of foreign policy and international crises. Unlike domestic issues, the incumbent president has access to information on international crises that the public and even other politicians lack. This monopoly of information makes it harder for political opponents and the media to criticize the president, which results in an overall more positive opinion on how the president is handling the situation. More recently, there have been attempts to find alternative mechanisms to how rally 'round the flag is realized such as media (Hatuel-Radoshitzky and Yarchi 2020; Kazun 2016) and public anger (Lambert, Schott, and Scherer 2011).

I expect to see one or more of the following outcomes in using a broad idea of the rally 'round the flag effect as an alternative explanation of economic coercion result. First, the overall approval rate of the president at the time of the GVC partner's coercive policy will increase. For instance, when the US and EU imposed economic sanctions on Russia in 2014, Vladimir Putin's approval rate in Russia increased by around 20%. Moreover, the media will show more positive aspects of the leader and how they handle the situation, and less negative criticisms of the leader. Second, the media and public opinion polls will show a clear divide between "us" versus "them." This framing can contain negative coverage of the sender state, not only the coercive policy itself but also the sender state's fundamental characteristics as a nation. Also, it will emphasize the positive aspects of the target state, such as its superiority as a nation, self-pitying image as the victim, and confidence in overcoming the situation. Third, in terms of commercial behaviors, citizens in the target state are likely to buy fewer products from the sender state and show more support to domestic products as a substitute.

#### Political Instability

Closely connected to the rally 'round the flag effect, some studies suggest that political leaders use conflict with other countries to divert domestic audiences' attention away from political or economic instability. Specifically, Derouen (2000) suggests that presidents use force abroad to divert domestic audiences' attention away from a weak economy. In the context of economic coercion, Whang (2011) argues that the US presidents facing domestic discontent are more prone to initiate economic sanctions against other countries to gain domestic political support. Peksen and Jeong (2021) show that a target state experiencing domestic instability is more likely to impose reciprocal sanctions. Counter-sanctions can serve as a means to enhance the leadership's legitimacy and induce rally 'round the flag sentiment once the initial sanction from the sender is framed as unjust foreign pressure. For example, the Chinese Communist Party used reciprocal sanctions against the US imposed economic sanctions against China after the Tiananmen Square massacre. By depicting the US and the West as foreign forces threatening China's sovereignty and using counter-sanctions against Washington, Beijing partially aimed to divert domestic attention and discontent stemming from the carnage.

Considering these study results, we can infer that a target country facing more domestic political, social, or economic instability will be more inclined to retaliate and escalate a conflict. As in the case of rally 'round the flag hypothesis, there will be deliberate attempts by the target government and its media to frame the GVC partner (sender) as a foreign force pressuring the

target to alter its (legitimate) behavior. In contrast, the source of domestic instability will receive less attention compared to the debate on economic coercion.

#### Gaps in the Literature

While each study makes significant contributions to our knowledge of economic coercion outcomes, they have several limitations. Returning to sender-biased approaches: scrutinizing the intentions and sociopolitical traits of the sender is vital in understanding economic coercion. In fact, it is well-suited to explain why states initially decide to use economic means of coercion. However, a coercion outcome is synonymous to the target's reaction and, to that extent, focusing only on the sender's perspective provides less than half the story. The overarching sender-biased trend in the literature on economic sanctions creates two problems. First, as mentioned above, this narrow focus on the sender's perspective dichotomizes the sanction result into narrow categories of success or failure depending on whether the sender's demand has been met or not (Bonetti 1998; Peksen 2019b; Solingen 2012). As a result, the existing literature overlooks a third possible policy option for the target, which is escalating the conflict by retaliating against the sender's coercion. This "backfire" outcome is fundamentally different from cases in which the target simply does not concede to the sender's demand and thus deserves attention as a separate category of potential outcomes economic coercion can create.

Second, sender-biased studies tend to make the target a completely passive object without any volition while also operating on the basis of strong rationality assumptions (either implicit or explicit). Rationality requires actors to have a clear set of preferences and make conscious and calculated choices to maximize the utility of their outcome. Therefore, when the sender imposes sufficient costs on the target through economic coercion the rational target will concede to avoid the punishment (Drury 1998; Dizaji and van Bergeijk 2013). For instance, Hirschman (1945) argues that when the sender produces enough external costs for the target, it will pressure the target's leadership into concession. Galtung's (1967) "naïve theory" of sanctions reinforces this idea by suggesting that harsher sanctions have more substantial effects by delegitimizing the target's leadership and pressuring them to acquiesce to external demands. Refusing to do so is anomalous and irrational. However, empirical data shows that not all costs created by economic coercion persuade targets to change their behaviors (Biersteker et al. 2018; Hufbauer et al. 2007; Morgan, Bapat, and Kobayashi 2014).

Stepping away from a sender-biased view of economic coercion outcomes opens up diverse dimensions to better understanding this crucial research topic. This is important because economic coercion outcomes often hinge on the particular thoughts and behaviors of a target states' leaders rather than being an automatic result of senders' pressure. However, I offer three additional ways in which the existing literature on economic coercion can better address the contemporary interstate dynamics.

First, in analyzing interstate conflict, most scholars overlook the preeminent forms of conflict escalation today: non-militarized disputes between "normal" states (Fattore 2009; Rosecrance 1986). Out of the 39 WTO dispute cases in 2018, 15 were between highly advanced democracies, including Switzerland, Norway, the European Union, and Japan (World Trade Organization, n.d.). More states are weaponizing interdependence particularly when militarized conflict is not a realistic option, using economic tools to compel other "non-rogue" states to change behaviors (Farrell and Newman 2019). The expected costs of militarized warfare have increased drastically, making economic coercion an attractive alternative option. Highly modernized states

such as those in Northeast Asia are much less likely to engage in a full-scaled interstate war for a variety of reasons, including the possibility of nuclear warfare, their deep-seated economic ties, and the broader global norms against militarized conflict (Abizadeh, 2011; Doyle, 1997; Knorr, 1966; Mansfield & Pollins, 2001; Waltz, 2001). Instead, sender states derive a number of benefits from utilizing economic coercion. Disrupting trades may entail some degree of collateral damage but can at a minimum signal a sender's intentions if not coerce the target into changing its behavior (Biersteker, Eckert, and Tourinho 2016; Giumelli 2011). Economic coercion also allows a sender to accomplish all of this at a lower price than war would entail (Baldwin, 1985, 2000; Gompert & Gordon, 2008; Wright, 2018). Therefore, understanding the finer gradation of conflict intensity, short of war, is essential.

Second, the existing literature lacks proper analysis on how the advent and prevalence of the GVC system influence economic coercion and interstate relations. As I explained in the previous chapter, GVC trade constitutes more than half of all global trade despite the fact that two recent economic crises, the 2008 financial crisis and the COVID-19 pandemic, have cut into its growth rate (World Trade Organization and World Bank 2019). Recent years have seen numerous trade wars, disputes concerning Huawei, and heated discussions on the reshoring of GVCs, placing GVCs at the heart of geopolitics (Solingen 2021). Moreover, GVC trade can have significant impacts on interstate relations by increasing the level of interdependency between countries and firms, on certain occasions making it impossible to produce a product without foreign inputs. In terms of global development, more importantly, GVC integration is a two-sided sword. Entry barriers into the global economy are now lower than they used to be before the advent of GVCs. Developing countries without resources and pre-existing technological development and infrastructure can reap economic benefits from the global economy by joining the existing GVCs. However, within GVCs, entry barriers into production stages with higher profit margins remain steep, if not steeper in some industries. GVCs' structure allows countries with technology and experience to occupy higher value-adding stages of production (e.g., artificial intelligence) and make contributors of lower value-adding inputs (e.g., low labor costs) stay in processes that yield less profits. This internal logic creates what resembles imperialist era economic exploitation (Oliveira 2022; Suwandi 2019).

Third, as mentioned above, these theories still largely rely on rational-choice assumptions that focus on the net value or utility of policy options. However, studies and empirics show that state leaders often do not follow the normative rational-choice prescriptions. For instance, South Korea's retaliatory measures against Japan in 2018 and China's conflict escalation with the US cannot be explained using the "economic interdependency leads to peace" proposition. If actors act in a way that EUT posits, it seems more plausible that South Korea and China should try their best to de-escalate the situation for the fear of further losses. Their economies are largely dependent on Japan and the US, respectively, and conflict escalation entails worse economic and political consequences. While nationalism and Great Power rivalries may partially explain the results of these economic coercion cases, they cannot explain cases in which the target did not retaliate, such as Japan's reaction to China's pressure in 2013 and South Korea's reaction against China's coercion in 2016. Nationalism and rivalry among states are almost ubiquitous today, that they lost their value as explanatory variables. Therefore, there needs to be a new framework outside rationality assumptions to explain why some economic coercion attempts escalate into trade wars while others induce target acquiescence.

Before concluding this section, I would like to briefly introduce the only two studies that, to the best of my knowledge, use prospect theory to understand economic sanction receptivity. First, Solingen (2019) specifically examines the effectiveness of sanctions on denuclearization by connecting domestic ruling coalitions' different models of survival and prospect theory. Internationalizing leaders rely on economic growth by joining the global economy and refrain from developing nuclear weapons that may jeopardize their political goal. In contrast, inward-looking leaders are more likely to develop nuclear weapons programs that synergize better with their means of political survival such as economic nationalism, military, and ethnic identity. However, if a country starts its nuclear tests *before* an internationalizing coalition comes to power, the endowment effect makes it harder to give up the weapons they already possess. By adopting prospect theory, Solingen "modifies expectations from models assuming stable, unchanging preferences across time, space, and circumstances (p. 130)," making a more dynamic theory of nuclear proliferation as a result.

Park and Jo (2013) also use prospect theory to explain the effectiveness of negative and positive sanctions against North Korea. From the target's perspective, they show that there are fewer incentives to acquiesce to negative sanctions than positive inducements. Negative sanctions lower the target's reference point and therefore increase the threshold of the expected utility between standing firm and backing down. In contrast, positive inducements increase the target's reference point and decrease the same threshold between standing firm and backing down. Taken together, choosing settlement over contention entails more favorable expected outcomes when there is a higher reference point. Because of how the value function is delineated, loss aversion and diminishing sensitivity incentivize a target state to comply to the sender's request when there are positive inducements.

This chapter so far has defined key concepts of the dissertation and provided an overview of existing literature of economic coercion outcomes. Sender-centered theories are well-suited to understand some aspects of economic coercion but neglect targets' retaliation as a policy outcome and targets' volition and circumstances as a modifying variable between senders' pressure and policy outcomes. While studies examining target states suggest fuller analyses of coercion success, most of them remain to see interstate conflict as militarized disputes and economic sanctions as policy tools for only "rogue" states. Combined with the overall negligence of the uniqueness and predominance of the GVC system, the pre-existing studies have limitation in undertaking the realities of geopolitics today where Great Powers substitute armed disputes with economic warfare. Lastly, models based on rationality and EUT overemphasize the importance of net utility as a policy goal and disregard psychological processes that deviate from this simplified explanation of decision-making behaviors.

# 2.5 Prospect Theory, Global Value Chains, and Economic Coercion

How then should we understand the existence of the current "hot peace" characterized by so many trade disputes? More specifically, why do some target states decide to retaliate and escalate a conflict with their GVC partners? Foreign policy is fundamentally about decision-making under risk, and prospect theory attempts to provide a realistic and descriptive model of people's heuristics in understanding chances and risks. Decision-makers cannot be certain of the consequences of a policy. States do not know what other states will want (intentions) and will do (behavior) in the future because of the international system's anarchic nature and the uncertainty caused by it. Theories based on rationality assumptions and complete information can suggest ideal and simplified approaches to problems, but they are empirically inaccurate in many cases. In this light, I propose to use prospect theory based on bounded rationality as well as an understanding of various cognitive biases to study a target state's reaction to economic sanctions. In this section I

introduce the important concepts and mechanisms of prospect theory and apply these to my research question and suggest specific hypotheses that I will be testing empirically.

# 2.5.1 **Prospect Theory**

Kahneman and Tversky (1979) introduced prospect theory as a direct challenge to EUT by conducting experiments in which people frequently failed to follow EUT's normative prescriptions. While EUT assumes that people's primary preference is to maximize their final net utility, prospect theory claims that *the direction of change from a reference point* is more important than the absolute final outcomes. Simply put, an individual who sees themselves in an unfavorable situation (*a domain of loss*) is more likely to be risk-seeking, whereas one who sees themselves in a favorable position (*a domain of gain*) is more likely to be risk-averse (Kahneman 2011; Kahneman and Tversky 1979).

### Two Stages of Decision-making

Although people are not consciously aware of them, prospect theory suggests that the decisionmaking process consists of two steps. First, in the *editing stage*, an actor sets her reference point and determines possible options and expected outcomes. Actors put themselves in either a domain of loss or a domain of gain as a result of their framing of the situation in this stage. Here, individuals' views on the situation may not necessarily concur with those of others. People's risk tolerance and reference points can vary (Werner and Zank 2019; Mercer 2005; He and Feng 2013). However, prospect theory assumes that a similar structural condition will induce actors to make decisions that are similar in direction, albeit with varying degrees. Although person A's threshold of a sufficient expected gain, one that is worth risking conflict escalation for, may differ from that of person B to some degree, they can generally agree on whether they are in a good or a bad situation. For my purposes, this means that the qualitative and quantitative trade data will provide an overall guideline for when decision-makers perceive themselves to be in a domain of loss or gain. I will specially address this assumption in my empirical chapters by drawing on expert interviews.

Bounded rationality, one of the most fundamental assumptions of prospect theory, implies that decision-makers comprehend the possible options and their evaluation into a more straightforward, more digestible form (Simon 1997). The editing phase can contain seven types of framing effects that are not mutually exclusive. First, acceptance suggests that decision-makers are unlikely to second-guess and modify "a reasonable construct of a choice problem" presented to them (McDermott 2001, 22). Although a 30% chance of winning a war is the same as a 70% chance of losing, when a military expert presents the winning chance, the executive leader is more likely to focus on it than think of losing 70%. Second, segregation argues that people tend to separate riskless and risky components of a prospect. For example, a prospect of (200, .80; 50, .20) is interpreted into a sure gain of 50 and the risky choice (150, .80), making the decision-maker focus exclusively on the "problem" of (150, .80) while ignoring the "irrelevant" (50, .20). Third, coding makes people categorize an outcome as a loss or a gain rather than thinking about the absolute net outcomes. Fourth, combination offers that actors combine options that yield the same outcomes and treat them as one. Fifth, cancellation suggests that if more than one options share components, those components are interpreted as redundant and thus ignored. Simply put, when set A consists of two red pens and five black markers and set B has two red pens and five blue markers, we tend to ignore the red pens and weigh between the black and blue markers. Sixth, simplification lets

individuals round probabilities or outcomes (e.g., a 45% chance  $\rightarrow$  an even chance) and ignore improbable possibilities. Seventh, detection of dominance occurs when people see and immediately dismiss alternatives with less valuable outcomes without further evaluation (Kahneman and Tversky 1979; McDermott 2001, 20–24; Tversky and Kahneman 1992).

Three judgmental heuristics have an overarching impact on these editing processes, and I expect to identify one or more of them in my case studies. First, representativeness refers to people's tendency to categorize an object (or an event) into a particular schema (Khong 1992; Mercer 2005). Individuals look for similarities between the objects (or events) they already have information on and the ones they are trying to evaluate, indicating that they reflect on their experiences. Second, availability bias suggests that in making judgments people are more likely to connect new information with objects or events that are salient in their memory or imagination (Iyengar 1990; McDermott 2001). For instance, when individuals are asked to guess who is aggressive, many are inclined to pick individuals who wear Muslim headwear as opposed to those without it. However, domestic non-Islamic terrorist attacks are more frequent in reality; the 9/11 terrorist attacks and the biased media coverage have made markers of Muslim identity more "threatening" to Americans (Unkelbach, Forgas, and Denson 2008; Pape 2005). Third, anchoring refers to a phenomenon in which people are influenced by preceding choices or values even when the subsequent ones are unrelated to these choices and values (Furnham and Boo 2011; Kahneman 2011). For example, when asked: "Is the proportion of Americans who go to college higher or lower than 80%" versus "Is the proportion of Americans who go to college higher or lower than 20%?", people who receive the first question are more likely to guess a higher number than those answering the second question.



*Figure 2.8* A hypothetical value function of prospect theory (Kahneman and Tversky 1979)

During the second phase of prospect theory, the *evaluation stage*, the actor weighs the values of expected outcomes (*value function*) and their weighted probabilities (*weighted probability function*) to choose the outcome that could maximize her prospective utility (Kahneman and Tversky 1979; Levy 1997). *Figure 2.9* shows the hypothetical value function of prospect theory.<sup>9</sup> The most noticeable difference between *Figures 2.8* and 2.9 is that while EUT only utilizes quadrant I of the coordinate plane, prospect theory uses both quadrants I and III. As mentioned above, EUT does not see the actor's level of wealth prior to a choice as any meaningful standard; instead, she will choose whichever option entails the maximum final outcome. On the contrary, prospect theory assumes that people perceive losses and gains with different weights. With a reference point at point zero, the value function in the domain of gain forms a concave line, as in EUT. By contrast, the value function in the domain of loss creates a convex line. Also, the curve in the domain of loss is steeper than the one in the domain of gain, meaning that individuals

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> This is a hypothetical model since people's sensitivity to losses and gains varies. While the model describes the general trend of loss aversion, an individual's unique sense of risk assessment will form a corresponding slope in the graph (Kahneman and Tversky 1982).

put more weight on losses as opposed to comparable gains. Prospect theory argues for *loss aversion*, claiming that people desire to avoid *negative* change from their initial standing more specifically. This exists in contrast to EUT's emphasis on general risk aversion.<sup>10</sup>

This logic also implies the *endowment effect*, a phenomenon in which an actor values what she already has over comparable gains (Kahneman and Tversky 1979; Sokol-Hessner and Rutledge 2019; Thaler 1980). For example, in an experiment that underscores this effect, subjects were divided into groups of "sellers" and "buyers" and asked to rate the value of a drinking mug. Buyers valued the mug at roughly \$2.87, while sellers valued the same mug at \$7.12 (Kahneman 2011, 296). Below is the theory put into a simple formula: *V* is the overall value of the outcome  $\pi$ is the decision weight of *p*, and *v* is the subjective value of the outcome *x*.

$$V = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \pi(p_i) v(x_i)$$

Moreover, *Figure 2.10* shows the weight function of prospect theory. Here, the perceived weight for very low probabilities is different from that of the rest. When  $\pi$  is an increasing function of p and  $\pi(0) = 0$  and  $\pi(1) = 1$ , then when the value of p is extremely low but not 0,  $\pi(rp) > r\pi(p)$  for 0 < r < 1. In other words, when an outcome is improbable but not impossible, then the decision-maker will perceive the weight of the prospect to be higher than it actually is. People who buy lottery tickets or fear plane flights (even though the chance of dying in a car crash is far greater)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Formulated simply: (x, p; y, q) is a prospect where one can receive *x* with probability *p*, *y* with probability *q*, and nothing with probability 1-*p*-*q* (Here,  $p + q \le 1$ ). A) If p + q < 1, or  $x \ge 0 \ge y$ , or  $x \le 0 \le y$ , then  $V(x, p; y, q) = \pi(p)$  $v(x) + \pi$  (q) v(y), where v(0) = 0,  $\pi(0) = 0$ , and  $\pi$  (1) = 1. That is, if (x, p; y, q) is a regular prospect that is neither strictly positive or negative, as in the case of EUT, the overall outcome of the value (*V*) is determined by perspective and the subjective value of the outcome (*v*) is determined by outcomes. However, B) if p + q = 1 and either x > y > 0or x < y < 0, then  $V(x, p; y, q) = v(y) + \pi(p)[v(x) - v(y)]$ . That is, if the value of a prospect is strictly positive or negative, then it is equivalent to the value of the riskless component (v(y)) plus the value-difference between the outcomes ([v(x)- v(y)]) multiplied by the weight associated with the more extreme outcome ( $\pi(p)$ ).

can be examples of this phenomenon. On the other hand, for the rest of the *p* values, there will be a tendency to underweight the possibility of an outcome. This contrast implies that people tend to be more sensitive to outcomes with lower probabilities while underweighting the possibility of a more likely outcome (McDermott 2001). The slope of  $\pi$  indicates one's subjective preference sensitivity to change in probability, and the 45-degree line represents the relationship between the probability of an outcome and the amount of weight a person attributes to it when there is no cognitive bias in weighing prospect possibilities (Kahneman and Tversky 1979).



*Figure 2.9* A hypothetical weighting function of prospect theory (Kahneman and Tversky 1979)

# 2.5.2 Prospect Theory and Economic Coercion Outcomes

This section details how I apply prospect theory to understand target states' retaliatory policies against economic coercion and how GVCs can influence leaders' risk perception. The primary actors in this model are political decision-makers of target states, while MNCs are key supporting actors that frame these policymakers' perceptions. In other words, corporate leaders can exert

influence on policymaking processes in various ways. These sorts of elites can help to frame the target state's situation in a certain manner or sometimes even directly pressure the government to make a decision that aligns with their interests. Notwithstanding this crucial role the private sector plays, as the following empirical chapters describe, the preference of the private sector is not consistently reflected in the government's final decision. In fact, according to the preponderance of experts I have interviewed, political leaders' beliefs and threat perception frequently trump corporate actors' interests especially in a situation of interstate dispute. For instance, elites in Japan's key industries were largely against the government's decision to use economic means to pressure South Korea, but did not publicly express such opinion for the fear of being denounced by the Japanese public. Similarly, when Seoul decided to lay low in the face of China's coercion over the installation of the THAAD system, South Korean government. Therefore, although I construe the category of "decision-maker" or "elite" broadly to encompass both political and corporate leaders, policymakers are the central actors in my theoretical framework.

For the purpose of this study, a target state's positionality within GVCs it shares with the sender is the *independent variable*. The target leaders' decision to employ a retaliatory measure(s) is the *dependent variable*. I suggest that GVC positionality influences target leaders' perception of the domain (coded as gain or loss) they are in, which in turn causes their risk propensity. Risk-seeking propensity will lead to a retaliatory policy and risk-averse propensity will result in a nonretaliatory policy. If my theory holds, target states' policymakers will be more willing to take the risks that retaliatory policy entails when their key industry is more dependent on the senders' GVC inputs. In contrast, they will be less prone to bear the risks of escalating the conflict if they are in a more dominant position within shared GVCs.
#### Identifying the Reference Point

The reference point is arguably the most central concept of prospect theory. It serves as a point in which an actor is accustomed to and therefore aims to return to when there is an external force that removes her status from her reference point. While it is challenging to concretely define what an actor considers as her reference point (McDermott 2001; Meng and Weng 2018), it is plausible to assume in this case that it is the status quo disrupted by the senders' economic coercion. In this dissertation, I posit that a target leadership's reference point is the undisrupted sender-target GVC ties from which the target's economy could benefit. Consequently, target policymakers will assess their domain (gain or loss) and aspire to return the discombobulated relationship to the pre-coercion status.

*H1*) In assessing their relationship with the sender, the target's policymakers will use the pre-conflict GVC relationship as a reference point.

The central contribution of prospect theory is to highlight that an agent's subjective psychological assessment of the options open to them plays a role in structuring their tolerance for risk and their assessment of the desirability of the "payouts" open to them. It may seem at first blush that this does not adequately differentiate it from the rival decision-making theories I will consider throughout the dissertation. For example, it might be argued that EUT or rational choice models of decision-making also can encompass the idea of reference points. For instance, imagine a situation much along the lines I have already outlined: one GVC partner state is targeted with a form of precise economic coercion by the other. It is open for rational theorists or adherents to EUT to consider factors such as actors' current perception of certain GVC relationship, and to

conclude that a state might behave aggressively towards another when faced with coercion because it sees that a long-standing GVC is a bad investment, say, and unlikely to return much in the future. This might even appear to be a counterintuitive conclusion at first glance, given the characteristic assumptions of EUT, but the willingness to forsake a seemingly profitable GVC relationship can ultimately be reconciled with these assumptions if the perceptions and probabilistic judgments of the relevant parties lead to the conclusion that the return on this relationship is likely to diminish. However, while one might conclude that the considerations informing this context sensitive model of EUT amount to something like a "reference point," it would not approximate the reference point described by prospect theory, I use in this dissertation. The phrase "reference point" in this stylized account of EUT simply tracks the more common ordinary meaning: the position you start from. To minimize the confusion, I provide expansive tables and summaries of what EUT and prospect theory would predict in both my review of the literature and the individual case summaries. Moreover, I explain why I believe the reference points are what they are and why the behavior of South Korea as the target state in each case study is broadly consistent with the expectations of prospect theory but not ultimately EUT.

#### Situating Oneself in a Domain

Domain refers to an actor's assessment of the situation she is in. She is in a domain of loss when she perceives her circumstances to be unfavorable; she is in a domain of gain when she believes that she is in a favorable position. When decision-makers assign value to different policy outcomes, I suggest that the intrinsic asymmetry of the GVC system makes retaliation and conflict escalation entail different risks for leaders in different domains (Hinz and Leromain 2018; Moon 2021b). On the one hand, GVCs lower the global economy's entry barriers for developing countries and create a system in which all parties can reap absolute gains. This is possible because firms outsource lower value-adding production stages to states with abundant labor and land by utilizing cheaper transportation and communication (Gereffi 2019). At the same time, ironically, the same logic contributes to inequality by putting states in particular parts of the production process as in *Figure 5* (Aggarwal 2017; Rungi and Del Prete 2017; S. Shih 1996; Suwandi 2019).<sup>11</sup>

If a sender's GVC inputs are less replaceable than that of the target in general, the target's policymakers will perceive themselves to be in a domain of loss. Their input, such as cheap labor or rent, is likely more replaceable. By contrast, policymakers in a less dependent state than their opponent will situate themselves in a domain of gain since their inputs are less replaceable. For instance, since 1979, China has invested heavily in reducing its dependency on foreign semiconductor companies for high-tech intermediate goods. Despite these efforts, only 8% of the semiconductors China uses are made domestically by Chinese firms (Lewis 2019). There are fewer opportunities for smaller or more dependent states to abide by Hirschman's (1945) recommendations: dependent states cannot, for example, structure their economies and trade to avoid over-reliance in a system where technical expertise tends to accumulate and compound over time. GVCs connect countries in a fundamentally different manner, with one state unable to run its own firms and factories without another.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> GVC "upstreamness" is often the concept used to measure a company or country's strategic position which defines a country or an industry's overall position to be superior when it is closer to the initial stages of a production process (Antras et al. 2012; C.-S. Kim, Lee, and Eum 2019; Meckling and Hughes 2017). However, this implies that the average amount of value added in each stage of production is the same in every industry, even though in reality what the upstreamness index reflects will vary by industry. For example, in the case of petroleum industry, the average amount of value added during the refining process exceeds that of the oil extraction or distribution, forming a reverse U shape rather than a smile curve (World Trade Organization and World Bank 2019). For this reason, I refrain from using the term "upstreamness" and instead examine a specific industry's production chain.

*H2*) Using a reference point, policymakers will position themselves in either a domain of loss or a domain of gain.

#### Risk-aversion and Risk-seeking

Risk is relative variance in outcomes and a policy option is riskier when its expected payoffs have greater variance. For instance, going back to the example of lottery tickets with different payoffs:

Ticket A: 50% chance of winning \$500 and 50% chance of losing \$500

Ticket B: 50% chance of winning \$1,000 and 50% chance of losing \$1,000

Both tickets in this case have expected value of 0, because {(0.500 + 0.5) + (-500 + 0.5)} for A and {(1,000 + 0.5) + (-1,000 + 0.5)} for B. Ticket A and B have expected gains of 250 (500 + 0.5) and 500 (1,000 + 0.5), respectively. Therefore, it is "rational" to choose ticket B because they have the same expected value but B has higher expected gains. However, experiments show that most people will choose ticket A over B because B is "riskier." The payoff for ticket B is higher but the cost of losing is also higher, making ticket B a riskier option than ticket A. People are risk-averse in many cases (Figner and Weber 2011; Kahneman 2011; Kahneman and Tversky 1979; 1982; Pratt 1964).

While economists calculate risks in terms of simplified monetary values and possibilities in percentages, political decisions never present themselves in such a clear manner. Policy choices are closer to comparing apples and oranges than three lottery tickets with different possibilities and prize money of winning. In this sense, as McDermott (2001) argues, comparing policies with different expected values relies on "ordinal comparisons" of preference. When the level of uncertainty is extremely high, under some conditions, actors may even "choose the option with the highest utilities without regard for the level of probability associated with each option (He and Feng 2013, 3)." Consider this example of two policy options:

<u>Policy option A</u>: If successful, country A will agree to a FTA worth \$500 billion; but if unsuccessful, country A will declare a militarized war.

<u>Policy option B</u>: If successful, country B will agree to a FTA worth \$20 billion; but if unsuccessful, country B will summon its ambassador in protest of your policy.

For policy option A, the variance between policy success and failure is the gap between huge economic gains and a war. For policy option B, succeeding yields smaller economic gains compared to the first option, but even when it fails, the consequences are not as disastrous as an armed conflict. In this example, policy option A is riskier than B because A has a larger variance in outcomes.

For this study, the riskiness of a policy option refers to the gap between expected losses and gains of succeeding and failing the policy. A riskier policy option will have greater expected gains once it succeeds but more severe consequences when failed. Moreover, an actor has a riskseeking attitude when she is willing to choose policy option A over B. In contrast, a risk-averse actor will choose policy option B over A.

#### Identifying and Weighing Expected Losses and Gains

As described in *Table 1*, expected gains and losses induce different emotions and actions depending on the probability and I expect to observe the same pattern in targets' behavior. Under

normal circumstances, states focus on the absolute gains that GVCs bring; there would be no trade agreements if otherwise (Barbieri 1996). Trade partners become accustomed to this situation which makes them identify it as a reference point. However, when tensions flare, the asymmetry of replaceability switches the thinking of state leaders into zero-sum terms (Dos Santos 1970; Hirschman 1945). Conflict increases the level of uncertainty about the future of the partnership, especially for policymakers deciding whether or not to engage in a retaliatory measure. This frames the status quo in a way that highlights the domain-of-loss state's perception of its relative disadvantages, shifting the focus from absolute to relative gains (Baldwin, 1985; Copeland, 2015).

In assigning values to different policy outcomes, leaders in either domain expect similar gains from retaliation, including temporary compensation (or minimization of loss) from bargaining *ex-ante* or more favorable terms for future bargaining (Limenta 2017; Spamann 2006). The same is true of nonretaliation, where policymakers hope for conflict de-escalation as a result of laying low (Moon 2021b). They face similar conflict escalation risks, including sanctions imposed by the opponent or the onset of militarized conflict. Non-retaliation entails similar risks, including the continuation of unwelcome aggression. In both cases, expected losses involve painful economic adjustments resulting from losing an opponent's contribution to GVCs (Hirschman 1945).

What is noticeable here is that all states face similar expected outcomes. However, because of the strategic asymmetry in the extant system of GVC, each policy option's expected losses and gains have different values for states in different domains. On the one hand, decision-makers in the domain of loss assign more weight to the losses from GVC disruption. This is true in both policy options since alienating the opponent means forfeiting less-replaceable resources as well as a potential economic catastrophe. Consequently, a domain-of-loss state is more likely to engage in risk-seeking behavior, choosing options with more significant expected gains in hopes of compelling the opponent to cease its aggression. If policymakers do not perceive laying low as a guarantee to GVC stability, they instead will be inclined to try to change the opponent's policy through any means, even if this potentially entails risking further economic loss or political fallout.

Those in a domain-of-gain state face similar expected losses and prefer to avoid GVC interruption, especially its business class. The costs that political leaders in these states assign to readjusting GVCs often do not exceed the costs of conflict escalation. For them, the opponent's inputs are painful to lose but relatively easier to replace, though the risk of the conflict intensifying and expanding into further sanctions or becoming militarized has more weight. As a result, a domain-of-gain state is more inclined to be risk-averse and shun further conflict escalation.

*H3*) When the policymakers see themselves in a domain of loss, they will act in a more risk-seeking manner; however, they will act in a more risk-averse manner when they see themselves in a domain of gain.

*H4*) In assessing different policy options, a loss from the status quo will loom larger than a comparable gain.

# 2.6 Comparing Two Models' Theoretical Prediction

This section further clarifies the difference between EUT and prospect theory's theoretical prediction on target behavior and economic coercion outcomes. In terms of observable policy behavior, the two models reach the same conclusion for targets in a domain of gain and diverge in a domain of loss. Moreover, the expected outcomes of retaliation and nonretaliation are similar for all actors: retaliating usually entails the risk of escalating the conflict and the aspiration of changing

the sender's policy back to cooperative GVCs. Nonretaliation usually entails the risk of further losing the sender's GVC inputs and the aspiration of the sender changing its own policy after some time.<sup>12</sup> While given options and outcomes are similar, target states reach different conclusions depending on their circumstance because the value and possibility each expected outcome carries are different. Knowing that retaliating will lead to conflict escalation in most cases, then, target leaders think in terms of, "*is it worth it to escalate this conflict?*" *Table 2.2* illustrates actors' different situations, emotions, and policy choices.

#### Target State Behavior: Expected Utility Theory

EUT actors are different from prospect theory actors in that they think only within the policy outcomes they are facing, instead of comparing pre- and post-economic coercion. In other words, without a reference point, actors decide only on the basis of expected outcomes in retaliation or nonretaliation. EUT target leaders focus on the risks of retaliating, and therefore refrain from conflict escalation.

For an EUT target in a less dependent GVC position, although reorganizing GVCs is painful, the cost of doing so does not exceed the expected gains from the potential escalation of the conflict. Once the conflict escalates, it will likely spill over to other economic issues and further complicate political relations. The sender's GVC inputs are relatively replaceable and therefore not worth escalating the conflict. In this case, the target policymakers' emotion is the fear of larger

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Expected outcomes are case specific and entailed values of a policy vary depending on the situation. These expected outcomes of retaliation and nonretaliation are examples that most target states in this decision-making process may face. Each case study chapter will discuss in more detail the case-specific outcomes and what they entail. Also, in using within-case congruence method, I will put different weight on different policy options and outcomes depending on which theory I am using to explain the cases.

losses in the future by retaliating and escalating the conflict. This, in turn, leads to a risk-averse attitude, resulting in a nonretaliatory policy.

For an EUT target in a more dependent GVC position, losing the sender's GVC inputs is extremely costly, but the expected utility of retaliating still does not exceed that of refraining in most cases. For an EUT actor, there is no reason why she should put more weight on *regaining* the opponent's GVC inputs since losing it and gaining it have the same value in EUT. EUT actors think only within the given policy choices and do not compare their situations to pre-conflict status. Consequently, without the extra weight put on *regaining* the opponent's GVC contribution, risks of conflict escalation are usually larger than the expected utility of having functioning GVCs. Risks of retaliating include not only worsened political (or even militarized) disputes but also graver economic damage from additionally losing the opponent's irreplaceable inputs. However, expected gains remain the same for both policy options, which is (re)gaining the sender's inputs. Therefore, like the less-dependent EUT actor, a more-dependent EUT actor will also experience the fear of a larger loss as opposed to seeing more value in (re)gaining the sender's GVC inputs. This will yield the same policy result as the less-dependent counterpart: nonretaliation and riskaversion.

	Relative Trade Position				
	Dominant (Domain of Gain) Dependent (Domain of Loss)				
	Partner replaceability high/medium Partner replaceability low				
	High/medium cost of losing partner	Extremely high cost of losing partner			
Expected Utility	High/medium value of regaining partner	Extremely high value of regaining partner			
Theory	Fear of la	ger losses			
	Risk-avers	se attitude			
	Non-retal	liation			
	Partner replaceability high/medium Partner replaceability low				
	High/medium cost of losing partner	Extremely high cost of losing partner			
Prospect	High/medium value of regaining partner Extremely high value of regaining				
Theory	Fear of larger losses Hope to avoid larger losses				
	Risk-averse attitude	Risk-seeking attitude			
	Non-retaliation Retaliation				

#### Table 2.2 Theoretical predictions of expected utility theory and prospect theory

#### Target State Behavior: Prospect Theory

While prospect theory offers the same behavioral prediction for targets in a domain of gain, the mechanism behind it is slightly different. For targets operating in the prospect theory model, actors view losses and gains in terms of their reference point: the pre-coercion situation in which they enjoyed profits from stable GVCs. With this reference point set, regaining the sender's GVC inputs have greater value for a prospect theory actor than for an EUT actor because losses are more painful than comparable gains in prospect theory. Moreover, a prospect theory actor is loss averse in general and tends to put more weight on events with extremely small probabilities. Consequently, the expected losses from conflict escalation seem even larger than how an EUT actors sees it, especially the possibility of the conflict becoming militarized. Putting these together, like the EUT actor in a less-dependent position, a prospect theory actor in a domain of gain also sees GVC rearrangement as costly, but still not worth further complicating the situation. While the expected losses are large, regaining the sender's GVC inputs is not as valuable. Domain-of-gain policymakers experience fear of disappointment, meaning that they wish to avoid the situation in which they retaliate with hopes of succeeding to change the sender's behavior but fail. When the policy fails, there will be graver consequences than what could have happened as a result of not retaliating. As explained above, a riskier option is a policy with a larger gap between the consequences of succeeding and failing. Below is an illustration of the hierarchy of the options, outcome values relative to a domain-of-loss case:

Retaliation success: Sender coerced into withdrawing initial coercive policy (Best)

Nonretaliation success: Sender appeasement (Good)

Nonretaliation failure: Extended economic coercion (Bad)

Retaliation failure: Conflict escalation (Worst)

The difference between failing and succeeding with retaliation is much larger than that of nonretaliation. Therefore, target leaders will evince a risk-averse attitude and conclude that the sender's relatively more replaceable GVC inputs are not worth the risks entailed to retain them.

The most important and interesting diverging point between EUT and prospect theory lies in actors' assessment of expected gains and losses when they are in a domain of loss. To reiterate, a prospect theory actor is sensitive to the direction and amount of change from her reference point, or the status quo. As in the case of the domain-of-gain actor, a target leader in a domain of loss is also loss-averse and overestimates extremely small probabilities. However, a domain-of-loss leader sees great value in regaining the sender's GVC inputs because they are much more challenging, if not impossible, to substitute. The perceived cost of losing (and therefore the utility of regaining) these harder-to-replace inputs is much larger to an actor in a domain of loss than a domain of gain. Below is an illustration of the hierarchy of the options, outcome values relative to a domain-of-gain case:

Retaliation success: Sender coerced into withdrawing initial coercive policy (Best) Nonretaliation success: Sender appeasement (Good) Nonretaliation failure: Extended economic coercion (Bad) Retaliation failure: Conflict escalation (Worst) Because the substitutability of the sender's GVC contribution and the value of regaining it changed, accordingly, the outcome value of retaliation success increased drastically. A prospect theory actor in a domain of loss will therefore experience hope to avoid the larger losses that result from being completely excluded from the sender's GVCs. This will lead her to have a risk-seeking attitude, thinking that it is better to do something than not do anything when there is so much at stake. Being in a place of dependency puts her in a situation where the pain of losing the sender's inputs is more significant than the possibility of conflict escalation.

# 2.7 Methodology

To better bring to life causal mechanisms involving subjective, elusive variables, it is necessary to take a methodologically eclectic approach, using both qualitative and quantitative analyses. Therefore, this dissertation connects psychological factors (i.e., the perceptions and beliefs of government decision-makers) to empirical conditions (i.e., GVC positionality) and results (i.e., policy decisions). In examining how empirical conditions influenced actors' psychology, I conduct semi-structured interviews with South Korean, Japanese, and Chinese foreign policy and industry elites. I also utilize a process tracing method and employ within-case congruence tests to study two contemporary interstate economic disputes in East Asia using original language sources. In addition, I conduct experiments through which I obtain large-*N* data on decision-making behaviors.

#### Qualitative Case Study Method

The qualitative in-depth case study method is the most appropriate methodology for answering my research questions because it allows for the nuanced and detailed understanding of the causal mechanisms. I apply my theoretical framework and utilize process-tracing method and within-case congruence method to two contemporary cases. I obtained data by interviewing political and industry elites in South Korea, Japan, and China. I interviewed around 25 experts who included, most notably, an incumbent politician, an expert advisor to the South Korean government, think tank researchers, and academics in relevant fields. I used snowball methods to recruit the subjects and the interviews were semi-structured. The questions I asked these experts included, but were not limited to:

-What is your view on the relationship between South Korea and Japan/China based on GVCs and traditional trade?

-Why do you think Seoul reacted the way it did to Japan/China's coercive attempts?

-What role do you think private companies played in framing the situation and the government deciding its response to Japan/China's initial coercive attempts?

-What were the controversies within the government in in deciding what its first reaction to Japan/China's regulations?

-Do you think Seoul should have responded in a different way? If so, how?

Statistical data on trade relationships, such as the volume of GVC trade and specialization indices, provides a broader picture of the empirical conditions the actors faced. However, more importantly, the interview data and other original language source materials can connect these objective factors to the actors' cognition. This dissertation explores cognitive variables, including threat perception and decision-making, which are challenging to accurately operationalize and derive meaningful causal inference from. I attempt to overcome this issue by talking with the individuals who directly partook in the actual decision-making process or who are experts in the matter.

The first case study examines the ongoing trade conflict between Japan and South Korea, which began over longstanding historical disputes. In 2019, when the South Korean Supreme Court ordered Japanese companies to compensate victims of WWII forced-labor policies, Tokyo took action by restricting the exports of three chemicals (fluorinated polyimides, photoresists, and hydrogen fluoride) to Seoul on July 1. These materials are critical for making microchips, smartphone displays, and semiconductors, all crucial to the South Korean information and communications technology (ICT) industry. Japan went further and withdrew South Korea from its whitelist, which simplifies the export process of strategic materials.

The second case study concerns South Korea's reaction to Chinese economic sanctions in 2016. On February 7, South Korean and American officials announced their plan to install the American Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) system in South Korea, emphasizing that this was a defensive measure against North Korea. However, the prospect of a nearby American anti-ballistic missile system upset Beijing. China responded by ordering its people to abstain from "Korean wave" products and withheld government subsidies from South Korean firms making electric automobiles.

Three considerations inform my case selection. First, to adequately control as many variables as possible, it is necessary to compare sufficiently similar cases (Van Evera 1997; Lijphart 1971). By having South Korea as the target state in both cases, I aim to minimize the possibility of other unforeseen variables influencing the case analysis. Most importantly, variables including models of regime survival of the target (Solingen 2012) and political regime and institutions (Allen, 2008; Brooks, 2002; Escribà-Folch & Wright, 2010; Peksen, 2019a) can be

held constant. This is not to say that domestic political considerations are of trivial importance. Rather, they play a crucial role in framing what a state's leaders see as risky or valuable in the process of establishing their reference point and framing the domain they occupy. While the framework I use and my specific phenomena of interest preclude these larger dynamics, my case studies take into account how domestic political factors including the leadership's interests should have shaped a state's decision to retaliate. Second, in each case, the sender and the target are heavily dependent on each other, not only in terms of traditional trade but also GVC integration. For policymakers to perceive the situation as risky and their decisions to be potentially costly, the sender and target's economic relationship must be significant enough. Third, Northeast Asia is home to a sophisticated and fast-growing cluster of GVCs but simultaneously remains mired in a series of political conflicts (Solingen 2007). I expect this revealing contrast to help highlight the relationship between economic coercion and GVC interdependence.

Qualitative case study chapters have the following order of content. First, I provide basic historical background of why the dispute started, who the actors are, and how the sender executed the initial economic coercion. I then position the target state into a domain of loss or a domain of gain by assessing its reference point. Here, I use three difference indices to illustrate the positions of different actors. The following chapter will explain these measures in detail. Next, I lay out expected outcomes of retaliation and nonretaliation in terms of what the expected losses and gains were, and how much value and possibilities the decision-makers saw in each outcome. In doing so, I make theoretical predictions for prospect theory and three alternative explanations: EUT, targeted sanctions theory and political instability theory. I conclude each chapter by comparing the theoretical predictions to empirical results.

#### Experimental Study

While qualitative methods provide significant depth to the research and illustrate the causal mechanism more clearly, it offers limited internal validity. To complement this shortcoming of qualitative analysis, I also use the experimental method to obtain large-*N* data on how different forms of trade and GVC positions influence decision-makers differently. I conduct two experiments that test the same set of hypotheses using similar designs. The first experiment more closely resembles the traditional format of prospect theory experiments by offering succinct policy outcomes, with the likelihood of events described in percentage terms, and with monetary values attached to different outcomes. The second experiment represents the decision-making environment in the real world by providing subjects with more detailed narratives of the situation they are in and what each policy choice entails. In these online experiments, participants read a scenario in which they are the president of an imaginary country that is facing a trading partner's economic coercion. One out of four different situations (GVC trade domain of loss / GVC trade domain of gain / traditional trade more dependent / traditional trade less dependent) is randomly presented and participants are asked to decide to retaliate to the sender's coercive policy or not.

The experimental method has recently received significant attention among IR scholars due to its ability to better highlight correlations and causal mechanisms by controlling and manipulating variables (Friedman, Lerner, and Zeckhauser 2017; Hyde 2015; Mintz, Redd, and Vedlitz 2006; Linde and Vis 2017). Therefore, the experiment provides balanced evidence with both external and internal validity. I used Qualtrics to design the experiment, Lucid to distribute, and R Studio to analyze the results.

# 2.8 Operationalization of Variables

Before going into the empirical chapters, this last section offers explanations on the coding and operationalization of key variables in this study. A broader research design was already described in the previous chapter, including methodologies and case selections, so this chapter will only include the definitions of the specific measurements and why I use them in my empirical analysis.

#### The Sender and the Target

In determining senders and targets, I code sender state as the state that first used economic measures to coerce another country. The target state is the state that received such external pressure from the sender state to change its behavior. Most disputes between states stem from political disagreements and are not the result of purely economic motives. Rather, as mentioned above, states use economic tools for political goals. Therefore, for the purpose of this dissertation, I focus on "who first used economic measures" within a specific case of a conflict and not "who first started the conflict at large." By confining conflict initiation to the moment when a sender state first employs economic coercion, I aim to partially circumvent the issue of infinite regress in historical case analysis.

#### Dependency in GVCs

I operationalize GVC dependency by examining trade specialization index (TSI) and product complexity index (PCI). I also supplement these with revealed comparative advantage (RCA) and self-assessment comments from individuals involved in each case. All three mathematical indices are significant in measuring strength in trade of a country, but I see TSI and PCI as more relevant for my purposes than RCA. TSI provides relational and comparative trade information of two countries, so it is a better measure of who has the upper hand in trading a certain product. PCI is not relational, but provides more detailed information on how sophisticated a country's products are and, therefore, how high an entry barrier a product has. While RCA is an important indicator in that it shows a country's production capability for a given product in the world market, it does not include any information on how superior a country's technology is. A country can produce a large quantity of low-technology products and still have a high RCA value because it has a large market share. Here, I define each concept beginning with TSI, RCA, and PCI because RCA is a part of PCI calculation.

TSI indicates a country's comparative advantage for a given commodity type. When X is an export value and M is an import value of a commodity from country i to country j, the TSI of that commodity for country i is:

$$TSI_{ij} = \frac{(X_{ij} - M_{ij})}{(X_{ij} + M_{ij})}$$

TSI value ranges from -1 to 1. When country *i* is entirely importing product A from country *j*, *i*'s TSI of product A vis-à-vis *j* is -1, and thus *i* has no specialized advantage over product A. In contrast, when country *j* entirely relies on *i* for its import of product A, *i*'s TSI of product A vis-à-vis *j* is 1, and thus *i* has a perfect specialized advantage of product A over *j*. When the TSI value is 0, the amount of exports and imports of product A is the same between the two. I expect to see more commodities with TSI values closer to 1 when a target state is less dependent on the sender state, and thus in a domain of gain. On the other hand, when a target state is in a domain of loss, there will be more commodities with TSI values closer to -1. I compare TSI values at the 10-digit Harmonized System of Korea (HSK) code level. In my case studies I examine the TSI of the twenty

commodities that are traded the most in terms of value between the sender and the target (Moon 2021b) and use this as part of my calculation of relative advantage within a GVC relationship.

In addition, RCA is very similar to TSI but are individual country values rather than comparative values. Country *i* has a comparative advantage in the global market of a given commodity A when its ratio of exports of product A to its gross exports of all products is larger than the world as a whole's ratio of exports of product A to the world's gross exports of all products (Balassa 1965; Balassa and Noland 1989). In other words, RCA measures whether a country's export of product A in proportion to the world market of product A, is larger than the entire product A export's share in the world market. Simply put, country *i* has the comparative advantage of commodity A when,

$$RCA_{Ai} = \frac{\frac{X_{Ai}}{\sum_{i} X_{Ai}}}{\frac{\sum_{A} X_{Ai}}{\sum_{i} \sum_{A} X_{Ai}}} \ge 1$$

Here,  $X_{Ai}$  is country *i*'s exports of product A,  $X_{Ai}/\sum_i X_{Ai}$  is country *i*'s share of product A in the world market, and  $\sum_A X_{Ai}/\sum_i \sum_A X_{Ai}$  is the total share of product A of the world market. Country *i* is a competitive producer of product A and is considered to have export strength in that product market when it has a RCA value of larger than 1 (Hausmann et al. 2013). For instance, in 2019, the US's RCA of "coffee and coffee substitutes" was 0.3226 and "arms and ammunition" was 3.6604 (UNCTAD database), meaning that it had much higher competitiveness in the global market exporting arms and ammunitions than coffee. When country *i*'s RCA is higher than country *j*'s RCA value in a given product, *i* occupies a more dominant position within the shared GVCs of that product, and thus is in a domain of gain. In each case study, I will compare RCA values of the

twenty commodities that the target and the sender export to one another the most, at the level of the 3-digit Standard International Trade Classification (SITC) commodity classification code.

Lastly, I compare twenty products that the target and sender states export to each other the most and compare their PCI values. Product A's PCI is the average diversity of countries producing A and the average ubiquity of the other commodities these countries produce. The formal definition resembles the following:

$$PCI = \sum_{i} \frac{M_{Ai} M_{A'i}}{k_{i,0} k_{A,0}}$$

PCI is a network analysis concept and here,  $M_{Ai}$  is an adjacency matrix of product A exported by country *i*, where:

$$M_{Ai} = \begin{cases} 1, & RCA_{Ai} \ge 1 \\ \\ 0, & RCA_{Ai}x < 1 \end{cases}$$

Hence,  $M_{Ai}$  is 1 if and only if  $RCA_{Ai} \ge 1$  and 0 otherwise.  $M_{A'i}$  indicates an adjacency matrix of all the products country *i* exports except A. Moreover, *k* indicates a vertex, or a node, where  $k_{i,0}$ is the number of product categories exported by country *i* (diversity or the number of activities of country *i*) and  $k_{A,0}$  is the total number of countries that export product A (ubiquity measure). In a given product A, PCI is higher when country *i* produces a smaller number of product types and fewer countries are able to make product A. A higher PCI value implies that the product requires a higher level of sophistication and technology. For example, in 2019, the product category with the highest PCI (2.75) was "photographic plates and film, exposed and developed, other than motion-picture film and the one with the lowest PCI (-2.93) was "tin ores and concentrates (Atlas of Economic Complexity webpage)." In using PCI to determine a target state's GVC location relative to the sender, I compare PCI values at the 4-digit Harmonized Tariff System (HS) 1992 code level.

# **Chapter Three**

# **Case I: Japan-South Korea Trade Conflict**

## 3.1 Historical Background

The recent trade war between South Korea and Japan is only the latest manifestation of centurieslong hostility. While the conflict spilled over into economy and trade, it stemmed from the two countries' political and historical disputes. In 2018, the South Korean Supreme Court upheld an appellate court decision ordering several Japanese firms to pay reparations to the victims of forced labor during the Second World War.<sup>13</sup> On October 30, the Supreme Court ordered Nippon Steel to pay 100 million Korean won damages to four South Koreans who were forced to labor during the war. The Court returned a similar judgment on November 30, ordering Mitsubishi Heavy Industries to pay 28 South Korean plaintiffs 150 million Korean won each. Similarly, in January 2019 the Seoul High Court and Daegu District court ruled against Japanese firms. The former rejected Nachi-Fujikoshi's appeal of Seoul Central District Court's ruling in 2014 to compensate 17 South Koreans 80-100 million Korean won for their wartime forced labor. On January 8, the Daegu Court decided to seize Nippon Steel's 81,075 shares in POSCO-Nippon Steel RHF Joint

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> In 1938, Japan declared a national mobilization order to control resources that could be used for war including infrastructure, labor, and businesses. From 1939 to 1945, approximately 1,130 to 1,460 thousand Koreans were taken to slavery under this law, working in inhumane environments such as coal mines and munitions factories. The effect of this law was later extended to children as young as elementary school students and several hundred women from the age of 12 to 40; the former worked in military-related construction sites and the latter were either sent to munitions factories or forced to become "comfort women." Some forced labor victims were even killed after finishing constructions in order to keep military secrets as in the cases of mass murder in Pyongyang airport construction site and Jishima Isles that each killed around 800 and 5,000.

Venture based in South Korea. Two months later, Daejeon District Court also decided to seize Mitsubishi Heavy Industries' trademark and patent assets.

As a reaction to this series of court rulings, the Japanese government decided to weaponize its superior position within its shared GVCs with South Korea.<sup>14</sup> On July 1, 2019, Japan's Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry (METI) announced that it would revise its regulations on exports of photoresist, hydrogen fluoride, and fluorinated polyimide to South Korea starting from July 4. Previously, South Korean companies were able to get a comprehensive preapproval that would exempt them from further inspections for three years when importing these three materials. With this new measure, South Korean companies now had to get approval for each case of import, not only to purchase these three items but also to buy any related manufacturing technologies and machinery.<sup>15</sup> Regulating these three chemicals has great symbolic and practical significance in that they are essential in making semiconductors and displays, which are South Korea's key industries. A photoresist is used to make semiconductors (HSK3707901010) and organic light-emitting diode (OLED; HSK3707901020) during the photo process. Hydrogen fluoride (HSK281111000), also called etching gas, is used to etch patterns on a substrate such as silicon wafer and for cleaning. Lastly, fluorinated polyimide (HSK3920999010) is used in semiconductor and display manufacturing processes such as OLED panel production (Hyundai Research Institute 2021).

In addition, on August 7, 2019, Tokyo announced that South Korea would no longer be a part of its 'white list' which exempts selected trading partners from getting special approval every

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Tokyo argues that it is in violation of the 1965 Treaty of Normalization of Diplomatic Relations between Japan and South Korea. Through this treaty, the South Korean government surrendered its rights to sue for reparation of the damage inflicted by Japanese colonialism. In compensation, Japan paid South Korea 300 million US dollars as "aid" and 200 million US dollars as a low interest rate loan. However, South Korean courts and legal scholars argue that, while the government waived its right to demand further compensation, South Koran individuals' right to do so has not been waived as a part of this treaty.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Normative time for export screening is 90 days, but it can take longer depending on the type of materials being exported.

time they import certain strategic materials. The white list included 1,194 strategic materials and among these Seoul expected 159 items to have a severe impact on the South Korean economy. Excluding South Korea from the white list and recategorizing it into group B enabled the enforcement of 'catch-all regulation' on exports to South Korea, granting Tokyo the right to regulate exports even with the products that are not categorized as strategic.<sup>16</sup>

Tokyo officially claimed that its relationship with South Korea could no longer be based on mutual trust and alleged that there was an "inappropriate incident" stemming from its exports to South Korea. On July 5, 2019, Onodera Itsunori, former Japanese Minister of Defense and a Liberal Democratic Party (LDP) politician, made the following comment:

"Japan, for instance, exported a hundred shipments of hydrogen fluoride to South Korea. South Korean firms used seventy of them, but where did the rest go? We made an official request to Seoul asking to disclose the information but didn't get any response. That is why we had to enforce these regulations."<sup>17</sup>

The Japanese government's official stance was that it was concerned about their exports to South Korea being illegally re-exported to countries such as North Korea or Iran, and becoming a part of illicit nuclear weapons development programs. Although this was Tokyo's formal position, most experts viewed it as a pretext for coercing Seoul to undo its Supreme Court's decision regarding wartime forced labor. For example, in January 2019, LDP held a meeting discussing Japan's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Japanese government categorizes trading partners into four groups: group A consists of countries that are in the white list. Group B includes countries that are a part of Multilateral Export Control Regime and meet certain criteria, but are not in group A. Group D lists unstable countries and regions that need special attention, including Afghanistan, Central Africa, Congo, Iraq, Lebanon, Libya, North Korea, Somalia, South Sudan, Sudan, and Iran. Group C encompasses the rest of the world that are not in groups A, B, and D (経済産業省, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Okuda Satoru. Zoom interview with the author. January 5, 2022.

potential reaction to the South Korean Supreme Court's decision. As a result of this meeting, Tokyo created a list of ten policy options, of which the eighth one was "suspension of provision of materials centered on hydrogen fluoride from Japan."<sup>18</sup> Judging from the evidence, it is reasonable to conclude that the initial economic coercion was Tokyo's reaction to this historical issue.<sup>19</sup>

### **3.2** Reference Point and Domain of Loss

This section explains what the South Korean decision-makers identified as their reference point, which I define as the status quo of the trade relationship between South Korea and Japan before Japan's coercive policies came into effect. With this reference point, I suggest that the South Korean actors placed themselves in a domain of loss in their GVC relationship with Japan. In addition, by demonstrating how high the level of their economic interdependence was, I aim to establish that the involved actors perceived any disruption to such ties as risks and threats.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Okuda Satoru. Zoom interview with the author. January 5, 2022. The ten policy options are as following: (1) Appeal to the International Court of Justice.

<sup>(2)</sup> No visa for South Koreans, restricting them from entering Japan.

<sup>(3)</sup> Restrictions on the large number of South Korean students in Japan searching for jobs.

<sup>(4)</sup> Add tariffs on South Korean products.

<sup>(5)</sup> Remittance suspension, export restrictions.

<sup>(6)</sup> Refusal of South Korea's application for participation in the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP).

<sup>(7)</sup> Foreclosure of assets of South Korean companies in Japan.

<sup>(8)</sup> Suspension of provision of materials centered on hydrogen fluoride from Japan.

<sup>(9)</sup> Return of the Japanese Ambassador to South Korea.

<sup>(10)</sup> Breaking diplomatic relations as a last resort.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> It might be argued that South Korea was the first to leverage economic coercion towards Japan in this case, since the South Korean Supreme Court required Japanese companies to pay reparations to those enslaved during the war. Setting aside the fact the South Korean judiciary is an independent branch of government without any meaningful connection to its executive leadership, the particular compensation they required Japanese firms to pay can hardly be described as the sort GVC-specific economic coercion we see both Japan and China use in their respective conflicts with South Korea.

If EUT were to have superior explanatory power than prospect theory, then we should be able to see politicians and trade experts more focused on the policy choices that lie ahead rather than considering what they have lost compared to the "normal" times. In other words, actors will neither be "reference dependent (Vis and Kuijpers 2018)" nor situate themselves in a domain of gain or loss. The same data I present here would have been available to the EUT actors as well, but they will use this data to estimate which policy will bring them the largest utility in the future.

#### Trade Relationship between Japan and South Korea

Immediately preceding the trade conflict, in 2018, Japan was the fourth biggest exporter in the world, exporting \$738 billion worth of products and services which represented 3.8% of the global exports. In the same year, South Korea was the sixth biggest exporter, exporting \$605 billion worth of goods representing 3.1% of the global total (WTO database). In addition to being among the highest advanced economies in the world the two countries are also closely interconnected through trade ties (*Figure 3.11*). In 2018 Japan was South Korea's fifth biggest exporter market and third biggest import provider, while South Korea represented Japan's third largest exporter and fifth largest importer.

Moreover, Japanese and South Korean key industries are similar in structure and are tightly intertwined with one another. In 2018 Japan's three biggest exports were machines (36%), transportation (24.58%), and chemical products (8.94%). In the same year, South Korea's three biggest exports were machines (42.8%), transportation (14.52%), and metals (8.38%). Among the commodities Japan exported to South Korea, the top three were machinery (29.1%), chemical



products (17.64%), and instruments and apparatuses (15.7%). South Korean exports to Japan were largely machinery (25.4%), mineral products (17.53%), and metals (16.63%) (OEC database).

Figure 3.10 Gross trade and indirect value-added trade between South Korea and Japan (2000-2018) (Source: UNCTAD Eora)

While Japan has always been among the top five trading partners of South Korea, South Korea never enjoyed a trade surplus with Japan. In 2018, South Korea received net profits of \$55 billion from China and \$13 billion from the US, but had a trade deficit of \$24 billion with Japan, which was the largest deficit for South Korea vis-à-vis any other country (K-stat database). This chronic trade deficit has its roots in the two countries' GVC relationship, which connects them even closer than traditional trade. Of the \$24 billion trade deficit with Japan, 93% (\$22.4 billion) came from intermediate goods trade (MTIE 2020). Moreover, as illustrated in *Figures 3.12* and *3.13*, intermediate goods equal to 35% of the total imports from Japan to South Korea and 34% of

the total exports from South Korea to Japan. Especially in the case of the Japanese goods imported to South Korea, consumer goods (or final goods) are less than one-sixth of the total import value.



Figure 3.11 Types of Japanese goods imported to South Korea, 2018 (Source: UNCTAD Eora)



Figure 3.12 Types of South Korean goods exported to Japan, 2018 (Source: UNCTAD Eora)

Domain of Loss: Quantitative Evidence

South Korea possesses cutting-edge technology in various areas such as ICT and chemicals and is one of the biggest economies in the world. However, in its relationship to Japan when the conflict first started, South Korea was in the domain of loss. Japan had a technological advantage over South Korea in several industries' GVCs but in particular Tokyo occupied a higher strategic position in the ICT industry, which is South Korea's key industry. There were 253 types of South Korean commodities whose value was half or more attributable to Japanese contributions and 48 types that have a 90% reliance rate (HRI 2019). Within the ICT industry, in 2014, Japan had higher competitiveness in intangible GVC inputs including R&D (Japan 93.5 / South Korea 90.5), software capacity (88.9/82.7) and product design (92.8/87.4). For tangible GVCs, or manufacturing, South Korea was more competitive in manufacture production (96.3/100.9) and component procurement (91.1/92.4) but had noticeably lower material capacity (95.2/84.7) (KIET 2014). Additionally, South Korea's labor productivity has been lower than that of Japan. South Korean output per worker in 2017, 2018, and 2019 were 68186.5, 69815.2, and 71122.5, respectively. During the same years, Japan's output per worker was 75421.5, 74519.9, and 75383.9 (ILO database).

*Table 3.3* lists South Korea's TSI value of the twenty most traded products (by value) between Japan and South Korea in 2018. Among twenty products, South Korea was specialized in importing fourteen products from Japan and specialized in exporting only six products. More importantly, South Korea was highly dependent (TSI  $\geq$  -0.4) on Japan for thirteen products and almost entirely dependent for crucial ICT intermediate goods such as chemicals used in dry-etching patterns on semiconductor materials and charge coupled devices.

Rank	HSK code	Product	Gross trade (USD)	TSI
------	----------	---------	----------------------	-----

1	8542311000	Monolithic integrated circuits	1,806,486,712	-0.71
2	2710124000	Naphtha	1,472,127,072	0.96
3	7204490000	Other (Ferrous waste and scrap)	1,471,357,082	-1
4	2710192020	Jet fuel	1,219,622,505	0.96
5	8486208410	For dry-etching patterns on semiconductor materials	1,160,388,401	-0.98
6	7326909000	Other (Articles of iron or steel)	1,015,691,191	-0.22
7	2707300000	Xylol (xylenes)	971,534,054	-1
8	2853909000	Inorganic chemicals, compounds of precious metals. Rare-earth metals	956,539,977	0.02
9	2710121000	Motor spirit	948,158,370	0.83
10	3818001000	Chemical elements doped for use in electronics	939,762,876	-0.81
11	8541409030	Charge coupled devices (CCD)	833,181,341	-0.97
12	8486204000	Machines for depositing membrance or sputtering metal on semiconductor wafers	810,346,141	-0.95
13	7208399000	Other (Iron or non-alloy steel; in coils, without patterns in relief, flat-rolled, of a width 600mm or more, hot-rolled, of a thickness of less than 3mm)	766,971,574	-0.82
14	8486902010	Machines and apparatus of a kind used solely or principally for the manufacture of semiconductor devices or of electronic integrated circuits	765,404,074	-0.48
15	2710193000	Gas oils	715,343,590	0.39
16	9001200000	Sheets and plates of polarizing material	714,426,657	-0.83
17	7106911000	Containing by weight 99.99% or more of silver	698,105,844	1
18	7208519000	Other (Iron or non-alloy steel; (not in coils), flat-rolled, of a width 600mm or more, hot-rolled, without patterns in relief, of a thickness exceeding 10mm)	626,211,372	-0.53
19	8486209200	Machines of coating and developing or stabilizing photoresist	564,675,061	-0.99
20	3824999090 Chemical products, mixtures and preparations; n.e.c. heading 3824		523,176,889	-0.80

Table 3.3 Trade Specialization Index of twenty most traded products (by value) between Japan

and South Korea in 2018 (Moon 2021b)20

Similarly, *Tables 3.4* and 3.5 illustrate PCI values of the twenty most exported and imported products, respectively, for South Korea vis-à-vis Japan. The twenty products South Korea exported to Japan the most have an average PCI value of 0.28 after substituting the missing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> As previously mentioned, TSI measures how specialized a country is by calculating the proportion of imports and exports to the total trade value in a given product. If a TSI value is closer to -1, the reporting country is more specialized in importing the product. The reporting country has specialized advantage when TSI value of a product is closer to 1. HSK code is Harmonized System (HS) code specific to South Korea. It shares the first six digits with the standardized global HS code and adds four digits further specify the products and better reflect the South Korean industry. For products named "others," the product title of their higher classification six-digit HS code is indicated in parentheses. The numbers are rounded to the nearest 0.01.

values with the averaged value of products with the same first three-digit HS code. While I have substituted the missing PCI values, I want to highlight that the missing values are a meaningful indicator of how advanced the traded products are in this relationship. All products with missing PCI values (marked with asterisks) come last in the code order and were not included in the original list of HS 1992 codes, meaning that they were the most recently added.<sup>21</sup> For example, HS 1992 code 8486 includes "machines and apps used solely for manufacture of semiconductor boules or wafers, etc.; machines and apparatus specified in note 9(c) chapter 84; parts," which are highly specialized products that require know-how and technology. This omission, then, serves as a sign of how advanced the technology required to produce these goods are and therefore it is reasonable to surmise that these missing products are of higher PCI value. Among these highest volume products South Korea had two products in its imports and five among its exports that had missing PCI values.

In this light, I also formulated an alternative way to compare the average PCI values of Japan and South Korea with missing data. Here I substituted the missing values with the highest PCI values of the same first three digits of HS code as compared to the average of all products in the same HS code category. The average PCI value of the twenty largest export categories from South Korea to Japan became 0.32. On the other hand, the twenty largest import categories from Japan have an average PCI value of 1.02. When the missing values are substituted with the highest PCI value of the same HS first three-digit codes, the average PCI value of these twenty products becomes 1.12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> On this point I am thankful for the guidance of Growth Lab in John F. Kennedy School of Government at Harvard University, the creators of the dataset. Email correspondence.

According to the Economic Complexity Index (ECI), which measures a country's productive knowledge and overall complexity of its industries, in 2018 Japan and South Korea had scores of 2.48 and 2.14, respectively. Japan's ECI has been ranked the highest in the world since 1995 when the dataset first began. South Korea's ECI was ranked 21st in 1995, 10th in 2005, and 3rd in 2018 (Atlas of Economic Complexity database). According to an alternative dataset, Japan had an ECI of 2.25 compared with South Korea's 1.92 in 2018. Japan's ECI also remained the highest ranked in this dataset, and South Korea's rank went up from 27th in 2000 and 11th in 2010 to 5th in 2018 (OEC database).<sup>22</sup> South Korea is rapidly catching up to Japan, but Japan has so far been able to maintain its place as the most complex economy.

Rank	HSK	HS 1992	Product		PCI Rank
1	2710124000	2710	Naphtha	-0.65	899
2	2710192020	2710	Jet fuel	-0.65	899
3	2710121000	2710	Motor spirit	-0.65	899
4	7106911000	7106	Containing by weight 99.99% or more of silver	-0.62	891
5	2710193000	2710	Gas oils	-0.65	899
6	2710192010	2710	Kerosene	-0.65	899
7	2853909000	2853*	Other	N/A	N/A
8	7326909000	7326	Other (Other articles of iron or steel)	0.99	205
9	2710195020	2710	Lubricating base oil	-0.65	899
10	8542311000	8542	Monolithic integrated circuits		184
11	8541409022	8541	Photovoltaic cells (photovoltaic cells, including solar cells, photodiodes, photocouplers and photorelays		177
12	8480710000	8480	Injection or compression types		121
13	8431499000	8431	Other (Parts suitable for use solely or principally with the machinery of headings 8425 to 8430)		261
14	8803301000	8803	Of aeroplanes	0.48	439
15	7210491090	7210	Other (Flat-rolled products of iron or nonalloy steel, of a width of 600 mm or more, clad, plated or coated)		899
16	8708999000	8708	Other (Parts and accessories of the motor vehicles of headings 8701 to 8705) 1.25		122
17	8542323000	8542	Multichip integrated circuits		184
18	7308909000	7308	Other (Structures (excluding prefabricated buildings of heading 9406) and parts of structures (for example, bridges and bridge sections, lock gates, towers, lattice masts, roofs,		454

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> The two databases have different values and rankings because they calculate ECI using different sources of trade data. Atlas of Economic Complexity uses the UN COMTRADE database. OEC uses more comprehensive international and national data sources that include more information such as trade data of Taiwan and Hong Kong.

			roofing frameworks, doors and windows and their frames and thresholds for doors, shutters, balustrades, pillars and columns", of iron or steel; plates, rods, angles, shapes, sections, tubes and the like, prepared for use in structures, of iron or steel (excluding prefabricated buildings of heading 9406)			
19	2402201000	2402	Filter tip cigarettes	-0.74	931	
20	8486902010	8486*	Of subheading 8486.20.1000, 8486.20.2100, 8486.20.2210, 8486.20.2310, 8486.20.2390, 8486.20.3000, 8486.20.4000, 8486.20.5110, 8486.20.5910, 8486.20.6010, 8486.20.6020, 8486.20.6090, 8486.20.7000, 8486	N/A	N/A	
	Average PCI value: 0.28					

Table 3.4 Product Complexity Index of twenty most exported products (by value) from South Korea

to Japan in 2018 (Source: Atlas of Economic Complexity database)<sup>23</sup>

Rank	HSK	HS 1992	Product		PCI Rank
1	8542311000	8542	Monolithic integrated circuits	1.04	184
2	7204490000	7204	Other (Ferrous waste and scrap; remelting scrap ingots of iron or steel)	-0.53	852
3	8486208410	8486	For dry-etching patterns on semiconductor materials	N/A	N/A
4	2707300000	2707	Xylol (xylenes)	0.25	537
5	3818001000	3818	Chemical elements doped for use in electronics	2.49	3
6	8541409030	8541	Charge coupled devices (CCD)	1.05	177
7	8486204000	8486*	Machines for depositing membrance or sputtering metal on semiconductor wafers	N/A	N/A
8	7208399000	7208	ther (Flat-rolled products of iron or nonalloy steel, of a width 600 mm or more, hot-rolled, not clad, plated or coated)		410
9	9001200000	9001	Sheets and plates of polarising material		274
10	7326909000	7326	Other (Other articles of iron or steel)		205
11	8486902010	8486*	Of subheading 8486.20.1000, 8486.20.2100, 8486.20.2210, 486.20.2310, 8486.20.2390, 8486.20.3000, 8486.20.4000, 486.20.5110, 8486.20.5910, 8486.20.6010, 8486.20.6020, 486.20.6090, 8486.20.7000, 8486		N/A
12	8486209200	8486*	Machines of coating and developing or stabilizing photoresist	N/A	N/A
13	8703401000	8703	New (Motor cars and other motor vehicles principally lesigned for the transport of persons (other than those of meading 8702), including station wagons and racing cars)		148
14	7208519000	7208	Other (Flat-rolled products of iron or nonalloy steel, of a width of 600 mm or more, hot-rolled, not clad, plated or coated)		410
15	3824999090	3824*	* Other N/A		N/A
16	2853909000	2853*	Other	N/A	N/A
17	9030820000	9030	For measuring or checking semiconductor wafers or devices 1.3		105

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> As explained previously, PCI is an indicator of how diverse and sophisticated the know-how needed to produce a given product is. Products with higher PCI value require a higher level of technology and less countries hold the capacity to produce them. I indicate here both HSK codes and HS 1992 codes for each product because Atlas of Economic Complexity uses HS 1992 codes to calculate PCI values. PCI rank is scored out of 1,225 commodities and indicates where each product lies in terms of production complexity among all the products. The numbers are rounded to the nearest 0.01.

18	8708400000	8708	Gear boxes and parts thereof	1.25	122
19	2902300000	2902	Toluene	0.64	368
20	3920730000	3920	Of cellulose acetate	0.38	484
Average PCI value: 1.02					

Table 3.5 Product Complexity Index of twenty most imported products (by value) to South Korea

from Japan in 2018 (Source: Atlas of Economic Complexity database)

Dank	SITC code	Product	RCA		
капк			Japan	S. Korea	
1	728	Other machinery for particular industries, n.e.s.	3.94	2.09	
2	334	Petroleum oils or bituminous minerals > 70% oil	0.33	1.77	
3	776	Cathode valves & tubes	1.20	4.59	
4	673	Flat-rolled prod., iron, non-alloy steel, not coated	3.44	3.41	
5	874	Measuring, analysing & controlling apparatus, n.e.s.	2.41	0.93	
6	582	Plates, sheets, films, foil & strip, of plastics	2.33	1.92	
7	598	Miscellaneous chemical products, n.e.s.	1.96	0.88	
8	778	Electrical machinery & apparatus, n.e.s.	2.18	1.47	
9	772	Apparatus for electrical circuits; board, panels	1.73	1.36	
10	511	Hydrocarbons, n.e.s., & halogenated, nitr. derivative	2.35	4.94	
11	282	Ferrous waste, scrape; remelting ingots, iron, steel	1.98	0.24	
12	699	Manufactures of base metal, n.e.s.	0.55	0.83	
13	784	Parts & accessories of vehicles of 722, 781, 782, 783	2.24	1.46	
14	335	Residual petroleum products, n.e.s., related mater.	1.14	1.53	
15	764	Telecommunication equipment, n.e.s.; & parts, n.e.s.	0.15	0.51	
16	781	Motor vehicles for the transport of persons	3.41	1.61	
17	524	Other inorganic chemicals	3.66	4.86	
18	575	Other plastics, in primary forms	1.31	2.30	
19	884	Optical goods, n.e.s.	3	2.34	
20	676	1.31	0.99		
		2.03	2.00		

Table 3.6 Revealed Comparative Advantage of the twenty most traded products (by value) between

Japan and South Korea in 2018 (Source: WITS database)<sup>24</sup>

In addition to TSI and PCI, *Table 3.6* compares RCA values of the twenty most traded products between Japan and South Korea in 2018. The average values of Japanese and South Korean RCA were 2.03 and 2.00, respectively. Similar to other indices, the two countries are very

 $<sup>^{24}</sup>$  As explained above, RCA shows a country's comparative advantage of a given product in the global market. If country *A* has a high RCA value of product *a*, then A is a competitive seller of a in the global market and occupies a significant share of the market. The numbers are rounded to the nearest 0.01.

close to each other in terms of the level of technology and market competitiveness, but Japan was slightly more advanced than South Korea.

#### Domain of Loss: Qualitative Evidence

This section, so far, has presented evidence on the tightness of South Korea and Japan's overall economic relationship and the trade data showing why I situated South Korea in a domain of loss in its GVC ties with Japan. Yet, as a theoretical model using psychological variables, it is crucial to check whether the relevant actors also saw these "objective" facts and perceived South Korea to be in a more dependent position vis-à-vis Japan. Misperception is a prevalent type of human error in politics, so there are reasons to believe that policymakers could have been fundamentally misunderstanding the situation (Jervis 1976; Flynn, Nyhan, and Reifler 2017; Duelfer and Dyson 2011). Therefore, this section serves as a connecting bridge between numeric trade data and the perceptions of individuals concerning their domain. In order to accomplish this I analyze original interview data as well as other original language sources.

Historically, since the end of the Korean War, Japanese and South Korean economies have grown together. Under the pro-Japan regime of Park Chung-hee in the 1960s, South Korea in large part developed its industry using loans and technology from Japan. The following is how Professor Min Dong Joon, an expert advisor to the South Korean government on intermediate-goods competitiveness, described this relationship during an interview with the author:

"Since the 1965 Treaty on Basic Relations between the Republic of Korea and Japan, Japan's conglomerate structure has been Korean industry's basic model. [...] When South Korean industry was first starting to develop [after the end of the Korean War], the best thing we could do was to *be integrated with the Japanese industry in a vertical way*: we took machinery from Japan and started with simple products like wigs and elementarylevel parts. In developing our industry, we always followed Japan's footsteps. All South Korean industries have some type of "original" companies that they emulated in Japan, such as automobiles, semiconductors, shipbuilding, and steel. All our industrial structures, parts, and industrial standards are perfectly synced with those of Japan. We buy from Germany and the US, too, but *more than 70% of South Korean intermediate goods are directly or indirectly connected to Japan*. [...] We have the historical and personal connections, so it's convenient for us."<sup>25</sup>

Other experts on trade and commerce from both South Korea and Japan largely agreed with this description. In the industrial ecosystem of Northeast Asia, Japan makes the highest quality parts and materials that require the highest level of technology. South Korea then imports these intermediate goods, processes them, and exports them to other countries including China.<sup>26</sup> Japan uses South Korea as its "export base," meaning that Japan benefits from indirectly exporting to the global market by selling its intermediate goods to South Korea.<sup>27</sup>

Even before this conflict, many South Korean businesspeople, politicians, and industry experts were aware of this dependency. On the one hand, Japan and South Korea are tightly intertwined and reap mutual benefits from their interweaved economies. Abe Makoto, a Japanese expert on the South Korean high-tech industry, described the relationship in these terms:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Min Dong Joon. Zoom interview with the author. January 20, 2022. Emphasis added by the author.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> I have asked the expert interviewees to describe the GVC relationship between the three Northeast Asian countries during my interviews. The interviewees who answered to this question are mostly from Japanese and South Korean academia but also in think tanks.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Okuda Satoru. Zoom interview with the author. January 5, 2022.
"Especially when it comes to machinery for manufacturing high-tech devices like semiconductors and smartphones, South Korea is still very reliant on foreign imports. It has structurally been that way since the 1970s. During the era of globalization since the 2000s, it's not that South Koreans were not worried about it at all, and there have been policies to strengthen that industry, but South Koreans were not too concerned. They thought it was fine to purchase such machinery from foreign sources."<sup>28</sup>

There were criticisms on the South Korean industry for being too dependent on Japan when the conflict first started in 2019. For example, President Moon Jae-in said: "Companies were complacent on cooperation with Japan even though they were perfectly capable of producing materials themselves (J. W. Park 2019)." Similarly, Kim Gi-sik, former president of Financial Supervisory Services commented: "We should be ashamed of ourselves and think about what we did while Samsung Electronics' semiconductors maintained the global number-one spot for the last twenty years (I. Y. Lee 2019)." In 2013, POSCO issued a report describing South Korea as "a cormorant<sup>29</sup>" and "a sandcastle" that will "scatter into a pile of sand, should Japan start a tsunami with materials and components as their weapons." Similarly, a South Korean financial expert suggested that South Korean companies are "basically importing Japanese battery materials and assembling them" with "no choice but to stop" if Japan stops exporting them (No 2013). A comment from former Foreign Minister Yoo Myung-hwan reflects how South Korean decisionmakers viewed Japan's power over the South Korean economy: "During the 1997 Asian Financial Crisis, what ultimately pulled the plug for South Korea was Japan's decision to pay back South

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Abe Makoto. Zoom interview with the author. December 20, 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> This refers to a traditional East Asian fishing method in which fishers used birds named cormorants to fish. A fisher ties the neck of a cormorant with string and releases it to hunt for fish. When the bird tried to swallow a fish, the fisher would take its catch from its sealed throat. It is used as an analogy of a relationship in which one takes advantage of the other party by making them do the labor and indirectly benefitting from them.

Korea's short-term foreign debt. Investors in New York, London, and Hong Kong, who considered Japan as South Korea's strongest guardian, scrambled to withdraw their money from ROK (H. Lee 2019)."

However, many businesspeople refuted by arguing that the (inter)dependency is a natural form of GVC configuration in the era of globalization. The dependency is actually "a success case of division of labor and cooperation through free trade (D. Lee 2019)." In Professor Min's estimation:

"Japan has the economy of scale. These are products the Japanese people have been making from the past, and they produce just the right amount for the global market. So, if we try to make that very small amount of products for ourselves, if Dongjin Chemical does that, for example, Dongjin Chemical needs to pay an incredibly high price for it. Because of the entry barrier. From Samsung Electronics' perspective, economic feasibility trumps everything else at least during peace. We are also very used to Japanese products because we have been buying them for such a long time. We are 'addicted' to them."<sup>30</sup>

Thus, South Korean actors were aware of the danger of being overly dependent on Japan and attempted to escape this position, which conversely shows that this GVC position put them in a domain of loss. As early as 2001, Seoul passed a law supporting the intermediate goods (materials and parts) industry. Professor Min describes his experience being a part of the expert committee for the law as follows:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Min Dong Joon. Zoom interview with the author. January 20, 2022.

"When I was asked to come up with a special law on boosting the intermediate goods industry back in 2001, our biggest data point was our trade deficit with Japan. It was exactly ten billion dollars. [...] We selected around a hundred products including light emitting diodes (LED) and attempted to domestically produce them. But when you look at the result, our trade deficit with Japan didn't decrease; instead, our exports to China increased. In terms of numbers, we were not in the red anymore, but our trade deficit with Japan was still enormous. We bought materials from Japan to make products with large profit margins and sold them. The content of the trade didn't improve. In fact, our binding with Japan became even stronger than it was before."<sup>31</sup>

In 2010, there was another attempt to promote independence in rare metal technology, in which Seoul invested 300 billion Korean won (approximately \$260 million). However, the program was plagued by numerous entry barrier related problems including technological challenges and patentrelated issues. A former Samsung vice-chairman described South Korean companies to be in a "Death Valley" where they had little chance to navigate the dangers and see a product through from R&D to commercialization (Sotaro 2019).

## 3.3 Policy Options

This chapter so far has explained the historical background of the 2019 trade conflict between Japan and South Korea. I also delineated quantitative and qualitative evidence on what the targetstate actors saw as their reference point within their GVC relationship with the sender and why they would have put South Korea in the domain of loss. Now, I turn to two ideal-typical policy

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Min Dong Joon. Zoom interview with the author. January 20, 2022.

options South Korea faced in receiving economic coercion from Japan: retaliation and nonretaliation. What is important here is that the same sets of expected gains and losses were available to all the relevant actors, regardless of whether their thought processes were based on EUT or prospect theory. However, the two theories differ on the subject of how actors interpret the available data and how much weight they ought to put on each policy option. For each option, I lay out the entailed expected losses and expected gains in terms of outcome values and possibility, and discuss how prospect theory and EUT assess them differently. I then conclude this section with a short theoretical prediction of the case outcome before moving on to alternative explanations.

#### 3.3.1 Retaliation

Seoul's first possible policy option was to retaliate instead of acquiescing or simply not reacting. For a decision-maker thinking in terms of prospect theory, this policy's main purpose would have been returning to the status quo (or the reference point); for an EUT actor, the absolute net outcome of the retaliatory policy would be what made it more compelling. Successfully using this retaliatory policy entailed two types of expected gains: Japan's withdrawal of its initial regulatory policies and domestic support. On the other hand, failing to return to the reference point after using a retaliatory policy carried four types of expected losses: conflict escalation, complication of its relationship with the US, negative shifts of public opinion, and militarization of the conflict.

#### Expected Gains

The first expected gain from retaliation was successfully forcing Japan to change its behavior, making Tokyo withdraw its initial coercive policies. This was an expected outcome with an extremely high value, given the critical importance of less-substitutable Japanese GVC inputs for the South Korean industries, and a medium possibility.<sup>32</sup> Most importantly, prospect theory and EUT allocate different amounts of value to this expected gain. According to prospect theory's framework, the value of stabilizing the GVCs shared with Japan is not merely a gain but *regaining* what has been lost from the reference point. Therefore, because losses loom larger than comparable gains, this particular expected outcome carries even more weight than, for example, being newly added to Japan's white list might. For a prospect theory actor, this extra value of restoring an economic loss (and other political gains that I will explain shortly) makes retaliation a policy that can bring about an additional advance beyond the reference point. Should the retaliation succeed, Seoul will be able to achieve political and psychological utility in addition to normalizing the volume of Japanese GVC imports and coercing Tokyo to withdraw its regulations to the pre-conflict level. However, EUT assumes that comparable gains and losses carry the same weight and, therefore, there will be no additional cognitive value added to regaining Japan's GVC inputs. The final absolute welfare is all that matters for an EUT agent.

As explained above, Japan and South Korea were tightly connected through GVC trades. Japan was the primary exporter of 322 goods and materials South Korea imports, including 107 chemical-engineering items, 60 kinds of machinery and electronics, 58 base metals products, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> South Korean companies were ultimately able to substitute a large part of these intermediate goods and materials that were impacted by this conflict, and thus the trade dispute did not damage their economic stability as much as they initially anticipated. However, as mentioned previously, this dissertation examines the timeframe of the target's *initial response* to external coercion and bases its policymakers' outcome calculation on the circumstances the actors were in *within that timeframe*. For this reason, I refrain from making any retrospective analysis and strictly focus on the thoughts and emotions of individuals when they first encountered the sender's economic coercion. However, the last part of this chapter on the empirical outcomes of this dispute will also include the long-term results of the target's decision and the sender's reaction to it.

34 types of optical and precision instruments, totaling \$8.9 billion (KCTDI database). There was asymmetry in dependency within the shared GVCs in several cases. For example, while South Korea imported 100% of its semiconductor wafers from Japan, this constituted only 3% of Japan's total exports of the product. Similarly, South Korea imports 83.5% of its semiconductor blank masks and 75% of its display panel filters from Japan, representing only 7% and 4% of Japan's total export of those items (D. Lee 2019).

	HS section title	Imports from Japan* (A)	Total imports* (B)	A/B (%)	Number of six-digit products
5	Mineral products	10.9	11.2	97.3	6
6	Products of the chemical or allied industries	5.4	5.5	98.4	14
7	Plastic and articles thereof; rubber and articles thereof	5.1	5.3	96.2	7
11	Textile and textile articles	0.05	0.05	99.6	1
13	Articles of stone, plaster, cement, asbestos, mica or similar materials; ceramic products; glass and glassware	2.3	2.3	97.5	2
15	Base metals and articles of base metals	2.0	2.2	92.1	10
16	Machinery and mechanical appliances; electric equipment; parts thereof; sound recorders and reproducers; television image and sound recorders and reproducers, and parts and accessories of such articles	1.9	2.1	91.7	5
17	Vehicles, aircraft, vessels and associated transport equipment	0.1	0.1	97.7	2
18	Optical, photographic, cinematographic, measuring, checking, precision, medical or surgical instruments and apparatus; clocks and watches; musical instruments; parts and accessories thereof	0.04	0.04	94.2	1
	Total	27.8	28.8	96.5	48

Table 3.7 Products that South Korea relies on Japan for more than 90% of its total imports, 2018

(Source: HRI 2019)

\* In \$100 million

Photoresis	t	Hydrogen flu	oride	Fluorinated polyimide			
		South Korean im	ports				
Japan	91.9%	China	46.3%	Japan	93.7%		
USA	7.4%	Japan	43.9%	Taiwan	3.9%		
Belgium	0.4%	Taiwan	9.7%	China	1.4%		
Others	0.3%	Others	0.1%	Others	1.0%		

Japanese exports											
USA 21.8% South Korea 85.9% China 3											
Taiwan	17.9%	Taiwan	7.8%	South Korea	22.5%						
China	16.7%	USA	3.3%	Taiwan	19.5%						
South Korea	11.6%	China	2.6%	Hong Kong	7.5%						
	1 7		C.1.1	1 . 1 1							

**Table 3.8** South Korea and Japan's imports and exports of the three regulated products (Source:

#### (*Joo-wan Lee 2019*)

Regaining its status on the Japanese white list also potentially guaranteed the South Korean industries more stable access to critical materials. Being excluded from the white list did not necessarily mean that Japan would immediately stop exporting critical goods —the system only facilitates exporting some of the key strategic materials from having to go through inspection and approval processes every time. However, the exclusions gave Tokyo more power to deny South Korean firms the ability to purchase these materials and undermined the fundamental trust between the two countries. Cho and Lim's (2019) report demonstrates how important it was for South Korea to be on Japan's white list by comparing four trade dispute scenarios. First, if Japan excludes South Korea from its white list but does not cause any harm to production processes, GDP loss for both countries will be insignificant:  $0.07 \sim 0.13\%$  and  $0.03 \sim 0.06\%$  decrease for South Korea and Japan, respectively. In the second scenario where South Korea excludes Japan from its white list and regulates exports, it will damage the South Korean industry more than Japan's. The authors explain that this discrepancy stems from the relatively larger inter-industry effects of Japanese exports than South Korea's. Japan also has more industrial capacity to replace South Korean products with imports from other countries or domestic products. The third scenario assumes that both South Korea and Japan exclude each other from their white lists and regulate exports to each other. In this case, South Korean and Japanese GDP will suffer a 0.25 ~ 0.46% and 0.05 ~0.09% decrease, respectively. Lastly, when Japan excludes South Korea from its white list and 32% of the South Korean ICT industry experiences disruption in their production, South Korea's GDP

will decrease as much as 6.25%. This ultimately underscores how far, for Seoul, whitelist exclusion represented a negative deviation from the status quo.

In terms of the probability of the retaliation policy succeeding, experts were divided on whether it would be feasible for Seoul to cause Japan enough damage to make Tokyo withdraw its initial coercive measures. On the one hand, Japan imported 322 types of goods and materials primarily from South Korea including iron and steel, chemical engineering goods, and machinery and electronics (KCTDI database). Among these, for example, Japan was entirely dependent on South Korean nitrate and nitrate-sulfate, while Japan represented only 14% of South Korea's total exports of the goods. On the other hand, the products Japan relied primarily on South Korea for were relatively replaceable compared to the products South Korea needs from Japan. For example, in the case of nitrate and nitrate-sulfate, Japan could easily find substitutes as these are petroleum refinery byproducts. Similarly, while Japan was dependent on South Korea's iron and steel exports, Japan itself made many high-quality iron and steel products. Experts predicted that Seoul's regulations would almost certainly invite Japan's additional retaliation. Moreover, South Korea, Japan, and China are bitter rivals in the global iron and steel industry; regulating trade could directly harm South Korea companies (Kyung-yup Cho and Lim 2019).

Second, Seoul could also expect to gain domestic support by standing up to its long-time rival. This was an expected outcome with a medium value and a high possibility. With historical issues such as "comfort women"<sup>33</sup> and forced labor during the Japanese occupation of Korea and territorial disputes such as the tension over Liancourt Rocks, Japan and South Korea have

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Whether to call them "comfort women," "sex slaves," or "women drafted for military sexual slavery by Japan" is a controversy. Whereas the term "comfort women" is the most widely used, it may imply voluntariness and willingness, which is not historically accurate in that the victims were the illegality and forcefully kidnapped in most cases. On the other hand, although the term "sex slavery" best reflects the reality, some victims were opposed to being called "slaves."

persistently had political tension. South Korean and Japanese public opinion about the other state has fluctuated over time, depending on what major events were going on at the time of the surveys, but the overall trend has been consistently negative. South Koreans' opinion of Japan was relatively positive in 2002 when South Korea and Japan cohosted the World Cup and in the aftermath of the 2011 earthquake (*Figure 3.14*). In another survey held in both South Korea and Japan, there has been a gradual increase in the percentage of people with positive opinions since 2015. However, in both surveys, the proportion of respondents who had positive views on Japan never exceeded those with negative views. Japan's opinion of South Korea shows a similar pattern in which it is always more negative than positive (*Figure 3.15*).

There was a high possibility of winning a considerable level of domestic support by choosing to retaliate. The Ministry of Trade, Industry, and Energy (MTIE) released a report claiming that many within the South Korean public favored a strong reaction and suggested that South Korean industries must achieve technological independence and find alternative intermediate goods providers both domestically and abroad. They also showed strong support for boycotting Japanese products in general as a way to bolster the legitimacy of the Supreme Court decision (MTIE 2020). Therefore, it is reasonable to assume that South Korean policymakers could have anticipated domestic support once they decided to demonstrate a strong stance against Japan and resolve.



Figure 3.13 South Korean public opinion on sentiment towards Japan, 1991-2019 (Source: Gallup

*Korea* 2019*c*)



Figure 3.14 South Korean and Japanese public opinion on sentiment towards each other, 2013-2019 (Source: East Asia Institute and The Genron NPO 2019)

#### Expected Losses

I suggest that retaliating and failing to overturn Japan's initial coercive policies carried four possible expected losses. First, failing to force Tokyo to withdraw its regulatory policies entailed potential conflict escalation and, by extension, further losing access to critical GVC inputs. This is an expected loss of extremely high value and medium to high possibility. As mentioned above, despite the interdependent nature of their relationship, Japan's GVC inputs were less substitutable than those of South Korea. Therefore, extending the trade dispute and further losing Japanese inputs would be a significant loss for the South Korean industries.

In a study released immediately following the initial regulatory policies, Cho (2019) calculated that South Korea would suffer GDP losses of 4.7% on average. If it decided to impose retaliatory measures against Japan, it would be able to decrease Japan's GDP by 1.2% but would also incur an extra GDP loss of 1.2% for itself. More importantly, as Seoul's retaliatory measure becomes stronger, Japan's GDP loss will decrease because Japan can substitute South Korean firms (*Table 3.9*). Once South Korean firms exporting to Japan lose their monopolized profits within the shared GVCs, Japan's domestic firms will be able to enter the market and substitute the South Korean rivals. In addition, China will be the biggest beneficiary of this conflict, for instance, enjoying a 2.1% production increase in the electronic automobile industry in which South Korea and Japan dominated.

Semiconductor	Scena Japan's trade	ario 1 regulation (%)	Scena South Korea's	ario 2 retaliation (%)	Extra losses from retaliation (%)			
snortage	S. Korea	Japan	S. Korea	Japan	S. Korea	Japan		
15%	-0.12	-0.04	-0.89	-2.07	-0.78	-2.03		
30%	-2.15	-0.04	-3.09	-1.75	-0.94	-1.72		
45%	-4.24	-0.04	-5.37	-1.33	-1.13	-1.30		

60%	-6.20	-0.04	-7.53	-0.85	-1.33	-0.81
75%	-8.01	-0.05	-9.56	-0.31	-1.55	-0.26
80%	-8.58	-0.06	-10.20	-0.12	-1.63	-0.07
Average	-4.47	-0.04	-5.64	-1.21	-1.17	-1.16

**Table 3.9** Changes in GDP resulting from a trade conflict between South Korea and Japan (Source:

## Cho 2019)

The second expected loss came from Seoul risking its relations with Washington by exacerbating its animosity with Japan. Expected outcomes of this diplomatic dimension were relatively unclear, but it is plausible to surmise that negative results were of greater consequences and likely. Some anticipated a best-case scenario, in which Washington takes Seoul's side and persuades Tokyo to withdraw its coercive politics. For instance, in response to Tokyo's claims about Seoul's illegal exports of strategic materials to North Korea, the US State Department officially supported Seoul's rebuttal saying that the US and South Korea are closely cooperating on sanctions against Pyongyang (S. Park 2019).

In contrast, some others expressed doubts about Washington's willingness to play a mediatory role, interpreting President Trump's comments such as stating that he will be involved "maybe if they would *both*" want him to and that he wished Tokyo and Seoul would be able to solve the problem by themselves (Baek, 2019, emphasis added). Many experts predicted that Seoul's retaliation and further escalation of the conflict would upset Washington and yield long-term negative effects. Economically, many American companies and politicians expressed concerns over the possible disruption of semiconductor GVCs and China benefitting from the trade war between these two ICT giants (Choe 2019). Politically, Washington has long pushed the two East Asian countries to cooperate and serve as its security and economic bulwarks in the Pacific. Especially since the US started viewing China as a threat to balance against, the role of Tokyo and Seoul as allies and pivots of the Asia Pacific region's security has significantly increased. Despite

these efforts, the Japan-ROK relationship has not improved, much to the US's chagrin (Glosserman and Snyder 2015). This historical context makes it reasonable for South Korean policymakers to expect longer-term disadvantages or penalties from the US once their retaliatory attempts fail and the conflict escalates.

Third, failing in its countermeasure against Japan entailed losing domestic support. This is an expected loss of medium value and high possibility. As previously mentioned, the data shows that the public opinion of South Korea and Japan on each other has been largely unfavorable (*Figures 3.14* and *3.15*). While some South Koreans supported the government's firm stance against Japan, others called for a more pragmatic approach. They were concerned about the rising anti-Japan sentiment and the South Korean government reacting emotionally to these export regulations. In addition, because of the importance of Japanese influence in the South Korean economy, they argued that Seoul should acquiesce even if that means "bowing down" to Tokyo (MTIE 2020). Since the public opinion did not show unanimous support for Seoul's retaliation against Japan, it would be hard for the government to receive support from either side if the retaliatory policies failed.

As a final expected loss, the conflict could have developed into a military dispute. Should this issue develop into partial or full-blown warfare, this is an outcome with extremely high value but also an extremely low possibility. Even if not a full-blown one, an armed clash between the two countries would have grave consequences, although it is improbable to happen. East Asia has been relatively peaceful since the end of the Cold War, but military action is always lurking in interstate relations. A military dispute immediately preceding the trade conflict in December 2018 involving a South Korean naval vessel and Japanese military aircraft likely made this possibility more salient. Even before this clash, South Korea has been sensitive about Japan's strengthening of its Self-Defense Forces and its increased defense expenditures. In 2013, when Tokyo suggested it might remilitarize, many South Korean politicians, including then Democratic party leader Hangil Kim, denounced it saying: "Japanese remilitarization must not be permitted under any circumstances (YTN 2013)." Moreover, in a 2015 public opinion survey, 42.9% and 43.2% of South Korean respondents expressed "concern" and "extreme concern" over Japanese remilitarization, respectively (M. Park 2015). Similarly, in a 2016 survey, 37.7% of South Korean respondents thought that a militarized conflict with Japan will happen in the future while only 8.1% of the Japanese respondents answered 'yes' to the same question (EAI and Genron NPO 2017).

#### 3.3.2 Nonretaliation

In contrast, Seoul also had the option of not retaliating, which encompasses policies ranging from acquiescing to simply not responding to Japan's coercive policies. The nonretaliatory policy also entailed the same sets of expected losses and gains whose outcome values prospect theory and EUT measure differently. A failing nonretaliatory policy involved two expected losses: the continuation of Japan's regulatory policies and negative shifts of public opinion. A successful nonretaliatory policy entailed an expected gain of appeasing Tokyo to change its mind and withdraw its initial regulatory policies and winning domestic support.

#### Expected Losses

First, if the nonretaliation appeasement policy fails, South Korean policymakers risked Japan maintaining its export regulations or even expanding them. This expected loss was of extremely high value with a medium-level possibility. As explained above, when Japan first announced its

plans to regulate its exports to South Korea, experts in both South Korea and Japan were greatly concerned over this policy's economic and political effects. The three regulated materials (fluorinated polyimides, photoresists, and hydrogen fluoride) were critical to South Korean key industries. Moreover, being excluded from Japan's white list meant that Tokyo had the power to regulate the export of any critical materials on the list, opening up the possibility of even further export controls. South Korean leaders feared that continued exclusion would let Japan arbitrarily limit the export of critical materials using its superior strategic position in shared GVCs. The South Korean Finance Ministry described this as South Korea's "structural vulnerability that threatens national security and manufacturing competitiveness (M. J. Lee, Kim, and Kim 2019)."

Whether Tokyo would be willing to withdraw its coercive measures as a result of Seoul's nonretaliation was unclear. Nonretaliation was unlikely to normalize the relationship independently without resolving the underlying source of conflict, but the most imminent matter was stabilizing the GVCs shared with Japan. Even if the trade volume were to return to the preconflict level in the long term, compared to it happening as an immediate reaction to Seoul's retaliation, it was likely that waiting for a resolution would take longer and cause more damage in the meantime. In terms of possibility, the likelihood of Japan voluntarily withdrawing its regulations was medium to low. Although the South Korean economy would suffer to a much greater extent, given the degree of interdependence, the Japanese economy could not avoid some collateral damage. This speculation made some experts think that Japan would soon withdraw its regulations rather than further increasing pressure. During interviews, a number of experts claimed that many personnel from Japanese companies secretly visited their trading partners in South Korea to express their concerns and discuss potential solutions. For example, Kim Jun Dong, former spokesperson and Director General of MTIE, said the following: "From the perspective of Japanese business, they were not happy with their government's decision, either. In fact, a lot of them came to South Korea in an extremely secretive manner and complained about the whole situation."<sup>34</sup>

Professor Min also made the following comment on the industrial relationship between Japan and South Korea:

"For these small to medium sized Japanese companies that export intermediate goods to South Korea, Taiwan and South Korea are pretty much the only countries that are capable of buying from them. The materials needed for semiconductors are of extremely high technology. [...] If these companies can't make what Samsung Electronics demands of them, they can't survive. South Korea's 'buying power' and Japan's 'selling power' are now almost similar."<sup>35</sup>

While there were reasons to believe that a nonretaliation policy might change Tokyo's decision, some others were doubtful. For instance, many Japanese politicians in LDP openly argued for even stronger punishment for Seoul.<sup>36</sup> Japanese expert Abe Makoto described the political situation in Japan as follows:

"The Japanese government thought that South Korea would never be able to catch up with Japan. Private companies don't think that way. Because South Korean companies try very hard, if Japanese companies don't do anything, South Korea will catch up. Despite this anxiety in the private sector, politicians are unaware of this reality. Even people in METI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Kim Jun Dong. Zoom interview with the author. January 18, 2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Min Dong Joon. Zoom interview with the author. January 20, 2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Okuda Satoru. Zoom interview with the author. January 5, 2022.

They only remember the past in which Japan was doing very well. The memory of South Korea being a small economy is very strong for them."<sup>37</sup>

In the private sector, Japanese firms were unwilling to openly express discontent even though there was no compensation from the government regarding the economic losses from this conflict. Big companies sued by forced labor victims were worried about losing their assets in South Korea, and smaller companies exporting to South Korea were afraid of Japan's domestic public opinion.<sup>38</sup>

Second, if Seoul decided to lay low instead of retaliating and failed to overturn Japan's coercive policies, it would face a significant loss of domestic support. This was an expected loss with medium to high value and high possibility. While the aforementioned expected losses in retaliating would have entailed serious consequences, not showing resolve against the long-time rival and, in addition, eventually failing to appease Japan will result in even more criticism from both sides of the South Korean public. If the export regulations continued or expanded because Seoul did not stand firm, citizens who originally supported a nonretaliatory option might grow disillusioned because of the economic consequences. More importantly, the government will suffer even harsher criticism from those who originally supported retaliatory policies because the politicians not only failed to regain these economic benefits, but also lost face to their historical rival.

**Expected** Gains

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Abe Makoto. Zoom interview with the author. December 20, 2021. Emphasis added.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Okuda Satoru. Zoom interview with the author. January 5, 2022, and Abe Makoto. Zoom interview with the author. December 20, 2021.

First, a successful nonretaliation policy would result in Japan overturning its initial coercive decisions, letting South Korea regain Japanese GVC inputs. This expected gain had an extremely large value and low to medium level of possibility. As previously explained, South Korean companies were highly reliant on Japanese intermediate goods and materials. Therefore, regaining what South Korea was denied during the conflict carried great value for its industries. Some experts anticipated that Japan might withdraw its regulations since Japanese industries were suffering collateral damage, but most remained pessimistic (S. Lee 2019; Y. Seo 2019; Hankyorae 2019). For instance, after former South Korean President Lee Myung-bak visited Liancourt Rocks in 2012, a disputed territory between South Korea and Japan, the total trade volume between the two fell and has not recovered (*Figure 3.11*).

Second, if Seoul did not retaliate and Tokyo withdrew its coercive policies, South Korean leaders would be able to gain domestic support. This is of low to medium value and medium to high possibility because of how divided the public opinion was. Judging from the negatively skewed public opinion trend (*Figure 3.14*) and the nationwide boycott against Japanese products that immediately followed the initial coercion, it is reasonable for Seoul to expect domestic criticisms for not standing up even if doing so successfully appeases Tokyo. For instance, in a Gallup survey taken a week after Tokyo's announcement on regulating exports of the three products, 61% of the respondents thought that the Japanese government was at fault, while 17% and 13% blamed the South Korean government and both governments, respectively. Moreover, 67% of the respondents expressed their willingness to participate in a boycott movement. To the questions asking why they positively and negatively evaluate the president's performance, 22% and 10% answered 'good at diplomacy' and 'problems with diplomacy,' respectively, both of which the numbers showed the widest gap from the previous week's survey (Gallup Korea 2019c).

Nevertheless, this nonretaliation policy could have garnered support from those who were against escalating the conflict for economic purposes.

#### **3.3.3** Theoretical Expectations of the Case Outcomes

#### Prospect Theory

*Table 3.10* summarizes the expected outcomes of the retaliation and nonretaliation policy options for the target state in the Japan-South Korea trade conflict case. Here, I define retaliation as the risk-seeking option and nonretaliation as the risk-averse option because the difference between the worst and best outcomes is wider in the retaliatory policy (McDermott 2001). Taken together the prospect of Japan's GVC inputs continuing to shrink, the US-South Korea relationship deteriorating, the conflict militarizing, and the potential loss of domestic support all entail more expected losses than nonretaliation. Similarly, Japan withdrawing its initial regulations in a shorter timeframe and the possible gains in domestic support for standing up to Japan carry more value than the expected gains from nonretaliation. Below is an illustration of the hierarchy of the policy options in the Japan-South Korea case:

Retaliation success: Japan coerced into immediately withdrawing its regulations (Best) Nonretaliation success: Appeasing Japan in the long term (Good) Nonretaliation failure: Extended loss of Japanese GVC inputs (Bad) Retaliation failure: Conflict escalation (Worst)

|--|

Expected	<ol> <li>Intensified economic sanctions</li> <li>Relationship with the US</li> <li>Militarization of conflict</li> <li>Negative shifts of public opinion</li></ol>	<ol> <li>Continued economic coercion</li> <li>Negative shifts of public opinion</li></ol>
losses	(Extremely high cost)	(High cost)
Expected gains	<ol> <li>Japan withdrawing regulations</li> <li>Positive shifts of public opinion (<i>Extremely high value</i>)</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Eventual conflict de-escalation</li> <li>Positive shifts of public opinion (High value)</li> </ol>

Table 3.10 Summary of the policy outcomes in the Japan-South Korea trade dispute case

Among the four hypotheses I have suggested in the previous chapter, this chapter so far has already discussed H1 and H2. First, in assessing their relationship with the sender, the target's policymakers will use the pre-conflict GVC relationship as a reference point (H1). For example, the South Korean decision-makers comments on the situation regularly compare their pre- and post-coercion situation. This is in direct contrast with EUT in which the actors only focus on the absolute outcomes of the given policy options without such a concern for the status quo. Second, using a reference point, South Korean policymakers facing the prospect of Japanese coercion will position themselves in a domain of loss (H2). South Korean actors will frequently point out how difficult or even impossible it is to substitute Japanese inputs within their industries.

In addition, I expect to see two patterns of target behavior as the outcome of this economic coercion. First, because the target is in a domain of loss in this case, we should be able to observe a risk-seeking behavior (H3). We would expect the South Korean government to employ retaliatory policies, such as imposing reciprocal export regulations to Japan, officially taking the case to the WTO, or actively supporting their domestic businesses at the government level. In acting so, policymakers will show hope to avoid larger losses by showing resolve.

Moreover, in assessing different policy options, a loss from the status quo will loom larger than a comparable gain (H4). Therefore, South Korean policymakers and experts will pay more attention to regaining what they have lost. Regaining Japanese GVC inputs and stabilizing the GVC production will carry more value in the eyes of Seoul than the potential risks of retaliating.

### EUT

If EUT were to provide a better explanation of economic coercion outcomes than prospect theory, then we should expect to see three patterns of behavior from the target state. First, in assessing their relationship with the sender, the target policymakers will not have a reference point. Instead, they will focus on the final absolute welfare independent from their initial standing. In the Japan-South Korea trade conflict, it means that the target actors will be more future-oriented, focusing more on what the different policy options will bring in the future as a result of their decisions. They will be less preoccupied with what they have lost because of the conflict.

Second, decision-makers will perceive losses and gains of a comparable amount to be of the same value in assessing different policy outcomes. Regaining Japan's GVC inputs and stabilizing the GVC relationship between the two countries will not carry any extra value, compared to, for instance, negotiating a new trade deal of the same volume. South Korean decision-makers will not put any extra weight on regaining Japan's GVC contribution and will be, theoretically, more concerned about the risks entailed in conflict escalation.

Third, most importantly, when the target and sender share thick GVCs, meaning that their volume of GVC trade is very high, target actors will show predominately risk-averse behavior against the sender's coercive policy. This risk-averse attitude will result in a nonretaliatory policy

that has a narrower gap between the outcomes of policy success and failure. South Korean policymakers and experts will express their fear of larger losses in the future that the retaliation option entails, instead of arguing to lay low.

#### Targeted Sanctions Hypothesis

In understanding which economic sanction policies are more likely to succeed than others, some scholars examine the specific strategy of economic coercion. Among the different characteristics of coercive strategies, I test whether the targeted sanction (or smart sanction) hypothesis (Gordon 2011; Lucena Carneiro and Apolinário 2016) applies to this case study. As previously mentioned, the economic sanctions literature almost entirely focuses on coercion against "rogue states" which is different from what I try to explain in this dissertation. However, I apply the broader logics behind this hypothesis to this conflict between Japan and South Korea.

Tokyo's economic coercion against Seoul was very narrowly targeted on GVCs and, more specifically, GVCs of South Korea's key industries such as semiconductors. It was a deliberate strategy of the political elites in Japan to regulate the three materials that Japan initially regulated and exclude South Korea from its white list. As mentioned earlier in this chapter, Japanese politicians had a list of policy options early as January. Among the ten possible strategies that also included policies with broader impacts such as "add tariffs on Korean products," "suspension of provision of materials centered on hydrogen fluoride from Japan" was perhaps the most narrowly targeted tactic.<sup>39</sup> Japanese industries also suffered collateral damage, but many were aware of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Okuda Satoru. Zoom interview with the author. January 5, 2022. See *footnote 18* for the full list of possible policies suggested by LDP.

asymmetric GVC relationship between the two trading partners. A Japanese businessperson commented: "Japanese manufacturers are roughly two generations ahead (of South Korean manufacturers). [...] It would be difficult for South Korean rivals to catch up in a short time." Another businessperson made a similar comment: "There are overseas materials firms that provide similar products to what we make, but when you look at the products used in South Korea, you see a large market share for Japanese firms. That is because Japanese firms have an edge in supplying good and stable quality products and an established support system (Tsukumori 2019)."

Therefore, if the logic behind targeted sanctions' superior effectiveness lies in its ability to inflict more pain upon the target's decision-making elites, Tokyo's narrow focus on GVCs should yield the intended result. The import and export statistics of the regulated materials show that the sanctioning strategy was indeed carefully calculated to target South Korean industries where it hurts the most (*Table 3.8*). The experts I have interviewed also agreed that this was a highly strategic decision made by Japan which "had a perfect understanding of the Japan-South Korean trade relationship as a shared ecosystem."<sup>40</sup> In fact, according to a South Korean news report, "people from the Japanese government went around asking 'What would hurt the South Korean government the most? Where would it hurt the most for the South Korean economy?' around May of 2019 (JTBC, 2019)."

#### Political Instability Hypothesis

Some studies pay attention to how domestic instability can influence a target state's reaction to economic sanctions. The general argument of this literature is that political elites use conflict with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Min Dong Joon. Zoom interview with the author. January 20, 2022.

other countries to distract people's attention from adverse domestic events. Counter-sanction will create a rally 'round the flag effect where domestic audiences show stronger support for their leadership and fight against unjust foreign oppression (Derouen 2000; Peksen and Jeong 2021; Whang 2011). As in the case of sanctioning strategy hypothesis, the political instability hypothesis focuses on sanctions against "rogue states." Accordingly, I will adopt the theoretical logic behind how domestic instability can influence political decision-makers' reactions to external pressure and adjust this to explain my variables of interest.

As for the South Korean case, in the second quarter of 2019 immediately preceding the Japanese regulations, the Moon administration's approval rate was 45% (*Table 3.12*). Whether the public opinion was negative enough for Seoul to use this conflict to divert people's attention is ambiguous. On the one hand, 45% was a much lower rate compared to when he first started his presidency (81%). Nevertheless, it was also the second highest approval rate in the second quarter of the third year of presidency among all presidents since 1988 (Gallup Korea 2019c). When asked why they negatively evaluated President Moon's governance, respondents' top three answers were "deterioration of the economy and public welfare (44%)," "an excessive pro-North Korea attitude (13%)," and "problems with the North Korean nuclear weapons program and security (8%)." Indeed, this was the détente period between the US and North Korea during which a series of summits took place. The top three answers to why the respondents positively evaluated President Moon's governance reflect people's support of this atmosphere: "good diplomacy (20%)," "improved relationship with North Korea (16%)," "he tries the best he can (8%) (Gallup Korea 2019b)."

Some of the big events that might have influenced the domestic political situation at the time include but are not limited to: the escalation of the US-China trade war, the Club Burning

Sun scandal<sup>41</sup>, the Washington-Pyongyang summit in Hanoi (February 27~28), the Washington-Seoul summit (April 11), China-South Korea summit (June 27), and Washington-Pyongyang-Seoul Panmunjom summit (June 30). Although some South Koreans were unhappy with the government's appeasement policies toward North Korea, as shown in the survey results, there was no salient threat to the regime that would have motivated Seoul to divert people's attention. Therefore, according to the political instability hypothesis, the South Korean government is less likely to retaliate and risk escalating the conflict.

Below is a simplified summarization of the theoretical predictions of the four competing theories:

Theory	Independent Variable	<b>Outcome Prediction</b>
GVC Prospect Theory	Domain of loss based on GVC relationship	Retaliation
Expected Utility Theory	Calculation based on final outcomes	Nonretaliation
Targeted Sanctions Hypothesis	Sanction strategy	Nonretaliation
Political Instability Hypothesis	Domestic political situation	Nonretaliation

Table 3.11 Simple summarization of the four competing theories' independent variables and

outcome predictions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Club Burning Sun incident was a nationwide scandal involving celebrities, prosecutors, police force, and politicians that exposed widespread and deep-rooted illegal activities among the elites including bribery and sex trafficking. The first media report on this issue was released in January of 2019 and made a significant impact on South Korean citizens' trust in the government as an institution. However, it is hard to determine whether it had a direct impact on the president's approval rates, given the clear connection of the prosecution and law enforcement to this scandal. For instance, at the time of the scandal, in a public opinion survey asking why they supported the Moon administration's governance, 7% of the respondents answered: "willingness to clear up the deep-rooted evil in the society." In contrast, there was no mention of the scandal in their reasons for being critical of the government (Gallup Korea 2019a).

Nome	Year		1	L		2				3			4				5				
Name	Quarter	1Q	2Q	3Q	4Q	1Q	2Q	3Q	4Q												
Roh Taewoo (1988 - 1993)	Positive	29	57	53	41	45	28	26	-	28	18	28	25	12	-	-	15	I	12	-	-
	Negative	46	16	25	27	25	41	45	-	40	62	55	54	40	-	-	41	-	56	-	-
Kim Young Sam (1993 - 1998)	Positive	71	83	83	59	55	55	44	36	37	28	29	32	41	41	34	28	14	7	8	6
	Negative	7	4	6	18	24	21	25	33	34	41	45	39	33	37	40	47	65	74	78	74
Kim Dae Jung	Positive	71	62	56	63	60	52	46	50	49	38	54	30	27	29	28	31	33	26	28	24
(1998 - 2003)	Negative	7	11	17	14	16	22	29	24	20	26	18	51	55	52	49	49	41	53	52	56
Roh Moo Hyun	Positive	60	40	29	22	25	34	23	27	33	34	28	23	27	20	16	12	16	24	27	27
(2003 - 2008)	Negative	19	41	53	62	57	46	60	57	55	53	61	67	63	70	74	79	78	66	64	62
Lee Myung-bak	Positive	52	21	24	32	34	27	36	47	44	49	44	47	43	39	37	32	25	25	23	24
(2008-2013)	Negative	29	69	65	55	55	55	55	45	45	41	43	41	49	54	55	60	62	58	59	63
Park Geun-hye (2013-2017)	Positive	42	51	60	54	55	50	44	44	34	36	40	43	40	33	32	12				
	Negative	23	23	21	33	34	39	46	46	56	54	51	46	49	53	55	80	Impeached			
Moon Jae In (2017 - 2022)	Positive	81	75	73	68	75	60	55	55	45	45	44	46	61	45	42	38	35	39	37	
	Negative	11	17	19	23	15	30	36	36	45	46	48	46	30	45	48	53	56	53	56	

Table 3.12 Quarterly public approval rates of the government in South Korea since 1988, in percentage (Source: Gallup Korea 2021)<sup>42</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> South Korea has a single-term, five-year presidency.

#### **3.4 Empirical Outcomes**

This chapter has so far provided a historical background of the 2019 Japan-South Korea trade conflict and explained why South Korean decision-makers situated themselves in a domain of loss vis-à-vis Japan in this conflict. I also applied prospect theory, EUT, targeted sanction hypothesis, and political instability hypothesis to make theoretical predictions of what the coercive policy's outcomes should look like for each theory. In this section, I illustrate the empirical outcomes and use the within-case congruence method by matching them with the four theoretical predictions summarized in *Table 11*.

Overall, Seoul demonstrated a set of behaviors that more closely resembled those prospect theory anticipated, especially given that it was the only theory that predicted any kind of retaliatory policy from the target. Even before employing concrete policies, President Moon and other government officials in South Korea responded swiftly and forcefully, demonstrating their resolve and willingness to retaliate. Only a few hours after Tokyo's initial announcement of the regulatory policy on July 1, Minister of MTIE Sung Yoon-mo openly denounced Japan: "We express our deepest regret. We will be taking all the necessary measures relying on both international and domestic laws, including filing a lawsuit with the WTO (JTBC 2019)." On the same day, Vice Minister of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA) Cho Se-young summoned Nagamyne Yasumasa, the Japanese ambassador to South Korea, to protest Tokyo's policy (Jungjin Lee and Hyun 2019). On July 15, President Moon made the following comment during a cabinet meeting:

"Japan's unprecedented connection of historical issues with economic issues this time is a very unwise move that goes against the history of the development of bilateral relations. I warn you that in the end it will do more damage to the Japanese economy. [...] I cannot help but highlight that the Japanese government's measures started with export restrictions on semiconductor materials, where the South Korean economy's strongest competitiveness lies. This is the same as blocking the growth of the South Korean economy at a time when it is trying to achieve a higher level of growth. If Japan's intentions are there, it will never succeed. (Y. Park 2019)."

When Tokyo excluded South Korea from its white list on August 2, only a few hours after Tokyo's announcement President Moon made another official statement during an emergency meeting. He used even more aggressive expressions during this speech that almost resemble the language used to declare a militarized war. According to the Japanese experts I have interviewed, this speech made the headlines of the Japanese media and shocked many Japanese people. Following is an excerpt of the statement:

"Since it has become clear that the Japanese government is responsible for aggravating the situation by ignoring the diplomatic efforts of our government and the international community, *I warn you that the Japanese government is entirely responsible for what will happen in the future*. [...] But we will never lose to Japan again. We overcame many adversities and got to where we are today. [...] Furthermore, we will use this as an opportunity to not be swayed by technological hegemony again [...]. Although Japan has an immense economy, we also have countermeasures if it tries to damage our economy. We will not sit and watch Japan, the perpetrator, show the audacity to accuse us when they are in the wrong.<sup>43</sup> [...] We will repeat history and succeed over challenges once again with the people. We can do it. [...] (W. Lee 2019, emphasis added)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> The accurate Korean expression used here is "적반하장 (賊反荷杖)" which is an idiom meaning literally, "Save a stranger from the sea, and he'll turn your enemy" or "Save a thief from the gallows and he'll cut your throat (Dong-

In addition to these strong public statements, the South Korean government pursued four retaliatory strategies that are highly risk-accepting. First, it decided not to extend its military intelligence-sharing agreement, the General Security of Military Information Agreement (GSOMIA), with Japan. On August 22, Seoul announced its intention to terminate the treaty to the dismay of Japan and the USA. This was an unexpected decision given the GSOMIA's origins as an American effort to compel its two closest Northeast Asian allies to participate in its "Pacific Pivot" strategy. American officials expressed tremendous discontent both through the media and during visits to South Korea. Both Secretary of State Mike Pompeo and Secretary of Defense Mark Esper criticized the decision, and the US Senate unanimously passed a resolution emphasizing the importance of GSOMIA (Yonhap 2019). A Blue House spokesperson insisted nonetheless that if South Korea "revokes [its] decision unilaterally without any change in Japan's export restrictions," it would only prove that "the initial decision [to terminate the agreement] was not made prudently enough" and that was "not the case (Choe 2019)." Despite the tremendous pressure from its most important ally, Seoul held fast for nearly three months until November 22, a day before GSOMIA's expiration. It emphasized that the decision to suspend GSOMIA's termination for six months was both temporary and subject to change at any time. The amount of time and pressure it took South Korea to suspend its decision to terminate GSOMIA makes it plausible that South Korean policymakers initially predicted Washington to be less upset by the decision. This made Seoul perceive the expected losses from retaliating more significantly. Once Washington signaled its willingness with the lengths it did to make South Korea change course, inducing higher costs than Seoul anticipated, its policy also changed accordingly.

A English-Korean Dictionary)." The idiom describes a situation in which a person blames another person for something when in reality they are at fault.

Second, Seoul officially filed a complaint to the WTO on September 11, describing Tokyo's economic coercion as "unfair and groundless" based on "political considerations unrelated to any legitimate export control considerations (H. Seo 2019)." The two countries had already entered the first bilateral consultation stage of WTO mediation when Seoul decided to temporarily suspend both its withdrawal from GSOMIA and its legal campaign against Japanese regulations. However, while this was the official stance of the South Korean government taking the case to the WTO, whether the decision-makers genuinely believed that they could win is unclear. Rather, some experts understand it as Seoul's desperate attempt to use all and every means it could to make Japan withdraw its regulations. For instance, Professor Emeritus Bark Taeho, the former Minister for Trade and the former South Korean candidate for the WTO Director-General, described the situation as the following:

"The products that are regulated are not ordinary commodities. They are strategic materials that are controlled by international agreement, things that you can make nuclear weapons out of. If the exporting country decides that it can trust the trade partner, it adds it to its white list and makes exporting easier. They weren't even able to create a panel at the WTO and there was no progress. Is this a part of [Japan's] export process or export regulation? I think it's a simple matter of Japan changing its export processes [against South Korea]."<sup>44</sup>

Third, as a more direct form of retaliation, Seoul excluded Japan from its white list, which revoked Japan's ability to import strategic materials from South Korea for military purposes. In a radio interview, Kim Seungho, South Korean delegate to the WTO, used a playground analogy to explain the reason behind Seoul's retaliation: "A kid needs to fight against a bully when he gets

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Bark Taeho. Phone interview with the author. November 29, 2021.

punched. If we do not react now, other countries will come and punch us, too. We'll become a punching bag. Even if we end up punched again, we need to withstand and hit back (J. E. Lee 2019)."

Finally, Seoul attempted to redress its strategic incapacity, supporting its domestic intermediate goods industry. As soon as the conflict started, President Moon held talks with conglomerate owners to discuss the issue. Here, he promised support for diversifying intermediate goods suppliers and lowering South Korea's dependence on foreign companies (Kwak 2019). This was followed by a 7.8 trillion Korean won (\$6.4 billion) plan to create stable GVCs by 2024 (H. Bae 2019b). Seoul created an emergency supplementary budget with multilevel strategies involving short-, mid-, and long-term plans under the assumption that Japan will continue and/or intensify its export regulations. However, even after the government vowed to support industries, a Hyundai executive lamented "the patenting challenges in replacing premium core materials they only sourced from Japan." He also expressed concerns about their "global competitiveness without those crucial products (Y. Choi 2019)." Similarly, when Russia offered to export hydrogen fluoride to South Korea to substitute for what Japan no longer provided, South Koreans in the semiconductor industry expressed strong skepticism. One expert commented: "If Russian hydrogen fluoride is of such high purity, as the Russians claim, it is impossible that we don't know anything about it. [...] We don't have experience using Russian hydrogen fluoride, so we will have to test it out before using it." Another expert said: "Even if the purity is high, we need at least two months to find out if we can use it [for our production]. We are already running out of stock and I am uncertain if Russian hydrogen fluoride will be a viable substitute (Yoon 2019)."

In contrast to this empirical outcome, which more closely resembles prospect theory's predictions, EUT anticipated Seoul would not retaliate and risk conflict escalation. Instead, South

Korean decision-makers should have focused on the policy choices at hand and the expected outcomes of each policy. In other words, they should have thought only about what results the retaliatory or nonretaliatory policy would bring about in the future, rather than trying to return to a reference point. However, in the process of assessing possible policy options and their outcomes, the evidence shows that many experts did have a reference point they anchored their acceptable policy results on. South Korean political elites and experts in related industries frequently described themselves to be in the domain of loss, emphasizing how grave the loss of Japanese GVC contributions was.

Moreover, because South Korea and Japan already had a trade relationship based on thick GVCs, EUT anticipated that actors ought to adopt a risk-averse attitude in situations of uncertainty. The fear of further losses stemming from this intertwined relationship should have motivated South Korean political elites to refrain from actions that would entail conflict escalation. In addition, for EUT actors, regaining GVC inputs that were already lost due to the initial economic coercion gives the same amount of utility (but in the opposite direction) as further loss of comparable Japanese imports. Therefore, if South Korean decision-makers were thinking as EUT predicts, they would not have retaliated against Japan's economic coercion. However, the evidence shows that, in estimating the expected losses and gains of possible policy options, South Korean decision-makers perceived that regaining Japanese GVC inputs would carry with it the kinds of extra value I described at the end of the previous chapter.

Similarly, the targeted sanctions hypothesis also predicted that Japan's coercion ought to succeed, meaning that the South Korean government should have changed its behavior. As previously explained, Tokyo made a deliberate and well-calculated decision on which economic means to use to pressure South Korea. Evidence shows that this initial coercive policy clearly targeted South Korea's key industries including ICT and electronics so it could inflict pain on the ruling elites. Seoul should have withdrawn its Supreme Court's decision in the best-case scenario. Even if this were not possible, Seoul would have officially expressed, for example, its empathy towards Japan's discontents. Yet, Seoul demonstrated resolve as soon as Japan announced its intentions for export regulations and continued to engage in retaliatory policies.

Lastly, the political instability hypothesis states that when there is domestic instability in the target state, its leadership will use disputes with foreign countries to distract the public opinion while creating a rally 'round the flag effect. Because the public sentiment of South Koreans has been consistently negative toward Japan, the potential loss of public support was not a negligible part of the leadership's calculation in deciding how to react. In fact, I add positive and negative shifts of public opinion to both policy choices' expected gains and losses in prospect theory. However, President Moon's approval rate was overall neutral to positive (*Table 3.12*), so he did not have strong enough motivation to create a conflict with a foreign country to distract the domestic audience. President Moon, then, should have thought that the risks entailed in retaliation were not worth taking and not have responded to Japan's initial economic coercion with retaliation. Instead, he should have envisioned more potential loss involved in conflict escalation, with this option entailing further Japanese GVC input losses, than the expected gains of a rally 'round the flag effect. Once Seoul decided to retaliate, President Moon employed incredibly strong language denouncing Japan. The South Korean government and media also actively promoted and supported the anti-Japanese boycott movement. However, I interpret these behaviors as a part of a larger retaliatory policy, as opposed to retaliation being an attempt to gain public support.

All the competing hypotheses predicted that Seoul would not retaliate given the risks involved. However, the empirical outcome did not show as these theories expected. The South Korean government's reaction against Japan's economic coercion was an unusual case that made even experts in economics and commerce question its motivations. During my interviews, I asked experts why they thought Seoul chose to retaliate instead of laying low. Some simply answered, "I don't understand why they are doing it." Some other answers include, "nationalism," "political naïveté," "miscalculation," and "politicians' scheme."

However, once I explained how prospect theory could have influenced the psychology of South Korean elites, most of them expressed strong agreement, connecting the theory with the two countries' GVC relationship. Below are some of the comments:

"The export control would cause severe damage to the operation of Korean companies. It's worth trying to force Japan to stop export control. You can't accept that."<sup>45</sup>

"It turned out that South Korea could come up with alternatives in a year or two, but they had no idea back then. [...] There was a resolute determination that if Japan stopped exporting [these materials], they had no choice but to develop them domestically. They knew they couldn't succeed overnight. But they still had to do something."<sup>46</sup>

"I mean, it is South Korea's most important products. Among all the products they export. And Japan attacked that."<sup>47</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Xing Yuqing. Zoom interview with the author. January 10, 2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Okuda Satoru. Zoom interview with the author. January 5, 2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Abe Makoto. Zoom interview with the author. December 20, 2021.

# **Chapter Four**

## **Case II: China-South Korea Conflict on THAAD**

## 4.1 Historical Background

Similar to the previous case concerning Japan and South Korea, China's economic coercion against South Korea in 2016 also originated from a dispute not related to trade. In early 2015, the South Korean Ministry of National Defense (MND) publicly mentioned the US Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) system for the first time. Seoul broached the topic, however, in order to deny China's allegations that the former was planning on installing it in South Korea. The Blue House also reaffirmed its 'three NO' promises regarding THAAD: No request (to the US), no agreement to install the system, and no decision to install it. However, Seoul changed its stance when Pyongyang conducted its fourth nuclear weapons test on January 6, 2016, allegedly succeeding in creating a hydrogen bomb. On February 7, officials from Seoul and Washington announced that they would begin negotiations to install a US THAAD system in South Korea (Koh 2017). Beijing officially demanded South Korea withdraw its decision on February 17. On March 31, during the US-China summit, Chairman Xi Jinping formally protested the THAAD deployment in South Korea. Despite this diplomatic pressure, on July 8, Seoul and Washington officially agreed to install a THAAD system in South Korea and a week later the MND announced its decision to place it on the site of a Lotte corporate golf club in the city of Seongju. On February 28, 2017, the South Korean government and Lotte signed a lease agreement for the THAAD installment (HRI 2017b).

Although both Seoul and Washington emphasized that this was a defensive measure against North Korea, installing a US missile defense system on their doorstep upset China's leadership. Qiu Guohong, Chinese ambassador to South Korea, sternly warned that the ties between China and South Korea "could take a long time to recover" and "could be destroyed instantly." He also expressed his distrust of Seoul and Washington's intentions: "I do not deny the fact that THAAD would play a role in protecting [South] Korea, but it will inevitably target China and Russia (Tiezzi 2016)."

Once Seoul officialized its decision to install the THAAD system, Beijing started using economic means to coerce Seoul into withdrawing the policy. China canceled a joint festival between Qingdao and Daegu in July, and in September Beijing excluded automobiles using South Korean batteries from its government subsidy recipient list. It also tightened the process for issuing business visas to South Koreans. In October, Beijing ordered a 20% decrease in Chinese citizens' group tours to South Korea. In November, it started a tax investigation and safety investigation against Lotte. It subsequently banned its imports of South Korean cosmetics, decreased time allocated to South Korean products in China's TV home shopping networks, and started an antidumping investigation on South Korean chemicals. In December, it finalized its decision to exclude South Korean automobile batteries from Chinese government subsidies. Chinese Communist Party's (CCP) coercive policies continued even in 2017, when it unilaterally canceled South Korean concerts, strengthened regulations on group tours to South Korea, and closed around 40 Lotte Mart locations in China. Kim Youngho, an incumbent member of the National Assembly in charge of South Korea's foreign relations with China, commented during an interview with the author:
"Many small- and medium-sized businesses run by South Koreans in rural Chinese provinces even had their electricity cut off. There are numerous cases of South Korean companies being victimized by the Chinese government because of THAAD. The situation is not normalized even today."<sup>48</sup>

In addition, the Chinese government cultivated a strong anti-Korean and anti-Lotte sentiment among the Chinese public. In July 2016, CCP-published People's Daily (人民日报) released an editorial that outlined the adverse effects its editorial board believed the THAAD deployment would have on the stability of Northeast Asia and claimed the system was directly aimed at China and Russia (Zhao 2016). Global Times (環球時報), the sister newspaper of People's Daily, published an editorial that made five policy recommendations to the CCP: 1) Regulating against the South Korean company that provided the land (i.e., Lotte) which the THAAD was situated at; 2) Banning pro-THAAD South Korean politicians from entering China; 3) Researching the THAAD's impact on China's strategic security; 4) Evaluating the long-term effects of North Korea on the geopolitics of Northeast Asia; and 5) Coordinating a response to THAAD installment with Russia (Global Times 2016). Immediately following Lotte's approval to provide its land for the THAAD deployment, Global Times released another editorial calling for Chinese consumers' to place active pressure on South Korea and suggested specific pain points, such as tourism, Lotte products, and electronics (Hana Institute of Finance 2017). Moreover, the paper conducted a survey comprised of loaded questions such as "Are you willing to participate in boycotting Lotte 's products if Lotte lends land to Seoul to install THAAD (S. Y. Park 2017)?"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Kim Youngho. Zoom interview with the author. January 23, 2022.

China's coercive measures were not as straightforward as those of Japan in the previous case, given its nondemocratic characteristics; its policies are crafted and carried out in a way that grants the regime a degree of deniability. Regardless of this opacity, all the Chinese and South Korean experts I have interviewed agreed that almost no decision made in China can be completely free from CCP, even the direction of public opinion is shaped in part by the regime. As one Chinese expert commented, "inaction on the part of people in charge of censorship can be interpreted as accommodation."<sup>49</sup> Allegedly, the dispute officially ended on October 31, 2017, when the Chinese and South Korean foreign ministries announced a statement recognizing the "great importance" of their relationship. However, all the Chinese and South Korean experts I have interviewed unanimously agreed that China's economic coercion was still in place and Beijing is not likely to normalize the relationship anytime soon.

### 4.2 Reference Point and Domain of Gain

This section explains what the South Korean policymakers perceived as their reference point in their relationship with China. Consistent with the previous case study, I define the reference point as the status quo of the trade relationship between South Korea and China before China's coercive policies came into effect. In articulating this reference point, I contend that the South Korean leaders placed their industry in the domain of gain. Moreover, by demonstrating the structure of the two economies' relationship, I aim to establish that the involved decision-makers saw any potential disruption to the ties, especially those connected with escalating the conflict, as risks. However, while the closely intertwined relationship between the two states makes these threats

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Xing Yuqing. Zoom interview with the author. January 10, 2022.

seem especially salient, the values of expected outcomes are different from those of the Japan-South Korean case, because Seoul resides in a different domain. Similar to the previous case study, if EUT has more explanatory power than prospect theory, the involved parties' experts and decision-makers will be focused on what the available policies entail independent of the preconflict status quo.

#### Trade Relationship between China and South Korea

As seen in *Figure 4.16*, trade between China and South Korea had grown exponentially since 2001 when China joined the WTO. In 2015, right before the THAAD conflict started, a Free Trade Agreement (FTA) between China and South Korea came into effect and further strengthened the states' interdependence. The two economies are highly interconnected not only through traditional forms of trade but also through thick GVCs. Between 1992 and 2015 South Korea's gross exports to China grew from \$2.65 billion to \$137 billion. Likewise, its gross imports from China increased from \$3.7 billion to \$90 billion during the same period. In 2015, the year before the THAAD conflict, 26% of South Korea's gross exports were to China, and South Korea's total trade volume with China was twice as large as its second largest export market, the US (K-stat database).



Figure 4.15 Gross trade and indirect value-added trade between South Korea and China, 2000-2018 (Source: UNCTAD Eora)

Looking at the GVC connections, *Figure 4.16* shows the indirect value added between the two states after 2000. Of South Korea's forward GVC participation, 37.1% was to China, meaning that more than one third of the value South Korea exports to China was sent to third countries. For backward participation, 21.3% was from China, which means that almost one fifth of the value that South Korea exported came from China. In both cases, China was South Korea's most significant partner. In China's case, South Korea was its biggest partner for both forward and backward participation, representing 11% and 11.4% of China's total gross exports (WTO database).

In addition, China and South Korea have similar key industries and they are tightly intertwined with one another. In 2015, China's three biggest exports were machines (44.9%),

textiles (11%), and metals (7.79%). In the same year, South Korea's three biggest exports were machines (37.5%), transportation (21.08%), and metals (8.43%). Among the commodities China exported to South Korea, the top three were machines (47.6%), metals (7.82%). South Korean exports to China were primarily machines (46.8%), instruments and apparatuses (15.5%), and chemicals (11.47%) (OEC database). Moreover, as shown in *Figures 4.17* and *4.18*, intermediate goods equal to 26% of the total imports from China to South Korea in 2015, and 24% of the total exports from South Korea to China.



Figure 4.16 Types of Chinese goods imported to South Korea, 2015 (Source: UNCTAD Eora)



*Figure 4.17 Types of South Korean goods exported to China, 2015 (Source: UNCTAD Eora)* 

### Domain of Gain: Quantitative Evidence

The trade relationship between China and South Korea truly highlights how important GVCs are for understanding economic interdependence today, even more so than gross trade. Although China's overall economy was substantially larger than South Korea, within their shared GVCs, South Korean companies occupied a less substitutable status in their key industries. In other words, the characteristics of dependence between South Korea and China were different depending on whether one considers traditional forms of trade or GVCs. In terms of gross trade volume, South Korea was more dependent on China —the overall volume of exports from South Korea to China was larger than vice versa. The proportion of trade volume with China in South Korea's total trade (21%) was much larger than that of South Korea in China's total trade (7%) ("K-Stat Database," n.d.). However, in terms of GVC ties, China was more dependent on South Korea. South Korean GVC inputs were less substitutable than China's. Experts on the China-South Korean trade relationship saw that much of what South Korea exported to China were, in reality, for the South Korean companies doing business in China, indicating that China's actual contribution in the shared GVCs was "exaggerated" in statistics.<sup>50</sup> South Korea possessed a general technological advantage over China in several industries' shared GVCs, but most importantly, the ICT industry. As a whole, South Korean labor productivity is substantially greater than China's. In 2014 and 2015, China's output per worker was 23222.7 and 24802.7, respectively, while South Korea's was 64684.3 and 65710 during the same period (ILO database).<sup>51</sup> In ICT alone, in 2014, South Korea had higher competitiveness in intangible GVC inputs, including R&D (South Korea 90.5 / China 76.5), software capacity (82.7/74.6) and product design (87.4/76.5).<sup>52</sup> For tangible GVCs, or manufacturing, South Korea was more competitive in material capacity (84.7/78.2) and component procurement (92.4/86.2) while being virtually indistinguishable in production (100.9/101.3) (KIET, 2014).

*Table 4.13* further highlights South Korea's strategic superiority in the shared GVCs. Among twenty products with the highest gross trade value, South Korea's export competitiveness outpaced China's (TSI > 0.4) in eleven instances. More importantly, South Korea held advantages in ICT intermediate goods such as monolithic integrated circuits, D-ram, and p-xylene, which were critical for both countries' key industries.

Rank	HSK code	Product	Gross trade (USD)	TSI
1	8542321010	DRAM (Dynamic random access memory)	12,009,061,730	0.63
2	8542311000	Monolithic integrated circuits	8,660,318,652	0.67

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Bark Taeho. Phone interview with the author. November 29, 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> This measure of labor productivity is calculated by dividing the total output of an economy by the total number of workers. A higher score reflects an economy with greater technological sophistication, since fewer workers are necessary to achieve greater outputs. For my purposes, a higher score is one index of strategic advantage in a supply chain.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> These competitiveness scores are derived from an industry wide survey of different factors of ICT competitiveness. The measure uses the ICT capacity of the United States as a reference point, set to the value of 100. Therefore, a score of 90 in R&D would suggest that a state has roughly 90% of the research and development capacity of the US.

3	8517701029	Other (Telephone sets and other apparatus for the transmission or reception of voice, images or other data, via a wired or wireless network: parts)	8,206,625,158	0.33
4	8542323000	Multichip integrated circuits	5,959,944,435	0.16
5	9013801990	Other (Optical devices, appliances and instruments)	5,455,730,425	0.83
6	2902430000	p-xylene	4,419,673,173	1
7	9013801130	For televisions (Optical devices, appliances and instruments)	4,298,494,200	0.93
8	8531909000	Other (Signaling apparatus)	4,162,418,212	1
9	9013801930	For televisions (Optical devices, appliances and instruments)	3,899,630,285	0.31
10	8538909000	Other (Electrical apparatus)	3,006,688,586	0.74
11	9013801140	For monitor (Optical devices, appliances and instruments)	2,524,650,086	0.97
12	8708999000	Other (Vehicle parts and accessories)	2,505,536,317	0.81
13	8542313000	Multichip integrated circuits	2,491,387,084	0.29
14	8542321030	Flash memory	2,245,111,431	0.26
15	8471702090	Other (Units of automatic data processing machines; storage units)	2,182,880,695	0.81
16	8544300000	Ignition wiring sets and other wiring sets of a kind used in vehicles, aircraft or ships	2,181,858,074	-0.49
17	8517121090	Other (Telephones for cellular networks or for other wireless networks)	2,107,548,421	-0.97
18	8541402090	Other (Electrical apparatus; photosensitive, including photovoltaic cells, whether or not assembled in modules or made up into panels, light-emitting diodes (LED))	1,812,294,568	0.13
19	8708400000	Gear boxes and parts thereof	1,755,177,369	0.92
20	8534009000	Other (Circuits; printed)	1,697,049,648	0.19

Table 4.13 Trade Specialization Index of twenty most traded products (by value) between China

and South Korea in 2015 (Moon 2021b)53

Similarly, *Table 4.14* and *4.15* display PCI values of the twenty most exported and imported products, respectively, for South Korea vis-à-vis China. The twenty products South Korea exports to China the most had an average PCI value of 1.21 and the twenty products at the top of South Korea's imports from China had an average PCI value of 0.91. What is notable here is that, unlike the PCI values of the Japan-South Korea trade (*Table 3.4 & 3.5*), there are no missing values in the China-South Korea case. The dataset does not include products that were invented and given HS codes more recently. Although a higher code number does not necessarily indicate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> See *footnote 19* for explanations.

a higher "level" of technology at the time of creating the original 1992 HS code database, the products with higher numbers that were added *subsequently* to the database tend to be more cutting-edge. This, in turn, indicates that South Korea's trade with Japan deals in more sophisticated technology than its trade with China.

Additionally, ECI of South Korea and China in 2015 were 2.07 and 1.27, respectively. China's ECI ranked 46th in 1995, 39th in 2000, 24th in 2010, and 18th in 2015. South Korea's ECI ranked 21st in 1995, 20th in 2000, 8th in 2010, and 4th in 2015 (Atlas of Economic Complexity database). In another ECI dataset, South Korea and China had ECI values of 1.78 and 0.89 in 2015, respectively (HS 1992 code). Using this dataset, South Korea ECI ranked 27th and China 56th in 2000. These values were, respectively, 11th and 36th in 2010, and 5th and 31st in 2015 (OEC database). In both cases, China is rapidly catching up to South Korea, but South Korea has maintained its place as the more complex and sophisticated economy to this point.

In addition to TSI and PCI, *Table 4.16* compares RCA values of the top-twenty most traded products between China and South Korea in 2015. The average Chinese and South Korean RCA values were 1.26 and 2.19, respectively. Similar to other indices, the two countries were not too distant from each other, but the products South Korea exported were more advanced than those from China.

Rank	HSK code	HS 1992	Product	PCI	PCI Rank
1	8542321010	8542	DRAM (Dynamic random access memory)	1.05	186
2	8542311000	8542	Monolithic integrated circuits 1		186
3	8517701029	8517	Other	1.15	148
4	9013801990	9013	Other		41
5	2902430000	2902	p-xylene	0.68	342
6	8531909000	8531	Other	1.05	187
7	9013801130	9013	For televisions	1.68	41
8	8542323000	8542	Multichip integrated circuits	1.05	186

9	8538909000	8538	Other	1.21	136
10	9013801930	9013	For televisions		41
11	9013801140	9013	For monitor	1.68	41
12	8708999000	8708	Other	1.22	131
13	8471702090	8471	Other	1.09	170
14	8708400000	8708	Gear boxes and parts thereof	1.22	131
15	8542313000	8542	Multichip integrated circuits	1.05	186
16	8543709090	8543	Other	1.63	47
17	8542321030	8542	Flash memory	1.05	186
18	2902500000	2902	Styrene	0.68	342
19	8473304060	8473	DRAM modules	1.14	154
20	2090012000009001Sheets and plates of polarising material1.08		1.08	178	
			Average PCI value: 1.21		

Table 4.14 Product Complexity Index of twenty most exported products (by value) from South

Korea to China in 2015 (Source: Atlas of Economic Complexity database)54

Rank	HSK code	HS 1992	Product	PCI	PCI Rank
1	8517701029	8517	Other	1.15	148
2	8542323000	8542	Multichip integrated circuits	1.05	186
3	8542321010	8542	DRAM (Dynamic random access memory)	1.05	186
4	8517121090	8517	Other	1.15	148
5	8471300000	8471	Portable automatic data processing machines, weighing not more than 10 kg, consisting of at least a central processing unit, a keyboard and a display		170
6	8544300000	8544	Ignition wiring sets and other wiring sets of a kind used in vehicles, aircraft or ships	-0.53	866
7	7308909000	7308	Other	0.47	435
8	8542311000	8542	Monolithic integrated circuits	1.05	186
9	9013801930	9013	For televisions	1.68	41
10	8542313000	8542	Multichip integrated circuits	1.05	186
11	8517129090	8517	Other	1.15	148
12	8542321030	8542	Flash memory	1.05	186
13	8541402090	8541	Other	1.08	176
14	8528511000	8528	LCD (liquid crystal display) monitor	0.58	385
15	8542391000	8542	Monolithic integrated circuits	1.05	186
16	8534009000	8534	Other	1.15	151
17	7208519000	7208	Other	0.25	529
18	8517701022	8517	Cases	1.15	148
19	8517703060	8517	Transmission apparatus incorporating reception apparatus for radio-telephony, radio-telegraphy other than subheading 8517.70.10	1.15	148

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> See *footnote* 22 for explanations.

20 9002119090 9002 Other 0.01							
Average PCI value: 0.91							

Table 4.15 Product Complexity Index of twenty most imported products (by value) to South Korea

from China in 2015 (Source: Atlas of Economic Complexity database)

Daula	SITC	Ducduct	RCA		
капк	code	Product	China	S. Korea	
1	776	Cathode valves & tubes	1.2	2.88	
2	764	Telecommunication equipment, n.e.s.; & parts, n.e.s.	2.77	1.82	
3	871	Optical instruments & apparatus, n.e.s.	2.75	7.41	
4	778	Electrical machinery & apparatus, n.e.s.	1.72	2.23	
5	772	Apparatus for electrical circuits; board, panels	1.2	1.6	
6	511	Hydrocarbons, n.e.s., & halogenated, nitr. derivative	0.26	4.71	
7	784	Parts & accessories of vehicles of 722, 781, 782, 783	0.56	1.98	
8	728	Other machinery for particular industries, n.e.s.	0.58	1.98	
9	752	Automatic data processing machines, n.e.s.	3.11	0.48	
10	334	Petroleum oils or bituminous minerals > 70 % oil	0.22	1.54	
11	773	Equipment for distributing electricity, n.e.s.	1.35	0.89	
12	884	Optical goods, n.e.s.	1.40	2.16	
13	673	Flat-rolled prod., iron, non-alloy steel, not coated	0.33	3.97	
14	575	Other plastics, in primary forms	0.37	2.13	
15	759	Parts, accessories for machines of groups 751, 752	1.58	1.08	
16	874	Measuring, analysing & controlling apparatus, n.e.s.	0.57	0.78	
17	582	Plates, sheets, films, foil & strip, of plastics	0.76	1.75	
18	675	Flat-rolled products of alloy steel	1.59	2.05	
19	522	Inorganic chemical elements, oxides & halogen salts	1.04	1.58	
20	676	Iron & steel bars, rods, angles, shapes & sections	1.83	0.78	
		Average RCA value	1.26	2.19	

Table 4.16 Revealed Comparative Advantage of the twenty most traded products (by value)

between China and South Korea in 2015 (Source: WITS database)55

# Domain of Gain: Qualitative Evidence

This trade data highlights the discrepancy between qualitative and quantitative superiority within the two countries' shared GVCs as well as their overall trade ties. The simple trade data, including China's large proportion within South Korea's exports and China's massive economy, has high

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> See *footnote 23* for explanations.

saliency and cognitive availability. It may seem counter-intuitive to claim that South Korea holds any economic advantages over an economic behemoth like China. However, a close examination of the GVC data and qualitative aspects of the trade show otherwise. While China has rapidly grown its economy and technological capacity, in GVCs South Korea still had the upper hand due to its less-substitutable GVC inputs. Then, it is important to connect the available "objective" data to the perceptions of decision-makers. In other words, were South Korean experts and policy makers acting in accordance with where they should be in (i.e., the domain of gain)? Many elites I interviewed based their assessment of the situation on the qualitative data grounded in South Korea's strength in substitutability of GVC inputs. For instance, Professor Min illustrates the GVC ecosystem of Northeast Asia and the THAAD conflict in the following terms:

"Looking at the overall balance [of the region], we can conclude that *Japan is indirectly exporting its products to the Chinese market through South Korea*. This is how GVCs of materials, parts, and machines work among South Korea, Japan, and China. Japan makes the materials, South Korea imports that and makes intermediate goods, and in turn exports those high-tech products to other countries including China. [...] During the THAAD conflict, China used the automobile industry to coerce us. This also happened in the past, but they used vinegar and garlic against us back then. Now, they are using much higher-level technology for leverage. All the parts that go into this industry were held hostage. [...] *But Beijing couldn't drag this out for too long because they held the shorter end of the stick. They see the difference in the industrial status.*<sup>356</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Min Dong Joon. Zoom interview with the author. January 20, 2022. Emphasis added.

Similarly, a 2016 industry news article from South Korea compared Samsung Electronics and Huawei using reports released by various institutions including World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO). In 2015, Huawei applied for 3,898 patents surpassing even Qualcomm, which has historically been one of the most dominant firms by these measures. Samsung Electronics was the fourth with 1,683 applications. This big gap in the volume of patents may seem to set Huawei apart from its rivals, but the article concludes otherwise:

"At its heart 'patent application = technology disclosure,' so many global companies don't patent their core technologies. Even when they do, they decide which institution to apply to depending on the characteristics of the product, who their rivals are, and the market size. In a patent war, this 'patent portfolio' is what determines a firm's qualitative superiority. This patent portfolio shows Samsung's superiority through 'patent families.' A patent family is a set of patents that are related. When a company divides a certain type of technology and applies to patent each part or applies in multiple countries using one technology, it counts as one patent family (S. J. Park 2016)."

As the article continues, eliminating duplicates and counting the patent families of an individual company (or a country more broadly) offers a more accurate assessment of the quality of its innovation. Employing a quality-centered approach to understanding patents paints a different picture than a simple quantitative comparison. Between 2003~2012, Japanese brand Panasonic had the most patent families with around 110 thousand applications and Samsung Electronics occupied the second place with 95,852. Huawei ranked 21st place with 28,726 cases. Similarly, Samsung Electronics applied for only 45.8% of its patents in one country while Huawei had 80.3%, meaning that most of Huawei's patents were only for China. Samsung Electronics had 16.4% of

its patents applied in more than four countries, which indicates patents of the highest-quality technology, Huawei had only 4.4% (S. J. Park 2016).

The widespread focus on China's rapid economic rise occludes the fact that, in spite of this meteoric ascension, and its progress in some key areas, its economy is still heavily dependent on South Korea's in several key regards. When China opened its diplomatic and economic gates at the end of the twentieth century, its economy and industrial capacity grew at an unprecedented rate. The Chinese leadership's decision to immerse its economy into GVCs lay at the heart of this rapid development (Demir and Solingen 2021). Since the early 2010s, however, China's growth began to slow and it entered what Chairman Xi called a 'new normal (新常态).' Beijing aimed to move away from its industrial model as the world's factory, focused on exploiting its cheap labor and rent, and it has instead prioritized the qualitative development of the economy. In 2015, China announced 'Made in China 2025' centered upon gaining technological independence in sectors such as Artificial Intelligence and aerospace technology (Kennedy 2015).

Since the early 2000s, Chinese companies have been surpassing South Korean ones in various areas, as South Korea did with Japan in the past (Uriu 1996). By 2015, China was responsible for the 1,762 most exported products globally, which was more than twice the number of second-ranked Germany (638) (KITA database). Especially in the case of final goods, such as smartphones, local brands such as Huawei and Xiaomi have supplanted South Korean ones. Accordingly, South Korean businesses have begun to feel threatened by China's rapid development. In a 2016 survey of 300 manufacturing firms, 84.8% of South Korean respondents thought China's speed of innovation was faster than that of South Korea. An employee of a semiconductor company commented: "Between China and South Korea, there is still a

technological gap of 3~4 years. However, in many cases Chinese companies just plunder our best talent, so it's only a matter of time until we're caught up (Jung 2016)."

Although the THAAD conflict took place against a backdrop of society-wide anxiety about China's rapid rise, many South Korean experts also acknowledged that China relied on South Korea for more high-tech products such as chemicals, machinery, electronics, and intermediate goods. A South Korean financial analyst made the following comment on the economic fallout over THAAD:

"We cannot overlook the Chinese economy's dependency on the Korean economy. As important as the Chinese market is to South Korea, China's dependency on the South Korean market is also significantly high. Especially now that the Chinese manufacturing market in ICT and appliances is rapidly growing, many Chinese firms depend on South Korean intermediate goods such as semiconductors. In reality, more than 70% of South Korea's profit from its trade with China comes from intermediate goods sales (B. Kim 2017)."

Similarly, a South Korean think tank report assessing the THAAD conflict commented: "It is worrisome that South Korea's reliance on its exports to China is increasing which might result in trade regulations [by China]. However, China's demand for South Korean intermediate goods is likely to stay high and this conflict is likely to have a very limited impact [on intermediate goods trade] (HRI 2017b)."

During an interview with the author, Professor Bark described the economic relationship between South Korea and China along these lines: "From its trade relationship [with China], South Korea enjoys an incredible trade surplus. [...] We occupy a higher ground within the shared GVCs with China in the sense that we export more to China. 'Mother companies' in South Korea send intermediate goods and capital to their 'child companies' in China so they can make products. [...] We import the products we import from Japan because we need them. The products we export to China, we are exporting to South Korean companies doing business in China. [...] China has a lot of rare earth and raw materials, but at least for now, *there are no Chinese manufactured products that we absolutely need in order to make our products. It's actually China that needs South Korean technology along with that of Japan and the US*."<sup>57</sup>

*Figure 4.19* illustrates the estimated years of technological gaps between South Korea and China in 2011 and 2015. While the gaps are narrowing, South Korea's technology was still on average 3.3 years ahead of China's. Although South Korean businesspeople did, in 2016 and 2017, feel threatened by China's growth, it mostly came from the anticipation of losing their relative advantage, rather than being replaced by other countries in GVCs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Bark Taeho. Phone interview with the author. November 29, 2021. Emphasis added.



*Figure 4.18* Technological gap in manufacturing between South Korea and China, in years (Source: Hana Institute of Finance 2017)

Many within South Korea are keenly aware of both the fact that its firms remain ahead of their Chinese competitors, but that the gap needs to be maintained. In 2015, in a series of interviews, executive members of Samsung and LG commented on this dualism: "We are not too worried [about Chinese companies]" and "Chinese companies may have caught us with South Korea's appliance technologies by 95%, but their brand images are far below ours (S. Jang 2015)." In a survey from 2012 conducted on South Korean firms doing business in China, 66.6% of the respondents indicated that South Korea had superior technology compared to China (B. Choi 2012). South Korean firms were worried about losing their market because of the recent slowing of Chinese economic growth, but not about being replaced in GVCs due to South Korea being at any technological disadvantage.

# 4.3 Policy Options

This chapter so far has explained the historical background of the conflict between China and South Korea concerning the deployment of the American THAAD system. I also delineated quantitative and qualitative evidence regarding what the target-state actors had as their reference point within their GVC relationship with the sender, and why they would have considered South Korea as occupying the domain of gain. Now, I turn to two ideal-typical policy options South Korea faced in receiving economic coercion from China: retaliation and nonretaliation. As in the previous chapter, regardless of whether their thought processes were based on EUT or prospect theory, the same set of expected gains and losses existed. The theoretical expectations of prospect theory and EUT diverge in how they interpret the available data and how much weight they put on each policy option. For each option, I lay out the entailed expected losses and expected gains in terms of outcome values and possibility, and discuss how prospect theory and EUT assess them differently. I then conclude this section with a short theoretical prediction of the case outcome before moving on to alternative explanations.

### 4.3.1 Retaliation

Seoul's first possible policy option was to retaliate instead of acquiescing or not reacting at all. A prospect theory actor would aim to return to the status quo or reference point, while an EUT actor will solely focus on the final outcome of retaliation independent of the pre-conflict conditions. Successfully using this retaliatory policy entailed two types of expected gains: China's withdrawal of its initial regulatory policies and domestic support. On the other hand, failing to return to the reference point after using a retaliatory policy carried four types of expected losses: conflict escalation, deterioration of the domestic public opinion, jeopardizing China's role as a mediator between North Korea and the world, and militarization of the conflict.

### **Expected Gains**

The first expected gain from retaliation was successfully forcing Beijing to change its behavior and making it withdraw its initial coercive policies. This was an expected outcome with a high value, given the central role of China in the South Korean economy. As in the Japan-South Korea conflict, prospect theory argues that the value of China withdrawing its regulations on South Korean firms is *regaining* what has been lost from the reference point. Therefore, more weight should be put on this expected outcome of gaining the losses back than comparable gains. On the other hand, if EUT has more explanatory power, a loss that has already occurred should not influence the target state's behavior.

While China's economic coercion towards South Korean businesses was much less concentrated than that of Japan, it is noticeable that Beijing was selective in choosing which industries to damage. In fact, China was very careful not to harm industries in which China was more dependent on South Korea, such as semiconductors (Shim and Kim 2016). Three industries were most severely impacted by China's regulatory measures against South Korea. First, the tourism and service industry suffered the most from China's policies. As seen in *Figure 4.20*, since 2010, Chinese tourists visiting South Korea increased dramatically before dropping when the THAAD conflict started in 2016. By the time the conflict started, Chinese tourists represented almost half of the entire number of tourists visiting South Korea and as tourists they also provided the most money spent per visitor. As a part of its initial economic coercion against South Korea, Beijing banned charter flights to South Korea, decreased the number of cruise ship routes to South Korea, decreased the number of Chinese tourists visiting South Korea by 20%, and tightened standards for tourist visa approval. South Korea duty-free shops, at the time, relied on Chinese

tourists for 64% of their total revenues and 78% of their clientele were Chinese. In February 2016 when Lotte made an agreement with the South Korean government to lease their land for THAAD installment, Incheon Airport duty-free shops' monthly sales dropped from \$62.7 billion to \$45.5 billion (HRI 2017a).



*Figure 4.19* Number of Chinese tourists visiting South Korea, 2000-2018 (Source: Korea Tourism Organization Data Lab)

Second, China's coercive policies severely impacted South Korean entertainment businesses. Since the early 2000s, South Korea's entertainment industry has been gaining influence in China, represented by the *Hallyu* phenomenon. By the time the THAAD conflict started, exports to China accounted for 70% of the entertainment industry's entire exports. The THAAD conflict not only resulted in Beijing banning South Korean dramas, movies, and music concerts, but it also brought substantial losses in the stock market for connected firms. From July 2016 to March 2017, major entertainment companies in South Korean lost as much as 45.6% of their stock value (*Figure 4.21*). Beijing regulating the sale of South Korean cultural exports in China brought almost no damage to the Chinese economy while severely impacting the South Korean one. As illustrated in *Figure 4.22*, the value of cultural contents exported from South Korea to China largely exceeds that from China to South Korea even after the dispute started. Many experts expected, as a result, that Beijing would continue imposing this measure that damages the South Korean economy more than that of China.



*Figure 4.20* Stock price fluctuation of major South Korean entertainment companies from July 2016 to March 2017, in percentage (Source: Hana Institute of Finance 2017)



Figure 4.21 Cultural contents exports between China and South Korea, in million USD (Source: Ministry of Culture, Sports and Tourism 2019)58

Third, Beijing also targeted South Korea's automobile industry, in addition to the tourism and entertainment segments of the Korean economy. On December 29, 2016, Beijing announced that it would not provide government subsidies to automobiles using batteries manufactured by Samsung SDI and LG Chemicals. South Korean experts interpreted this as a CCP effort to drive South Korean automobile batteries out of the Chinese market. Government subsidies cut the cost of manufacturing an electric car nearly in half and thus carmakers have little incentive to use batteries without them (Ku 2017). Moreover, annual sales in China of Beijing Hyundai (北京现代)

and Dongfeng Yueda Kia (东风悦达起亚) dropped from 1,678,922 in 2015 and 1,792,021 in 2016

to 1,145,012 in 2017. In early 2017, Beijing Motors, Hyundai Motors's Chinese partner, refused to pay South Korean subsidiaries that supplied automobile parts to Beijing Hyundai. There were, at the time, 145 such South Korean subsidiaries with 290 factories in China, responsible for manufacturing automobile parts for South Korean automakers. After 3~6 months of postponing their payment, Beijing Motors asked for a 20~40% discount as their condition for payment (C. Jang, Kang, and Kang 2017).

In terms of probability, the likelihood of the Chinese government withdrawing its initial coercive policies as a result of retaliation was low to medium. The products that Beijing used to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> These statistics include Hong Kong as a part of China. The "contents industry," as it is known in South Korea, includes publication, cartoons, music, games, movies, animations, TV programs, advertisements, characters, knowledge information, and contents solution.

pressure South Korea were carefully selected in a way that minimized damage to Chinese industry while inflicting pain on the South Korean economy (*Table 4.17*). Moreover, many experts argue that the negative trajectory of the South Korean automobile industry began before the THAAD conflict, in part because of the rise of local Chinese automakers. In 2015, Chinese companies already occupied 41.1% of the Chinese automobile market while South Korean firms held only a 7.84% share. The overall trend within China saw a decrease in imported cars and an increased preference for local brands (M. Kang 2016). The 2016 figures on the top ten brands with the most sales in the Chinese passenger car market are instructive in this regard. The German brand Volkswagen was the market leader with almost 3 million cars sold, followed by the American GM subsidiary Buick, and the Chinese firm Changan, with 1.17 million and 1.15 million, respectively. South Korean Hyundai was the sixth with 0.99 million (Armstrong 2017).

	South Korea	China
Export	1.4 trillion won	Insignificant
<b>Investment</b> Insignificant		45.4 billion won
Tourism	7.1 trillion won	1.04 trillion won
Culture/entertainment	87.2 trillion won	Insignificant
Total         8.5 trillion won		1.1 trillion won
Proportion to nominal GDP	0.52%	0.01%

 Table 4.17 Estimation of economic losses from the THAAD conflict, in Korean won<sup>59</sup> (Source: HRI

2017a)

The second expected gain from retaliation was a potential increase in domestic political support. This was an expected outcome of a medium level of value and medium to low possibility. South Korean public opinion towards China was as crystallized as it was towards Japan. In an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> The annual average currency exchange rate in 2017 was 1178.585 Korean won to 1 USD.

annual survey series, South Koreans' favorability of China, on a scale of one to ten, ranged from 3.94 in 2012 to 4.45 in 2013 (J. Kim, Lee, et al. 2014). In a 2015 Pew Research Center report, 61% of South Korean respondents expressed favorable attitudes toward China while only 25% did the same for Japan. 67% of these respondents also expressed favorability towards Chairman Xi. However, 78% of South Korean respondents answered that they were concerned about territorial disputes with China (Stokes, 2015). Similarly, in a 2016 survey, 36% of South Koreans saw China as a military threat which was very close to the proportion of respondents who saw Japan in similar terms (37.7%). When asked whether they felt closer to China or Japan, 34.2% answered 'China,' 12.8% answered 'Japan,' and 23.4% answered 'neither' (EAI and Genron NPO 2017).

### Expected Losses

Retaliating and failing to overturn China's initial coercive policies carried four possible expected losses. First, failing to force Beijing to return to the reference point entailed potential conflict escalation and, by extension, further economic pain from China's coercion. This is an expected loss of high value and medium to high possibility. Drawn from a Korean think-tank study, *Table 4.18* analyzes two scenarios in which Beijing continues its economic regulations on South Korean industries. The first scenario assumes 5% decrease in product export, 20% decrease in Chinese tourists, and 10% decrease in entertainment business export. These measures result in 0.59% loss of the total South Korean GDP. The second scenario assumes 10% decrease in product export, 30% decrease in Chinese tourists, and 20% decrease in entertainment business export. This scenario anticipates 1.07% decrease in the total South Korean GDP.

			Product export	Tourism	Entertainment	Total
--	--	--	----------------	---------	---------------	-------

Scenario 1	Value	\$4.14b↓	\$3.1b↓	\$0.92b↓	\$7.69b↓
(Bad)	(Impact on GDP)	(0.30% ↓)	(0.23% ↓)	(0.07% ↓)	(0.59% ↓)
Scenario 2	Value	\$8.27b↓	\$4.65b↓	\$1.83b↓	\$14.76↓
(Worst)	(Impact on GDP)	(0.60% ↓)	(0.34% ↓)	(0.13% ↓)	(1.07% ↓)
		A @1 .	í~		

 Table 4.18 Expected impact of China's economic coercion (Source: W. Jang 2017)

Similarly, *Table 4.19*, also drawn from a 2017 South Korean think tank report, models' estimates of production and trade in different industries using three scenarios. Scenarios 1, 2, and 3 depict situations in which China uses technical barriers to trade (TBT), sanitary and phytosanitary (SPS), and antidumping (ADP) measures against South Korean products and services, respectively. On average, the study estimated that these three types of non-tariff barriers would cost South Korea as much as 1.29% of its overall GDP (*Figure 4.23*). Specifically for South Korea's key industries, the study estimated that China's non-tariff barriers would decrease South Korea's GDP by 2.08%, production by 2.51%, exports by 3.37%, and imports by 1.24% (Oh 2017).

Second, for Seoul, failing in its countermeasure against China entailed a potential negative shift of public opinion towards the government. This is an expected loss of medium value and high possibility. South Korean public opinion on the installment of the US THAAD system was sharply divided. A series of Gallup polls in 2016 showed 50% support for THAAD deployment in July, which increased to 56% the following month (Gallup Korea 2016). This lack of overwhelming domestic support featured in a follow-up poll in January 2017 where 51% of the respondents indicated support. Of the respondents who supported the system's installation, 61% thought that THAAD would serve as a defensive security measure and 20% believed it was a countermeasure against the North Korean nuclear threat. Of the respondents who were against the system, 20% thought that it was neither necessary nor practical. Only 12% of the respondents pointed out that South Korea's relationship with its neighbors, including China, might be threatened by THAAD.

In addition, only 3% of the respondents were concerned about possible economic coercion from China (Gallup Korea 2017). Therefore, should Seoul retaliate and fail, it was reasonable to expect that it would lose domestic support at a time when there were clear divisions over the topic of THAAD. This would have been especially true of any situation that would have entailed further escalation of Chinese regulations.



*Figure 4.22* Estimation of the impact of China's non-tariff barriers on South Korea's macroeconomy, in percentage (Source: Oh 2017)

	Se	cenario 1 (TB)	Г)	S	cenario 2 (SPS	5)	S	cenario 3 (AD)	P)
	Production	Export	Import	Production	Export	Import	Production	Export	Import
Agriculture and fishery	-0.12	-0.41	-0.59	-0.90	0.02	0.00	-0.14	-1.18	-0.84
Energy	0.07	0.60	-1.52	0.16	0.00	0.01	0.06	0.45	-0.91
Beverage and food	-1.93	-1.18	-2.19	-8.27	-1.32	-0.74	-2.50	-1.93	-2.83
Textile and clothing	-1.45	-6.62	-1.99	-0.18	-3.07	-0.92	-6.32	-8.17	-2.31
Wood and paper	0.63	-2.89	-1.20	-0.82	-1.13	-0.76	-0.59	-3.79	-1.78
Petroleum and chemical	-9.14	-17.47	1.28	-1.69	-4.12	0.09	-12.14	-19.19	1.70
Base metal	-0.89	-8.71	1.15	-0.47	-0.43	-1.50	-2.44	-3.22	1.75
Primary metal	-1.39	-2.12	-1.61	-0.09	0.39	-1.77	-1.87	-3.99	-1.49
Motored vehicle and automobile	-5.34	-1.81	-1.39	0.60	1.15	-0.70	-0.79	0.07	-1.83
Electronics	-2.83	-0.45	-1.27	-0.40	-0.38	-0.70	-0.48	-0.06	-1.54
Other machines	-1.96	-3.17	-0.39	-0.19	-2.87	0.33	-2.11	-3.23	-1.32

 Table 4.19 Changes in production and trade in various industries, in percentage (Source: Oh 2017)
 Output

Third, one of China's most important forms of leverage over South Korea was its close relationship with North Korea. By exacerbating its ties with Beijing, Seoul risked disrupting inter-Korean relations. This was of medium to high value and high possibility. In a public opinion survey, 34.3% of South Koreans saw China as the most important player in the North Korean nuclear weapons problem and as the state who should bear the most responsibility for solving this problem. This group was larger than those who said that either South Korea (33.7%) or the US (22.5%) should be the key actor. 82.4% of the respondents thought that China's help was necessary for the reunification of the Korean Peninsula (J. Kim, Kang, et al. 2014). Likewise, in a 2016 survey 52.5% of South Korean respondents identified China as the biggest obstacle to Korean reunification. Also, 46.3% thought that China should take an active role in solving the North Korean nuclear crisis, but only 35% believed that China would take such a role (Asan Institute for Policy Studies 2016). As Pyongyang's "guardian," China was the intermediary to the rogue state in the eyes of global leaders, and Seoul has always emphasized China's role in persuading Pyongyang to denuclearize (Y. H. Kim 2017). During an interview, Legislator Kim also highlighted the importance of China on the issues concerning North Korea and suggested that aggravating China entails complications in the South-North Korean relations.<sup>60</sup>

As a final expected loss, the conflict could have developed into a military dispute. The possibility of the situation devolving into war is an outcome with extremely high (negative) value but also an extremely low possibility. In May of 2017, The People's Daily published an interview with a Chinese senior military strategist, Yang Chengjun, titled "China Should Take Military Action against THAAD Deployment." In this interview, he remarked:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Kim Youngho. Zoom interview with the author. January 23, 2022.

"Diplomatic channels have so far proven unable to stop the deployment of THAAD. China [should] take military action to safeguard its national security. For instance, China could send more troops armed with advanced weapons to its northeast region, enhance air and naval forces and conduct regular anti-THAAD drills in the region. The country could also disclose more information about the deployment of its own advanced weapons, such as the DF-41 strategic missile (Li 2017)."

Going a step further, another Global Times editorial titled "THAAD Provides a Reason for China to Elevate Nuclear Prowess" cast the situation in starker terms:

"China's related strategic weapons must target South Korea's Seongju County, where THAAD will be installed. [...] The most essential task for China now is to boost its military power. The THAAD installation has offered China a crucial reason to increase and improve its tactical nuclear weapons. It would be worth it if Beijing can comprehensively elevate its strategic nuclear power because of THAAD (Global Times 2017)."

When asked how threatened they felt, 71.9% of South Korean respondents answered that they saw China's economic expansion as a threat and 66.4% said they viewed it military expansion as similarly ominous<sup>61</sup> (J. Kim, Lee, et al. 2014). While full-blown militarized warfare was unlikely, China possessed enough military power for South Korea to feel threatened.

### 4.3.2 Nonretaliation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> The percentage of South Koreans who are concerned about China's military rise has remained somewhat consistent in recent years. For example, in a series of surveys from 2012 and 2014, respectively, 73.2% and 66.5% of South Korean respondents indicated that China's military expansion was threatening to South Korea (J. Kim, Kang, et al. 2014).

Contrary to the retaliation policy, Seoul also had the option of acquiescing or not responding to China's coercive policies. A successful nonretaliatory policy entailed an expected gain of appeasing Beijing, causing the latter to change its mind and withdraw its initial regulatory policies. It also potentially meant winning domestic support. A failed nonretaliatory policy involved two expected losses: the continuation of China's regulatory policies and losing the domestic public's support.

#### **Expected** Gains

The first expected outcome of a successful nonretaliatory policy is Beijing eventually withdrawing its initial coercive policy. This is a high-value gain with a medium possibility. As we saw above, the Chinese regime's opaqueness hindered outside assessments of Chinese leadership's decision-making or how deeply the regime was connected with the economic fallout. Beijing refused to admit to implementing sanctions with the exception of and some of the measures seemed plausibly grassroots, such as the *Hallyu* boycott. Though these assessments need to be weighed against the fact that state-run media and government officials vociferously criticized South Korea. The overall uncertainty made South Korean leaders worry extensively about the situation worsening. As mentioned above, China's economic pressure took a toll on the South Korean economy. Many South Korean companies doing business in or with China reported that THAAD deployment was negatively impacting them. A 2017 survey of 597 South Korean firms in China found that 36.4% of the respondents had experienced scheduled events being unilaterally postponed and 39.7% have witnessed lag in the Chinese government's review or licensing processes (*Table 20*).

Cancellation of business agreement(s)	33.3%
Postponed scheduled event(s)	36.4%
Lag in the government's review or licensing processes	39.4%
Pressure to stop using Hallyu <sup>62</sup> contents	18.4%
Limited product distribution	33.3%
Tightened regulations such as tax inspection and administrative guidance	10.5%
Others	8.8%

Table 4.20 Survey result of the impact of THAAD installment on South Korean companies doing

businesses with China (Source: KITA 2017)

While the situation was convoluted, there were reasons to believe that Beijing would change its behavior as a result of Seoul not retaliating. Politically, China needed South Korea's cooperation in its struggle against the US. Legislator Kim made the following comment on China's attitude toward the US-South Korean relationship:

"A researcher at the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences (中国社会科学院) called me

back in 2017 and asked what Seoul's stance was on the China-South Korea relations. I expressed great discomfort. [...] I told him that when Presidential Candidate Moon gets elected he has no choice but to strengthen our alliance with the US rather than pursuing balanced diplomacy, if China keeps on fomenting anti-China sentiment among South Koreans like this. He was dumbstruck by my comment. [...] I met a lot of high-ranked CCP diplomats including Yang Jiechi (杨洁篪) and Xing Haiming (邢海明). Whereas China pressured South Korea to be balanced between China and the US in the past, Beijing now respects the US-South Korea alliance much more and is worried about it."<sup>63</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Hallyu (韓流), also referred to as 'Korean wave,' is an expression used to describe the increased popularity of South Korean cultural contents such as K-pop, movies, and K-dramas.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Kim Youngho. Zoom interview with the author. January 23, 2022.

Economically, Chinese industries were reliant on South Korean GVC inputs especially in ICT, a fact which was highlighted by the coercive strategies Beijing used. A South Korean professor and a China expert, Choi Pil Su, commented: "If China really wanted to make South Korea suffer because of THAAD, it would have blocked our intermediate goods which consist 80% of the trade. But they could not do that since we have more power as the seller in that case."<sup>64</sup> Even when South Korean concerts were being canceled and Chinese tourists stopped visiting South Korea, Beijing circumvented intermediate goods and machines as possible targets. A sober 2017 South Korean think tank report highlighted both South Korean companies' losses in tourism and final goods businesses but concluded along the following lines:

"The technological difference between manufacturing in South Korea and China is decreasing, but the threat of any imminent competition is limited. There are big differences in the types and prices of products that the two countries export and South Korea is maintaining a wide gap in the overall level of technology. We should therefore center our efforts around intra-industrial trade in areas such as electronics and focus on maintaining this complementary relationship based on our superior position in this structure of the division of labor rather than competing against China (Hana Institute of Finance 2017)."

Until 2016 when the THAAD conflict started, South Korea's market share for high value-adding intermediate goods gradually grew from 15.8% in 2008 and 18.5% in 2012 to 20.6% in 2015. Especially in terms of memory semiconductors, the annual growth rate of China's imports from South Korea was 20.1% on average from 2008 to 2018 and South Korean products occupied 46.3% of China's imports by 2015. Similarly, while Chinese imports of commodities requiring a lower

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Choi Pil Su. Zoom interview with the author. January 20, 2022.

level of technology from South Korea decreased since the late 2000s, high-tech machines used in manufacturing products such as semiconductors, displays, and chemical analysis increased (S. Kang 2019).

In a similar context, South Korean experts paid attention to China's economic coercion against Japan in 2012 over the Senkaku/Diaoyu islands and what Lim and Ferguson (2021) call "boycott fomentation." In September 2012, Japan announced its plan to nationalize the disputed Senkaku islands, which was met with Beijing's pressure and a series of anti-Japan boycott movements in China throughout 2013. In some cases, these demonstrations developed into violent protests. For instance, there were widespread reports of arson and other attacks against targets such as a Toyota dealership in Qingdao, Japanese convenience stores and supermarkets nationwide, and a parts factory for Panasonic in Qingdao (W. Jang 2017). A Chinese expert on trade and commerce made the following comment during an interview:

"In China, it's very dangerous for people to move in public in a big group. To protest, that is. In this case, the government was very accommodating to all actions these groups undertook. Eventually demonstrations led to vandalization of Japanese car dealers and stores. In Xian, the owner of a Toyota Corolla was stopped and beaten by mobsters."<sup>65</sup>

As a result, many Japanese businesses withdrew from China and Japanese investment in China also decreased. However, Japan's exports to China remained stable —the proportion of exports to China in Japan's total gross exports was 19.7% in 2011, 18.1% in 2012, 18.1% in 2013, and 18.3% in 2014. At the same time, Japan's export of high-tech products (including radioactive materials and industrial robots) to China increased in 2012 by 71.6% and 63.7%, respectively. A

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Xing Yuqing. Zoom interview with the author. January 10, 2022.

South Korean think tank report interprets this outcome as a result of China's increased demand for high-tech materials, for which it is unable to substitute the import source (E. Lee and Moon 2017). Moreover, Japanese automakers' market share in China recovered after 7 months. Taiwan also experienced a similar Chinese economic coercion in 2016 when pro-independence Tsai Ing-wen was elected as the president. CCP also decreased the number of Chinese tourists visiting Taiwan and tightened import regulations, but the relationship recovered within a year (Hana Institute of Finance 2017).

In addition, many South Korean businesspeople were reluctant to make a direct causal connection between THAAD and China's coercive behavior. As early as 2012, a survey conducted on Chinese and South Korean companies doing business in China found only half of South Korean respondents (55.6%) viewing China as a future partner while 7 in 10 Chinese respondents (69.5%) saw South Korean companies the same way (B. Choi 2012). Many experts that I have interviewed claimed that South Korean businesses' exodus from China was already happening even before the THAAD conflict. Former Trade Minister Bark made the following comment:

"China's labor was really cheap in the early 1990s but their GDP per capita is now almost \$10,000. On the other hand, Vietnam has labor force of similar quality but its GDP per capita is only \$3,000. South Korean companies thought that they didn't have to pay the high price in China, so they are moving to ASEAN and India."<sup>56</sup>

Professor Choi also made the following comment:

"South Korean companies doing business in China are already at their limits. They barely break even. For example, Hyundai Motors of course suffered because of THAAD, but they

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Bark Taeho. Phone interview with the author. November 29, 2021.

were already in a bad spot because of their excessive factory investment and the rise of local Chinese automakers."<sup>67</sup>

In a survey conducted on South Korean companies in January 2017, 48.5% of the respondents thought China's coercive policies toward South Korean firms would stay in place until Beijing changes its broader protectionist trade policy. In other words, approximately half of the respondents saw Beijing's regulatory policies as more connected to China's broader economic and industrial interests rather than THAAD. On the other hand, 38.2% thought that this pressure would continue until Seoul withdrew its decision to install THAAD and 13.2% believed it would end soon regardless of what Seoul does. Moreover, 61.8% of the respondents suggested South Korea's diplomatic efforts are the most effective response for ending China's coercion, *regardless of THAAD*. Only 26.5% saw the withdrawal of THAAD as the most effective policy to ease the situation (Hong 2017).

The second type of expected gain from nonretaliation was domestic support from not actively escalating the conflict. This was a medium-value gain with medium possibility. As mentioned above, the South Korean public opinion on THAAD was sharply divided. Whereas Gallup surveys showed an almost even divide, in a survey conducted by a more conservative South Korean think tank, 73.9% of South Korean respondents answered that they supported the THAAD deployment while only 20.7% were against it (Asan Institute for Policy Studies 2016). Moreover, many South Koreans were aware that China was the biggest trading partner for South Korea and offered great value as a market. At the time, a survey of South Korean companies found 43% of the respondents answering that "elimination of external instabilities such as the THAAD conflict

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Choi Pil Su. Zoom interview with the author. January 20, 2022.

and protectionism" should be the primary goal of the next administration (D. H. Bae 2017). Many South Korean business executives were worried about China imposing more far-reaching measures given the scale of the initial sanctions. Therefore, the best scenario in terms of public opinion would be South Korea making the Chinese leadership withdraw the coercive policies without escalating the conflict.

## Expected Losses

Should South Korea's nonretaliatory policy fail, the first expected loss was the continuation of China's regulatory policies. A South Korean think tank report anticipated four types of economic regulations from China. First, Beijing will directly target South Korean businesses in China through the state media and tightened administrative investigations. As mentioned above, Chinese media was actively criticizing South Korean's decision to deploy THAAD and was calling for Chinese citizens to boycott South Korean products. Within a month of Seoul's decision, the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the Ministry of National Defense had made 27 separate public comments against the deployment. During the same period, The People's Daily alone published 265 reports denouncing the decision (W. Jang 2017). While larger firms such as Hyundai Motors and Samsung Electronics had the capacity to adjust to the adverse situation, 58% of the South Korean companies doing business in China were small to medium-sized firms that lacked such flexibility (Hana Institute of Finance 2017). Therefore, although retaliating and failing to compel China to change course would have entailed steeper costs overall, the continuation of China's economic coercion would place an outsized burden on these firms in particular.
Second, the institute also anticipated that Beijing might further regulate Chinese tourist visits to South Korea by tightening the visa issuance process and banning tourism companies from selling South Korea tour programs. During the aforementioned Japanese and Taiwanese cases, Beijing ordered 30% reduction of the number of Chinese tourists visiting these countries. Chinese tourists were such a large part of the South Korean economy that a 30% decrease in the number of Chinese visitors was equivalent to 0.4% of the South Korean GDP (Hana Institute of Finance 2017).

Third, Beijing could, the group reasoned, implement more non-tariff barriers such as delays in South Korean exports and tighter hygiene inspections. For example, one of the South Korean export products that were initially targeted by Beijing was cosmetics. In 2015, China imported around 40% of South Korean cosmetics exports which was roughly a quarter of the total exports from China to South Korea (K-stat database). In August 2016 there were, for example, 61 cases of South Korean cosmetic product exports failing to pass China's import inspections (W. Jang 2017).

Fourth, Chinese companies and individual investors were withdrawing their investments in South Korea, and the think tank concluded these trends could continue. As seen in *Table 4.21*, Chinese investment was 5.1% of the total foreign investments in South Korea. While South Korean investment in China was much larger than corresponding Chinese investment in South Korea, it was enough to threaten South Korea's economy should Chinese investors decide to withdraw on a large scale. Beginning from August 2016, China's stock investment in South Korea decreased even though the overall rate of foreigners' stock investment increased in the same period (K-stat database).

	South Korean inv	vestments abroad	Foreign investme	nts in South Korea
	(assets)		(debts)	
	China	Share	China	Share
Total	\$121.7b	15.7%	\$48b	5.1%
Direct investment	\$69.9b	24.4%	\$6.6b	3.7%
Stocks	\$9.4b	6.1%	\$8b	2.3%
Bonds	\$4.4b	5.4%	\$16.1b	7.8%
Derivative products	\$0.04b	0.1%	\$0.05b	0.1%
Others	\$38b	16.9%	\$17.2b	10.0%

*Table 4.21* Foreign investment in China and South Korea (Source: Bank of Korea database)

Answer	Response rate
First half of 2017	13.6%
Second half of 2017	44.4%
First half of 2018	21.5%
Second half of 2018	15.2%
Others	5.3%

 Table 4.22 Survey result of South Korean companies doing businesses with China on their

 expected duration of China's THAAD-related economic coercion (Source: KITA 2017)

In terms of possibility, as mentioned above South Korean experts in general thought that China's economic coercion would not last for too long. Many of them saw China's regulations as a part of Beijing's larger endeavors to achieve economic and industrial independence, with THAAD serving only as a pretext (Hong 2017). In a survey, for example, approximately half of the South Korean businesspeople respondents thought China would withdraw its coercive policies by the second half of 2017. Only 5.3% thought it would go beyond 2018 (*Table 4.22*).

The second expected loss of nonretaliation was losing the domestic public's support if the government became seen as unwilling or incapable of standing up for itself while also failing to regain the economic losses from China's initial coercive policies. This is an outcome with medium value and medium possibility. When the THAAD conflict first started, South Korean public

opinion was not as hostile towards China as it was against Japan. Moreover, the public opinion on THAAD was also divided. Therefore, while the negative shifts of public opinion coming from escalating the conflict would be significant, it is plausible to anticipate that 'doing nothing' option would also cause a similar level of public discontent.

# **4.3.3** Theoretical Expectations of the Case Outcome

## **Prospect Theory**

*Table 4.23* summarizes the expected outcomes of the retaliation and nonretaliation policy options for the target state in the China-South Korea trade conflict case. The combined weight of a further deteriorating trade relationship with China, negative shifts of public opinion, China potentially refusing to mediate between South and North Koreas, and the possible militarization of the conflict involve greater expected losses than nonretaliation would have entailed. Similarly, China withdrawing its initial regulations in a shorter timeframe and the possibility of gaining domestic support for standing up to China carry more potential value than the expected gains from nonretaliation. Below is an illustration of the hierarchy of the policy options in the China-South Korea case:

Retaliation success: China coerced into withdrawing its regulations (Best)

Nonretaliation success: Appeasing China (Good)

Nonretaliation failure: Extended coercive policies by China (Bad)

Retaliation failure: Conflict escalation (Worst)

	Retaliation (risk-seeking)	Nonretaliation (risk-averse)
Expected losses	<ol> <li>Intensified economic sanctions</li> <li>Militarization of conflict</li> <li>No mediation between South-North Koreas</li> <li>Negative shifts of public opinion         <ul> <li>(Extremely high cost)</li> </ul> </li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Continued economic coercion</li> <li>Negative shifts of public opinion (<i>High cost</i>)</li> </ol>
Expected gains	<ol> <li>China withdrawing regulations</li> <li>Positive shifts of public opinion (<i>Extremely high value</i>)</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Eventual conflict de-escalation</li> <li>Positive shifts of public opinion (High value)</li> </ol>

Table 4.23 Summary of the policy outcomes in the China-South Korea trade dispute case

Among the four hypotheses I have suggested in chapter two, this chapter so far has already discussed H1 and H2. First, in assessing their relationship with the sender, the target's policymakers used the pre-conflict GVC relationship as a reference point (H1). As a result, South Korean decision-makers will make comments comparing their pre- and post-coercion situation. This is in direct contrast with EUT in which the actors only focus on the absolute outcomes of the given policy options. Second, using a reference point, policymakers will position themselves in a domain of gain (H2). South Korean actors will frequently point out how they are not satisfied with the current situation in which China is using economic means to pressure South Korea. However, they will also express their readiness to substitute China and their belief that Beijing cannot continue the coercion for an extended period of time because South Korea is in a more favorable position.

In addition to these first two hypotheses, I expect to see two target behavior patterns as the outcome of this economic coercion. First, because the target is in a domain of gain in this case, we should be able to observe a pattern of risk-averse behavior (H3). The South Korean government will not employ retaliatory policies, such as imposing reciprocal regulations on China, officially taking the case to the WTO, or actively supporting their domestic businesses at the government

level. By acting in this manner, policymakers will evince fear of larger losses, attempting to avoid further aggravating Beijing. Also, while South Korean policymakers and experts will still pay attention to opportunities to regain what they have lost because of China's coercion, they will be more concerned about the risks entailed in retaliation (H4). Therefore, avoiding the expected losses from retaliating will carry more value in the eyes of Seoul than the expected gains from forcing China to withdraw its regulations.

### EUT

Unlike the previous case study in which the target was in a domain of loss, in the China-South Korean case, EUT and prospect theory both predict that the target should not retaliate. This is consistent with the findings of the broader body of research on prospect theory: actors in the domain of gain ought to behave in a manner that is similar to that predicted by EUT (Kahneman and Tversky 1979; McDermott 2001). Since, in this case, the target and sender share a thick GVC relationship, target actors will show predominately risk-averse behavior against the sender's coercive policy. This risk-averse attitude will result in a nonretaliatory policy with a narrower gap between policy success and failure. South Korean policymakers and experts will express their fear of larger losses in the future that the retaliation option entails, instead of arguing to lay low.

However, there are still differences in the behavior of a EUT actor compared to the one prospect theory postulates. If the process in which the target policymakers decide to retaliate or not more closely resembled the logic of EUT, these leaders would not have a reference point for assessing the target-sender relationship. Instead, they should focus on the final absolute welfare independent from their pre-conflict standing. Then, in the China-South Korea trade conflict, the target actors ought to focus only on what the different policy options might bring in the future as a result of their being pursued and not consider what they have lost because of the conflict. The lack of a reference point should also result in the target actors not situating themselves in a domain of gain or loss.

### Targeted Sanctions Hypothesis

Beijing targeted industries that impact the broader South Korean businesses and audiences. This was a sharp contrast from Tokyo's approach in the previous chapter, which narrowly targeted South Korean key industries' GVCs where it was the most vulnerable. The industries China used to pressure Seoul were tourism, entertainment contents, and automobiles. Restricting tourism was especially painful for the South Korean economy because the range of industries 'tourism' encompasses is vast. From larger companies such as airlines, duty free shops, hotels, and travel agencies, to smaller ones such as restaurants, independent shops in tourist districts, and hospitals that Chinese tourists use for cosmetic treatments and surgeries in South Korea were all heavily dependent on China. For instance, the president of the Sogong Co-op of Small Businesses and the president of the National Association of Underground Passage Shop Owners, Jung In-dae, made the following comment during a radio interview:

"In Myung Dong district, half the visitors are from China. [...] 2014 Sewol Ferry Incident, 2002 SARS outbreak, 2015 MERS outbreak, and now the THAAD conflict —there have been many sources of economic recession. It was better during the Sewol Ferry and MERS, but THAAD made tourists basically vanish so the whole shopping district is annihilated. [...] We have lost on average more than 40% of our sales volume so far. Some lost half. Increasingly more shops cannot pay their rent and management expenses for more than 2-3 months (YTN 2017)."

Therefore, if the logic behind targeted sanctions being more effective than conventional ones lies with the difference in the amount of pain inflicted upon decision-making elites, Beijing's broad economic coercion should have had a lower possibility of succeeding. The elites partially shared the economic impact of China's policies as in the cases of Hyundai Motors and Lotte, but the burden mostly fell on a broader range of small companies and individual shops. This, in turn, means that the targeted sanctions hypothesis will expect South Korea not to withdraw its decision to deploy THAAD. The literature does not address the conditions under which a target state is likely to retaliate because, as mentioned above, the economic coercion outcomes are dichotomized into discrete categories of success and failure (Peksen and Jeong 2021). In spite of this broader omission, it is possible to assume that the targeted sanctions hypothesis ought to predict that China's general coercive policies should fail and that South Korea should act in a way that does not correspond with Beijing's preferences. Therefore, Seoul's reactive policies will range from acquiescence (i.e., withdrawing its decision to deploy THAAD) or simply not responding to China's pressure.

#### Political Instability Hypothesis

While the previous case between Japan and South Korea was staged during a period when there was no single major domestic disturbance in South Korea, the situation was very different when the THAAD conflict started. In October 2016, South Korean media and politicians first started discussing the possibility of impeaching President Park Geun-hye. This impeachment came as a

response to the ongoing scandal regarding Choi Soon-sil's illegal meddling in President Park's political decisions, as well as Park being implicated in a broader range of corruption scandals. As seen in *Table 12*, South Koreans who thought President Park was doing a good job dropped to 12% by the fourth quarter of 2016. In a November 2016 Gallup weekly survey, only 5% of the respondents indicated their approval of her performance while 89% of the respondents showed disapproval (Reuters 2016). From October 2016 to March 2017, when the South Korean Supreme Court decided to uphold the National Assembly's impeachment verdict, around 16.56 million South Koreans participated in weekly candlelight protests nationwide (Do 2017).

When this national scandal first surfaced, South Korea was just starting to suffer from Beijing's economic coercion which had started in earnest during the summer of 2016. Immediately before October 2016 when the mass protests first started, China decided to tighten the process for issuing business visas to South Koreans, unilaterally canceled or postponed several South Korean concerts and TV shows, and excluded South Korean automobile batteries from the government subsidy list. Therefore, the domestic stability hypothesis would anticipate that Seoul should try to divert domestic dissatisfaction to China by retaliating and escalating the conflict.

Below is a simplified summary of the theoretical predictions of these four competing theories:

Theory	Independent Variable	Outcome Prediction
GVC Prospect Theory	Domain of gain based on GVC relationship	Nonretaliation
Expected Utility Theory	Calculation based on final outcomes	Nonretaliation
Targeted Sanctions Hypothesis	Sanction strategy	Non-response or acquiescence
Political Instability Hypothesis	Domestic political situation	Retaliation

 Table 4.24 Simple summary of the four competing theories' independent variables and outcome

predictions

### 4.4 Empirical Outcomes

This chapter has so far provided historical background for the trade conflict between China and South Korea concerning the deployment of THAAD and explained why South Korean decision-makers situated themselves in a domain of gain vis-à-vis China in this conflict. I also applied prospect theory, EUT, targeted sanction hypothesis, and political instability hypothesis to make theoretical predictions of what the coercive policy's outcomes should look like for each theory. In this section, I illustrate the empirical outcomes and use the within-case congruence method by matching them with the four theoretical predictions summarized in *Table 24*.

As prospect theory suggested, the target in a domain of gain demonstrated a contrasting response to the sender's economic coercion compared to the previous Japan-South Korean case. However, as mentioned above, it is important to have a closer examination of the mechanism behind the decision since EUT also makes the same theoretical prediction in the case of a domain-of-gain actor. The South Korean government showed great reluctance to escalate the conflict despite domestic criticism and continued pressure from China. When President Park was impeached and President Moon started his term, one of his highest priorities was normalizing South Korea's relationship with China. As a part of this effort, he temporarily suspended the THAAD deployment in June 2017, although it was overturned the next month. Many experts I have interviewed explained that a big part of why South Korean decision-makers did not retaliate was because, indeed, they were not willing to risk a potential conflict escalation over Chinese inputs to shared GVCs that they can replace. Below are some excerpts from the expert interviews I have conducted:

*"There were alternatives available in the case of our conflict with China*, so the government did not have to support South Korean firms. During our conflict with Japan, it was evident that our companies were going to suffer losses as Japanese cutting-edge technological intermediate goods stopped being shipped. The government had to help."<sup>68</sup>

"There was no reason for Beijing to mess with GVCs. They were still buying necessary parts and products from South Korea. If they couldn't, it would have done more damage to them. At that time, Japan, Taiwan, and South Korea exported similar ICT intermediate goods to China. China was in a bad relationship with Taiwan after Tsai Ing-wen became the president. It has not recovered its relationship with Japan since the 2013 territorial dispute. [...] *China was more dependent on South Korea so it was unnecessary for us to retaliate*."<sup>69</sup>

"If China stops importing from South Korea, they are at a disadvantage. In 2000 when we decided to stop importing Chinese garlic, China stopped importing our cell phones so we had to give in. Back then for China cell phones were 100% imported as final goods. Now they manufacture phones in China. But the parts are from South Korea. [...] *The South Korean government concluded* [in the THAAD case] *that it would be better not to respond at all.*"<sup>70</sup>

Further, South Korean officials' passive reaction to various instances of diplomatic disrespect on Beijing's part demonstrates this firm nonretaliatory posture. When President Moon visited China for a summit in July 2017, Chinese security guards assaulted accompanying South

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Bark Taeho. Phone interview with the author. November 29, 2021. Emphasis added.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Ji Man Soo. Zoom interview with the author. January 09, 2022. Emphasis added.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Choi Pil Su. Zoom interview with the author. January 20, 2022. Emphasis added.

Korean reporters during an official event on China-South Korea trade partnership. During this visit, China also engaged in several other diplomatic slights when, for example, Beijing sent an assistant secretary to greet Moon at the airport. No major Chinese news media reported Moon's official visit. In addition, Moon was left to take care of his own meals and was not, for example, granted an official dinner on the day he arrived nor an official breakfast the day after and Foreign Minister Wang Yi patronizingly tapped on Moon's shoulder after a handshake (M. Park 2017). Seoul embargoed all reporting in South Korea concerning the attack on the journalists and refused to react to this provocation beyond "expressing regret" to the Chinese government. In fact, Legislator Park In-suk made the following comment during a government meeting:

"No one is talking about it as if someone put a gag order. It's unacceptable behavior on China's part but both the government and the media are so quiet. I used to be a doctor before becoming a politician and although I was not in ophthalmology<sup>71</sup>, this is a serious injury even judging with simple medical common sense. I don't see any reports on our government asking Beijing for investigation or receiving any apologies (H. Park 2017)."

Similarly, on February 12, 2016, Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi denounced Seoul and Washington's decision to deploy THAAD quoting *Records of the Three Kingdoms*:項莊舞劒 意 在沛公 ("Xiang Zhuang performs a sword dance, but his mind is set on Liu Bang."). This phrase requires a bit of further elaboration. It describes the Hongmen Feast (鴻門宴) scene in the book in which warlord Xiang Yu's (項羽) advisor Fan Zeng (范增) orders Xiang Zhuang to assassinate Liu Bang (劉邦; Emperor Gaozu of Han). This comment was meant to convey a great deal of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> The reporter was diagnosed with eye socket and nose fractures.

disrespect by comparing the US to Xiang Yu and South Korea to Xiang Zhuang, who is merely Fan Zeng's subordinate. The other allegorical implication intended here is that South Korea is merely a puppet that is pressured into doing the bidding of the party, the US/Xiang Yu, who is more directly responsible for the blameworthy action. Seoul did not make any official comment on any of this discourtesy (Shin 2016).

Moreover, contrary to the previous case study, Seoul did not internationalize the issue or officially sue China at the WTO. After the deployment, Prime Minister Hwang Kyo-an was confident that "China and South Korea's relationship is deep enough that China cannot easily engage in retaliation" and that "concerns over China's retaliation will not be realized." Foreign Minister Yoon agreed that "China has not mentioned or hinted at any economic and military sanctions at the governmental level," so South Korea should "not make hasty conclusions (Yi 2016)." Six months into the conflict, MTIE expressed its willingness to sue China at the WTO, which several other government officials expressed support for. The next day, however, the Blue House officially announced that it would not be taking China's coercive policies to the WTO. Blue House spokesperson Park Soo Hyun commented during a press briefing that Seoul will prioritize "the South Korea-China cooperation over the issue of North Korean nuclear weapons (Joo 2017)." Seoul's commitment to non-retaliation was so deep-seated that when a South Korean delegate to the WTO requested adding the ongoing conflict to a WTO meeting agenda, the government was quick to downplay this, emphasizing that such an action was "in no way an official motion (Kyehwan Cho 2017)." Following is Legislator Kim's comment on the government's reaction at the time:

"We could have sued China at the WTO. But even when we did it with Japan later, it has no binding power. It takes a long time, too. We could have internationalized it. I thought of a lot of different options but couldn't find any solution. If we retaliate against Chinese firms, that will hurt our national interest and make conflict resolution even harder."<sup>72</sup>

As a result, South Korean companies were "prodded to work out responsive measures on their own (J. Choi 2017)." Many adjusted their China-dependent GVCs by diversifying their outsourcing partners. Samsung partially moved its operations from China to Vietnam. In 2015 it invested \$20 million in factory development and by 2017 Hanoi represented 40~50% of its total smartphone production. Samsung SDI began manufacturing batteries in Hungary and SK Innovation replaced its proposed Chinese factory with one in Eastern Europe. LG Electronics shifted its GVCs elsewhere while reducing production in China, and LG Chem began primarily producing batteries in Poland. Similarly, automobile firms, which suffered the most from Beijing's policy, moved their GVCs to Vietnam, Indonesia, and India (J. H. Park 2017). When China began imposing burdensome inspection requirements on South Korean chemical firms, Seoul brusquely dismissed industry concerns about any connection between the timing of these inspections and THAAD (Shim and Kim 2016). Following is how Legislator Kim described the situation to the author during an interview:

"The government tried to assist the industries that China targeted during this time since there were so many of them, but it was in general impossible. Especially for Lotte, it completely withdrew from China but we didn't provide it with any help. Lotte Marts and other businesses closed, but I have not heard of the government helping it whatsoever. [...] We could have helped these companies financially and compensated what they have lost.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Kim Youngho. Zoom interview with the author. January 23, 2022.

But there was no compensation for the damage. [...] All we could do back then was to persuade Beijing to withdraw its regulations by appeasing it."<sup>73</sup>

Within a year of THAAD deployment, Seoul adopted another 'three NO' policy to appease China and normalize the relationship, which included no further THAAD installment, no trilateral military alliance with Japan and the US, and no participation in American missile defense programs (B. Park 2017).

South Korean decision-makers decided to not retaliate to China's economic coercion and this empirical outcome concurs with EUT's prediction as it does with that of prospect theory. As EUT suggested, target state actors showed a risk-averse attitude faced with an important trading partner and fear of larger losses retaliatory policy entailed. Decisionmakers' unwillingness to take risks resulted in a nonretaliatory policy with a narrower gap between the outcomes of policy success and failure. However, while the ultimate policy decision was in accordance with EUT's outcome expectations, the process that led to this conclusion more closely resembles the workings of prospect theory.

The most central distinction between EUT and prospect theory is whether there is a reference point through which an actor situates herself into a domain of loss or gain. In the case of South Korean decision-makers vis-à-vis China, the evidence demonstrates that they viewed themselves in a domain of gain. On the one hand, South Koreans were concerned about losing their Chinese market share and potentially being overtaken by China's rapid technological rise. They were also discontent with the situation and wanted to regain what they had lost due to China's coercive policies. On the other hand, the weight of what they already had lost did not exceed the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Kim Youngho. Zoom interview with the author. January 23, 2022.

risks entailed in retaliating because of their strategically superior position. Most South Korean actors were aware of their strategically advantageous position within the GVCs it shared with China and, accordingly, not many were worried about being replaced by China in these GVCs. In fact, most of them expressed confidence that they still maintained a dominant status in cutting-edge technology. This dynamic led South Korean leadership to lay low rather than retaliate and escalate the conflict. Retaliation not only could have resulted in more economic pressure from China, but also political and even military consequences, which was not worth the relatively replaceable role China occupied in their shared GVCs. These predictions about the outcomes of this conflict, as we have seen above, are consistent with those of EUT. However, the process through which South Korea's elites arrived at them would have been entirely different if the theoretical underpinnings of EUT were a better fit for the evidence at hand. EUT is forward-looking and it is concerned, first and foremost, with the possible distribution of benefits and costs associated with a particular policy option. This, as I have shown, is not how the South Korean political and industrial establishment viewed the situation.

Moreover, the target sanctions hypothesis predicted that China's coercion should be more likely to fail, meaning that the South Korean government should not have changed its behavior. Unlike Japan's coercive policies, which were narrowly focused on South Korea's weak points in shared GVCs, China had a broader range of targets encompassing the tourism, entertainment, and automobile industries. While this external pressure caused South Korea economic pain, especially compared to the Japanese case, the damage was less consequential. In the end, South Korea accomplished its strategic goal of deploying THAAD in its territory despite the costs involved. Ji Man Soo, a South Korean expert on Chinese economic and foreign policy, made the following comment during an interview with the author: "We [South Korea] brought in the THAAD system for a non-economic reason. We accomplished what we wanted, so all we needed to do was to let time pass and wait for the situation to calm down by itself. If we remain quiet and let time pass, THAAD will still be there. And that's accomplishing our strategic goal at the end of the day, isn't it?"<sup>74</sup>

This empirical outcome concurs with the theoretical expectation of the targeted sanctions hypothesis in that the target state did not change its behavior because of the sender state's coercion. However, the hypothesis does not distinguish different outcomes of coercion failure, which may range from retaliatory coercion to non-response from the target.

Lastly, the political instability hypothesis predicted that the South Korean leadership should have used China's economic pressure to distract the public. Contrary to the Japan-South Korea trade conflict, South Korea had a clear political issue at home when China started implementing coercive policies against South Korea. The presidential scandal that ultimately led to President Park's impeachment broke out in 2016 between summer and fall. The media first reported President Park's illicit connection to the Mir and K-sports foundations, and later found revealed that Choi Soon-sil, the daughter of a religious cult leader Choi Tae-min, was deeply implicated in these scandals. Moreover, she was not only given classified information and allowed to edit the president's speeches at will, but also, effectively, acted as the president through a proxy. South Koreans were infuriated by President Park and Choi's corruption and abuse of power, leading to the outbreak of mass candlelight protests mentioned above. Three to four months passed between when the scandal first broke out and December and when the National Assembly suspended President Park as the executive leader. However, during this political turbulence, Park

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Ji Man Soo. Zoom interview with the author. January 09, 2022.

administration made no attempt to use China's economic and political pressure against South Korea as a means to divert the public's attention.

As *Table 24* illustrates, among the competing hypotheses, EUT and the targeted sanctions hypothesis predicted that Seoul should not retaliate given the risks involved. The political instability hypothesis anticipated that the target should use the sender's external coercion to create a rally 'round the flag effect among its domestic constituency and divert their attention from any ongoing political turmoil. Therefore, in contrast to the previous case study, most alternative explanations accurately describe the target's ultimate policy decision but do not adequately account for the mechanisms behind it.

As in the Japan-South Korea case, I asked experts during interviews why they thought Seoul chose to lay low instead of retaliating. Most of them answered, "China's strong national might." Some explicitly mentioned that there was no need for the government to support firms doing business in China because "China was the one that was more dependent on South Korea's high-tech exports."<sup>75</sup> Many interviewees also pointed out that the vagueness of China's coercion made it hard for Seoul to respond in a systematic manner. They nonetheless acknowledged that by not providing any support to South Korean firms and individuals punished by China's policies and remaining diplomatically quiet, the government showed active determination to not escalate the conflict.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Choi Pil Su. Zoom interview with the author. January 20, 2022, Bark Taeho. Phone interview with the author. November 29, 2021, and Min Dong Joon. Zoom interview with the author. January 20, 2022.

# **Chapter Five**

# **Experiment on Prospect Theory and Trade Relationship**

#### 5.1 Introduction

Experiments have recently risen in prominence among IR scholars. This surge of interest is in part due to the flexibility they afford experimenters to highlight correlations and causal mechanisms by controlling and manipulating variables (Friedman, Lerner, and Zeckhauser, 2017; Hyde, 2015; Mintz, Redd, and Vedlitz, 2006; Linde and Vis, 2017). Meanwhile, most IR studies using prospect theory as their theoretical framework use either qualitative methods (Farnham 1992; Fuhrmann and Early 2008; He and Feng 2012; 2013; Levy 1997; McDermott 2001; Mercer 2005; Morrissette 2010) or non-experimental quantitative methods (Berejikian and Early 2013; Kowert and Hermann 1997).<sup>76</sup> This is a curious trend given that prospect theory originates from the discipline of psychology and behavioral economics and the initial papers demonstrating its validity as an explanation of human behavior employed an experimental methodology (Boettcher III 2004; Kahneman and Tversky 1979; Tversky and Kahneman 1992). In fact, many studies that use prospect theory outside of IR still largely rely on experiments, such as those that examine the decision-making behavior of politicians (Linde and Vis 2017), trends in public policymaking (Bellé, Cantarelli, and Belardinelli 2018), tax compliance behavior (Austin, Bobek, and Jackson 2021), financial forecasting (Shrader, Simon, and Stanton 2021), and cybersecurity (Qu et al. 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> The only exceptions that use experiments to the best of my knowledge are Boettcher III (1995, 2004) and Haerem et al. (2011).

The reasons behind this discrepancy are largely twofold. First, it is challenging to replicate the real-world policymaking processes accurately enough for experiments to have viable external validity. Experiments are one of the best research methods for elucidating the causal relationship among variables in a controlled setting by simplifying the characteristics of the situation facing agents. However, this high internal validity also means that experiments are inevitably unrealistic to varying extents and therefore lack external validity (King, Keohane, and Verba 1994). It can be particularly hard for IR scholars to convince their audience using experimental methods because, in addition to the issues other domestic- and individual-level studies face, there exists an extra layer of level-of-analysis problem. Most research questions in IR concern the international system and states but experiments can only be conducted on individuals and small groups (Hyde 2015; Mcdermott 2011). Similarly, some scholars question how cultural context can engender different reactions from experiment subjects and call for cross-cultural experiments (Gardner, Gabriel, and Lee 1999). In fact, many have criticized the use of experimental results from Western, educated, industrialized, rich, and democratic (WEIRD) countries as a basis for deriving general theories of human psychology (Henrich, Heine, and Norenzayan 2010).

The second reason why few IR prospect theory studies use experimental methods comes from the nature of prospect theory itself. Because prospect theory examines human cognition, many key theoretical components such as reference points and framing can be subjective. In fact, several studies show how changing the wording and expressions used in prospect theory vignettes can alter experimental results to a meaningful degree (Maoz 1990; Meng and Weng 2018; Osmundsen and Petersen 2019; Paese, Bieser, and Tubbs 1993; Werner and Zank 2019). Many important factors can be lost in translation while turning complicated reality succinctly into an experimental vignette consisting of only a few paragraphs, if not sentences. In other words, it is challenging for researchers to design experiments in a way that perfectly tests what they aim to test.

The experimental method, despite some flaws, nonetheless "can provide precise methodological control, unparalleled causal insight, and innovative theoretical clarification and direction (Mcdermott 2011, 504)" if used with rigorous experimental design and data analysis. Especially for studies using prospect theory, experimental evidence adds great value to the study. The theory itself was originally developed as a descriptive theory grounded on experimental results (Kahneman 2011). In this context, this chapter serves as an attempt to fill in this gap in the IR literature using the psychological framework provided by prospect theory. I hope to contribute to the literature by developing an experimental design that can complement the qualitative methodology used in my earlier chapters.

In addition, through this experiment I explore how traditional forms of trade and GVC ties can have a differential impact on decision making. Whereas the uniqueness of the GVC system is a critical component of my theoretical framework, the different effects it could yield compared to traditional forms of trade are not empirically tested in the qualitative case analyses. I asked questions related to this issue during interviews, but counterfactual speculation is less compelling evidence than that generated by observing experimental subjects making choices within a controlled situation. Therefore, by designing an experiment that can allow participants to think in a GVC versus a traditional trade mindset, I aim to examine the validity of this assumption.

Ultimately, my findings reflect the broader challenges of creating IR prospect theory experiments that can accurately capture the reality of foreign policy decision-making. I find mixed support for the role of prospect theory in shaping retaliation decisions in the face of economic coercion. As my results indicate, subjects in the domain of loss do often behave differently than

185

those placed within the domain of gain. However, these results do not return an unequivocal endorsement of all my hypotheses. Prospect theory studies like mine, that use trade or economic dependent variables, have long faced severe challenges in achieving the same efficacy as studies that use the loss of human lives as their criteria for domain-setting (Fagley & Miller, 1997). In spite of these challenges, and given the dearth of experimental prospect theory studies in IR, the results of my experiment help lay the foundations for future work. This endeavor may help to more clearly distinguish between EUT and prospect theory in the one hand, and the particulars of finished goods and GVC trade, on the other, in an experimental setting.

The remaining chapter will outline the details of my experimental design and the findings of the two experiments I conducted as part of this dissertation project. In both experiments, the subjects read hypothetical scenarios in which they assumed the role of executive leader of an imaginary state that faces a trade partner's economic coercion. The first experiment resembles traditional prospect theory experiments in virtue of the fact that it conveys to its subjects the likelihood of a policy outcome in percentages and describes expected utility in terms of monetized value. The second experiment more closely reflects real-world politics, giving the subjects more elaborate explanations about their possible policy choices, and uses the more direct language of "retaliation." Both experiments, however, test the same set of hypotheses using similar scenarios.

## 5.2 Experiment I

### Experimental Design

I used Qualtrics to design and program the experiment and an online survey distribution firm Lucid to distribute the survey experiment. The experiment received approval from the University of California, Irvine Office of Research Institutional Review Board (HS# 2021-6663) in advance and

the data was collected between April 11 to 14, 2022. I used R to analyze the data I obtained. Respondents were informed that the research concerned trading decisions and state behavior, that their participation was voluntary, and that they were free to terminate their participation at any time. The participants were financially compensated in accordance with Lucid's recruitment policy, and the length of each experiment was approximately 5-10 minutes. *Table 5.25* shows descriptive statistics of the 222 experiment participants for Experiment I. While prospect theory is intended to depict patterns of human behavior regardless of individual traits (Kahneman and Tversky 1979; 1982), for the first experiment, I oversampled the older male population to better reflect the average politicians' age and gender (Bak and Palmer 2010; Horowitz, McDermott, and Stam 2005; van Emmerik, Euwema, and Wendt 2008).

Age			
20-29	1		
30-39	2		
40-49	39		
50-59	76		
Above 60	104		
Gender			
Male	132		
Female	85		
Non-binary	1		
NA	4		
Ethnicity			
White/Caucasian	176		
Black/African American	24		
Latino/a or Hispanic	11		
Asian or Pacific Islander	7		
Two or more	2		
Unknown/Other	2		

Education			
Elementary school	0		
Middle school	0		
High school	103		
Bachelor's degree	81		
Graduate degree (MA, PhD, JD, MD, etc.)	30		
Prefer not to say	7		
NA	1		
Political Ideology			
Very liberal	22		
Somewhat liberal	44		
Neutral / Unknown	55		
Somewhat conservative	61		
Very conservative	37		
Prefer not to say	3		
Education or Career Specialization			
Political science	4		
Psychology	10		
Economics	3		
Trade	9		
Finance	13		
More than one	3		
NA	180		

Table 5.25 Descriptive statistics of Experiment I subjects

First, the participants answered five demographic questions that serve as control variables: age, gender, ethnicity, education level, and political ideology. In addition, I asked whether their occupation or education degrees were related to economics, political science, trade, finance, or psychology to control for any variation in expertise and to see if it had any effects on their decision.

After answering these basic demographic questions, the subjects read a hypothetical scenario in which they would be making a policy decision as the executive leader of an imaginary country named Slorgy. They had a neighboring country, Pentrivia, that they traded with. The participants were randomly shown one of four scenarios. Subjects had an equal chance to receive a vignette in which they were in a GVC relationship or a traditional trade relationship with the sender state. The subjects were assigned to either the domain of gain or domain of loss condition within each trade category. This random allocation resulted in 54 respondents in a GVC/domain of gain group, 56 in a GVC/domain of loss group, 57 in a tradition trade/domain of gain group, and 55 in a tradition trade/domain of loss group.

The participants were shown hypothetical scenarios in which Pentrivia (the opponent state) initiated an economic coercion policy against Slorgy (the participant's country) over the fishing rights in a nearby chain of uninhabited islands. The description of expected losses in trade and what roles each country occupied in the trade relationship were adjusted in accordance with the respondent's assigned situation. Moreover, the scenarios in the first experiment only presented simplified policy outcomes in terms of substitutability. *Table 5.26* lists the four scenarios that the subjects in different groups read before making their policy choices.

		Subject's domain		
		Domain of loss	Domain of gain	
Trade relation	GVC trade	"Pentrivia manufactures their products in Slorgy for our lower labor costs, but Pentrivia possesses technology and know-how which we lack. We cannot readily find a new supplier of the goods	"Companies in our key industries possess technology and know-how which Pentrivia lacks, but we manufacture our products in Pentrivia for lower labor costs. Pentrivia will	

	Pentrivia provides, because not many countries hold these cutting-edge technology and know- how. Pentrivia will have to pay some costs but find it easier to replace what we provide to their economy. Pentrivia can replace us with other countries with (slightly higher than ours) but still significantly low labor costs."	find it hard to replace what we provide to their economy, while we can more readily find a new place to make our goods. We can find other countries with slightly higher labor costs, but the technologies and know-how we hold are scarcer and cannot be replaced."
Traditional trade	"Among Slorgy's trading partners, Pentrivia is at the top in terms of trade volume. Losing access to their trade will entail major costs for us, and would represent a major blow to our overall economy."	"Among Slorgy's trading partners, Pentrivia is in the middle in terms of trade volume. Pentrivia is one of our middle-sized trading partners. Losing access to their trade will not have a critical impact on our overall economy, but will entail some costs for us."

Table 5.26 Experiment I hypothetical scenarios

Immediately following the description of the situation, the subjects were asked to choose between the two potential courses of action each of which detailed the chances of each policy succeeding and failing as well as what success and failure entailed in each case. The chance of success and failure was indicated in percentages and the result was described in terms of monetary value within the trade relationship. However, the choices were named "Policy A" and "Policy B" instead of "retaliation" and "non-retaliation" in order to encourage the subjects to focus more on the outcome of the policies. This also allows the experiment to resemble the customary design format of prospect theory experiments that is most commonly used and which precisely quantify risks and payouts rather than leaving these uncertain (Boettcher III 2004; Kahneman and Tversky 1979; Ruggeri et al. 2020). In all four scenarios, the subjects were informed that the total trade value between Pentrivia and Slorgy was \$120 billion before the conflict started. For participants in the domain of loss, Policy A (retaliation; risk-seeking) entailed 80% chance to lose \$80 billion or 20% chance to lose \$20 billion in total trade with Pentrivia. Policy B (non-retaliation; riskaverse) entailed 60% chance to lose \$60 billion or 40% chance to lose \$40 billion in total trade with Pentrivia. Policy A was a riskier option than Policy B both in terms of the probability of success (60% gap versus 20% gap) and expected payoffs (\$60 billion gap versus \$20 billion gap).

Moreover, to further create the conditions of gains and losses, the policy options for a domain of loss scenario used the verb *lost* while those for a domain of gain scenario used the verb *retain*. However, while they were framed in different tones, the amount of expected payoffs was identical in all four scenarios.

The experiment tests the following hypotheses:

- Hypothesis 1: We should observe the respondents in a domain of gain, in both forms of trade, to choose the risk-averse option ("Policy B").
- Hypothesis 2: We should observe the respondents in a domain of loss, in both forms of trade, to choose the risk-seeking option ("Policy A").
- Hypothesis 3: We should observe stronger effects of domains when subjects are situated in the GVC scenario than the traditional trade relationship scenario.

#### Findings

The first experiment generates mixed results (*Table 5.27* and *Figure 5.24*). In all four scenarios, more respondents demonstrated risk-averse behavior and chose not to retaliate. However, the difference between policy choices in the domain of gain and the domain of loss is meaningful. First, as *Hypothesis 1* expected, the subjects in the domain of gain were much more likely to choose not to retaliate in both forms of trade. 68.52% of the GVC subjects and 66.67% of the traditional trade subjects in the domain of gain chose the risk-averse option over the risk-seeking one. The results are both statically significant with  $\chi^2$  values of 7.41 (p<0.01) and 6.33 (p<0.05), respectively. In other words, if the null hypothesis was true, the probability of obtaining this result is less than 1% and 5%, respectively.



Figure 5.23 Experiment I results, in percentage

	Total, N = 222			
	Retaliation	Non-retaliation	$\chi^2$	
GVC trade, domain of gain	17 (31.48%)	37 (68.52%)	7.41***	
GVC trade, domain of loss	21 (37.5%)	35 (62.5%)	3.5	
Traditional trade, domain of gain	19 (33.33%)	38 (66.67%)	6.33**	
Traditional trade, domain of loss	23 (41.82%)	32 (58.18%)	1.47	

*Note.* Numbers in parentheses are row percentages. df = 1

#### \*\*\*p<0.01 \*\*p<0.05

#### Table 5.27 Experiment I chi-square test results

On the other hand, the experiment shows very weak support for *Hypothesis 2*. Contrary to what prospect theory predicts, more subjects chose non-retaliation over retaliation even in a domain of loss. 37.5% of the GVC subjects and 41.82% of the traditional trade subjects in the domain of loss chose the risk-seeking policy option. However, as seen in *Figure 5.24*, the gap between the proportion of subjects who chose Policy A and B is much narrower in the domain of loss scenarios than in the domain of gain ones. Unlike the statistically significant results in the domain of gain, the relationship between domain and policy choice was not statistically significant for *Hypothesis 2*. In the domain of loss,  $\chi^2$  values of the GVC and traditional trade scenarios were

3.5 and 1.47, respectively, and neither value crossed the threshold of being statistically significant. In other words, we fail to reject the null hypothesis which sees no relationship between domain and policy choice. However, as mentioned in the introduction, hypothetical scenarios using economic utility are far less likely to obtain the expected effects compared to vignettes that concern saving human lives and military action (Fagley and Miller 1997)

Lastly, *Hypothesis 3*, which concerns how GVC trade and the traditional form of trade may influence decision-makers differently, receives mixed support. In the domain of gain scenario, more subjects chose Policy B in the GVC trade (68.52%) than traditional trade (66.67%). In the domain of loss scenario, more subjects chose Policy A in the traditional trade (41.82%) than GVC trade (37.5%). Unfortunately, none of the groups showed any statistically meaningful association between domain and policy decision, contrary to the first experiment.

In the case of control variables, none had consistent effects on all subject groups. This aligns with the assumptions of Kahneman and Tversky (1979) who claim that prospect theory describes universal human psychology. While Kahneman and Tversky acknowledge that there are personal differences in the degree of risk propensity across different individuals, prospect theory ought to be capable of describing people's general tendency in making decisions under risk. Accordingly, there should be no systematic difference among different demographic groups. There were two control variables with a statistically significant effect. The first case is having received higher education having an impact on the traditional trade/domain of loss group. 55.56% of the people who responded that they did not receive higher education and 28.57% of those who did not choose Policy A over B (p<0.05). The second efficacious control variable was gender. In the traditional trade/domain of loss group. 52.94% of men and 23.81% of women chose Policy A over B (p<0.05). For both higher education and gender, there was a small, closer to a medium

association between the control variable and policy choice within given groups (*Cramer's V*=0.27; 0.29).

# 5.3 Experiment II

#### Experimental Design

The first experiment's design resembles the traditional format of prospect theory experiments in that it offered very simple explanations of the situation and quantified each choice's expected outcomes. However, as explained in the second chapter of this dissertation, policy choices in real life differ from options offered in these experiments (McDermott 2001). In reality, nuances and complications make mathematically calculating chances and outcomes challenging, if not impossible. As an attempt to reflect the complexity of real-world politics in my experimental design, for the second experiment, I presented subjects with more detailed descriptions of the situation and what each policy choice entails. This modification produced interesting results that were not observed in the first experiment and, more importantly, shed light on how I can further improve the experimental design in the future.

I used the same platforms to design and distribute the second experiment as the first one and the data was collected between March 8 to April 8, 2022. *Table 5.28* shows descriptive statistics of the 1,034 experiment participants for Experiment II. In contrast to the first experiment which oversampled certain demographic groups, the second experiment had nationally representative samples.

$A_{z}$	ge
18-19	32
20-29	223
30-39	237
40-49	172
50-59	144

Education	
Elementary school	3
Middle school	10
High school	571
Bachelor's degree	301
Graduate degree (MA, PhD, JD, MD, etc.)	127

Above 60	222	Prefer not to say	17
Gender		NA	6
Male	500	Political Ideology	
Female	499	Very liberal	124
Non-binary	6	Somewhat liberal	206
NA	29	Neutral / Unknown	320
Ethnicity		Somewhat conservative	203
White/Caucasian	721	Very conservative	143
Black/African American	135	Prefer not to say	35
Latino/a or Hispanic	91	NA	3
Asian or Pacific Islander	46	Education or Career Specialization	
Two or more	13	Political science	25
Unknown/Other	25	Psychology	53
		Economics	47
		Trade	54
		Finance	49
		More than one	39
		NA	751

Table 5.28 Descriptive statistics of Experiment II subjects

After answering the same basic demographic questions as the first experiment, the subjects read a similar scenario in which they were asked to make a policy choice as the president of an imaginary country named Slorgy. Subjects of the second experiment also had a neighboring trade partner, Pentrivia, and they were randomly shown one of four scenarios with an evenly distributed chance. This random allocation resulted in 260 respondents reading a GVC/domain of gain vignette, 249 reading a GVC/domain of loss one, 263 shown a traditional trade/domain of gain scenario, and 262 facing a traditional trade/domain of loss situation.

The participants then were shown hypothetical scenarios in which Pentrivia (the sender state) initiated some form of economic coercion against Slorgy (the participant's country) over the fishing rights in a nearby chain of uninhabited islands. The description of expected losses in trade and what roles each country occupied in the trade relationship were adjusted in accordance with the respondent's assigned situation. In both scenarios concerning the traditional trade, Pentrivia threatened to cut its trade with Slorgy in half. For the GVC scenarios, when the respondent was in a domain of gain, Pentrivia threatened to cut the production of Slorgy's companies in Pentrivia in

half. When the respondent was in a domain of loss, Pentrivia threatened to pass a new law restricting exports of industrial materials to Slorgy, cutting the production of the respondent's key industries in half. Moreover, where there are multiple factors that actors can consider as expected gains or losses, the scenarios presented simplified policy outcomes emphasizing the substitutability of Pentrivia and Slorgy. The scenarios also showed what retaliation and non-retaliation policies entailed differently in each situation. *Table 5.29* lists the four scenarios that the subjects in different groups read before making their policy choices.

#### GVC, Domain of Gain

#### The situation

Pentrivia announced yesterday that it will pass a new law restricting Slorgy businesses in Pentrivia, cutting the production of our companies in Pentrivia in half, if we don't give up control over the fishing rights in a nearby chain of uninhabited islands.

Companies in our key industries possess technology and know-how which Pentrivia lacks, but we manufacture our products in Pentrivia for lower labor costs.

Our trade advisors are divided about what to do.

#### "We should retaliate!"

One group of experts argues that we should retaliate by cutting exports to Pentrivia in half:

"It's worth risking conflict escalation! If we successfully force Pentrivia into withdrawing its decision to limit our industries, it will save our key-industry companies from losing a lot of money that would have been spent on relocating factories."

#### "We should lay low!"

The other group of experts argues that we should either not react or give up the disputed fishing rights:

"It's not worth it to escalate the conflict when we cannot be replaced! If we retaliate and fail, the conflict may further damage the trade relationship and there is a chance of this becoming a military conflict. If we lay low and successfully appease Pentrivia, things will return to normal. If Pentrivia doesn't change its mind, we will have to spend a lot of money and time relocating factories, but it's easy to find other countries with slightly more expensive labor."

#### GVC, Domain of Loss

#### The situation

Yesterday, Pentrivia announced that it will pass a new law restricting exports of industrial materials to Slorgy, cutting the production of our key industries in half, if you don't give up control over the fishing rights in a nearby chain of uninhabited islands.

Pentrivia manufactures their products in Slorgy for our lower labor costs, but Pentrivia possess technology and know-how which we lack.

Your trade advisors are divided about what to do.

#### "We should retaliate!"

One group of experts argues that we should retaliate by cutting exports to Pentrivia in half:

"It's worth risking conflict escalation! There is a chance of this conflict further damaging the trade relationship and becoming a military conflict, but if we lose our imports from Pentrivia, our industries are doomed. If we successfully force Pentrivia into withdrawing its decision to limit our industries, it will save our key industries from losing access to critical components we need from Pentrivia to make our products."

## "We should lay low!"

The other group of experts argues that we should either not react or give up the disputed fishing rights: "It's not worth it to escalate the conflict. If we don't retaliate, Pentrivia may change its mind and things will return to normal. It will save our key industries from losing access to critical components we need from Pentrivia to make our products. If Pentrivia doesn't change its mind, however, we're going to have a hard time looking for an alternative seller."

#### The situation

# Traditional Trade, Domain of Gain

Yesterday, Pentrivia announced that it will cut its trade with Slorgy in half if you don't give up control over the fishing rights in a nearby chain of uninhabited islands.

Among Slorgy's trading partners, Pentrivia is in the middle in terms of trade volume.

Your trade advisors are divided about what to do.

#### "We should retaliate!"

One group of experts argues that we should retaliate by cutting exports to Pentrivia in half: "It's worth conflict escalation! If we successfully force Pentrivia into withdrawing its decision to limit our industries, trade with Pentrivia will return to normal."

#### "We should lay low!"

The other group of experts argues that we should either not react or give up the disputed fishing rights: "It's not worth escalating the conflict! If we retaliate and fail, the conflict may further damage the trade relationship and there is a chance of this becoming a military conflict. If we lay low and successfully appease Pentrivia, trade will return to normal. If Pentrivia doesn't change its mind, we can buy things from other countries with slightly higher prices."

#### Traditional Trade, Domain of Loss

### The situation

Yesterday, Pentrivia announced that it will cut its trade with Slorgy in half you don't give up control over the fishing rights in a nearby chain of uninhabited islands.

Among Slorgy's trading partners, Pentrivia is at the top in terms of trade volume.

Your trade advisors are divided about what to do.

## "We should retaliate!"

One group of experts argues that we should retaliate by cutting exports to Pentrivia in half:

"It's worth escalating the conflict! There is a chance of this conflict further damaging the trade relationship and becoming a military conflict, but if we lose our imports from Pentrivia, we lose our biggest trading partner. If we successfully force Pentrivia into withdrawing its decision to limit our industries, trade with Pentrivia will return to normal."

#### "We should lay low!"

The other group of experts argues that we should either not react or give up the disputed fishing rights:

"It's not worth conflict escalation! If we lay low, Pentrivia may change its mind and trade will return to normal. It will save us a lot of time and money looking for a new trading partner of that size. If Pentrivia doesn't change its mind, we'll lose our biggest trading partner."

 Table 5.29 Experiment II hypothetical scenarios

After reading the description of the situation and conflicting advice from trade advisors, the

subjects were asked to choose between two policy options: "retaliation" and "lay low." The

experiment tests the following hypotheses:

- Hypothesis 1: We should observe the respondents in a domain of gain, in both forms of trade, to choose the risk-averse option ("lay low").
- Hypothesis 2: We should observe the respondents in a domain of loss, in both forms of trade, to choose the risk-seeking option ("retaliation").
- Hypothesis 3: We should observe stronger effects of domains when subjects are situated in the GVC scenario than the traditional trade relationship scenario.

### Findings

*Figure 5.25* and *Table 5.30* show mixed results of the experiment as in the first experiment, but the results were a step closer to my theoretical expectations. Overall, subjects' decisions aligned closer to prospect theory's expectations when more details were provided. This result makes it plausible to assume that in the real world where there are even more details and nuances to the situations, more decision-makers will act in a way predicted by prospect theory than not. I will further discuss the implications of the experimental results in the last section of this chapter.

The experiment results support *Hypothesis 1* in that subjects were more likely to choose to lay low than retaliate when they were put in the domain of gain, regardless of the form of trade ties between Pentrivia and Slorgy. 62.31% of the people in a GVC trade relationship and 63.88% of the subjects in a traditional trade relationship chose to lay low. The results are both statically significant with  $\chi^2$  values of 15.75 (p<0.01) and 20.26 (p<0.01), respectively. In other words, had there been no correlation between the domain and laying low (null hypothesis), the probability of obtaining this result would be less than 1%.



Figure 5.25 Experiment II results, in percentage

	Total, N = 1,034		
	Retaliation	Non-retaliation	$\chi^2$
GVC trade, domain of gain	98 (37.69%)	162 (62.31%)	15.75***
GVC trade, domain of loss	83 (33.33%)	166 (66.67%)	27.67***
Traditional trade, domain of gain	95 (36.12%)	168 (63.88%)	20.26***
Traditional trade, domain of loss	167 (63.74%)	95 (36.26%)	19.79***

Table 5.30 Experiment II chi-square test results

For *Hypothesis 2*, the expected correlation between being in the domain of loss and choosing to retaliate was observed only in the case of the traditional trade group and not in the GVC trade one. 63.74% of the subjects who were in a traditional trade relationship with the sender chose to retaliate and this was a statistically significant result with a  $\chi^2$  value of 19.79 (p<0.01). However, only one third of the people in GVC group indicated their willingness to retaliate and this also was statistically significant with a  $\chi^2$  value of 27.67 (p<0.01). Therefore, when a subject was put in a domain of loss, she was more likely to act in a manner that aligns with prospect theory's expectations only when she was in a traditional trade relationship with the sender.

Lastly, the experiment does not support *Hypothesis 3* and, in fact, shows the opposite of what the hypothesis predicts. Among four groups, there was a small, closer to medium, association between trade format/domain and policy decision (*Cramer's V* = 0.25; *df* =1). Of the subjects who were in a GVC relationship with the sender, the domain they were in and their policy decision show no statistically meaningful association (*Cramer's V*=0.05; *df*=1). On the contrary, the results for traditional trade relationships show a small, closer to medium, association between domain and policy decision (*Cramer's V*=0.28; *df*=1). Between the GVC/domain of gain group and traditional trade/domain of gain group, there was no statistically meaningful association (*Cramer's V*=0.06; *df*=1). Between the GVC/domain of loss group and the traditional trade/domain of loss group, there was a small association (*Cramer's V*=0.12; *df*=1). Therefore, while there was a small difference between being in a traditional trade relationship and a GVC relationship overall, the direction of the relationship was the opposite of my theoretical expectations.

In the case of control variables, there was no systematic difference among different demographic groups. In the case of my findings, a subject's level of education had a statistically significant effect (p<0.01) on the GVC/domain of gain group and their political orientation had the same level of effect (p<0.01) on the traditional trade/domain of loss group. However, in both cases, the randomly allocated subjects were skewed towards lower levels of education (including 23% more respondents who had not completed any kind of undergraduate or graduate degree) and conservative political views (including 22% more respondents who identify as somewhat or very conservative). In addition, subjects' gender had also had a statistically significant effect on the GVC/domain of gain group and their age on the GVC/domain of loss group, but at a lower level (p<0.05). None of the control variables had Cramer's V equal to or higher than 0.3 which is the threshold of a moderate level of association between variables (df=1).

Whether respondents were employed in fields or held degrees related to economics, political science, trade, finance, or psychology had a minor impact on the results. For the GVC/domain of gain group (p<0.01), subjects who had such occupation or educational background were more likely to choose retaliation (52.24%) while the majority of subjects who did not have such occupation or degrees chose non-retaliation (68.45%). For the GVC/domain of loss group (p<0.05), subjects with such specializations (43.75%) chose to retaliate with a higher proportion than those without these specializations (29.51%).

## 5.4 Discussion

This chapter has so far discussed the designs and results of the two experiments I have conducted to empirically test how prospect theory can explain a target state's decision to retaliate against a sender's economic coercion. Both experiments tested the same hypotheses and used similar hypothetical scenarios to situate subjects into different domains and trade relationships.

The first experiment's results partially aligned with my theoretical expectations in that subjects in the domain of gain were more likely to choose not to retaliate regardless of the type of trade relationship they were in. Those in the domain of loss were, on average, more likely to choose retaliation over laying low when compared to subjects in the domain of gain category. However, individuals were still more likely to lay low in the domain of loss group. These results should be understood in the context of past experimental studies of prospect theory in IR, which have found that the domain of loss framing often does not yield "a dramatic shift in preferences" in the manner of the original prospect theory articles (Boettcher III, 2004). My initial experiment adopted simple scenarios with less narration of the situation and it described policy options using percentages and monetary outcomes, all of which are consistent with the foundational prospect theory studies. This

experiment also produced results that partially concurred with my hypotheses. When subjects were put in a domain of gain, they were more likely to choose the risk-averse option regardless of the trade relationship. While domain of loss respondents were more likely than those in the domain of gain to retaliate, they were still more risk-averse than prospect theory would predict.

The second experiment offered subjects more elaborate scenarios to help them visualize the circumstances they faced and understand what each policy outcome entails. It also used the expression "retaliation" and "lay low" unlike the first experiment which gave "Policy A" and "Policy B" as choices. On the one hand it produced a result that is strikingly consistent with the expectations of prospect theory: for the domain of gain groups, regardless of the trade format, subjects were more likely to not retaliate. For the domain of loss groups, those in a traditional trade relationship were far more likely to retaliate. However, within the GVC vignette respondents remained largely risk-averse even when they were put in a domain of loss. While these subjects were, consistent with the findings of Experiment I, more likely to retaliate in the domain of loss, the results do not perfectly align with the theoretical expectations of prospect theory. My findings here speak to the need for additional experimental research to address the differences between finished goods and GVC trade relationships in an experimental context.

Experimental studies have been the primary way of measuring prospect theory since its inception (Kahneman and Tversky 1979), but most IR studies using prospect theory are predominantly qualitative. Testing the validity of prospect theory in "real world" decisions with experiments is "difficult to construct and costly to execute" and the experiments frequently "produce inconclusive (or even worse, incoherent) results (Boettcher III 2004, 332)." Despite these perils, the experimental method can provide IR research with great internal validity and is especially crucial in testing prospect theory. In this light, although my experiments yielded mixed
results, I believe this to be a meaningful first step toward more elaborate and ambitious projects in the future, or middle-ground studies to better distinguish between the effect of prospect theory on GVC trade relationships as opposed to finished goods trade. As an effort to improve the project in the future, I would like to conclude this chapter with discussions on why the experiment results might have been only partially concurrent with my theoretical expectations and how I can overcome some of the issues.

First, studies have consistently shown that in experiments using hypothetical scenarios, the type of issue presented can make a decisive difference (Boettcher III 2004; Jou, Shanteau, and Harris 1996; Mandel 2001). More specifically, subjects tend not to view scenarios concerning military or security utilities (e.g., human lives, sovereignty) the same way as they think of economic utility (e.g., money, jobs). In emphasizing the importance of framing effects in prospect theory, Fagley and Miller (1997) found that people are significantly more likely to make risky choices when human lives are at stake instead of money. Wang (1996) also reports that individuals are more risk-accepting in choices regarding life and death than money or public property. Situations in which money or property is at stake rarely meet people's minimum requirement for justifying risk-accepting options. Tetlock's (1992) findings on the positive correlation between the level of accountability and people's willingness to make risky choices can also explain people's different reactions to saving lives and gaining money. These studies help demonstrate the degree of difficulty involved in designing an experiment that adequately captures the role that prospect theory plays in shaping the dynamics of international economic conflict.

My results help contribute to this broader theoretical and methodological question. Experiments can provide valuable insights due to their high internal validity, but they often fail to accurately reflect the real world. Unlike a carefully controlled environment in a laboratory, an uncontrolled field setting is complicated by other factors such as other international events, politicians' personal interests, and miscommunications (Bellé, Cantarelli, and Belardinelli 2018; Hyde 2015; McDermott 2002; Mercer 2005; Mintz, Redd, and Vedlitz 2006). Therefore, people may be universally more risk-averse in making economic decisions as some studies find, but the mechanisms behind decisions to retaliate against foreign economic coercion may be different in the real world. For instance, politicians may perceive more accountabilities in failing to respond to a sender's economic coercion than experiment participants do in hypothetical scenarios. The complexity of the real world makes it essential for scholars to take an eclectic approach in employing different methods and interpreting their results.

Second, while these experiments test prospect theory at the individual level, policy decisions are made as a group in most cases. Therefore, in real life, decision-makers both influence and are influenced by other people, which may yield a different result than what an isolated experiment subject may choose by herself (Mintz and Wayne 2016; Paese, Bieser, and Tubbs 1993; Saunders 2017). Most famously, Janis (1982) found that even the smartest people can make irrational decisions when they fall victim to "groupthink" for reasons including excessive striving for unanimity, disdain for personal doubts, and hierarchy within the group. Moreover, even in a controlled laboratory setting, substantial "reframing" can often occur when the subjects are allowed to "discuss the decision problems in interactive face-to-face groups (Boettcher III 2004, 334)." Decision-makers' perception of their situation, their relationship with the sender, utility of each expected outcome, and the likelihood of policy success and failure are all critical components of prospect theory. Simultaneously, these are all matters of personal perception albeit based on objective factors most of the time. Even during my expert interviews, for example, I found that some interviewees are more focused on the GVC relationship while some others put more weight

on political ties with the sender state. Similarly, some experts were more future-oriented in that they perceived less threat from further losing access to Japanese GVC inputs, but some others were more concerned about the regulations becoming exacerbated.

Prospect theory tells us about the general orientation of people's utility function but the steepness of the slope depends on individual personality (Kahneman 2011). In other words, while people are more risk-accepting when they are in a domain of loss and more risk-averse in a domain of gain, an individual's threshold of what qualifies as a risk-accepting behavior varies. Moreover, numerous factors can influence the final policy decision of a group with members with such varying perceptions. A group with a relatively risk-accepting leader, to give an example, would be more likely to choose a riskier policy than another one with a risk-averse leader. In some cases, political leaders may have personal motivations to frame the situation in a certain way and manipulate decisions made in group settings (Maoz 1990). In this context, it is important to understand how individuals with different levels of risk tolerance, political interests, and values interact with one another in the real world. The first step to understanding this interaction could be an experiment using both individual and group settings, and examine how subjects act differently in two different situations. An experimental design that allows researchers to carefully monitor a group's decision as external observers could also provide valuable insights.

Third, for the first experiment, the lack of meaningful difference among different subject groups may have been due to the relatively small N size. Compared to the second experiment which had more than a thousand respondents, the first one only had slightly more than fifty subjects per experimental group. This small number of subjects made the data susceptible to biases and made the strength of association between variables weaker. For instance, in the case of the GVC/domain of loss group, the difference between subjects who chose Policy A and B was 25%

in percentage but only seven more people in raw numbers. This small gap in raw numbers might bring the overall result into question, since a few respondents who misunderstood the question or who were not paying adequate attention could have made a great impact on the results (Ternovski and Orr 2022). However, most previous experimental studies of prospect theory have had similar group sizes, often with fewer than 50 subjects per experimental cell. In the case of the second experiment, although one group's result was not concurrent with the theory, all four groups showed results that were statistically significant to the level of 0.01. For example, the smallest gap between the subjects who chose to retaliate and lay low was in the GVC/domain of gain (25%) and the difference was 64 people in raw number. While there was a same 25% gap between subjects choosing Policy A (retaliation) and B (lay low), the first experiment's seven-person difference was not statistically significant but the second experiment's 64-person difference was. Therefore, it is reasonable to surmise that the first experiment could have produced more fruitful results if there had been more subjects participating. However, these suggestive results will need to be validated by future studies in this vein.

# **Chapter Six**

## Conclusion

## 6.1 Introduction

The decision to retaliate against a trading partner's economic coercion attempt can be extraordinarily complicated. The global environment, the balance of national power between the sender and the target, and domestic political forces all exert constraints on policymakers. This dissertation, however tentatively, has shown that elites pay substantial focus to their specific GVC positions relative to the sender in deciding their immediate reactions to such economic pressure. Moreover, in making policies, actors think and behave in a way that aligns closer to the description of prospect theory than the normative prescriptions of rational-choice models.

Conditions of the international system are shifting interstate conflict away from armed warfare toward so-called "trade wars." Despite this change, our knowledge of how economic interdependence can be weaponized remains largely fixated on the sanctioning of "rogue" states. As discussed in the first chapter, understanding why some target states choose to retaliate and escalate the conflict while others refrain is increasingly significant. In addition, the study of instances of economic coercion is predominantly concerned with whether the sender succeeds in coercing the target or not. In this light, I offer a novel framework for understanding economic coercions among trade partners today.

This concluding chapter consists of four principal parts. First, I will summarize my theoretical framework and empirical findings. Then, the second section will briefly apply the theoretical framework of this dissertation to analyze other cases of economic coercion for the

purpose of demonstrating this study's external validity. The third section will discuss the implications of the study, both in terms of theory and policy. Lastly, I conclude this dissertation with thoughts on what can be done to improve this research project in the future and what steps I plan to take in building upon this manuscript.

## 6.2 Summary of the Findings

In the second chapter, I was primarily concerned with laying out my theoretical framework, which connects a target state's GVC positionality to its decision to retaliate. Whereas most existing studies have rationalist assumptions and posit that actors make policy decisions on the basis of the policy options' final outcomes, I suggested that when a target's key industries are more dependent on the sender within their shared GVCs (i.e., a domain of loss), its leaders are more likely to escalate conflicts. By contrast, when a target holds relative dominance (i.e., a domain of gain), its leaders are less likely to risk conflict escalation. When decision-makers assign value to different policy outcomes, this intrinsic asymmetry of the GVC system makes conflict escalation entail different risks for differently situated leaders. When interstate tensions flare, the asymmetry of substitutability compels leaders to think in zero-sum terms, replacing the usual focus on absolute gains through trade.

While all target states face similar expected outcomes in choosing whether to retaliate or not, because of the strategic asymmetry in the extant system of GVC, each policy option's expected losses and gains have different values for states in different domains. On the one hand, decisionmakers in the domain of loss assign more weight to the losses from GVC disruption. This is true in both policy options since alienating the opponent means forfeiting less-replaceable resources as well as a potential economic catastrophe. Consequently, a domain-of-loss state is more likely to engage in risk-seeking behavior, choosing options with more significant expected gains in hopes of compelling the opponent to cease its aggression. If policymakers do not perceive laying low as a guarantee to GVC stability, they instead will be inclined to try to change the opponent's policy through any means, even if this potentially entails risking further economic loss or political fallout. Those in a domain-of-gain state face similar expected losses and prefer to avoid GVC interruption, especially its business class. The costs that political leaders in these states assign to readjusting GVCs often do not exceed the costs of conflict escalation. For these leaders, the opponent's inputs are painful to lose but relatively easier to replace. The risk of the conflict intensifying and expanding into further sanctions or becoming militarized carries more weight. As a result, a domain-of-gain state is more inclined to be risk-averse and forswear further conflict escalation.

In my third chapter, I examined a case in which a target state, South Korea, occupied the domain of loss. In this case study, I identified Japan as the sender who first introduced economic means of coercion to the conflict. In July 2019, the Japanese government announced that it would start regulating its exports of three intermediate goods to South Korea, which were critical for South Korea's key industries such as semiconductors and displays. Moreover, Japan excluded South Korea from its white list which exempts selected trading partners from getting special approval every time they import certain strategic materials. Then, I defined South Korea as the target that was facing the decision to respond to this external pressure from its major GVC partner. The two countries' key industries were tightly intertwined through GVCs which created a relationship that was mutually beneficial, and I posited that this status quo served as the actors' reference point when the conflict started. Despite South Korea's status as a stronghold of high-tech industries, South Korea was in a domain of loss in its relationship with Japan. Most notably, among the twenty most traded products between Japan and South Korea, South Korea was highly

dependent (TSI  $\geq$  -0.4) on Japan for thirteen products and almost entirely dependent on Japan's crucial ICT intermediate goods such as chemicals used in dry-etching patterns on semiconductor materials and charge coupled devices. Moreover, the intermediate products that South Korea imported from Japan were of higher technology compared to South Korean exports to Japan. In this section, I also demonstrated how these economic facts led many South Korean and Japanese elites to perceive South Korea as the more dependent partner (i.e., in a domain of loss).

The rest of the third chapter illustrated what the expected outcomes of retaliating versus laying low would have entailed for Seoul, and how these outcomes shaped the South Korean reaction to Japan's economic coercion. A successful retaliation had the expected gains for Seoul of allowing it to regain Japan's less substitutable GVC inputs that have been lost and accruing domestic support by standing up to its long-time rival. Seoul's expected losses from retaliation included further lost access to critical Japanese GVC inputs, risking its relationship with Washington as a consequence of pursuing conflict with Japan, domestic political costs from "losing" to Japan, or even, at the limit, the possibility of a potential military clash. In contrast, any nonretaliatory policy that failed would have entailed the expected losses of South Korean industries further losing Japan's GVC inputs due to the continuation of Japan's regulatory policies, as well as a decline in domestic support for refusing to stand up to external pressure. A successful nonretaliatory policy could have resulted in the gain of appeasing Tokyo, with the latter withdrawing its initial regulatory policies. Non-retaliation could also mean gaining domestic support for normalizing the trade relationship without escalating the conflict.

The empirical outcome of this conflict between Japan and South Korea concurred with my theoretical expectations, which hypothesized that the target state ought to show risk-accepting behavior by retaliating. Seoul's immediate reaction was to retaliate using all means possible, which

included excluding Japan from its white list, filing a lawsuit with the WTO, publicly denouncing Japan's actions, threatening to terminate a military intelligence-sharing pact, and offering aggressive support to its own industries. This result was contrary to what a theory based on EUT would argue, which posits that actors base their calculations on final outcomes and that people are generally risk averse.

In contrast to the third chapter, chapter four shows behavioral patterns of a target state in the domain of gain. In this conflict, I defined China as the sender state who first started using economic means of coercion. In response to Seoul and Washington's decision to install an American anti-missile system THAAD in South Korea, China penalized South Korean firms doing business in China using administrative tools. These measures included not offering government subsidies to automobiles with South Korean batteries. Beijing also unilaterally canceled cultural events connected to South Korea, banned tourists from visiting South Korea, and refused to talk to South Korean officials. Then, as in the previous chapter, I defined South Korea as the target facing the decision to retaliate and reference point as the pre-conflict trade relationship in which the two countries' key industries were tightly intertwined through GVCs. Despite China's economic and political might, South Korea occupied the domain of gain in its GVC relationship with South Korea. Among twenty products with the highest gross trade value, South Korea's export competitiveness outpaced China's (TSI > 0.4) in eleven instances. In addition, the intermediate products that South Korea exported to China were of higher technological sophistication compared to South Korean imports from China. These core facts made South Korean and Chinese elites perceive South Korea to be the less substitutable participant in their shared GVCs. While South Korean experts were worried that Chinese technology and industries could catch up in the future, they were less concerned about being replaced by China in GVCs when the conflict started.

In deciding how to react immediately following the start of China's economic coercion attempts, Seoul's first possible policy option was to retaliate instead of acquiescing or not reacting at all. Successfully using this retaliatory policy entailed expected gains of China withdrawing its initial regulatory policies and the trade relationship normalizing, as well as gaining domestic support for standing up to external pressure. On the other hand, failing to return to the reference point after using a retaliatory policy carried four types of expected losses. First, the conflict could escalate, leading to further losing access to China's GVC inputs and the trade relationship deteriorating. Seoul also risked upsetting its domestic constituency by escalating the conflict or failing to retain China's support in cultivating the inter-Korean relationship. In the worst case, the conflict between Seoul and Beijing might even have become militarized. In contrast, a successful nonretaliatory policy entailed the expected gain of appeasing Beijing, causing the latter to change its mind and withdraw its initial regulatory policies. It also potentially meant winning domestic support. A failed nonretaliatory policy involved expected losses of China's regulatory policies continuing unabated and the Moon administration ultimately upsetting its domestic audience because of its lack of resolve.

The outcome of this conflict between China and South Korea concurred with my theoretical expectations yet again. My approach holds that a target state occupying a less replaceable position will behave in a risk-averse fashion by deciding not to retaliate. Seoul's immediate reaction was to demonstrate a firm nonretaliatory, apologetic posture, including not filing a lawsuit with the WTO, not acknowledging any of China's diplomatic slights at the time, and not supporting any South Korean companies that were victimized by China's policies. While this risk-averse attitude also aligned with what a theory based on EUT would argue, the process through which the policymakers reached this conclusion more closely resembled the dynamics of prospect theory.

Lastly, chapter five takes a different methodological approach in testing a similar set of hypotheses. In this chapter, I use an experimental method to examine how GVC positionality can influence subjects' decisions to retaliate against the sender's economic coercion. This chapter aims to serve as a catalyst for the IR literature using prospect theory, which has been predominantly qualitative, to come closer to the theory's original methodological roots and take advantage of the benefits of the experimental method. In this context, the two experiments in chapter five complement the previous qualitative empirical chapters by obtaining a large-*n* sample that shows generalizable patterns through statistical analysis. For both versions of the experiment, subjects read a hypothetical scenario in which they were choosing a policy in the face of a trading partner's economic coercion. Participants were randomly shown four different vignettes: domain of loss position in a traditional trade relationship, and domain of gain position in a traditional relationship.

The first experiment took a simple format that is commonly used in the literature to test prospect theory: succinct vignettes and choices with quantified expected outcomes. The results showed subjects in the domain of gain having a strong tendency of risk-aversion, which was statistically significant and concurred with my theoretical expectations. Subjects in the domain of loss also showed weak risk-aversion, but this result was not statistically significant. The second experiment provided participants with more details of the situation they were supposedly in and what each policy outcome would entail. In this version of the experiment, subjects in the domain of gain showed a risk-averse attitude in both types of the trade relationship. For those in the domain of loss, the majority of the traditional trade relationship group chose to retaliate while the domain of loss/GVC group chose to lay low. All four groups had results that were statistically significant in this version of the experiment.

## 6.3 External Validity of the Theoretical Framework

In this dissertation, I chose to compare two contemporary cases that concern South Korea for methodological reasons explained in Chapter 2. While this case selection entails relatively high internal validity by allowing a closely controlled case comparison, it does raise the question of the theory's external validity. To partially overcome this issue, in this section, I provide a brief examination of an additional case of economic coercion among GVC partners that does not include South Korea: the US-China trade war.

In June 2018, the Trump administration put into place a set of economically coercive measures against China in the form of 25 percent tariffs on \$35 billion worth on the latter's imports. However, before this rift in the relationship, the US and China were each other's biggest trading partners. In 2017, immediately before the trade conflict started, the two countries' trade volume was as large as \$586 billion. In the same year, the US represented 5.97 percent of China's total GVC trade volume, which was the largest share for a single country. China also was the US's fourth biggest GVC trading partner, representing 3.57 percent of its total GVC trade (WITS database).

Understanding whether China was in a domain of loss or gain against the US in this case requires a slightly different approach than the previous case studies. An analysis using the same indices as other cases would ultimately suggest that China is in a domain of gain. In 2017, out of twenty products that are traded the most, China was highly dependent (TSI  $\geq$  -0.4) on the US for only five products while the US was highly dependent on China for the remaining fifteen items.

213

In addition, the average PCI value of the twenty most exported products from China to the US was 0.65 while for the US it was as low as -0.15 (OEC database).<sup>77</sup> In aggregate, of the \$586 billion trade volume between the US and China, \$459 billion were exports from China to the US (WITS database). This significant trade deficit for the US was a talking point for candidate Trump during the 2016 election and redressing it was likely one of the biggest motivations behind the Trump administration's trade war (Time 2016).

This trade imbalance is similar to the Japan-South Korea case, but the two cases are not the same. In the case of Japan and South Korea, Japan's trade surplus against South Korea was a byproduct of its direct, tangible exports of high-tech intermediate goods and machinery. Therefore, Japan's large advantage was correlated with its relatively superior position within its shared GVCs with South Korea. In contrast, the Sino-American economic linkage largely consists of indirect and intangible GVC components, masking the actual benefit American MNCs are gaining from the trade. Trade data omits "factory-less" American MNCs with "no production facilities, but retain the ownership of their products assembled or manufactured by contract manufacturers (Xing 2020, 2)." For example, Xing and Detert (2011) find that 96.4 percent of the value of Apple iPhones amounting up to \$2 billion, manufactured and exported from China to the US, are in fact contributable to other GVC participants, including the US, Germany, Japan, and South Korea. For example, trade data suggests that only \$10.75 of the \$500 value of an iPhone 3 went to China, which is the price of a direct shipment of parts needed in manufacture. Although Apple, an American firm, takes \$321.04 of the \$500, there is "a 'missing export' of Apple intellectual property and services associated with selling one iPhone abroad (Xing 2020, 4)."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> The list of commodities is in 6-digit HS 1992 codes and the PCI values are in 4-digit HS 1992 codes.

For these reasons, I code China to be in a domain of loss vis-à-vis the US in this case. I do not discredit the fact that China is rapidly developing through the GVC system and possesses the world's second largest GDP (Solingen 2021). However, it occupied a relatively more replaceable position compared to the sender state. Many indicators show that, despite the interdependent relationship, "China needs the United States more than the United States needs China (Babones 2019)."

Very simply put, the empirical result of this case is that the target state in a domain of loss chose to retaliate against the sender's economic coercion as my theoretical framework anticipates. When the Trump administration imposed its initial coercive policy in 2018, Beijing immediately responded with retaliatory tariffs and officially filed a complaint to the WTO. Cui Tiankai (崔天凯), Chinese Ambassador to the US, stated: "We have done the utmost to avoid this kind of situation, but if the other side makes the wrong choice, then we have no alternative but to fight back (Tan and Mody 2018)." Despite several negotiation attempts, the two biggest economies remain in conflict even after President Biden took office.

There are preliminary forms of evidence to surmise that China was behaving as an actor in a domain of loss. For example, Zhao Jinping (趙晉平), a former Director-General of the Research Department of Foreign Economic Relations in Development Research Center of the State Council, made the following comment during an official meeting held by the Chinese Embassy in South Korea:

"The US launched the trade war to suppress China's long-term development. It is inevitable that China's foreign trade will suffer losses which will adversely impact the Chinese economy in the short term. [...] China will suffer such losses because its core technology is still not as advanced as that of the US. China manufactures and exports to the US the

parts it imports from South Korea. [...] China does not possess true competitiveness while the US has the capacity to launch a trade war. [...] Some parts of China believe that the Chinese state power has surpassed that of the US, but there exists a huge gap between China's level of technology and that of the US, and even those of Japan, European countries, and South Korea (Yoo 2018)."

On the other hand, some experts such as Nathan (2019) suggest that "Xi believes that China has the stronger negotiating positions" and that he "expects China to surpass the United States in economic and military strength" by 2049. For the purposes of this short case sketch, it is worth noting that 2049 still remains some way off and the dependency of China on the US remains a fact of their trade relationship at this juncture (Lewis 2019).

However, a much deeper investigation is necessary to determine whether this correlation is indeed causation. I also do not claim that my theory alone explains this critical case. In fact, many factors that could have influenced China's decision to retaliate, outside of GVC positionality, and these additional considerations require more careful disentangling. Most importantly, many studies attribute the trade war to China's great power rivalry against the US, describing it as a modern Thucydides Trap (Moosa 2020; Xing 2018; Kwan 2020). Moreover, even if Beijing believed that potentially losing access to the US's less replaceable GVC inputs and being excluded from the shared GVCs posed a dire threat, it is incredibly challenging to find concrete evidence in a such closed country. It is correspondingly difficult to acquire reliable insider testimony about the inner-workings of the Trump administration. I wish to conduct further research and incorporate certain crucial factors into my theoretical framework, including domestic politics and great power rivalry, might have influenced China's response to the Trump administration's economic coercion.

## 6.4 Implications of the Dissertation

#### 6.4.1 Implications for International Relations Theory

The interdisciplinary nature of the dissertation offers theoretical implications to three bodies of literature. First, this dissertation contributes to alleviating the underrepresentation of political psychology in the IPE literature. In a meta-study, Kertzer and Tingley (2018) found that, of the articles submitted to *International Studies Quarterly* between 2013 to 2017, IPE was one of the subfields in which political psychology methods were clearly underrepresented. This was in stark contrast to other areas like foreign policy and international security where scholars were making significant attempts to bring the human perspective back into the study of politics. Given the unique viewpoint psychological studies can offer to political science, the dearth of such studies in the IPE literature represents an exciting opportunity for scholarly cross-pollination.

Second, this research focuses on the GVC system, a predominant yet under-analyzed form of trade, in understanding the relationship between economic interdependence and conflict. This dissertation, by specifically bringing the GVC system into the study of interstate disputes, offers a future pathway for theorizing the nature of economic interdependence and interstate relations. As explained in the first chapter, GVCs bind countries and firms together within a single manufacturing system in a fashion that renders them more intertwined than in traditional methods of trade. It also is at the center of both political and business concerns, which are reflected in the prevalence of trade conflicts and new industrial policy announcements, including the US's Executive Order on America's Supply Chains and China's Dual Circulation Strategy. In this context, it is crucial to examine how the influence of the GVC system might be both consistent with but also divergent from our current understanding of the relationship between economic interdependence and conflict.

Lastly, this dissertation contributes to the literature on economic sanctions in two ways. First, I address the rise of economic coercion among "normal" states by attempting to better understand how states use economic instruments to promote and defend their national interests. The existing literature on economic sanctions is narrowly focused on how states coerce and punish "rogue" states such as North Korea (Peksen and Jeong 2021). In contrast, it does not offer many insights into the growing weaponization of economic ties among trading partners. The US-China trade war is perhaps the most representative example, but many other "normal" states are going through trade conflicts with another state, including Japan, Brazil, South Korea, Indonesia, India, and Turkey (World Trade Organization n.d.). Second, rather than dichotomizing sanction results between acquiescence from the target and failure to change the target's behavior, I also include "retaliation" as a third policy option for target states. Considering the possibility of retaliation enables researchers to examine the risk for conflict escalation latent within economic coercion among GVC partners. This emphasis on retaliation and risk ought to spur scholars to look into the conditions underlying escalation. I also believe that by assessing the conditions for target retaliation, the theory has implications for trade war onset. The existing literature does not adequately scrutinize the target's response as a potential transition from the sender's initial coercion to the advent of fully-fledged mutual trade wars. There have been surprisingly few attempts to understand this process of transition even though the target state's *retaliation* is what converts a sender's one-sided coercion into an interstate conflict (Drezner 1999; Peksen and Jeong 2021; Solingen 2012). Therefore, by highlighting the fact that economic sanctions can take place

among "non-rogue" states and targets can choose to retaliate, this dissertation expands the scope of the literature to more accurately reflect the tenor of recent events.

## 6.4.2 Policy Implications for Individual States and the Global Community

Most straightforwardly, decision-makers in a potential sender state should understand that weaponizing GVCs to coerce another state into changing its behaviors may not always work, if the target state is driven into a corner.<sup>78</sup> For instance, when the Trump administration first decided to use the superior economic and technological position of the US to pressure China, American policymakers were expecting a swift victory. If one thinks in terms of rational choice or EUT based theory, how could it be otherwise: how could Beijing possibly risk fraying its economic ties with its largest trade partner? Yet, Beijing immediately imposed retaliatory measures on the US, and this escalated into a trade war that remains in place even today. By 2021, the conflict is estimated to have cost 245,000 jobs in the US alone. Meanwhile, Washington's overall trade deficit remained unchanged because its decreased Chinese deficit (from \$419 billion in 2018 to \$346 billion in 2019) was offset by an increased trade deficit with other countries (Oxford Economics 2021).

In this context, political elites should not be overconfident even when they see themselves with the "upper hand" in the GVC relationship vis-à-vis the potential target. While it may seem like they can achieve a relatively easy victory by weaponizing the asymmetric interdependence, they should understand that the coercive attempts may not directly translate into the target's acquiescence. Successful policies of economic coercion, or attempts to resolve ongoing trade wars, ought to take into consideration the fact that decision-makers are not exclusively driven by narrow cost-benefit analyses. Instead, as this dissertation has proposed, within GVC systems the logic of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> I thank Jordan Cohen for encouraging me to not shy away from making the "obvious" policy recommendation.

replaceability can help make sense of how states are likely to react to such pressure. States are, as I find in both my case studies, acutely aware of where they stand in the global economic system, but are by no means likely to be cowed by pressure from a strategically more well-situated opponent. My results, in fact, suggest that the reverse is more likely to be the case: disadvantaged states are more likely to fight back out of desperation.

#### Global Inequality and GVCs

In addition to this simplest policy recommendation, the dissertation offers two further policy implications. First, my theoretical framework is fundamentally concerned with how global inequality caused by the GVC system can lead to interstate economic conflict, which in turn makes those who are economically vulnerable suffer more. If the trends I outline here persist, then GVCs may evolve in a way that exacerbates global inequality by further solidifying the GVC positionality of central "headquarter" or peripheral "factory" economies (Suwandi 2019). The economic hardships generated by trade disputes and the pandemic have disproportionately affected suppliers and lower-ranked employees, as producers and employers engage in cost-cutting measures. In 2018, the US-China trade war generated a total deadweight loss of \$8.2 billion (Amiti, Redding, and Weinstein 2019) with Chinese producers and consumers more seriously impacted (Carvalho, Azevedo, and Massuquetti 2019). Moreover, during the first month of the pandemic, informal workers' expected median earnings across the Americas decreased to \$244 from \$1,298 prepandemic (Meester and Ooijens 2020).

How then can the GVC system be improved to alleviate this ingrained problem of inequality? First, the lowering of trade barriers must be accompanied by standardization of labor and technology-sharing practices within GVCs. Trade barriers create extra costs which accumulate

and become impactful for GVC-produced commodities and services that cross borders multiple times (OECD 2020). However, as MNCs maximize their profit margins with the aid of the global economic liberalization, the difference between the developed countries that hold key technologies and developing countries occupying lower value-adding stages of GVCs will deepen (Lockwood 2021b). To address this problem, GVCs should develop in a way that alleviates the innate power asymmetry in its system, narrowing the gap between the core "headquarter" and peripheral "factory" economies. At an international level, when initiating interstate trade agreements such as FTAs and RTAs, governments should include measures that can protect labor rights and improve working environments in all segments of GVCs. Technology transfer and education can also help mitigate inequality.

Second, GVCs need to become more transparent. GVCs resemble a complex web that involves not only those core firms and their suppliers, but also secondary, tertiary, and quaternary subsidiaries. Even when some core MNCs, such as Apple and Samsung, disclose their immediate suppliers, it can be difficult to reconstruct the production process and adequately assign accountability for bad behavior. Scandals regarding Nike's sweatshop and child labor in cocoa production highlight how equality and human rights can be lost in this multi-layered web of GVCs, resulting in the exacerbation of global inequality. The opaqueness of GVCs makes it easy for MNCs to ignore such problems and deflect the blame onto others. Therefore, information on the structure of GVCs and their participants at various levels must be more accessible to both producers and consumers (Francisco and Swanson 2018). Once GVCs become more transparent and it becomes easier for producers and consumers to keep track of who participates, MNCs will be able to improve their standards (if they are not forced to) in choosing their suppliers. Lastly, related international organizations such as the WTO should be given more mediating power to better function as an interstate forum for potentially antagonistic countries. These institutions should also be able to compel countries from weaponizing their superior GVC position. While the WTO already has rules in place against states "politicizing" their economic power, there are various loopholes (such as the "safeguard" exemption that enables countries to institute protectionist measures) that allow states to skirt consistent execution of WTO rules. Also, most international organizations including the WTO lack effective enforcement authorities, making it easy for economic superpowers such as the US and China to ignore rulings when they see fit. The WTO could be an effective institution for meditating trade conflict, but its powers and bylaws need to be fundamentally recalibrated to reflect the realities of a GVC-driven global economy (Bronckers 2020).

## Reshoring, Ally-shoring, and China+1 Strategies<sup>79</sup>

Power asymmetry in GVCs creates anxiety: a relatively dependent country wants to move up the GVC hierarchy and be more independent while its dominant partner tries to keep the technological gap. Faced with a GVC partner's coercion, calculations about retaliation vary within this context. This is not unique to the two empirical cases this dissertation examined. For instance, China's eagerness for self-reliance has intensified since the US-China trade war, which has, so far, resulted in Washington "[starving] Huawei of vital inputs" and "exploiting asymmetric strengths [...] to turn its policy toward a global prohibition on providing advanced semiconductors or semiconductor technology to China (Brands 2021)."<sup>80</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> This section is partially an excerpt from Moon (2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Even before the trade war, in 2015, Beijing launched Made in China 2025, which aims to improve its GVC position in response to the intensifying Sino-American tension.

There are at least three significant policy trends in the still-developing relationship between the GVC system and trade conflict. First, many countries are engaging in reshoring—bringing manufacturing back to the home country from overseas—both because of geopolitics and the effects of COVID-19 (OECD 2021). More dependent countries are attempting to achieve independence from their partners by reshoring, increasing domestic inputs to their GVCs. Seoul responded to Japan's economic coercion with a 7.8 trillion Korean won (approximately 6.4 billion US dollars) plan to develop its own technology to substitute Japanese GVC inputs by 2024 (H. Bae 2019a). Meanwhile, more dominant countries are trying to increase their domestic manufacturing capabilities by building new factories, upgrading existing ones into smart factories, and redirecting FDI.<sup>81</sup>

Second, nearshoring and "ally-shoring" are also noteworthy trends. Trade wars and the pandemic have made GVCs seem riskier, but GVCs have become such an essential form of production that some commodities are impossible or extremely inefficient to make within one country. Consequently, some countries are moving their production lines to geopolitically closer partners, away from China which was historically at the heart of "Factory Asia." The White House (2021) published a report arguing for "friend-shoring" or "ally-shoring" over reshoring, stating that it is impossible to obtain some crucial materials domestically. A survey on 143 GVC managers in the United States and Mexico found that 74% of respondents were moving or considering moving their GVCs from China— 47% of them were moving to Mexico and 24% were headed to Canada (Foley 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> The Biden administration accelerated its push for America First by announcing its intention to add five million manufacturing jobs, 'Executive Order on America's Supply Chains,' and 'Buy American Order.' In 2020 alone, multinational corporations created 160,647 jobs in the United States through reshoring or FDI (Reshoring Initiative 2021).

Third, some GVC participants have had a more muted reaction to the recent GVC disruption and resorted to a China+1 strategy, slightly diversifying their China-centered GVCs. In 2020, because of COVID-19 and Washington's tariffs, American imports and trade deficit with China decreased. However, these gains were evened out by greater imports from countries such as Vietnam. For instance, ASEAN countries' exports of electronic machinery products to the United States increased from 15% in 2017 to 29% in 2020 (Zhang 2020).

## 6.5 Future Trajectories of the Project

As most doctoral dissertations do, one of my biggest goals in assembling this manuscript is to pose unasked questions and to analyze the world through a previously neglected viewpoint. In its conclusion I wish to suggest useful and fruitful avenues, consistent with the themes I pursue here, for future scholarship to reimagine the relationship between economic interdependence and interstate relations.

First, I hope to pursue in future studies the question of how cultural differences shape the way a target state's decision-makers think and behave. In its current form, the dissertation's qualitative case studies examined actors from the East Asian culture and the experiments were conducted on Americans. While prospect theory claims to explain the general patterns of decision-making under risk, there are reasons to believe that individuals from different cultural backgrounds may react to external pressure in different ways. This additional layer also gives me a chance to examine more empirical cases beyond the two I explore here. While this dissertation studies two South Korean cases, recent history provides numerous other incidents in which a sender state used economic means to coerce its GVC partner. For example, in 2019, China implemented formal and informal coercive measures against Australia to which Australia responded with retaliatory

policies. Within their \$170 billion trade relationship, Australia was in a relative domain of loss, exporting ores and metals to China while importing computers and other electronics from it. In 2018, the US used tariffs against China to coerce China into addressing its currency manipulation and intellectual property policies. The two countries were tightly connected through GVCs and China, the target, immediately responded to Trump's coercion with retaliatory tariffs. In 2012, China pressured Japan into addressing the Senkaku-Diaoyu territorial conflict. China and Japan also shared thick GVCs and Japan, the strategically advantaged target, did not retaliate against China's coercive policies. Given the prevalence of trade disputes and economic sanctions among GVC partners today, the theoretical framework of this dissertation can help understand these trends.

Second, it is a meaningful endeavor to design an experiment that can measure prospect theory effectively while using hypothetical scenarios with economic utility, instead of those concerning security or human lives. There are at least three intertwined questions that further research could help to disentangle. First, can the differences between finished goods trade and GVC production be adequately operationalized in a way that will resonate with individual respondents? My initial results suggest that experimental subjects do respond to the two different forms of trade—even presented in simplified vignettes—in an asymmetrical fashion. Moreover, my review of the literature in chapter two and the interview data from chapters three and four suggest that these forms of trade are meaningfully distinct in their influence on strategic decisionmaking. However, it remains for future work to more precisely identify how these kinds of considerations can be translated to the laboratory (Renshon, 2017).

The second intertwined question concerns how to create a prospect theory experiment that adequately captures the element of strategic decision-making that decision-makers in the international system face. Rathbun (2019) has his experimental subjects play iterated prisoner's

225

dilemma games as part of his claim that foreign policy elites possess distinct cognitive styles. A similarly sophisticated design, whereby subjects can be placed within a domain of gain or loss and play across multiple rounds, might help to better capture the feeling of dependency and superiority that my theoretical framework demands. This is especially critical because the logic of replaceability cannot be easily conveyed in a single response vignette: it is rightfully a feeling inculcated over a broader span of time.

Finally, the third question is whether any experiment testing trade policies can overcome the well-documented difficulty of spurring subjects to respond with the same degree of urgency and accountability that they do to questions involving human lives. As noted above, past work has found that life-or-death vignettes, like the so-called "Asian disease" problem, prompt respondents to respond more clearly in a manner that prospect theory predicts (Boettcher III 2004; Fagley and Miller 1997). There also exists the potential difference between real politicians and economic elites versus experimental subjects in making policy decisions. The economic livelihood of a country is, in many ways, no less important to its survival than the lives of its citizens in real life but such an abstraction is difficult to generate in an experimental context.

Lastly, while the dissertation fills an important analytical gap by studying why some target states retaliate, it currently does not make any distinctions within the nonretaliatory policy option. A target state's decision to not retaliate against external coercions can range from ignoring the pressure to changing its behavior in a way that aligns with the sender's requests. The difference between escalating the conflict by retaliating and not retaliating carries great significance. However, acquiescing and not responding at all are also fundamentally different in terms of what expected outcomes the two policies entail. For instance, in the China-South Korea case concerning the THAAD deployment, Seoul would have faced a very different set of consequences should it

have decided to withdraw its decision to install the anti-missile system. In this context, including various forms of what qualifies as a nonretaliatory policy will be a meaningful addition to the theoretical framework.

## Reference

- Abizadeh, Arash. 2011. "Hobbes on the Causes of War: A Disagreement Theory." *American Political Science Review* 105 (2): 298–315. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055411000098.
- Adam, Antonis, and Sofia Tsarsitalidou. 2019. "Do Sanctions Lead to a Decline in Civil Liberties?" *Public Choice* 180 (3–4): 191–215. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11127-018-00628-6.
- Aggarwal, Sakshi. 2017. "Smile Curve and Its Linkages with Global Value Chains." *Munich Personal RePEc Archive*, MPRA Paper, . https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/79324/.
- Allen, Susan Hannah. 2005. "The Determinants of Economic Sanctions Success and Failure." International Interactions 31 (2): 117–38. https://doi.org/10.1080/03050620590950097.

— 2008. "Political Institutions and Constrained Response to Economic Sanctions." Foreign Policy Analysis 4 (3): 255–74. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1743-8594.2008.00069.x.

- Amiti, Mary, Stephen J. Redding, and David E. Weinstein. 2019. "The Impact of the 2018 Tariffs on Prices and Welfare." *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 33 (4): 187–210. https://doi.org/10.1257/jep.33.4.187.
- Ang, Adrian U-Jin, and Dursun Peksen. 2007. "When Do Economic Sanctions Work?: Asymmetric Perceptions, Issue Salience, and Outcomes." *Political Research Quarterly* 60 (1): 135–45. https://doi.org/10.1177/1065912906298632.
- Antràs, Pol. 2020. "Conceptual Aspects of Global Value Chains." *The World Bank Economic Review* 34 (3): 551–74. https://doi.org/10.1093/wber/lhaa006.
- Antras, Pol, Davin Chor, Thibault Fally, and Russell Hillberry. 2012. "Measuring the Upstreamness of Production and Trade Flows (Long Version)," 13.
- Armstrong, Martin. 2017. "Volkswagen Dominates the Chinese Car Market." *Statista* (blog). July 17, 2017. https://www.statista.com/chart/10297/volkswagen-dominates-the-chinese-car-market/.
- Arrow, Kenneth J. 1971. Essays in the Theory of Risk-Bearing. Chicago: Markham.
- Asan Institute for Policy Studies. 2016. "South Koreans and Their Neighbors 2016." Asan Institute for Policy Studies.
- Austin, Chelsea Rae, Donna D. Bobek, and Scott Jackson. 2021. "Does Prospect Theory Explain Ethical Decision Making? Evidence from Tax Compliance." Accounting, Organizations and Society 94 (October): 101251. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aos.2021.101251.
- Babones, Salvatore. 2019. "China Is Bluffing in the Trade War." *Foreign Policy*, June 13, 2019. https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/06/13/china-is-bluffing-in-the-tradewar/?gclid=EAIaIQobChMI38Xpg4jN-AIVfz2tBh3ZiABgEAMYASAAEgKeR\_D\_BwE.
- wai/:gend=EAlarQ00enwii50Apg4ji(-Alvi22dbii52iAbgEAWi1ASAAEgReK\_D\_bwe
- Bae, Doo Hun. 2017. "[氣 UP; 기업이 미래다] 차기 정부 최우선 과제는 '보호무역·사드 등
  - 대외불안 해소 가장 시급."" Herald Kyungjae, April 19, 2017.
  - http://news.heraldcorp.com/view.php?ud=20170419000391.
- Bae, Hyunjung. 2019a. "S. Korea Vows Unfaltering Support for Domestic Production of Key Materials." *Korea Herald*, 2019.
  - http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20190805000631&ACE\_SEARCH=1.
  - ———. 2019b. "S. Korea Vows Unfaltering Support for Domestic Production of Key Materials." *The Korea Herald*, August 5, 2019. http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20190805000631.
- Baek, Nari. 2019. "트럼프 '문대통령이 한일갈등 관여 요청...둘다 원하면 관여할것'(종합)." *Yonhap News*, July 20, 2019.
  - https://www.yna.co.kr/view/AKR20190720002552071?input=1195m.
- Bak, Daehee, and Glenn Palmer. 2010. "Testing the Biden Hypotheses: Leader Tenure, Age, and International Conflict: Testing the Biden Hypotheses." *Foreign Policy Analysis* 6 (3): 257–73. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1743-8594.2010.00111.x.
- Baker, William D., and John R. Oneal. 2001. "Patriotism or Opinion Leadership? The Nature and Origins of the 'Rally 'Round the Flag' Effect." *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 45 (5): 661–87.

Balassa, Bela. 1965. "Trade Liberalisation and 'Revealed' Comparative Advantage." *The Manchester School* 33 (2): 99–123. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9957.1965.tb00050.x.

Balassa, Bela, and Marcus Noland. 1989. "Revealed' Comparative Advantages in Japan and the United States." *Journal of International Economics* 4 (2): 8–22.

 Baldwin, David A. 1985. *Economic Statecraft*. Princeton, N.J: Princeton University Press.
2000. "The Sanctions Debate and the Logic of Choice." *International Security* 24 (3): 80–107. https://doi.org/10.1162/016228899560248.

——. 2020. Economic Statecraft (New Edition). New edition. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Baldwin, Richard. 2013. "Global Supply Chains: Why They Emerged, Why They Matter, and Where They Are Going." In *Global Value Chains in A Changing World*. Geneva, Switzerland: World Trade Organization.

Bapat, Navin A., and Morgan T. Clifton. 2009. "Multilateral Versus Unilateral Sanctions Reconsidered: A Test Using New Data." *International Studies Quarterly* 53 (4): 1075–94. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2478.2009.00569.x.

- Bapat, Navin A., Tobias Heinrich, Yoshiharu Kobayashi, and T. Clifton Morgan. 2013. "Determinants of Sanctions Effectiveness: Sensitivity Analysis Using New Data." *International Interactions* 39 (1): 79–98. https://doi.org/10.1080/03050629.2013.751298.
- Barber, James. 1979. "Economic Sanctions as a Policy Instrument." International Affairs 55 (3): 367-84.

Barbieri, Katherine. 1996. "Economic Interdependence: A Path to Peace or a Source of Interstate Conflict?" *Journal of Peace Research* 33 (1): 29–49. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343396033001003.

Barnett, Brooke, and Laura Roselle. 2008. "Patriotism in the News: 'Rally Round the Flag." *Electronic News* 2 (1): 10–30. https://doi.org/10.1080/19312430701807713.

- Bellé, Nicola, Paola Cantarelli, and Paolo Belardinelli. 2018. "Prospect Theory Goes Public: Experimental Evidence on Cognitive Biases in Public Policy and Management Decisions." *Public Administration Review* 78 (6): 828–40. https://doi.org/10.1111/puar.12960.
- Berejikian, Jeffrey D., and Bryan R. Early. 2013. "Loss Aversion and Foreign Policy Resolve: Loss Aversion and Foreign Policy Resolve." *Political Psychology*, March, n/a-n/a. https://doi.org/10.1111/pops.12012.
- Bernoulli, Daniel. 1954. "Exposition of a New Theory on the Measurement of Risk." *Econometrica* 22 (1): 23. https://doi.org/10.2307/1909829.
- Biersteker, Thomas J., Sue E. Eckert, and Marcos Tourinho, eds. 2016. *Targeted Sanctions: The Impacts and Effectiveness of United Nations Action*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781316460290.
- Biersteker, Thomas J, Sue E Eckert, Marcos Tourinho, and Zuzana Hudáková. 2018. "UN Targeted Sanctions Datasets (1991–2013)." *Journal of Peace Research* 55 (3): 404–12. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343317752539.
- Boettcher III, William A. 1995. "Context, Methods, Numbers, And Words: Prospect Theory in International Relations." *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 39 (3): 561–83. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022002795039003008.
- Bonetti, Shane. 1998. "Distinguishing Characteristics of Degrees of Success and Failure in Economic Sanctions Episodes." *Applied Economics* 30 (6): 805–13. https://doi.org/10.1080/000368498325507.
- Braithwaite, Alex, and Douglas Lemke. 2011. "Unpacking Escalation." *Conflict Management and Peace Science* 28 (2): 111–23. https://doi.org/10.1177/0738894210396631.
- Brands, Hal. 2021. "Huawei's Decline Shows Why China Will Struggle to Dominate." *Bloomberg*, 2021. https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2021-09-19/huawei-s-decline-shows-why-china-will-struggle-to-dominate.

- Brody, Richard A. 1992. Assessing the President: The Media, Elite Opinion, and Public Support. Nachdr. Stanford, Calif: Stanford Univ. Press.
- Bronckers, Marco. 2020. "Trade Conflicts: Whither the WTO?" *Legal Issues of Economic Integration* 47 (3): 221–44.
- Brooks, Risa A. 2002. "Sanctions and Regime Type: What Works, and When?" *Security Studies* 11 (4): 1–50. https://doi.org/10.1080/714005349.
- Brooks, Stephen G. 2005. *Producing Security: Multinational Corporations, Globalization, and the Changing Calculus of Conflict*. Princeton Studies in International History and Politics. Princeton, NJ: Princeton Univ. Press.
- Bueno de Mesquita, Bruce. 1988. "The Contribution of Expected Utility Theory to the Study of International Conflict." *The Journal of Interdisciplinary History* 18 (4): 629–52.
- Busch, Marc L. 2000. "Democracy, Consultation, and the Paneling of Disputes under GATT." *The Journal of Conflict Resolution* 44 (4): 425–46.
- Byman, Daniel, Matthew C. Waxman, and Eric V. Larson. 1999. *Air Power as a Coercive Instrument*. Santa Monica, CA: RAND.
- Carvalho, Monique, André Azevedo, and Angélica Massuquetti. 2019. "Emerging Countries and the Effects of the Trade War between US and China." *Economies* 7 (2): 45. https://doi.org/10.3390/economies7020045.
- Cho, Kyehwan. 2017. "정부, WTO 에 '사드보복' 공식 문제 제기." *Hankyorae*, March 20, 2017. http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/economy/economy\_general/787249.html.
- Cho, Kyung-yup. 2019. "한일 무역분쟁이 양국 경제에 미치는 영향." Presented at the Korea Economic Research Institute seminar on intermediate goods industry, Seoul, July 10.
- Cho, Kyung-yup, and Dongwon Lim. 2019. "화이트 리스트 제외에 따른 경제적 영향." 19–16. KERI Insight. Korea Economic Research Institute.
- Choe, Sang-Hun. 2019. "South Korea Resists U.S. Pressure to Improve Ties With Japan." *The New York Times*, November 15, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/15/world/asia/south-korea-japan-intelligence-sharing.html.
- Choi, Byungtae. 2012. "중국 기업 69% '한국은 동반자." *Kyunghyang Shinmun*, August 21, 2012. https://www.khan.co.kr/economy/industry-trade/article/201208212148415.
- Choi, Jungho. 2017. "中 고강도 사드 보복. 한국도 中 옥죌 카드 많다." *Herald Kyungjae*, March 6, 2017. http://news.heraldcorp.com/view.php?ud=20170306000303.
- Choi, Yoonjung. 2019. "한경련 "보복 대응시 GDP 감소폭 확대... 한 -3.1%, 일 -1.8%"." *Yonhap News*, July 10, 2019. https://www.yna.co.kr/view/AKR20190710067800003?input=1195m.
- Copeland, Dale C. 2015. *Economic Interdependence and War*. Princeton Studies in International History and Politics. Princeton, NJ: Princeton Univ. Press.
- Cortright, David, and George A. Lopez, eds. 2002. *Smart Sanctions: Targeting Economic Statecraft.* Lanham, Md: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers.
- Dashti-Gibson, Jaleh, Patricia Davis, and Benjamin Radcliff. 1997. "On the Determinants of the Success of Economic Sanctions: An Empirical Analysis." *American Journal of Political Science* 41 (2): 608. https://doi.org/10.2307/2111779.
- Davis, James W., and Rose McDermott. 2021. "The Past, Present, and Future of Behavioral IR." *International Organization* 75 (1): 147–77. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818320000272.
- Demir, Nazim Uras, and Etel Solingen. 2021. "Are Global Supply Chains Vital to China's Leaders?" In Geopolitics, Supply Chains, and International Relations in East Asia, edited by Etel Solingen, 135–54. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Derouen, Karl. 2000. "Presidents and the Diversionary Use of Force: A Research Note." *International Studies Quarterly* 44 (2): 317–28. https://doi.org/10.1111/0020-8833.00160.

- Dizaji, Sajjad Faraji, and Peter A G van Bergeijk. 2013. "Potential Early Phase Success and Ultimate Failure of Economic Sanctions: A VAR Approach with an Application to Iran." *Journal of Peace Research* 50 (6): 721–36. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343313485487.
- Do, Myo Yuen. 2017. "2016 년-2017 년 박근혜 퇴진 촛불집회 참여의 결정요인." 의정연구 23 (2): 109-46.
- Dorussen, Han, and Hugh Ward. 2010. "Trade Networks and the Kantian Peace." *Journal of Peace Research* 47 (1): 29–42. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343309350011.
- Dos Santos, Theotonio. 1970. "The Structure of Dependence." *The American Economic Review* 60 (2): 231–36.
- Doxey, Margaret P. 1987. International Sanctions in Contemporary Perspective. Basingstoke: Macmillan. http://catalog.hathitrust.org/api/volumes/oclc/14168867.html.
- Doyle, Michael W. 1997. Ways of War and Peace: Realism, Liberalism, and Socialism. 1st ed. New York: Norton.
- Drezner, Daniel W. 1999. *The Sanctions Paradox: Economic Statecraft and International Relations*. Cambridge Studies in International Relations 65. Cambridge [England]; New York: Cambridge University Press.
- ------. 2001. "Outside the Box: Explaining Sanctions in Pursuit of Foreign Economic Goals\*." International Interactions 26 (4): 379–410. https://doi.org/10.1080/03050620108434972.
- ———. 2011. "Sanctions Sometimes Smart: Targeted Sanctions in Theory and Practice: Sanctions Sometimes Smart." *International Studies Review* 13 (1): 96–108. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2486.2010.01001.x.
- Drury, A. Cooper. 1998. "Revisiting Economic Sanctions Reconsidered." *Journal of Peace Research* 35 (4): 497–509. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343398035004006.
- Drury, A. Cooper, and Dursun Peksen. 2014. "Women and Economic Statecraft: The Negative Impact International Economic Sanctions Visit on Women." *European Journal of International Relations* 20 (2): 463–90. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354066112448200.
- Duelfer, Charles A, and Stephen Dyson. 2011. "Chronic Misperception and International Conflict." *International Security* 36 (1): 73–100.
- EAI and Genron NPO. 2017. "제 5 회 한일 국민 상호인식조사." East Asia Institute & Genron NPO.
- Early, Bryan R. 2009. "Sleeping With Your Friends' Enemies: An Explanation of Sanctions-Busting Trade." *International Studies Quarterly* 53 (1): 49–71. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2478.2008.01523.x.
- Early, Bryan R., and Robert Spice. 2015. "Economic Sanctions, International Institutions, and Sanctions Busters: When Does Institutionalized Cooperation Help Sanctioning Efforts?" *Foreign Policy Analysis* 11 (3): 339–60. https://doi.org/10.1111/fpa.12038.
- East Asia Institute and The Genron NPO. 2019. "The 7th Joint Korea-Japan Opinion Poll."
- Elliott, Kimberly Ann. 1998. "The Sanctions Glass: Half Full or Completely Empty?" *International Security* 23 (1): 50–65. https://doi.org/10.1162/isec.23.1.50.
- Emmerik, IJ. Hetty van, Martin C. Euwema, and Hein Wendt. 2008. "Leadership Behaviors around the World: The Relative Importance of Gender versus Cultural Background." *International Journal* of Cross Cultural Management 8 (3): 297–315. https://doi.org/10.1177/1470595808096671.

- Eriksson, Mikael. 2011. *Targeting Peace: Understanding UN and EU Targeted Sanctions*. Farnham, Surrey, England; Burlington, VT: Ashgate.
- Escribà-Folch, Abel, and Joseph Wright. 2010. "Dealing with Tyranny: International Sanctions and the Survival of Authoritarian Rulers: Dealing with Tyranny." *International Studies Quarterly* 54 (2): 335–59. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2478.2010.00590.x.
- Fagley, N.S, and Paul M Miller. 1997. "Framing Effects and Arenas of Choice: Your Money or Your Life?" Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes 71 (3): 355–73. https://doi.org/10.1006/obhd.1997.2725.
- Farnham, Barbara. 1992. "Roosevelt and the Munich Crisis: Insights from Prospect Theory." *Political Psychology* 13 (2): 205. https://doi.org/10.2307/3791679.
- Farrell, Henry, and Abraham L. Newman. 2019. "Weaponized Interdependence: How Global Economic Networks Shape State Coercion." *International Security* 44 (1): 42–79. https://doi.org/10.1162/isec\_a\_00351.
- Fattore, Christina. 2009. "The Evolution of Non-Military Rivalries: The Case of Dispute Settlement in the World Trade Organization." In . https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=1450571.
- Feller, Andrew, Dan Shunk, and Tom Callarman. 2006. "Value Chains Versus Supply Chains." BPTrends. https://www.bptrends.com/publicationfiles/03-06-ART-ValueChains-SupplyChains-Feller.pdf.
- Figner, Bernd, and Elke U. Weber. 2011. "Who Takes Risks When and Why?: Determinants of Risk Taking." *Current Directions in Psychological Science* 20 (4): 211–16. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721411415790.
- Flynn, D.J., Brendan Nyhan, and Jason Reifler. 2017. "The Nature and Origins of Misperceptions: Understanding False and Unsupported Beliefs About Politics: Nature and Origins of Misperceptions." *Political Psychology* 38 (February): 127–50. https://doi.org/10.1111/pops.12394.
- Foley. 2020. "2020 Global Supply Chain Disruption and Future Strategies: Survey Report." https://www.foley.com/-/media/files/insights/publications/2020/09/foley-2020-supply-chainsurvey-report-1.pdf.
- Francisco, Kristoffer, and David Swanson. 2018. "The Supply Chain Has No Clothes: Technology Adoption of Blockchain for Supply Chain Transparency." *Logistics* 2 (1): 2. https://doi.org/10.3390/logistics2010002.
- Friedman, Jeffrey A., Jennifer S. Lerner, and Richard Zeckhauser. 2017. "Behavioral Consequences of Probabilistic Precision: Experimental Evidence from National Security Professionals." *International Organization* 71 (4): 803–26. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818317000352.
- Fuchs, Doris Andrea, Jacek Kugler, and Harry Pachon. 1997. "NAFTA: From Congressional Passage to Implementation Woes." *International Interactions* 23 (3–4): 299–314. https://doi.org/10.1080/03050629708434912.
- Fuhrmann, Matthew, and Bryan R. Early. 2008. "Following START: Risk Acceptance and the 1991– 1992 Presidential Nuclear Initiatives." *Foreign Policy Analysis* 4 (1): 21–43. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1743-8594.2007.00056.x.
- Furnham, Adrian, and Hua Chu Boo. 2011. "A Literature Review of the Anchoring Effect." *The Journal* of Socio-Economics 40 (1): 35–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socec.2010.10.008.
- Gallup Korea. 2016. "Gallup Korea Daily Opinion 223." 223. Gallup Korea.
- . 2017. "Gallup Korea Daily Opinion 243." 243. Gallup Korea.
- ———. 2019a. "Gallup Korea Daily Opinion 346." 346. Gallup Korea.
- ———. 2019b. "Gallup Korea Daily Opinion 360." 360. Gallup Korea.
- ———. 2019c. "Gallup Korea Daily Opinion 362." 362. Gallup Korea.
- Galtung, Johan. 1967. "On the Effects of International Economic Sanctions, With Examples from the Case of Rhodesia." *World Politics* 19 (3): 378–416. https://doi.org/10.2307/2009785.

Gardner, Wendi L., Shira Gabriel, and Angela Y. Lee. 1999. "'I' Value Freedom, but 'We' Value Relationships: Self-Construal Priming Mirrors Cultural Differences in Judgment." *Psychological Science* 10 (4): 321–26. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9280.00162.

 Gereffi, Gary. 2014. "Global Value Chains in a Post-Washington Consensus World." *Review of International Political Economy* 21 (1): 9–37. https://doi.org/10.1080/09692290.2012.756414.
——. 2019. Global Value Chains and Development: Redefining the Contours of 21st Century Capitalism. New York: Cambridge University Press.

Giumelli, Francesco. 2011. Coercing, Constraining and Signalling: Explaining UN and EU Sanctions after the Cold War. ECPR Press Monographs. Colchester: ECPR Press.

Global Times. 2016. "China Can Counter THAAD Deployment." *Global TImes*, July 9, 2016. https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/201607/993131.shtml.

——. 2017. "THAAD Provides a Reason for China to Elevate Nuclear Prowess." *Global Times*, March 8, 2017. https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/201703/1036541.shtml.

Glosserman, Brad, and Scott Snyder. 2015. *The Japan–South Korea Identity Clash: East Asian Security and the United States*. New York: Columbia University Press.

Goenner, Cullen F. 2007. "Economic War and Democratic Peace." *Conflict Management and Peace Science* 24 (3): 171–82. https://doi.org/10.1080/07388940701468435.

Goldsmith, Benjamin E. 2013. "International Trade and The Onset and Escalation of Interstate Conflict: More to Fight About, or More Reasons Not to Fight?" *Defence and Peace Economics* 24 (6): 555–78. https://doi.org/10.1080/10242694.2013.763637.

Gompert, David C., and John Gordon. 2008. *War by Other Means: Building Complete and Balanced Capabilities for Counterinsurgency*. Rand Counterinsurgency Study, final report. Santa Monica, CA: Rand Corp.

Gordon, Joy. 2011. "Smart Sanctions Revisited." *Ethics & International Affairs* 25 (3): 315–35. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0892679411000323.

Green, David Jay. 2016. *The Third Option for the South China Sea: The Political Economy of Regional Conflict and Cooperation*. Palgrave Pivot. Erscheinungsort nicht ermittelbar: Palgrave Macmillan.

Haerem, Thorvald, Bård Kuvaas, Bjørn T. Bakken, and Tone Karlsen. 2011. "Do Military Decision Makers Behave as Predicted by Prospect Theory?" *Journal of Behavioral Decision Making* 24 (5): 482–97. https://doi.org/10.1002/bdm.704.

Hana Institute of Finance. 2017. "중국의 사드 보복이 경제 및 산업에 미치는 영향." April.

Hankyorae. 2019. "[사설] 일본, '졸렬한' 무역보복 조처 당장 철회하라." *Hankyorae*, July 1, 2019. https://www.hani.co.kr/arti/opinion/editorial/900066.html.

Hatuel-Radoshitzky, Michal, and Moran Yarchi. 2020. "Rally 'Round the Flag Revised: External Soft Threats and Media Coverage." *Media, War & Conflict*, May, 175063522091741. https://doi.org/10.1177/1750635220917419.

Hausmann, Ricardo, César A. Hidalgo, Sebastián Bustos, Michele Coscia, Sarah Chung, Juan Jimenez, Alexander Simoes, and Muhammed A. Yıldırım. 2013. *The Atlas of Economic Complexity: Mapping Paths to Prosperity*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

He, Kai, and Huiyun Feng. 2012. "Why Is There No NATO in Asia?' Revisited: Prospect Theory, Balance of Threat, and US Alliance Strategies." *European Journal of International Relations* 18 (2): 227–50. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354066110377124.

——. 2013. Prospect Theory and Foreign Policy Analysis in the Asia Pacific: Rational Leaders and Risky Behavior. Foreign Policy Analysis. New York, NY: Routledge.

Henrich, Joseph, Steven J. Heine, and Ara Norenzayan. 2010. "The Weirdest People in the World?" *Behavioral and Brain Sciences* 33 (2–3): 61–83. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X0999152X.

Hinz, Julian, and Elsa Leromain. 2018. "Critically Important: The Heterogeneous Effect of Politics on Trade." *SSRN Electronic Journal*. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3304614.

Hirschman, Albert O. 1945. *National Power and the Structure of Foreign Trade*. Expanded ed. The Politics of the International Economy, v. 1. Berkeley: University of California Press.

- Hong, Seok-hee. 2017. "[기업경영·차이나 리스크 설문조사] '中 사드보복 장기간 지속될 것' 48.5%." *Herald Kyungjae*, January 4, 2017. http://news.heraldcorp.com/view.php?ud=20170104000414.
- Horowitz, Michael, Rose McDermott, and Allan C. Stam. 2005. "Leader Age, Regime Type, and Violent International Relations." *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 49 (5): 661–85. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022002705279469.
- HRI. 2017a. "최근 한중 상호간 경제손실 점검과 대응방안." 17–10. 현안과 과제. Hyundai Research Institute.
- \_\_\_\_\_. 2017b. "사드 배치에 따른 주요 이슈와 전망." 17–4. 현안과 과제. Hyundai Research Institute.
- ——. 2019. "한일 주요 산업의 경쟁력 비교와 시사점." Hyundai Research Institute.
- Hufbauer, Gary Clyde, Jeffrey J. Schott, Kimberly Ann Elliott, and Barbara Oegg. 1990. *Economic Sanctions Reconsidered*. Washington, DC: Peterson Institute for International Economics.

Hyde, Susan D. 2015. "Experiments in International Relations: Lab, Survey, and Field." *Annual Review of Political Science* 18 (1): 403–24. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-polisci-020614-094854.

- Hyundai Research Institute. 2021. "대일본 소재부품 교역 현황 및 시사점." 21-18 (914). 경제주평. Seoul: Hyundai Research Institute.
- Iyengar, Shanto. 1990. "The Accessibility Bias in Politics: Television News and Public Opinion." International Journal of Public Opinion Research 2 (1): 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1093/ijpor/2.1.1.
- James, Patrick, and John R. Oneal. 1991. "The Influence of Domestic and International Politics on the President's Use of Force." *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 35 (2): 307–32. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022002791035002008.
- James, Patrick, and Jean Sebastien Rioux. 1998. "International Crises and Linkage Politics: The Experiences of the United States, 1953-1994." *Political Research Quarterly* 51 (3): 781. https://doi.org/10.2307/3088049.

Jang, Changmin, Hyunwoo Kang, and Dongkyun Kang. 2017. "현대차 중국 합작사의 '치졸한 사드

보복."" Hankyong, August 30, 2017. https://www.hankyung.com/car/article/2017083070871.

Jang, Shibok. 2015. "삼성·LG '신제품 서로 경쟁하고, 中·日추격 함께 견제하고." *Money Today*, January 11, 2015. https://news.mt.co.kr/mtview.php?no=2015011113450814597&outlink=1&ref=https%3A%2F%

https://news.mt.co.kr/mtview.php?no=2015011113450814597&outlink=1&ref=https%3A%2F% 2Fsearch.naver.com.

- Jang, Wooae. 2017. "중국내 反韓감정 확산과 영향." IBK Economic Research Institute.
- Janis, Irving L. 1982. *Groupthink: Psychological Studies of Policy Decisions and Fiascoes*. 2nd ed. Boston: Houghton Mifflin.
- Jensen, J. L. W. V. 1906. "Sur Les Fonctions Convexes et Les Inégalités Entre Les Valeurs Moyennes." Acta Mathematica 30 (0): 175–93. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02418571.
- Jervis, Robert. 1976. *Perception and Misperception in International Politics*. Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University Press.
- Joo, Jin. 2017. "청와대, 중국 사드 보복조치 WTO 제소 안해..."지금은 '북핵' 협력유지가 중요한

시점"." Aju Kyungjae, September 14, 2017.

https://www.ajunews.com/view/20170914154343313.

Jou, Jerwen, James Shanteau, and Richard Jackson Harris. 1996. "An Information Processing View of Framing Effects: The Role of Causal Schemas in Decision Making." *Memory & Cognition* 24 (1): 1–15. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03197268.

- JTBC. 2019. "정부 '반도체 소재에 매년 1 조 투자'...일 수출규제 대응." *JTBC News*, July 3, 2019. https://news.jtbc.joins.com/article/article.aspx?news\_id=NB11843464.
- Jung, Hyunsoo. 2016. "'글로벌 기업 혁신속도 100 km라면 한국은 59 km 서행중... 中에도 뒤져." *Kukmin Ilbo*, June 22, 2016.

http://news.kmib.co.kr/article/view.asp?arcid=0923571310&code=11151400&cp=nv.

- Kahneman, Daniel. 2011. Thinking, Fast and Slow. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux.
- Kahneman, Daniel, and Amos Tversky. 1979. "Prospect Theory: An Analysis of Decision under Risk." *Econometrica* 47 (2): 263–92.
- ------. 1982. "The Psychology of Preferences." *Scientific American* 246 (1): 160–73. https://doi.org/10.1038/scientificamerican0182-160.
- Kang, Minjoo. 2016. "2015~2016 중국 자동차 시장 점검 및 전망(1)." KOTRA.
  - https://dream.kotra.or.kr/kotranews/cms/news/actionKotraBoardDetail.do?SITE\_NO=3&MENU \_ID=180&CONTENTS\_NO=1&bbsGbn=243&bbsSn=243&pNttSn=148020.
- Kang, Sungeun. 2019. "중국의 수입구조 변화 및 시사점." 34. Trade Focus. KITA Institute for International Trade.
- Kaplowitz, Donna Rich. 1998. Anatomy of a Failed Embargo: U.S. Sanctions against Cuba. Boulder: Lynne Rienner Publishers.
- Kavaklı, Kerim Can, J. Tyson Chatagnier, and Emre Hatipoğlu. 2020. "The Power to Hurt and the Effectiveness of International Sanctions." *The Journal of Politics* 82 (3): 879–94. https://doi.org/10.1086/707398.
- Kazun, Anastasia. 2016. "Framing Sanctions in the Russian Media: The Rally Effect and Putin's Enduring Popularity" 24 (3): 327–50.
- Kennedy, Scott. 2015. "Made in China 2025." *Center for Strategic & International Studies* (blog). 2015. https://www.csis.org/analysis/made-china-2025.
- Keohane, Robert O., and Joseph S. Nye. 1977. *Power and Interdependence: World Politics in Transition*. Boston, MA: Little, Brown.
- Kernell, Samuel. 1978. "Explaining Presidential Popularity: How Ad Hoc Theorizing, Misplaced Emphasis, and Insufficient Care in Measuring One's Variables Refuted Common Sense and Led Conventional Wisdom Down the Path of Anomalies." *American Political Science Review* 72 (2): 506–22. https://doi.org/10.2307/1954107.
- Kertzer, Joshua D., and Dustin Tingley. 2018. "Political Psychology in International Relations: Beyond the Paradigms." *Annual Review of Political Science* 21 (1): 319–39. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-polisci-041916-020042.
- Khong, Yuen Foong. 1992. Analogies at War: Korea, Munich, Dien Bien Phu, and the Vietnam Decisions of 1965. Princeton Paperbacks. Princeton, N.J: Princeton University Press.
- KIET. 2014. "Gukjaegachisaseuleui Gujobyeonhwawa Hankookeui Wuisang (Structural Changes in Global Value Chain and Korea's Status)." 587. E-KIET Industry and Economy Information. Korean Institute for Industrial Economics & Trade (KIET).
- Kim, Byungjoo. 2017. "사드 보복에 휘청거리는 국내기업들 현지화 전략으로 위기를 기회로

바꿔라." Fortune Korea, November 11, 2017.

http://www.fortunekorea.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=434.

- Kim, Chong-Sup, Seungho Lee, and Jihyun Eum. 2019. "Taking a Bigger Slice of the Global Value Chain Pie: An Industry-Level Analysis." *SSRN Electronic Journal*. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3316640.
- Kim, Jiyoon, Choonggu Kang, Euichul Lee, and Karl Friedhoff. 2014. "동북아 질서와 한중관계의

미래: 경쟁과 협력 사이." Asan Institute for Policy Studies.

Kim, Jiyoon, Uiuchul Lee, Choonggu Kang, and Karl Friedhoff. 2014. "시진핑 방한의 성과와 과제:

일장중몽(一場中夢)과 흔들리지 않는 여론." Issue Brief. Seoul, South Korea: Asan Institute for Policy Studies. https://www.asaninst.org/contents/시진핑-방한의-성과와-과제-일장중몽— 場中夢과-흔/.

- Kim, Soo Yeon, and Etel Solingen. 2017. "Production Network, Cooperation, and Conflict in East Asia." In . Austin, TX.
- Kim, Young Hyun. 2017. "'사드보복에 속수무책' 산업위 국감, 질타 쏟아져." *Yonhap News*, October 13, 2017. https://www.yna.co.kr/view/AKR20171013059500003.
- Kim, Youngwoo. 2020. "반도체 디스플레이 Foundry 산업의 승자를 가린다, FET WAR." SK Securities.
- King, Gary, Robert O. Keohane, and Sidney Verba. 1994. *Designing Social Inquiry: Scientific Inference in Qualitative Research.* Princeton, N.J: Princeton University Press.
- Kinne, Brandon J. 2012. "Multilateral Trade and Militarized Conflict: Centrality, Openness, and Asymmetry in the Global Trade Network." *The Journal of Politics* 74 (1): 308–22. https://doi.org/10.1017/S002238161100137X.
  - 2013. "Network Dynamics and the Evolution of International Cooperation." American Political Science Review 107 (4): 766–85. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055413000440.
- KITA. 2017. "중국 사드 관련 경제조치에 따른 피해."

https://www.kita.net/asocGuidance/nesDta/nesDtaDetail.do?pageIndex=1&sNo=7392&query=중

국%20 사드%20 관련%20 경제조치에%20 따른%20 피해.

- Knorr, Klaus Eugen. 1966. On the Uses of Military Power in the Nuclear Age. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Koh, Byung-joon. 2017. "China Steps Up Retaliation on THAAD, S. Korea Stuck With Few Options." *Yonhap News*, January 11, 2017. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20170111008600315.
- Kowert, Paul A., and Margaret G. Hermann. 1997. "Who Takes Risks?: Daring and Caution in Foreign Policy Making." *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 41 (5): 611–37. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022002797041005001.
- "K-Stat Database." n.d. http://stat.kita.net/.
- Ku, Jaryong. 2017. "中 또 사드보복... 한국 배터리 단 전기차 보조금 제외." *DongA Ilbo*, January 2, 2017. https://www.donga.com/news/article/all/20170101/82133189/1.
- Kwak, Jaehoon. 2019. "日 경제보복 간담회서 기업인들 '규제 풀어달라." *Pressian*, July 10, 2019. https://www.pressian.com/pages/articles/248519?no=248519&utm\_source=naver&utm\_medium =search#0DKU.
- Kwan, Chi Hung. 2020. "The China–US Trade War: Deep-Rooted Causes, Shifting Focus and Uncertain Prospects." *Asian Economic Policy Review* 15 (1): 55–72. https://doi.org/10.1111/aepr.12284.
- Lambert, Alan J., J. P. Schott, and Laura Scherer. 2011. "Threat, Politics, and Attitudes: Toward a Greater Understanding of Rally-'Round-the-Flag Effects." *Current Directions in Psychological Science* 20 (6): 343–48. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721411422060.
- Lee, Duk-hwan. 2019. "소재·부품 산업 경쟁력 강화를 위한 과제." Presented at the Korea Economic Research Institute seminar on intermediate goods industry, Seoul, August 12.
- Lee, Eunmi, and Byungki Moon. 2017. "일본을 통해 본 차이나 리스크 대응 전략과 시사점." 42. Trade Focus. KITA Institute for International Trade.
- Lee, Hakyung. 2019. "[이하경 칼럼] 문재인 정부발 한·일 관계 파탄의 공포." *JoongAng Ilbo*, April 22, 2019. http://naver.me/xAi2ohdh.

- Lee, In Yeul. 2019. "[동서남북] 官製 국산화론." *Chosun Ilbo*, August 2, 2019. https://www.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2019/08/01/2019080103348.html?utm\_source=naver &utm\_medium=original&utm\_campaign=news.
- Lee, Jae Eun. 2019. "WTO 김승호 '불량배한테 맞은 것...대들어야 동네북 안된다." *Chosun Ilbo*, July 29, 2019. https://www.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2019/07/29/2019072901829.html?utm\_source=naver &utm\_medium=original&utm\_campaign=news.
- Lee, Jin Myun, and Woo Jin Yoon. 2016. "글로벌 가치사슬과 한국 산업의 발전방향." 2016–797. Korean Institute for Industrial Economics & Trade (KIET).
- Lee, Joo-wan. 2019. "일본 수출규제에 따른 반도체 시장 전망과 과제." Presented at the Korean Economic Research Institute Emergency Meeting on the Impacts of Japanese Economic Sanctions and Potential Solutions, Seoul, July 10.
- Lee, Jungjin, and Hyeran Hyun. 2019. "외교차관, 日경제보복에 '심각한 우려...조치 철회

촉구'(종합)." Yonhap News, July. https://n.news.naver.com/article/001/0010926168.

- Lee, Min Jeong, Heejin Kim, and Sam Kim. 2019. "Japan Short-Circuits the Tech Exports That Made South Korea Rich." *Bloomberg*, December 17, 2019. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-12-17/japan-short-circuits-the-tech-exports-thatmade-south-korea-rich.
- Lee, Seulkee. 2019. "[지금 일본 언론에선] '반도체 수출 규제, 日경제에도 악영향'… 냉정한 분석." *Dailian*, July 27, 2019. https://www.dailian.co.kr/news/view/813794/?sc=naver.
- Lee, Wan. 2019. "문 대통령 '우리는 다시는 일본에에 지지 않을 것." *Hankyorae*, August 12, 2019. https://www.hani.co.kr/arti/politics/bluehouse/904307.html.
- Lektzian, David, and Mark Souva. 2007. "An Institutional Theory of Sanctions Onset and Success." *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 51 (6): 848–71. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022002707306811.
- Levy, Jack S. 1997. "Prospect Theory, Rational Choice, and International Relations." *International Studies Quarterly* 41 (1): 87–112.
- Lewis, James A. 2019. "Learning the Superior Techniques of the Barbarians: China's Pursuit of Semiconductor Independence." China Innovation Policy Series. Washington, DC: CSIS.
- Li, Yan. 2017. "China Should Take Military Action Against THAAD Deployment: Military Expert." *People's Daily*, May 2, 2017. http://en.people.cn/n3/2017/0503/c90000-9210693.html.
- Lijphart, Arend. 1971. "Comparative Politics and the Comparative Method." *American Political Science Review* 65 (3): 682–93. https://doi.org/10.2307/1955513.
- Lim, Darren J., and Victor A. Ferguson. 2021. "Informal Economic Sanctions: The Political Economy of Chinese Coercion During the THAAD Dispute." *Review of International Political Economy*, May, 1–24. https://doi.org/10.1080/09692290.2021.1918746.
- Limenta, Michelle Engel. 2017. WTO Retaliation: Effectiveness and Purposes. Oxford; Portland, Oregon: Hart Publishing.
- Linde, Jona, and Barbara Vis. 2017. "Do Politicians Take Risks Like the Rest of Us? An Experimental Test of Prospect Theory Under MPs." *Political Psychology* 38 (1): 101–17. https://doi.org/10.1111/pops.12335.
- Lindsay, James M. 1986. "Trade Sanctions As Policy Instruments: A Re-Examination." *International Studies Quarterly* 30 (2): 153. https://doi.org/10.2307/2600674.
- Lockwood, Erin. 2021a. "Understanding and Contesting Global Supply Chains in an Era of Inequality." In *Geopolitics, Supply Chains, and International Relations in East Asia*, edited by Etel Solingen, 173–88. Cambridge U.K.; New York: Cambridge University Press.
  - ------. 2021b. "The International Political Economy of Global Inequality." *Review of International Political Economy* 28 (2): 421–45. https://doi.org/10.1080/09692290.2020.1775106.
- Lucena Carneiro, Cristiane, and Laerte Apolinário. 2016. "Targeted Versus Conventional Economic Sanctions: What Is at Stake for Human Rights?" *International Interactions* 42 (4): 565–89. https://doi.org/10.1080/03050629.2015.1036989.
- Major, Solomon. 2012. "Timing Is Everything: Economic Sanctions, Regime Type, and Domestic Instability." *International Interactions* 38 (1): 79–110. https://doi.org/10.1080/03050629.2012.640253.
- Mandel, David R. 2001. "Gain-Loss Framing and Choice: Separating Outcome Formulations from Descriptor Formulations." *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes* 85 (1): 56–76. https://doi.org/10.1006/obhd.2000.2932.
- Mansfield, Edward D., and Brian M. Pollins. 2001. "The Study of Interdependence and Conflict: Recent Advances, Open Questions, and Directions for Future Research." *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 45 (6): 834–59. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022002701045006007.
- Maoz, Zeev. 1990. "Framing the National Interest: The Manipulation of Foreign Policy Decisions in Group Settings." *World Politics* 43 (1): 77–110.
- Martin, Lisa L. 1994. *Coercive Cooperation: Explaining Multilateral Economic Sanctions*. 1. Princeton paperback print. Princeton, NJ: Princeton Univ. Press.
- Mastanduno, Michael. 1988. "Trade as a Strategic Weapon: American and Alliance Export Control Policy in the Early Postwar Period." *International Organization* 42 (1): 121–50.
- ———. 2016. "Economic Statecraft." In *Foreign Policy: Theories, Actors, Cases*, edited by Steve Smith, Amelia Hadfield, and Tim Dunne, Third edition, 222–41. New York: Oxford University Press.
- McDermott, Rose. 2001. *Risk-Taking in International Politics: Prospect Theory in American Foreign Policy*. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- ———. 2002. "Experimental Methods in Political Science." Annual Review of Political Science 5 (1): 31–61. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.polisci.5.091001.170657.
- ———. 2004. *Political Psychology in International Relations*. Analytical Perspectives on Politics. Ann Arbor: The University of Michigan Press.
- Mcdermott, Rose. 2011. "New Directions for Experimental Work in International Relations: New Directions for Experimental Work." *International Studies Quarterly* 55 (2): 503–20. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2478.2011.00656.x.
- Meckling, Jonas, and Llewelyn Hughes. 2017. "Globalizing Solar: Global Supply Chains and Trade Preferences." *International Studies Quarterly* 61 (2): 225–35. https://doi.org/10.1093/isq/sqw055.
- Meester, Joe, and Machteld Ooijens. 2020. "COVID-19 Impact on the Value Chain: Conceptual Paper." CRU Policy Brief. Netherlands: Clingendael Netherlands Institute of International Relations.
- Meng, Juanjuan, and Xi Weng. 2018. "Can Prospect Theory Explain the Disposition Effect? A New Perspective on Reference Points." *Management Science* 64 (7): 21.
- Mercer, Jonathan. 2005. "Prospect Theory and Political Science." *Annual Review of Political Science* 8 (1): 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.polisci.8.082103.104911.
- Ministry of Culture, Sports and Tourism. 2019. "2019 콘텐츠산업 통계조사 보고서 (2019 Content Industry Statistics)." Ministry of Culture, Sports and Tourism.
- Mintz, Alex, Steven B. Redd, and Arnold Vedlitz. 2006. "Can We Generalize from Student Experiments to the Real World in Political Science, Military Affairs, and International Relations?" *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 50 (5): 757–76. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022002706291052.
- Mintz, Alex, and Carly Wayne. 2016. "The Polythink Syndrome and Elite Group Decision-Making: Polythink Syndrome and Elite Group Decision-Making." *Political Psychology* 37 (February): 3–21. https://doi.org/10.1111/pops.12319.
- Moon, Phoebe W. 2021a. "Global Value Chains, Risk Perception, and Economic Statecraft." IGCC Policy Brief. UC Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation.
  - -. 2021b. "Why Escalate? Cognitive Theory and Global Supply Chains in Northeast Asia." In Geopolitics, Supply Chains, and International Relations in East Asia, edited by Etel Solingen. New York: Cambridge University Press.

- Moosa, Imad A. 2020. "The Thucydides Trap as an Alternative Explanation for the US–China Trade War." *Global Journal of Emerging Market Economies* 12 (1): 42–55. https://doi.org/10.1177/0974910119896644.
- Morgan, T. Clifton, Navin Bapat, and Yoshiharu Kobayashi. 2014. "Threat and Imposition of Economic Sanctions 1945–2005: Updating the TIES Dataset." *Conflict Management and Peace Science* 31 (5): 541–58. https://doi.org/10.1177/0738894213520379.
- Morrissette, Jason J. 2010. "Rationality and Risk-Taking In Russia's First Chechen War: Toward a Theory of Cognitive Realism." *European Political Science Review* 2 (2): 187–210. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1755773910000081.
- Morrow, James D. 1997. "When Do 'Relative Gains' Impede Trade?" *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 41 (1): 12–37.
- ------. 1999. "How Could Trade Affect Conflict?" *Journal of Peace Research* 36 (4): 481–89. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343399036004006.
- MTIE. 2020. "소재 부품 장비 경쟁력 강화: 지난 1 년의 기록." Ministry of Trade, Industry and Energy.
- Mueller, John E. 1970. "Presidential Popularity from Truman to Johnson." *American Political Science Review* 64 (1): 18–34. https://doi.org/10.2307/1955610.
- Nathan, Andrew J. 2019. "How China Really Sees the Trade War: Xi Still Believes He Has the Upper Hand." *Foreign Affairs*, June 27, 2019. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2019-06-27/how-china-really-sees-trade-war.
- No, Jinsup. 2013. "일본이 부품 끊으면 삼성전자·현대차 공장 멈춘다." *Sisa Journal*, December 3, 2013. http://www.sisajournal.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=138518.
- OECD. 2018. "Multinational Enterprises in the Global Economy: Heavily Debated but Hardly Measured." https://www.oecd.org/industry/ind/MNEs-in-the-global-economy-policy-note.pdf.
- ------. 2020. "Trade Policy Implications of Global Value Chains."
  - https://issuu.com/oecd.publishing/docs/trade\_policy\_implications\_of\_global.
  - -----. 2021. "Global Value Chains: Efficiency and Risks in the Context of COVID-19." https://www.oecd.org/coronavirus/en/.
- Oh, Kyungsu. 2017. "중국 보호무역조치 확대 동향과 한국 산업의 영향 분석." 17–14. KERI Insight. Korea Economic Research Institute.
- Oliveira, Gustavo de L.T. 2022. "Political Ecology of Soybeans in Southern America." In *Political Ecology of Industrial Crops*, edited by Abubakari Ahmed and Alexandros Gasparatos. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Oneal, John R., and Lillian Bryan. 1995. "The Rally 'Round the Flag Effect in U.S. Foreign Policy Crises, 1950-1985." *Political Behavior* 17 (4): 379–401.
- Oneal, John R., and Bruce Russett. 1999. "The Kantian Peace: The Pacific Benefits of Democracy, Interdependence, and International Organizations, 1885–1992." *World Politics* 52 (1): 1–37. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0043887100020013.
- Oneal, John R., and Bruce M. Russett. 1997. "The Classical Liberalists Were Right: Democracy, Interdependence, and Conflict, 1950-1985." *International Studies Quarterly* 41 (2): 267–93.
- Osmundsen, Mathias, and Michael Bang Petersen. 2019. "Framing Political Risks: Individual Differences and Loss Aversion in Personal and Political Situations." *Political Psychology*, April, pops.12587. https://doi.org/10.1111/pops.12587.
- Oxford Economics. 2021. "Economic Relationship: A Crucial Partnership at a Critical Juncture." Oxford Econmics. https://www.uschina.org/sites/default/files/the\_us-china\_economic\_relationship\_-\_\_\_\_a\_crucial\_partnership\_at\_a\_critical\_juncture.pdf.
- Özdamar, Özgür. 2019. "An Application of Expected Utility Modeling and Game Theory in IR: Assessment of International Bargaining on Iran's Nuclear Program." *All Azimuth* 8 (2): 205–30.

- Paese, Paul W., Mary Bieser, and Mark E. Tubbs. 1993. "Framing Effects and Choice Shifts in Group Decision Making." Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes 56 (1): 149–65. https://doi.org/10.1006/obhd.1993.1049.
- Pape, Robert A. 1997. "Why Economic Sanctions Do Not Work." *International Security* 22 (2): 90–136. https://doi.org/10.1162/isec.22.2.90.
- ------. 2005. *Dying to Win: The Strategic :Ogic of Suicide Terrorism*. 1st ed. New York: Random House.
- Park, Byong-su. 2017. "South Korea's 'Three No's' Announcement Key to Restoring Relations with China." *Hankyorae*, November 2, 2017. http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_international/817213.html.
  - http://englisn.nani.co.kr/arti/englisn\_edition/e\_international/81/213.html.
- Park, Hyoyoung. 2017. "박인숙 의원, 한국 기자 폭행 '함구령 내렸는지 모두 쉬쉬." *JoongAng Ilbo*, July 26, 2017. https://blog.naver.com/jnews019/221171763229.
- Park, Jack H. 2017. "China Risk Growing to Lead Korean Companies to Turn Their Backs on China." Business Korea, September 20, 2017.

http://www.businesskorea.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=19355.

- Park, Jae Won. 2019. "문 대통령 '국내 생산 능력 있는데도 日 협력에 안주했던 것 같다." *Hankyong Jeongchi*, July 24, 2019. https://www.hankyung.com/politics/article/2019072477361.
- Park, Ju-Youn, and Dongho Jo. 2013. "경제제재와 경제지원의 효과 분석 및 대북정책에 대한

시사점: 전망이론적 논의." 韓國開發硏究 35 (1).

- Park, Manwon. 2015. "韓·中 10 명중 6 명 '아베 과거사 사죄해야 한·중·일 정상회담." *Maeil Kyungjae*, August 12, 2015. https://www.mk.co.kr/news/special-edition/view/2015/08/772734/.
- ———. 2017. "文대통령 팔 툭 친 中외교부장...韓 홀대 이어 결례까지." *Maeil Kyungjae*, December 14, 2017. https://www.mk.co.kr/news/politics/view/2017/12/828874/.
- Park, Se Young. 2017. "사드 보복 부추기는... 두 얼굴의 中." *Munhwa Ilbo*, February 22, 2017. http://www.munhwa.com/news/view.html?no=2017022201070230126001.
- Park, Sung Joon. 2016. "삼성, 핵심특허 압도... 화웨이 3.3 배." *Segye Ilbo*, May 26, 2016. http://www.segye.com/newsView/20160526003559?OutUrl=naver.
- Park, Sungho. 2019. "美 '한국, 대북제재 충실히 이행." *MBC*, July 9, 2019. https://news.naver.com/main/read.naver?mode=LSD&mid=sec&sid1=001&oid=214&aid=00009 62424.
- Park, Yongbum. 2019. "文 '日, 한국에 중대한 도전' 결전 선언." *Maeil Kyungjae*, July 15, 2019. https://news.naver.com/main/read.naver?mode=LSD&mid=sec&sid1=001&oid=009&aid=00043 92383.
- PBS NewsHour. 2018. "Meet the Trump Trade Adviser Whose Tariff Policy Is about to Be Tested." *PBS NewsHour*, March 8, 2018. https://www.pbs.org/newshour/show/meet-the-trump-trade-adviser-whose-tariff-policy-is-about-to-be-tested.
- Peksen, Dursun. 2009. "Better or Worse? The Effect of Economic Sanctions on Human Rights." *Journal* of Peace Research 46 (1): 59–77. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343308098404.
- 2019a. "Autocracies and Economic Sanctions: The Divergent Impact of Authoritarian Regime Type on Sanctions Success." *Defence and Peace Economics* 30 (3): 253–68. https://doi.org/10.1080/10242694.2017.1368258.

- Peksen, Dursun, and Jin Mun Jeong. 2021. "Coercive Diplomacy and Economic Sanctions Reciprocity: Explaining Targets' Counter-Sanctions." *Defence and Peace Economics*, April, 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1080/10242694.2021.1919831.
- Pindiriri, Carren. 2020. "Taking Stock of the Impact of Sanctions on Livelihoods and Poverty in Zimbabwe." *Defence and Peace Economics* 31 (8): 1006–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/10242694.2019.1661177.
- Polachek, Solomon William. 1980. "Conflict and Trade." Journal of Conflict Resolution 24 (1): 55-78.
- Pratt, John. 1964. "Risk Aversion in the Small and in the Large." *Econometrica* 32 (1/2): 122–36.
- Qu, Leilei, Cheng Wang, Ruojin Xiao, Jianwei Hou, Wenchang Shi, and Bin Liang. 2019. "Towards Better Security Decisions: Applying Prospect Theory to Cybersecurity." In *Extended Abstracts of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*, 1–6. Glasgow Scotland Uk: ACM. https://doi.org/10.1145/3290607.3312782.
- Raei, Faezeh, Anna Ignatenko, and Borislava Mircheva. 2019. "Global Value Chains: What Are the Benefits and Why Do Countries Participate?" *IMF Working Papers* 19 (18): 1. https://doi.org/10.5089/9781484392928.001.
- Rathbun, Brian C. 2019. *Reasoning of State: Realists, Romantics and Rationality in International Relations*. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Ravenhill, John. 2014. "Production Networks in Asia." In *The Oxford Handbook of the International Relations of Asia*. Oxford University Press.
  - https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199916245.013.0018.
- Renshon, Jonathan. 2017. *Fighting for Status: Hierarchy and Conflict in World Politics*. Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University Press.
- Reshoring Initiative. 2021. "Reshoring Initiative 2020 Data Report." https://reshorenow.org/blog/reshoring-initiative-2020-data-report/.
- Reuters. 2016. "S.Korea President's Approval Rating Falls to 5 Percent: Gallup." *Reuters*, November 3, 2016. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-politics-poll-idUSKBN12Z04Y.
- Rosecrance, Richard N. 1986. *The Rise of the Trading State: Commerce and Conquest in the Modern World*. New York: Basic Books.
- Ruggeri, Kai, Sonia Alí, Mari Louise Berge, Giulia Bertoldo, Ludvig D. Bjørndal, Anna Cortijos-Bernabeu, Clair Davison, et al. 2020. "Replicating Patterns of Prospect Theory for Decision Under Risk." *Nature Human Behaviour* 4 (6): 622–33. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-020-0886x.
- Rungi, Armando, and Davide Del Prete. 2017. "The 'Smile Curve': Where Value Is Added along Supply Chains." *IMT School for Advanced Studies Lucca*, IMT Lucca working paper series, .
- Saunders, Elizabeth N. 2017. "No Substitute for Experience: Presidents, Advisers, and Information in Group Decision Making." *International Organization* 71 (S1): S219–47. https://doi.org/10.1017/S002081831600045X.
- Schelling, Thomas C. 1966. Arms and Influence. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- Senese, Paul D. 1997. "Between Dispute and War: The Effect of Joint Democracy on Interstate Conflict Escalation." *The Journal of Politics* 59 (1): 1–27. https://doi.org/10.2307/2998213.
- Seo, Hangil. 2019. "日 '韓, 설명 없이 화이트리스트 배제...극히 유감." *DongA Ilbo*, September 18, 2019. https://www.donga.com/news/article/all/20190918/97465216/2.
- Seo, Yungsoo. 2019. "수출 규제 3 개 품목 뭐기에?...삼성·하이닉스 물량 확보 비상." *MBN News*, July 1, 2019. https://www.mbn.co.kr/news/economy/3876457.
- Shih, Stan. 1996. *Me-Too Is Not My Style: Challenge Difficulties, Break through Bottlenecks, Create Values.* Chinese Taipei: The Acer Foundation.
- Shih, Victor. 2021. "Constructing a Chinese AI Global Supply Chain in the Shadow of 'Great Power Competition." In *Geopolitics, Supply Chains, and International Relations in East Asia*, edited by Etel Solingen, 60–76. New York: Cambridge University Press.

- Shim, Nayoung, and Hyemin Kim. 2016. "中 사드보복에 중·화학업계 '살얼음판." Asia Kyeongjae, December 7, 2016. https://www.asiae.co.kr/article/2016120707225065983.
- Shin, Kyung Jin. 2016. "[현지 리포트] 사드 후폭풍, 중국 내 혐한(嫌韓) 수위는?" *JoongAng Ilbo*, September 17, 2016. http://jmagazine.joins.com/monthly/view/313274.
- Shrader, Rodney C., Mark Simon, and Steven Stanton. 2021. "Financial Forecasting and Risky Decisions: An Experimental Study Grounded in Prospect Theory." *International Entrepreneurship and Management Journal* 17 (4): 1827–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11365-020-00697-4.
- Simon, Herbert A. 1997. Administrative Behavior: A Study of Decision-Making Processes in Administrative Organizations. 4th ed. New York: Free Press.
- Simowitz, Roslyn, and Barry L. Price. 1990. "The Expected Utility Theory of Conflict: Measuring Theoretical Progress." *American Political Science Review* 84 (2): 439–60. https://doi.org/10.2307/1963528.
- Skitka, Linda J. 2005. "Patriotism or Nationalism? Understanding Post-September 11, 2001, Flag-Display Behavior." *Journal of Applied Social Psychology* 35 (10): 1995–2011. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.2005.tb02206.x.
- Sokol-Hessner, Peter, and Robb B. Rutledge. 2019. "The Psychological and Neural Basis of Loss Aversion." *Current Directions in Psychological Science* 28 (1): 20–27. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721418806510.
- Solingen, Etel. 2007. "Pax Asiatica versus Bella Levantina: The Foundations of War and Peace in East Asia and the Middle East." *American Political Science Review* 101 (4): 757–80. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055407070487.
- ———, ed. 2012. *Sanctions, Statecraft, and Nuclear Proliferation*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- ———, ed. 2021. *Geopolitics, Supply Chains, and International Relations in East Asia.* New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Sotaro, Suzuki. 2019. "Korean Chip Material Makers Face 'Death Valley' to Counter Japan." *Nikkei Asia*, November 9, 2019. https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Japan-South-Korea-rift/Korean-chip-material-makers-face-Death-Valley-to-counter-Japan.
- Spamann, Holger. 2006. "The Myth of 'Rebalancing' Retaliation in WTO Dispute Settlement Practice." Journal of International Economic Law 9 (1): 31–79. https://doi.org/10.1093/jiel/jgi054.
- Stokes, Bruce. 2015. "How Asia-Pacific Publics See Each Other and Their National Leaders." Pew Research Center. https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2015/09/02/how-asia-pacific-publics-see-each-other-and-their-national-leaders/.
- Sturgeon, Timothy J. 2001. "How Do We Define Value Chains and Production Networks?" *IDS Bulletin* 32 (3): 9–18. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1759-5436.2001.mp32003002.x.
- Suwandi, Intan. 2019. Value Chains: The New Economic Imperialism. New York: Monthly Review Press.
- Taliaferro, Jeffrey W. 2004. *Balancing Risks: Great Power Intervention in the Periphery*. Cornell Studies in Security Affairs. Ithaca, N.Y: Cornell University Press.
- Tan, Huileng, and Seema Mody. 2018. "China's Ambassador to the US Explains Why the Country Is Striking Back." CNBC, April 4, 2018. https://www.cnbc.com/2018/04/03/chinese-ambassador-tous-we-will-take-measures-to-fight-back-very-soon.html.
- Ternovski, John, and Lilla Orr. 2022. "A Note on Increases in Inattentive Online Survey-Takers Since 2020." *Journal of Quantitative Description: Digital Media* 2.
- Tetlock, Philip E. 1992. "The Impact of Accountability on Judgment and Choice: Toward A Social Contingency Model." In *Advances in Experimental Social Psychology*, 25:331–76. Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(08)60287-7.

- Thaler, Richard. 1980. "Toward a Positive Theory of Consumer Choice." *Journal of Economic Behavior* & Organization 1 (1): 39–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/0167-2681(80)90051-7.
- The White House. 2021. "Building Resilient Supply Chains, Revitalizing American Manufacturing, and Fostering Broad-Based Growth." E.O.14017.
- Tiezzi, Shannon. 2016. "China Warns THAAD Deployment Could Destroy South Korea Ties 'in an Instant." *The Diplomat*, February 26, 2016. https://thediplomat.com/2016/02/china-warns-thaad-deployment-could-destroy-south-korea-ties-in-an-instant/.
- Time. 2016. "Read Donald Trump's Speech on Trade." *Time*, June 28, 2016. https://time.com/4386335/donald-trump-trade-speech-transcript/.
- Tostensen, Arne, and Beate Bull. 2002. "Are Smart Sanctions Feasible?" World Politics 54: 373-403.
- Tsukumori, Osamu. 2019. "Japanese Manufacturers Use Decades of Experience to Dominate Key Chemical Market for Cutting-Edge Chips." *Japan Times*, October 9, 2019. https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2019/10/09/business/japanese-manufacturers-use-decadesexperience-dominate-key-chemical-market-cutting-edge-chips/.
- Tversky, Amos, and Daniel Kahneman. 1992. "Advances in Prospect Theory: Cumulative Representation of Uncertainty." *Journal of Risk and Uncertainty* 5: 297–323.
- United Nations Security Council Resolution 1718. 2006. http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/NKorea%20SRES%201718.pdf.
- Unkelbach, Christian, Joseph P. Forgas, and Thomas F. Denson. 2008. "The Turban Effect: The Influence of Muslim Headgear and Induced Affect on Aggressive Responses in the Shooter Bias Paradigm." *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology* 44 (5): 1409–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2008.04.003.
- Uriu, Robert M. 1996. *Troubled Industries: Confronting Economic Change in Japan*. Cornell Studies in Political Economy. Ithaca, N.Y: Cornell University Press.
- Van Evera, Stephen. 1997. *Guide to Methods for Students of Political Science*. Ithaca: Cornell University Press.
- Vis, Barbara, and Dieuwertje Kuijpers. 2018. "Prospect Theory and Foreign Policy Decision-Making: Underexposed Issues, Advancements, and Ways Forward." *Contemporary Security Policy* 39 (4): 575–89. https://doi.org/10.1080/13523260.2018.1499695.
- Von Neumann, John, and Oskar Morgenstern. 1947. *Theory of Games and Economic Behavior*. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press.
- Wagner, R. Harrison. 1988. "Economic Interdependence, Bargaining Power, and Political Influence." International Organization 42 (3): 461–83. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818300027703.
- Waltz, Kenneth N. 2001. *Man, The State, and War: A Theoretical Analysis*. New York: Columbia University Press.
  - . 2010. Theory of International Politics. Illinois: Waveland Press.
- Wang, X. T. 1996. "Framing Effects: Dynamics and Task Domains." Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes 68 (2): 145–57.
- Wang, Zhi, Shang-Jin Wei, and Kunfu Zhu. 2014. "Gross Trade Accounting: A Transparent Method to Discover Global Value Chain-Related Information behind Official Trade Data: Part 1." VOX CEPR. https://voxeu.org/article/learning-about-global-value-chains-looking-beyond-officialtrade-data-part-1.
- Werner, Katarzyna M., and Horst Zank. 2019. "A Revealed Reference Point for Prospect Theory." *Economic Theory* 67 (4): 731–73. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00199-017-1096-2.
- Whang, Taehee. 2010. "Structural Estimation of Economic Sanctions: From Initiation to Outcomes." *Journal of Peace Research* 47 (5): 561–73. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343310376868.
- ———. 2011. "Playing to the Home Crowd? Symbolic Use of Economic Sanctions in the United States." *International Studies Quarterly* 55 (3): 787–801.
- "WITS Database." n.d. https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/.

Wood, Elisabeth Jean. 2008. "The Social Processes of Civil War: The Wartime Transformation of Social Networks." Annual Review of Political Science 11 (1): 539–61. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.polisci.8.082103.104832.

World Trade Organization. n.d. "Chronological List of Dispute Cases." https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/dispu\_status\_e.htm. -----. n.d. "Chronological List of Disputes Cases." Accessed May 29, 2021.

https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/dispu\_status\_e.htm.

World Trade Organization and World Bank. 2019. "Global Value Chain Development Report 2019: Technological Innovation, Supply Chain Trade, and Workers in A Globalized World." Washington DC: World Bank Group. http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/384161555079173489/Global-Value-Chain-Development-Report-2019-Technological-Innovation-Supply-Chain-Trade-and-Workers-in-a-Globalized-World.

Wright, Quincy. 1965. "The Escalation of International Conflicts." *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 9 (4): 434–49. https://doi.org/10.1177/002200276500900402.

Wright, Thomas J. 2018. All Measures Short of War: The Contest for the Twenty-First Century and the Future of American Power. New Haven: Yale University Press.

Xing, Yuqing. 2018. "China-US Trade War: A 21st Century Thucydides Trap?" *National Graduate Institute for Policy Studies*, GRIPS Discussion Paper, 18–17.

———. 2020. "Global Value Chains and the 'Missing Exports' of the United States." *China Economic Review* 61: 1–8.

———. 2021. "Global Value Chains and the US-China Trade War." In *Geopolitics, Supply Chains, and International Relations in East Asia*, edited by Etel Solingen, 23–40. New York, NY.

Xing, Yuqing, and Neal Detert. 2011. "How the IPhone Widens the United States Trade Deficit with the People's Republic of China." *Aussenwirtschaft* 66 (3): 339–50.

Yi, Whan-woo. 2016. "PM Downplays Concerns over China's THAAD Retaliation." *The Korea Times*, July 19, 2016. http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/11/113\_209793.html.

Yonhap. 2019. "US Senate Unanimously Passes Resolution Highlighting GSOMIA." *Yonhap News*, November 22, 2019. https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20191122003500325?input=2106m.

Yoo, Seungho. 2018. "中 전문가 '美 무역전쟁 의도는 중국 발전 막는 것." *Hankyong*, September 18, 2018. https://www.hankyung.com/economy/article/201809187291i.

Yoon, Minhyuk. 2019. "반도체 업계 '러시아 불화수소, 품질 의문에 日 대안 안 돼." *Chosun Biz*, July 12, 2019. https://biz.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2019/07/12/2019071202054.html.

Young, Patricia T., and Jack S. Levy. 2011. "Domestic Politics and the Escalation of Commercial Rivals: Explaining the War of Jenkins' Ear, 1739–48." *European Journal of International Relations* 17 (2): 209–32. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354066109350054.

YTN. 2013. "일본 재무상 시도에 우리 입장 밝혀야." YTN, October 18, 2013.

https://www.ytn.co.kr/\_ln/0104\_201310181903104554.

——. 2017. "[투데이] 中 사드보복, 명동 상인 '매출 40% 이상 빠졌다.'" *YTN*, March 8, 2017. https://www.ytn.co.kr/\_ln/0106\_201703081139576620.

Zaller, John. 1992. *The Nature and Origins of Mass Opinion*. Cambridge [England]; New York, NY, USA: Cambridge University Press.

Zhang, Ganyi. 2020. "The Development of the 'China+1' Concept in the US and the EU." *Upply* (blog). 2020. https://market-insights.upply.com/en/the-development-of-the-china1-concept-in-the-us-and-the-eu#\_ftn2.

Zhao, Cheng. 2016. "Editorial: THAAD Deployment Threatens Peace in Northeast Asia." *People's Daily*, July 29, 2016. http://en.people.cn/n3/2016/0729/c90000-9092989.html.